（2018）考研英语高分写作

王江涛　编著

群言出版社

前言　PREFACE

一、本书特色：真题讲解与预测范文完美结合！

本书自2005年出版以来，十余年间已帮助数百万考生斩获考研英语写作高分，梦圆理想中的研究生院，得到了全国广大考生的厚爱与支持，在此表示由衷的感谢！

全书透彻解读考研英语新大纲，精辟透视历年考研命题，推出写作速成方案。书中分别从词汇选择、句子创作、段落构造三大层面详细分析高分策略。此外，还从应用文、图画作文、图表作文这三大题型入手，分类解析历年真题，推荐经典题目和范文，总结完美写作框架。

本书与市面上大多数考研写作书籍不同，并非以预测范文为主，而是真题讲解与预测范文完美结合。针对考研写作，无论精研写作真题或是预测范文均可斩获高分。建议考生前期以历年真题为主，仔细研究考研写作历年命题规律与写作方法；后期以预测范文为主，背诵、默写、仿写热点话题范文，扎扎实实提高写作实力。

实践证明，历年考研写作真题是考研英语命题组集体智慧的结晶，众多考题经常反复重考。1991年以来，考研写作只考查过四大话题：17次考查社会热点（多为次热点或中性话题，而非当年最热门的话题），11次考查教育文化，8次考查人生哲理，5次考查环境保护。英语（二）则侧重考查经济、管理、教育文化类话题。自2005年开考以来，考研小作文已7次考查建议信、2次考查道歉信、3次考查推荐信、2次考查答复信。只要彻底研究历年考研写作真题，今年考研必将胜券在握！

作为今年考研英语的风向标，去年考研写作真题再次提醒广大考生将复习重心置于历年写作真题：2017年英语（一）写作A节考查了之前已经六年内考过2次的推荐信，2011、2015年真题范文一些表达可以使用；写作B节考查了之前已经考过7次的人生哲理话题，2007、2008、2012等诸多真题范文均可使用；2017年英语（二）写作A节考查了已经考过两次的文化交流话题，2002年、2010年英语（一）真题范文的诸多表达均可使用；写作B节考查了之前考过3次、前年刚刚考过的旅游类话题（参观博物馆），2016年英语（二）真题范文诸多表达均可使用。

如果考生认真研究过本书，那么去年考研写作易如反掌。郑重呼吁今年的考生务必重视本书大、小作文历年真题详解部分！同时本书附赠的PDF文档包含1991-1997年真题详解，应用文详解及1997-2014历年考生高分作文、中文译文与范文详解，考生务必同等认真对待！

本书提供可免费下载的多媒体资料（网址标于封面右上角），除了以上提到的PDF文档以外，还含有书中经典范文的纯正美语朗读录音，便于考生跟读、模仿、背诵，在提高写作实力的同时，扎扎实实练习英语听说能力，为考研复试打下坚实的基础，可谓一举多得。

此外，附赠资料中还包含两段笔者的视频讲座：一段是时长80分钟左右的考研英语写作复习方法与冲刺策略，另一段是时长30分钟左右的2017年考研英语（一）及英语（二）写作最新真题解析，希望对考生有所帮助。

二、新版变化

在2017版的基础上，根据最新大纲及考试趋势，新版图书主要做出了如下修订：

第一章第一节“考研英语全攻略”，全新重写了十天搞定考研词汇的部分，讲解更加详尽，方便读者理解和运用。

本着简明扼要的原则，第二章删去第二节“应用文详解”，放入封面链接的PDF文档中供读者下载。根据重点突出的原则，第三节“历年真题详解”拆分为两节：五星级历年真题详解及四星级历年真题详解，便于读者掌握重点、有的放矢。同时，新增2017年英语（一）及（二）写作真题命题解析、经典范文与参考译文。按照精益求精、与时俱进的原则，第二章第四节“十大必背范文”和第五节“二十大重点范文”删去13篇原有范文，新增13篇最新热点话题范文。

本着重点突出的原则，第三章第二节“历年真题详解”拆分为两节：五星级历年真题详解及四星级历年真题详解，便于读者提高效率、主次分明。同时，新增2017年英语（一）写作真题命题解析、经典范文与参考译文。按照精益求精、与时俱进的原则，第三章第三节“十大必背范文”和第四节“二十大重点范文”删去3篇原有范文，新增3篇最新热点话题范文。

第四章第二节“历年真题详解”新增2017年英语（二）写作真题命题解析、经典范文与参考译文。第四章第三节、第四节根据最新命题趋势，全新调整了必背范文与重点范文，更新6篇最新热点图表作文。

修订后，本书全面涵盖了2018年考研英语（一）和英语（二）可能考查的全部大小作文题型与128个重点话题的经典范文、命题解析与参考译文。全书提供48篇真题，80篇预测试题，涵盖51篇写作A节应用文经典范文，包括43篇书信、6篇告示、2篇备忘录/报告；77篇写作B节经典范文，包括49篇图画作文和28篇图表作文。

三、本书使用方法

无论英语（一）还是英语（二），写作部分均应全面复习，切勿抱有侥幸心理。针对写作A节应用文，无论英语（一）还是英语（二），今年书信、备忘录、报告、告示四大文体务必一视同仁。针对写作B节大作文，图画作文、图表作文两大题型必须全面复习。今年考研，英语（一）70％可能考查图画作文，30％考查图表作文；英语（二）70％可能考查图表作文，30％考查图画作文。以书中必背范文为主，重点范文为辅。

英语（一）考生

1．首先仔细通读全书，重点学习第一章、第二章和第三章；

2．重点背诵、默写、仿写二十篇必背范文：第二章应用文第四节十大必背范文及第三章图画作文第四节十大必背范文，务求滚瓜烂熟！脱口而出！多多益善！

3．其次深研四十篇重点范文：第二章应用文第五节二十大重点范文及第三章图画作文第五节二十大重点范文；

4．再次研读历年真题详解：第二章第二节和第三节应用文历年真题及第三章第二节和第三节图画作文历年真题；

5．最后浏览第四章图表作文。

英语（二）考生

1．首先仔细通读全书，重点学习第一章、第二章和第四章；

2．重点背诵、默写、仿写二十篇必背范文：第二章应用文第四节十大必背范文及第四章图表作文第三节十大必背范文，务求滚瓜烂熟！脱口而出！多多益善！

3．其次深研三十篇重点范文：第二章应用文第五节二十大重点范文及第四章图表作文第四节十大重点范文；

4．再次研读历年真题详解：第二章第二节和第三节应用文历年真题及第四章第二节图表作文历年真题；

5．最后浏览第三章图画作文。

四、配套教材

（一）《考研英语高分写作素材大全》

在长期教学实践中，笔者发现很多考研考生的写作基础较为薄弱，在写作内容、思维、语言方面极为欠缺，尤其是对论证论据素材的积累令人汗颜，以至于在考场上无话可说或错误百出，鉴于此，笔者精心积累了海量论证论据素材，归纳为四大必考话题，汇成这本《考研英语高分写作》的姊妹篇《考研英语高分写作素材大全》，学有余力、希望在研读本书之外进一步积累论证论据的同学可以选用。

（二）《考研英语高分写作字帖》系列

应众多考生要求，笔者与国内英文书写专家夏梅风老师合著了本书的第二姊妹篇《考研英语高分写作字帖》系列图书，以解决广大考生的书写问题。该字帖分为手写印刷体、意大利斜体与圆体。建议书写薄弱同学练习印刷体，书写一般的同学练习斜体，书写较好的同学练习圆体。无论何种字体，只要书写工整、卷面整洁、字迹清晰，均有助于斩获高分。每天练习十分钟至半小时，只要持之以恒，必有收获！

（三）《考研英语高分写作终极预测20篇》

根据很多考生的实际需要，每年11月左右，笔者将出版本书的第三姊妹篇《考研英语高分写作终极预测20篇》（分为英语一和英语二），帮助大家在考前终极冲刺、斩获高分，含大、小作文各十大终极预测范文以及十大万能框架，并根据最新考研写作大纲及全年热点话题进行考前点题。

以上三种配套教材，考生可根据自身情况进行选择。

五、结语

考研只是人生之旅的小小驿站。人生关键处只有为数不多的几次选择，考研正是这样的一次拼搏。漫漫长路，希望本书能伴你一起走过。每当旭日东升，正处于酣战中的你突然觉得前途渺茫的时候，请记住四个字：“永不放弃！”

多年以后，当珍贵的大学光阴已经随风而逝时，希望大家还能记得今天，记得2017年这场残酷而美丽的战斗。让我们携起手来，点燃青春的梦想，共同跨越考研巅峰！

王江涛

北京新东方学校

目录

CONTENTS

前言

第1章　考研英语写作总论

第一节　考研英语全攻略

一、复习规划

二、时间安排

三、规划详解

第二节　大纲解读

一、评价目标

二、考试内容

三、评分原则和方法

四、一般评分标准

第三节　写作攻略

一、命题总论

二、时间分配

三、高分策略

第四节　考研写作核心词汇

一、环境保护类

二、教育文化类

三、人生哲理类

四、社会热点类

考研心得1　我的考研之路

第2章　应用文

第一节　总论

一、英文写作格式

二、书信类写作格式

三、告示类写作格式

第二节　五星级历年真题详解

一、2005年写作真题详解

二、2006年写作真题详解

三、2007年写作真题详解

四、2009年写作真题详解

五、2010年英语（一）写作真题详解

六、2010年英语（二）写作真题详解

七、2011年英语（一）写作真题详解

八、2011年英语（二）写作真题详解

九、2012年英语（二）写作真题详解

十、2013年英语（一）写作真题详解

第三节　四星级历年真题详解

一、2008年写作真题详解

二、2012年英语（一）写作真题详解

三、2013年英语（二）写作真题详解

四、2014年英语（一）写作真题详解

五、2014年英语（二）写作真题详解

六、2015年英语（一）写作真题详解

七、2015年英语（二）写作真题详解

八、2016年英语（一）写作真题详解

九、2016年英语（二）写作真题详解

十、2017年英语（一）写作真题详解

十一、2017年英语（二）写作真题详解

第四节　十大必背范文

一、致编辑信

二、申请信

三、求学信

四、投诉信

五、求职信

六、推荐信

七、感谢信

八、建议信

九、邀请信

十、告示

第五节　二十大重点范文

一、订购信

二、倡议信

三、建议信

四、询问信

五、寻找失物信

六、投诉信

七、拒绝信

八、自我介绍信

九、建议信

十、建议信

十一、请求信

十二、道歉信

十三、邀请信

十四、祝贺信

十五、慰问信

十六、感谢信

十七、征稿启事

十八、备忘录/报告

十九、读书报告

二十、告示

第六节　十大万能框架

一、道歉信框架

二、建议信框架

三、寻找失物信框架

四、投诉信框架

五、祝贺信框架

六、邀请信框架

七、慰问信框架

八、请求信框架

九、答复信／拒绝信框架

十、备忘录／报告框架

考研心得2　从聊城大学音乐学院到中国人民大学法学院

应用文详解

第3章　图画作文

第一节　总论

一、框架结构

二、框架详解

第二节　五星级历年真题详解

一、1998年写作真题详解

二、2001年写作真题详解

三、2002年写作真题详解

四、2005年写作真题详解

五、2006年写作真题详解

六、2007年写作真题详解

七、2008年写作真题详解

八、2009年写作真题详解

九、2011年英语（一）写作真题详解

十、2013年英语（一）写作真题详解

第三节　四星级历年真题详解

一、2000年写作真题详解

二、2003年写作真题详解

三、2004年写作真题详解

四、2010年英语（一）写作真题详解

五、2012年英语（一）写作真题详解

六、2014年英语（一）写作真题详解

七、2015年英语（一）写作真题详解

八、2016年英语（一）写作真题详解

九、2017年英语（一）写作真题详解

第四节　十大必背范文

一、社会热点类：健康

二、社会热点类：两代关系（自立）

三、社会热点类：职业道德

四、社会热点类：社会公德

五、教育文化类：传统文化

六、教育文化类：读书

七、教育文化类：流行文化（网络问题）

八、人生哲理类：创新

九、人生哲理类：幸福

十、环境保护类：城市化

第五节　二十大重点范文

一、社会热点类：公务员热

二、社会热点类：整容

三、社会热点类：网络礼仪

四、社会热点类：高薪与快乐

五、社会热点类：压力

六、社会热点类：交通问题

七、社会热点类：职业道德

八、环境保护类：减少浪费

九、环境保护类：空气污染与限行

十、环境保护类：低碳经济

十一、环境保护类：环境恶化

十二、教育文化类：就业问题

十三、教育文化类：考研

十四、教育文化类：保护传统

十五、教育文化类：创业

十六、教育文化类：出国留学

十七、人生哲理类：逆境

十八、人生哲理类：梦想

十九、人生哲理类：责任

二十、人生哲理类：机遇

第六节　十大万能框架

一、社会热点类：健康

二、社会热点类：两代关系

三、社会热点类：职业道德

四、社会热点类：爱心／社会公德

五、教育文化类：教育

六、教育文化类：文化交流／传统文化

七、教育文化类：流行文化

八、环境保护类

九、人生哲理类

十、人生哲理类

考研心得3　考研英语（一）85分复习心得

第4章　图表作文

第一节　总论

一、图表作文攻略

二、图表作文详解

第二节　历年真题详解

一、2010年英语（二）写作真题详解

二、2011年英语（二）写作真题详解

三、2012年英语（二）写作真题详解

四、2013年英语（二）写作真题详解

五、2014年英语（二）写作真题详解

六、2015年英语（二）写作真题详解

七、2016年英语（二）写作真题详解

八、2017年英语（二）写作真题详解

第三节　十大必背范文

一、社会热点类：健康

二、社会热点类：人口老龄化

三、社会热点类：旅游

四、社会热点类：私家车

五、社会热点类：电子商务

六、教育文化类：文化交流

七、教育文化类：读书

八、教育文化类：大学扩招

九、教育文化类：出国留学

十、教育文化类：创业

第四节　十大重点范文

一、社会热点类：网上购物

二、社会热点类：社会公德

三、社会热点类：健康问题

四、教育文化类：电影

五、教育文化类：教育回报

六、教育文化类：职业选择

七、教育文化类：就业

八、教育文化类：网络游戏

九、教育文化类：图书馆

十、环境保护类：保护野生物种

第五节　十大万能框架

一、经济管理类

二、经济管理类

三、教育文化类

四、教育文化类

五、教育文化类

六、环境保护类

七、环境保护类

八、社会热点类

九、社会热点类

十、社会热点类

考研心得4　一个三本姑娘二战中国社会科学院的成功之路

第1章　考研英语写作总论

第一节　考研英语全攻略

一、复习规划

循序渐进、先易后难，先攻克分值较大、较易得分的题型，后攻克分值较小、较难得分的题型！

2月精研1997-1998年真题（词汇、选项、句子结构、阅读文章英译汉、长难句背诵）主攻词汇

3月精研1999-2000年真题、主攻词汇

4月精研2001-2002年真题、主攻词汇

5月精研2003-2004年真题、主攻阅读A节

6月精研2005-2006年真题、主攻阅读A节

7月精研2007-2008年真题、主攻阅读A节

8月精研2009-2010年真题、主攻写作

9月精研2011-2012年真题、主攻写作

10月精研2013-2014年真题、主攻阅读C节（翻译）

11月精研2015-2016年真题、主攻阅读B节

12月模考2017年真题、主攻完形填空、考研初试

次年2月考研查分

次年3月公布国家分数线，必要时联系调剂

次年4月准备复试

二、时间安排

轻松，专注，高效率！劳逸结合，缩短时间，科学复习！以下为强化阶段和冲刺阶段的全天复习作息表，在校考生、在职考生、管理类联考等各类考生可根据自身情况适当调整：

（一）强化阶段：3月—8月，8小时版

7：00起床、吃早饭（考研复习期间务必吃早饭，否则上午的复习效率会受影响）

8：00-9：00记单词（刚起床没有前摄干扰，有助于短期记忆；中午和晚上抽时间检查）

8：00-11：00复习专业课一或数学（两门课程最好交叉复习，保持新鲜感）

12：00-14：00吃午饭、午休（最好午休半小时左右，有助于提高下午的学习效率）

14：00-16：00复习英语（以阅读A节、写作为主，兼顾阅读B节、C节与完形填空）

17：00-19：00锻炼、吃晚饭（身体是革命的本钱，最好每天坚持锻炼半小时，保持精力充沛）

19：00-22：00复习专业课或数学

21：00-22：00复习英语写作（临睡前没有后摄干扰，有助于长期记忆；切勿考前突击）

22：00-23：00娱乐（避免沉迷于手机或网络，每天手机上网时间最好不要超过一小时！）

23：00休息（最好每天保持八小时的睡眠）

（二）冲刺阶段：9月—12月，12小时版

7：00起床、吃早饭（考研复习期间务必吃早饭，否则上午的复习效率会受影响）

8：00-10：00复习政治（政治比较容易得高分，但出题越来越灵活，切勿掉以轻心）

10：00-12：00复习专业课一或数学（两门课程最好交叉复习，保持新鲜感）

12：00-14：00吃午饭、午休（最好午休半小时左右，有助于提高下午的学习效率）

14：00-16：00复习英语（以阅读A节为主，兼顾阅读B节、C节与完形填空）

16：00-18：00复习专业课二

18：00-19：00锻炼、吃晚饭（身体是革命的本钱，最好每天坚持锻炼半小时，保持精力充沛）

19：00-22：00复习专业课

22：00-23：00复习英语写作（临睡前没有后摄干扰，有助于长期记忆；切勿考前突击）

23：00娱乐（避免沉迷于手机或网络，每天手机上网时间最好不要超过一小时！）

24：00休息（最好每天保持六小时的睡眠，习惯熬夜的同学考前务必调整过来！）

三、规划详解

若想考研成功，需制定可行性强、严格守时的复习计划，并持之以恒、坚持不懈，生活全部的重心要放在考研复习之上，勇于放弃可有可无的考试或杂事，心无旁骛，轻松、专注、高效率，将考研进行到底。由于独自一人学习容易松懈放弃，最好找一到两个勤奋好学的考伴，一起复习，互相督促检查，效果较好。每天考研复习时间最好保证8至10小时左右，关键是效率，避免浪费时间、追悔莫及。大部分考生每天的英语复习应占2～3小时左右、专业课及数学5～6小时左右、后期政治2小时左右。

英语复习方面，词汇记忆每天需半小时至1小时左右，一直坚持到考前。牢记：词汇是英语复习的基石。很多同学盲目迷信技巧，无法通过词汇大关，以至于考研失败。阅读A节占40分，得阅读者得天下，务必引起高度重视，每天学习时间一般在两小时左右。其次，应该重视写作，写作部分占考研英语（一）的30分、英语（二）的25分。建议每天至少利用半小时至1小时的时间，大声朗读、背诵考研写作经典范文，扎扎实实培养语感，提高写作实力。写作学习可以安排在早上刚起床时，根据德国心理学家艾宾浩斯记忆与遗忘曲线，此时人脑没有前摄干扰，有助于短期记忆，或放在晚上临睡前，没有后摄干扰，有助于长期记忆。再次，阅读B节（选择搭配）、阅读C节（翻译）与完形填空也应引起高度重视，这三项占考研英语（一）的30分、英语（二）的35分，千万不要放弃。只要掌握正确的方法和技巧，勤加练习，这三项同样可以取得骄人的战绩。

考研英语复习一般可以分成三大阶段：第一阶段攻克词汇，第二阶段精研真题，第三阶段适当模考。下面逐一加以讲解：

（一）英语复习第一阶段：攻克词汇（7月31日之前）

考研英语的基本功就是词汇和语法，很多同学不重视词汇学习，基础不够扎实，却盲目迷信技巧，造成考研失利。攻克词汇有很多途径，最常见的就是词汇书。词汇记忆最好分散在每天的不同时段，短、频、快进行记忆，关键是按照科学规律定期重复。最好每天晚上检查早上所背单词，第二天检查前一天所背单词，一周后、半个月后也经常进行检查，否则可能前功尽弃。每个单词不用记住太多意思，一至两个最常用或最常考的意思即可，做题时再根据上下文进行推断。

同时，记忆单词不要盲目拼写，否则纯属惯性，并非记忆。一般每个单词拼写三至五遍即可，但需用心记忆。第一遍记忆单词一般只记音标与常用的中文释义即可，无需看英文解释、同义反义词、例句和讲解，关键要快。第二遍可以找一本比较详细的词汇书，浏览每个单词的英文解释、同义反义词、例句和讲解，但无需全部背会，了解即可。第三遍再结合真题具体掌握单词在真题中的考法。

有毅力、能吃苦且记忆力较好的同学可参考王江涛、刘文涛老师编著的《十天搞定考研词汇》，尝试短时间攻克词汇。30％的同学可以10天基本搞定考研词汇，50％的同学可以20天搞定。

词汇攻略：十天搞定考研词汇

在考研英语复习过程中，词汇学习是无数考生的心腹大患，事倍功半，最终功亏一篑。十多年来，笔者通过各种方式，一直在讲授“十天搞定考研词汇”的方法，数以万计考生从中受益匪浅。希望帮助陷于背词苦海中的众多读者短期突破考研词汇，梦圆理想中的研究生院！

1　亲身经历

说起十天搞定考研词汇，很多同学可能认为属于“N天搞定派”的无稽之谈，事实并非如此。之所以在新东方讲授此方法，与本人的亲身经历密切相关。2002年12月，笔者从国家机关辞职，计划赴美攻读博士学位，报名参加了2003年的GRE考试。GRE考试需具备两万左右的词汇量，对词汇要求极高。笔者购买了俞敏洪老师编著的《GRE词汇精选》，开始背诵。该书包括了GRE最重要的6500个左右的核心难词，必须全部背熟，否则无法做题。笔者辞职之后，每天背词四小时左右，记忆200个左右的词汇，但是每天只背新词，不背旧词，以为浪费时间。一个月之后，经过艰苦努力，终于背完全书。不幸的是，翻回第一页，发现几乎全部忘光，只记住1000个左右的单词。

当时已是2003年2月，考试已经迫在眉睫，题目完全未做。在濒临绝望之际，笔者来到北京北四环保福寺桥旁的当时北京新东方学校总部，在书店中，偶然看到新东方GRE名师杨鹏老师编著的《17天搞定GRE词汇》一书，并买回家中。按照书中所讲方法，每天花费四小时左右，共花费5天时间，彻底背熟了俞敏洪老师书中的全部6500个词汇。之后由于非典爆发，最终放弃了赴美留学的计划，并于2003年7月成为一名新东方教师。

之后笔者认真反思了为何可以5天20小时背下6500个词汇？主要原因有二：一是辞职之后没有收入，压力巨大，前途渺茫，动力很足；二是之前一个月背词其实已经打下了一定的基础，只是未能记牢而已。很多考研同学背词也存在同样的问题，如果没有太大的动力，英语复习很难取得良好成效。同时，很多同学其实已经坚持背词一段时间，打下了一定的基础，只是没有使用科学方法记牢而已。

2　成功案例

自小学习英文以来，这种背词方法也是笔者唯一采用过的一种效果显著的英语学习方法，并受益终生。十多年来，在无数新东方面授课堂、网络教学以及出版书籍中介绍了这种背词方法，帮助无数基础薄弱的考生短期通过了词汇大关。印象最深的是2005年11月，在北京新东方学校水清木华校区的一个艺术类考研班中，一位英语零基础且记忆力已经不好的40余岁的大学艺术教师，按照本方法，考前十天每天四小时左右，背下3000个词汇，2006年考研取得成功。又如，2013年在北京新东方学校笔者开设的考研写作专项精讲班中，一位中央戏剧学院表演专业的回族同学大学从未学过英语，但采用本方法考前花费14天，每天四小时左右，背下7000个词汇，考研英语取得71分的良好成绩；而在同一班中，另一位基础一般的中央民族大学美术专业的同学，采用本方法花费12天，每天四至五小时，背下5500个考研词汇，成功考入清华大学。此类事迹，不胜枚举。有兴趣的同学可以在网上搜索“十天搞定考研词汇”。

科研证明：人的大脑一生中使用的只有1％到3％左右，人的潜力是无限的！只有想不到，没有做不到！很多同学之所以背诵单词极为痛苦，效果甚微，源于方法错误。根据德国心理学家艾宾浩斯在1872年提出的艾宾浩斯记忆曲线和遗忘曲线，遗忘极为正常，单词之所以会忘，是因为很多同学像当年的我一样，每天只知背诵新词，旧词复习太少，重复遍数不够。背单词其实极为简单，只有按照科学规律定期进行重复，才能确保牢记不忘！

我们不辞辛苦，认真研究了考研英语最重要的2003年之后的历年真题，发现近十余年来考研英语其实只考查了约3400个词汇，大纲中约有2000余个考研词汇从未考查过，以后考查的可能性也不大。只要搞定这3400个考研英语核心词汇，取得高分轻而易举。

3　八大背词时间

本记忆法源于艾宾浩斯记忆遗忘曲线和杨鹏老师的《17天搞定GRE词汇》，并有所发展。根据艾宾浩斯遗忘曲线，人脑遗忘有八个关键时间：5分钟、半小时、12小时、1天、2天、4天、7天、15天。如果没有在这八个关键时间进行重复，人脑就会遗忘。反之，只有按照这八大关键时间进行科学重复，才能确保牢记不忘。下述的10天搞定考研词汇和20天搞定考研词汇的表格就是基于这八大背词时间，将词汇按照科学规律排列完成，只需按图索骥、按表背诵即可。本方法看似浪费时间，实则事半功倍。须知大道至简，长痛不如短痛，快刀斩乱麻，才是记忆正途！

4　三大背词步骤

很多同学背诵单词存在不少误区，其一是喜欢拼写，每个单词拼写几十遍，其实纯属惯性，大脑并未真正记忆，完全是浪费时间。需要掌握拼写的只是写作词汇，而诸如abandon，abdomen等很多考研词汇，作文中用得很少，初期无需掌握拼写，只要认识即可。其二是妄图一口吃个胖子，一次性记住音标、所有中文释义、英文解释、同义反义词、例句，浪费太多时间，造成背词速度极慢，极易打击自信，半途而废。

科学背诵单词应该分为三大步骤：第一步是快速突破，利用10天～20天的时间，快速掌握考研核心词汇的中文释义，只需记住音标和1～2个常考中文释义，反复默念三次即可。记忆太多释义往往无法记住，欲速则不达。音标记住之后，绝大部分单词的拼写即可掌握。牢记第一步，找一本最薄的词汇书，切勿拼写和记忆英文解释、同义反义词、例句，以免减慢速度，降低自信，只动眼不动手。第二步是了解用法，浏览单词拼写、所有中文释义、考研英语考点搭配，虽然记忆多多益善，但无须全部背诵，关键还是通过真题体会用法。第三步是做题体会，通过精研考研英语历年真题，彻底掌握考研词汇在真题中的详细用法。

5　三大背词顺序

很多同学之所以无法记住单词，源于每次只使用一种顺序记忆单词，总是从前向后记忆，每页从上向下记忆。导致单词书记忆纯熟，但做题时或考场上完全混淆，无法快速说出每个单词的准确含义。事实上，科学背诵单词应该按照三大顺序：第一遍背词应使用正序记忆，例如从第一页背至第十页，每页从上向下背诵。牢记：单词只背一遍，第二遍以后不是背诵，而是检查！让自己的大脑紧张起来，才能真正记住；平时紧张起来，做题时或考场上才能轻松！平时无比努力，关键时刻才能毫不费力。单词书中最好准备一张白纸或纸片，从第二遍开始，每次用白纸盖上中文释义，看着英文单词说出中文释义，说出来即为记住，说不出来再将音标和1～2个常考的中文释义记忆3遍。第二遍记忆词汇应是逆序检查，例如从第10页检查至第1页，每页都从最下面的单词向上检查。第三遍以后应是乱序检查，随便翻至一页开始检查，例如，翻至第5页则从第5页开始检查，翻至第8页则从第8页开始检查，中间开花分别向前后进行检查，例如从第5页向前检查至第1页，每页从下向上检查，则为逆序；再从第6页检查至第10页，每页从上向下检查，则为正序。牢记：每次背诵或检查单词的顺序均不相同，才能真正记住词汇！否则只能记住书中单词的顺序而已。

6　10天搞定考研词汇

注：A＝LIST 1～2；B＝LIST 3～4；C＝LIST 5～6；D＝LIST 7～8；E＝LIST 9～10；F＝LIST 11～12；G＝LIST 13～14；H＝LIST 15～16；I＝LIST 17～18；J＝LIST 19～20

需要注意的是，世界上并没有万能的方法。“十天搞定考研词汇”这一方法并不适于所有的考生，只适合那些有毅力、能吃苦的同学。如果没有毅力、不想吃苦，建议趁早放弃考研，考也无益！根据多年教学经验，大约30％的同学可以10天搞定考研词汇，每天花费4～5小时左右；50％的同学可以20天搞定考研词汇。而每年考研录取率仅为30％左右，70％的考生终将被淘汰！功夫不负有心人！

本方法有两个缺陷：一是必须有10～20天时间，每天4～5小时左右，上午两小时左右，晚上两小时左右。如果无法挤出这样的时间，无法使用本方法。但其实事在人为，很多号称没有时间的同学只是给自己找不想努力的借口而已。第二个缺陷是从第4天至第10天比较痛苦，每天需要记忆或检查大量词汇。10天之后，大功告成！

根据艾宾浩斯记忆和遗忘曲线，背诵单词最好放在两个时间：早上刚起床没有前摄干扰，有助于短期记忆；晚上临睡前没有后摄干扰，有助于长期记忆。现将此表格讲解如下：

本表格中虽然列了40天，但是第10天已经基本搞定所有词汇，见到每个单词几乎都可快速准确说出1～3个常考的中文释义，自信心瞬间爆棚，成就感油然而生，做题开始变得无比轻松。第11天之后只是重复，保证不忘而已。表格中数字代表天数，字母代表将本书平均等分为10份，第一份为A，代表LIST 1～2，第二份为B，代表LIST 3～4；以此类推，第十份为J，代表将本书最后一个部分：LIST 19～20。同时将艾宾浩斯记忆和遗忘曲线中的八大背词时间贯彻到底，即单词每隔5分钟、半小时、12小时、1天、2天、4天、7天、15天，务必进行检查！否则前功尽弃，收效甚微。

第一天上午起床后，开始背诵本书第一个部分A：LIST1～2。本方法关键是快，切勿拼写或浏览太多中文释义、英文解释、同义反义词或例句，只记忆音标和1～2个划线的常考释义即可，每个单词只默念3次音标和中文意思即可。每背完一页，务必检查：使用一张白纸盖住中文含义，看着英文单词，说出中文常考的1～2个划线的含义。如果说不出来，则再默念3次音标和中文含义即可。每隔5分钟，检查前5分钟背诵的内容。例如，假设8：00～8：05背诵了1、2两页，8：05～8：06检查1、2两页，8：06～8：11背诵3、4两页，8：11～8：12检查3、4两页，以此类推。每隔半小时，检查前半小时背诵的内容。例如，假设8：00～8：30背诵了1～6页，8：30～8：35检查1～6页，8：35～9：05背诵7～12页，9：05～9：10检查7～12页，以此类推。上午花费2～3小时时间，背诵两个LIST，约340个考研英语核心词汇。

12小时之后，即第一天晚上临睡前，检查上午背诵的内容，无需再每隔5分钟或半小时检查，只需使用白纸盖住中文释义，看着英文单词说出1～2个划线的常考中文释义即可，如果说不出来，则再默念3次音标和常考中文释义即可。假设上午花费两小时背诵340个词汇，晚上一般只需1.5小时即可检查一遍。

1天即24小时之后检查：从第1天晚上再过24小时即第2天晚上，检查A部分，即LIST1～2，一般只需1小时20分钟左右即可。2天之后，即第4天晚上，检查A部分，一般只需1小时10分钟左右。需要注意的是，第1、2、4天检查单词放在晚上，必须有三次没有后摄干扰的记忆，单词记忆才会比较深刻。之后任何时间检查均可，故第8天之后，检查单词一般放在上午，目的是避免晚上工作量太大。

4天之后，即第8天，检查A部分，一般只需1小时左右。7天之后，即第15天，检查A部分，一般只需50分钟左右。15天之后，即第30天，检查A部分，一般只需40分钟左右。上述即为按照艾宾浩斯记忆和遗忘曲线的八大背词时间进行重复记忆，这样记忆曲线会越来越高地接近于无限，单词会牢记不忘。

同理，第二天开始背诵B部分，即LIST3～4，上午每隔5分钟、半小时检查；12小时之后，即第2天晚上，检查B部分；1天之后，即第3天晚上检查；2天之后即第5天晚上检查；4天之后即第9天上午检查；7天之后即第16天检查；15天之后即第31天检查。以此类推，第3天开始背诵C部分，即LIST5～6，不再赘述。

需要注意的是，本表格并未结束，30天之后，需要每隔15天检查，直至考前。即第45天、60天、75天检查A部分，第46天、61天、76天检查B部分，以此类推。这是由于根据艾宾浩斯遗忘曲线，人脑记忆的最长期限为15天，否则逐渐淡忘。本方法离考试时间越近越有效，基础越薄弱越有效。这是由于需要重复的变数较少，一劳永逸。但建议考生还是尽早搞定考研词汇，以便尽快做题。建议考生将此表格列在自己的日历或手机日历中，坚持不懈进行记忆。如果某天由于不可抗力，任务实在无法完成，可以顺延一天，但切勿耽搁太久，以免前功尽弃。

从第11天开始，工作量日益减少，每天只需要检查两个旧的部分，再也没有新的单词需要记忆。从第18天开始，每天只需检查一个部分。第25-29天不需背诵单词。事实上，后期每个月只有20天需要检查单词，一般不到一小时，另外10天不需背诵单词。

另外，第10天之后，大家会发现，有几百个词汇始终无法记住，这就是自己最难记忆的词汇，建议将这些单词和划线的常考中文释义抄在本上，再按照5分钟、半小时、12小时、1天、2天、4天、7天、15天进行检查，将会牢记不忘。

实际上，本表格不但可以记忆单词，还可以记忆任何最难记忆的东西。例如A可以代表一篇范文，背完之后，5分钟之后再背一遍，半小时之后再背1遍，当天晚上、第2/4/8/15/30天再背一遍，可以确保滚瓜烂熟！脱口而出！牢记不忘！根据艾宾浩斯遗忘曲线，任何最难记忆的东西，只有根据科学规律重复7遍以上，才能牢记不忘！

7　20天搞定考研词汇

有些同学记忆力较为薄弱，每天背诵340个词汇确实困难，可采用下述表格，20天搞定考研词汇。下表中虽然列了50天，其实20天已经搞定，20天之后只是重复，保证不忘而已。字母A-T代表将本书分为20份，每个字母代表一个LIST。每天的工作量减半，但检查起来更为繁琐。实际上，第一遍背诵单词花费时间越少，重复起来越简单。

注：A＝LIST 1；B＝LIST 2；C＝LIST 3；D＝LIST 4；E＝LIST 5；F＝LIST 6；G＝LIST 7；H＝LIST 8；I＝LIST 9；J＝LIST 10；K＝LIST 11；L＝LIST 12；M＝LIST 13；N＝LIST 14；O＝LIST 15；P＝LIST 16；Q＝LIST 17；R＝LIST 18；S＝LIST 19；T＝LIST 20

（二）英语复习第二阶段：精研真题（11月30日之前）

每套考研真题都是全国命题专家经过一年的反复推敲测试才公之于众，难度、信度、效度基本保持稳定，而大多数模拟题为英语老师所编订，其难度、信度还是会与真题多少有些差距。很多同学终年流于题海战术却不认真研读历年真题，事倍功半、适得其反。

基础一般的同学考前搞定最近10年的真题即可，基础较好的同学可以搞定1997年至今的历年真题。真题虽然不太可能原题重考，但考研词汇量固定、词组固定、句子结构固定、篇章结构固定、选项设置固定、出题规律固定、考点固定，搞透真题，必定斩获高分！很多同学做了几遍之后，真题答案已经记熟，再做意义不大，可从以下五大层面进行研究：

1　词汇：没有一个词汇不认识！

基础一般的同学，最低要求需要搞定最新10年真题的阅读理解A节共40篇文章中的每一个词汇；基础较好的同学可以搞定1997年至今历年真题中的每一个词汇。考研词汇需要掌握的核心意思即真题中考过的意思。

如果一个词汇多年未曾考过，只能证明这个词汇不太重要。根据统计，过去21年考研英语试卷中只考过大约5,500个词汇，但与考研大纲5,500词汇并不吻合。大纲词汇只考过3,000多个，2,000多个大纲词汇几乎从来不考。超纲词一般无需记忆，可能会有文字注释。但过去考研英语曾经考查过1,000多个大纲中没有的词汇，其实并不算超纲，只是考查大纲词汇的不同词性，或大纲词汇加上大纲附录中62个前缀和54个后缀之后形成的新的词汇。综上所述，盲目记忆词汇书并不能一网打尽考研词汇。结合历年真题搞定考研词汇，才是词汇记忆的最佳方法。

不喜欢背诵词汇书的同学，可以直接从真题入手，每篇文章查出所有不认识的词汇，结合精准译文标明真题中考查的意思，然后有针对性地进行背诵，这才是记忆考研词汇的最好方法。由于有上下文语境，这些单词相对容易记忆，而且记住的都是常考的核心意思。而孤立背诵词汇书，书中意思不一定是考研真题考查的意思，没有上下文很难真正记住，往往只能打击自信、见效不大。

2　选项：没有一个选项不清楚！

基础一般的同学搞定最新10年真题阅读A节和B节中的每个选项，基础较好的同学搞定1997年至今历年真题含完形填空中的每个选项。考研英语复习的关键在精不在多、在质不在量！搞懂每个正确选项为何正确，每个错误选项为何错误，甚至每个选项在文中是否有出处，来自于文章第几段、第几句？做错的题目用红笔进行标记，考前一个月无需盲目做题，而应再次总结一年来做错的所有真题，研究自己的弱点，在考场上有针对性地避免该弱点。

3　句子结构：没有一个句子结构不明白！

基础一般的同学搞定最新10年真题阅读A节中的每个句子，基础较好的同学搞定1997年至今历年真题中的每个句子。最新大纲解析明确提出，考研英语难在句子结构，即长难句。美国语言学家乔姆斯基在名著《句法结构》中一针见血地指出：“英语是在用有限的句子结构表达无限的思想。”只要彻底搞定考研英语历年真题中的长难句，上了考场无非就是应对这些句子结构重新的排列组合而已，看懂做对自然轻而易举。

4　英译汉：阅读A节经典文章（自己觉得最难或错误最多的文章，即自己的弱点）

最笨的方法往往是最好的方法，英译汉是提高阅读和翻译最好的方法之一。很多同学感觉文章似乎均可读懂，但题目一做就错，原因是没有真正读懂。何谓“真正读懂”？将文章落在笔上，包括题干和每个选项逐字逐句翻译成汉语，这才是真正读懂。译完之后，对照书中的参考译文，深究阅读弱点。译错的地方即为弱点，一般出现在两个方面：一词多义即词汇弱点，句子结构即语法弱点。逐一解决之后，阅读实力自然提高，高分手到擒来。英译汉虽然比较花费时间，但可帮助考生真正提高英语实力。基础薄弱的同学刚开始可能无法进行英译汉，水平逐渐提高之后，后期可以操作。

5　背诵：阅读A节经典文章或长难句

背诵是提高英语实力和考研分数最好的方法之一，也最容易操作。即使背下一篇阅读文章花费八个小时，但已掌握了400个词汇、上百个词组、几十个句型，英语实力提高了，语感培养起来了，自然斩获高分。尤其是基础薄弱的同学，顺带解决了词汇、语法、句子结构、篇章结构的问题，可谓一举多得。可以在每年真题中背诵一篇自己觉得最难的文章或出错最多的文章，或在经济、新闻、英美文学、自然科学等每类考研常考文章中背诵一篇自己觉得最难的，对于提高英语实力堪称见效神速。

背诵文章确实有困难的同学，可尝试每篇文章背诵一个最长最难的句子，假设半小时背下一个长难句，掌握了30个词汇、5个词组、3个句型，而且有上下文，记忆相当深刻。

（三）英语复习第三阶段：适当模考（12月）

考前务必至少模考一次，使用从未做过的最新一年真题。时间安排在下午14：00-17：00，严格计时，3小时内做完。很多同学平时只是分项做题，耗时较长，没有考试的感觉，上了考场时间紧迫、心情高度紧张，试卷无法全部做完，最终功亏一篑。

（四）考研英语推荐书籍：

1．词汇：《十天搞定考研词汇》（便携版/乱序版），王江涛、刘文涛，浙江教育出版社，英语（一）与英语（二）均适用；

2．真题：《四大名师讲真题：考研英语历年真题详解》，王江涛、唐静、李剑、王晟，浙江教育出版社，分为英语（一）与英语（二）；

3．字帖：《考研英语高分写作字帖》（手写印刷体、意大利斜体、圆体），王江涛、夏梅风，浙江教育出版社，英语（一）与英语（二）均适用；

4．写作论证：《考研英语高分写作素材大全》，王江涛，群言出版社，英语（一）与英语（二）均适用；

5．写作冲刺：《考研英语高分写作终极预测20篇》，王江涛，浙江教育出版社，分为英语（一）与英语（二）；

6．完形填空和新题型：《考研英语完形填空与阅读理解新题型》，张销民，群言出版社，英语（一）与英语（二）均适用；

7．阅读理解专练：《考研英语题源报刊阅读：基础篇/提高篇》，新东方研发中心，浙江教育出版社，英语（一）与英语（二）均适用；

8．翻译：《考研英语拆分与组合翻译法》，唐静，群言出版社，英语（一）与英语（二）均适用。

第二节　大纲解读

一、评价目标

英语（一）

学术型硕士研究生及部分专业学位硕士研究生（含法律硕士、建筑学硕士、汉语国际教育硕士、临床医学硕士、口腔医学硕士、公共卫生硕士等）选考。

考生应能写不同类型的应用文，包括私人和公务信函、备忘录、报告等，以及一般描述性、叙述性、说明性或议论性的文章。写作时，考生应能：

1）做到语法、拼写、标点正确，用词恰当；

2）遵循文章的特定文体格式；

3）合理组织文章结构，使其内容统一、连贯；

4）根据写作目的和特定读者，恰当选用语域（指在书面和口语表达中根据不同的交际对象，所采用的话语方式，即正式、一般、非正式的话语）。

英语（二）

部分专业学位硕士研究生（含工商管理硕士、公共管理硕士、会计硕士、体育硕士、教育硕士、工程硕士、兽医硕士、风景园林硕士、农业推广硕士、艺术硕士、社会工作硕士、金融硕士、应用统计硕士、税务硕士、国际商务硕士、保险硕士、资产评估硕士、警务硕士、应用心理硕士、新闻与传播硕士、出版硕士、文物与博物馆硕士、军事硕士、林业硕士、药学硕士、中药学硕士、旅游管理硕士、图书情报硕士、工程管理硕士、审计硕士等）选考。

考生应能根据所给的提纲、情景或要求完成相应的短文写作。短文应中心思想明确，切中题意，结构清晰，条理清楚，用词恰当，无明显语言错误。

权威解读

（一）考试题型

考研英语写作由A、B两节组成：A节为应用文写作，占10分；B节为论说文写作，英语（一）占20分，英语（二）占15分。

1　写作A节

应用文是日常生活中常使用的文体。2004年大学英语考试委员会声明：以后国内的英语考试侧重考查考生的英语运用能力。因此，应用文在四、六级考试和考研中都是考查重点。最新《大纲解析》把应用文分为两个部分：书信类和告示类。其中书信类应用文包括：私人和公务信函、备忘录、报告。2010年英语（一）、2015年英语（二）和2016年英语（一）考研写作考查了告示，可见告示写作的重要性，考生应全面着手准备。

私人信函（private／personal letter／e-mail）
指写给朋友或同学的信函。收信人可以是朋友（friend）、同班同学（classmate）、校友（schoolmate）、室友（roommate）等，形式较随意，属于半正式文体。2008年考研真题（道歉信）、2010年英语（二）真题（感谢信）、2011年英语（一）真题（推荐信）和英语（二）真题（建议＋祝贺信）、2013英语（二）真题（倡议信）、2014英语（二）真题（咨询信）、2015英语（一）真题（推荐信）及2016英语（二）真题（建议信）均属于私人信函。

公务信函（business letter／email）
亦称事务信函，主要包括邀请信、感谢信、道歉信、祝贺信、介绍信、申请信、建议信、投诉信、咨询信等，属于正式文体。公务信函写作是考研、雅思等考试中应用文写作的考查重点。2005年考研真题（辞职＋道歉信）、2006年考研真题（请求信）、2007年考研真题（建议信）、2009年考研真题（建议信）、2012年英语（一）（建议信）和英语（二）真题（投诉信）、2013英语（一）真题（邀请信）、2014英语（一）真题（建议信）、2017年英语（一）真题（推荐信）及英语（二）真题（答复信）均属于公务信函。

备忘录（memorandum／memo）
是用于上级对下级或同级之间的半正式信函。

报告（report）
是下级对上级的正式信函。常见的报告包括调查报告和工作总结。通常，报告与备忘录写作格式完全相同。

告示（notice／announcement／bulletin）
用于公布即将或已经发生的事，包括通告、通知、启事等。2010年英语（一）、2015年英语（二）及2016年英语（一）考查了这一文体。

2　写作B节

英文写作分为五大文体：应用文、描写文、记叙文、说明文、议论文。写作B节重点考查后四种。

描述性的文章（descriptive）
又称描写文，例如：描写大学或家乡，要求以空间顺序展开。描写文比较简单，考研写作通常不会单独考查这一文体，但近年来写作B节要求考生在文章第一段描述所给图画或图表，而很多考生从第一段就开始空发议论，造成跑题。第一段最好是就图论图，最多议论一两句。

叙述性的文章（narrative）
又称记叙文，例如：记叙一个故事，以时间顺序展开。考研写作也不会单独考到记叙文，但曾考查过记叙性段落：2001年写作第二段和2004年、2007年写作第三段，都要求举例论证。需要注意的是，举例时不要一段只讲一个事例，这样容易流于记叙。最好一段内举两个例子，每个例子一到两句话。例子不需太具体，以概括精炼为宜。举例时也可有主题句和小结，以亲身经历过的事为例更有说服力。

说明性的文章（expository）
又称说明文，用以表达或说明自己的观点，一般比较客观。例如：说明电脑的使用方法。

议论性的文章（argumentative）
又称议论文，用以论证或驳斥他人的观点，比较主观。例如：论证文化融合、环境保护、人生哲理等问题。说明文和议论文写法类似，合称论说文。

考研写作B节第一段一般是图画或图表描述，属于描写文；第二段一般是意义阐释，第三段是归纳结论或建议措施，都属于论说文。如果图画比较抽象，如2001年“爱心是一盏灯，在越黑暗的地方越明亮”和2004年“终点又是新起点”，则可能考到记叙文（举例论证）。综上所述，写作B节是四种文体的综合。

（二）语言第一位：做到语法、拼写、标点正确，用词恰当（评价目标之一）

考研英语写作主要包括三大层面：语言、结构、内容。阅卷老师正是从这三大层面进行评分的。很多考生之所以觉得考研写作较难，也是因为这三方面。有的同学语言较差，下笔全是语言错误；有的同学结构较差，想到什么写什么；有的同学内容较差，中文作文都写不出来。

考研写作重点考查考生的英语表达能力。阅卷老师最重视的是语言，考生最需要提高的也是语言。有的同学以为使用高难词汇句型就能取得高分，其实不然。中英文写作都讲究“平淡如水”、“简洁就是美”、“绚烂之极，归于平淡”，如果作者一味地堆砌华丽的辞藻，只能证明其肤浅和无知。美国作家海明威的作品中几乎全部为中学词汇，但他是诺贝尔文学奖的得主。中学词汇用好了，完全可以取得各种英语写作考试的满分。当然，对于基础较好的同学来说，恰当使用高难词汇有助于提高分数。但是不要盲目追求难度，“与其写一个错误的复杂句，不如写一个正确的简单句”。

考研作文的话题、观点和字数都极其有限，它只是一个展示你英语书面表达能力的平台。因此，考生应该把构思的时间减到最少，把主要精力放在推敲英文上，力争将语法、拼写、标点等的低级错误降至最低，力求遣词造句准确恰当，表达地道。议论文不是口语，语言永远第一，它决定了得分高低。考生在审清题目后，应迅速动笔，尽量精雕细刻，避免语法错误。这样，即便没有使用高难词汇和句型，也可以保证稳得及格分数。

阅卷老师在语言方面主要从两个方面进行评判：

1　基本正确

基础一般的同学即使使用小学或中学词汇和句型，只要使用得基本正确，也可以得到及格分数。考生最常犯的语言错误有三类：语法、拼写、标点。最常犯的语法错误体现在以下三方面：时态、冠词、主谓一致等。

时态

考研写作不管是大作文还是小作文，都以现在时为主，尤其是一般现在时。图表描述段和举例论证段会用到过去时，即描述过去的年代和数据或列举自己经历过的事时须用过去时。文章结尾展望未来时亦可使用将来时。

冠词

常见的冠词有：a，an，the。考生应通过范文学习其用法，不要死抠语法书。

主谓一致

主语和谓语应该保持一致。例如：使用一般现在时时，如果主语是单数第三人称或单数名词、不可数名词，谓语动词后面应加-s。这样的错误虽小，但都属于严重的语法错误。

另外，考生应掌握常见单词的拼写，谨慎使用标点。建议同学们只使用两种标点：逗号和句号。但不要一逗到底，独立的句子应该用句号断开。

2　丰富多变

基础较好的同学，要想取得考研写作高分，应做到丰富多变。就英语（一）来说，小作文应力争8分，大作文16分，共计24分。就英语（二）来说，小作文应力争8分，大作文12分，共计20分。丰富多变体现在词汇和句型两方面。同一词语在一句话、一个段落乃至一篇文章中最好不要重复出现，应尽量使用同义词、近义词替换（无法替换的关键词除外）。例如：think可以替换为reckon，assume，argue等词。如果想不到同义词或近义词，可以使用上义词进行替换。例如：2012年考研写作中的乐观（optimism）可以用good mood或positive attitude替换。此外，句型也应丰富多变，不要拘泥于主谓宾句型，可以使用主系表、过去分词或现在分词短语作状语、不定式短语作状语、状语从句等多种结构。大纲评价目标中并未要求使用高难词汇或句型。考研考生写作的最大问题不是写得太简单，而是严重错误太多。

考研作文如果量化成句数，小作文只需写7句左右，大作文12句左右。全文应以短句为主，长短句相结合。所谓短句是指10个词左右的句子，不能全篇都是五六个词的短句。同时，文中应有一定数量的长句，一般15～20词即可，太长则易冗赘。有的同学以为只写长句不写短句就能取得高分，实际上老师看长句会觉得很累，以为你不会写短句，通常不会给高分。如果一篇中文作文每句都有30多个字，定然晦涩难懂，英文也不例外。精炼的短句可以放在段首表示强调，复杂的长句可以进行具体的论证、举例或描述。考生可以每段单数句使用短句，双数句使用长句，长短结合，这样阅卷老师看起来也比较舒服。

英语句型分为简单句和复杂句，简单句的基本句型有五种：

①主＋谓：
I succeeded．我成功了。

②主＋谓＋宾：
I like Lin Daiyu．我喜欢林黛玉。

③主＋系＋表：
Kim Hee Sun is beautiful．金喜善很漂亮。

④主＋谓＋间宾＋直宾：
Wei Xiaobao gives Ake an English dictionary．韦小宝给了阿珂一本英语字典。

⑤主＋谓＋宾＋宾补：
Dragon Saber makes many people selfish．屠龙刀使很多人变得自私。

在词汇使用方面，英文中充当主语、宾语的一般是名词、代词和非谓语动词，充当谓语的一般是动词。而中文中，主、谓、宾、表等成分可由任何词语充当。判断简单句和复杂句的方法就是看谓语动词：只有一个谓语动词的句子是简单句。有一个以上谓语动词的句子分为两种情况：一是并列句，有并列谓语，在第二个或最后一个谓语动词前有并列连词and，or，but等；二是从句，标志为从句引导词（有时可以省略）。

英语句子中的修饰语一般有三种：

①定语：
形容词、名词、动名词或定语从句。修饰名词，短定语放在前面，长定语放在后面，非限制性定语从句用逗号隔开。一句可有多个定语。

②状语：
修饰形容词、副词、动词或整句，副词在前，介词短语和状语从句在后。一句可有多个状语。

③插入语：
名词（短语）、从句。非必要成分，一般用逗号、括号、破折号分开。

复杂句一般包括三种：

①并列句：
and，or，but等并列连词连接的句子，可将同义、近义、反义的句子连接成并列句。

②复合句：
即从句，常见的有主语从句、宾语从句、表语从句、定语从句、状语从句、同位语从句等。

③非谓语：
包括动名词、不定式、分词（过去分词、现在分词）、独立主格等。

在写作时，应充分利用已有的句法知识，采用各种句法结构，使作文句式多样、生动活泼。

（三）文体：遵循文章特定的文体格式（评价目标之二）

英语文体一般分为三种：正式文体（formal style／register）、一般文体（或半正式文体，semi-formal style／register）和非正式文体（informal style／register）。考研写作B节为正式文体，A节私人信函、备忘录和私人告示为半正式文体，公务信函、报告、公务告示等为正式文体，不会考到非正式文体。文体之间的区别主要在于非正式语言：缩略形式和口语表达。正式文体应该避免使用非正式语言；在正式文体中加入3～5处非正式语言，即变成半正式文体；非正式语言太多就会变成非正式文体。

1　根据写作对象确定语域。一般来说，正式书信倾向于采用正式的表达法，而私人书信则倾向于非正式表达法。例如：

非正式的表达法：

Let me know if you can come for the meeting next Wednesday.

正式的表达法：

Please kindly inform us of your availability for the meeting to be held next Wednesday.

再如：

非正式的表达法：

How about coming down to stay with us for weekend？

正式的表达法：

We would like to invite you for a weekend.

We would appreciate it if you could come for the weekend.

2　区分正式与非正式表达法的标志之一是看是否有省略（非正式表达法多用省略，而正式表达法反之）。例如：

正式的表达法：

I would like you to come to my office to pick up the ticket.（一般用于写给上级领导、合作伙伴等）

非正式的表达法：

Come to my office for a ticket.（一般用于写给非常亲密的朋友）

3　区分正式与非正式表达法的另一标志是看是否有缩略（非正式表达法多用缩略，而正式表达法反之）。例如：

正式的表达法：

I would like to…

非正式的表达法：

I'd like to…

（四）结构第二位：合理组织文章结构，使其内容统一、连贯（评价目标之三）

结构是文章的框架。英文文章讲究逻辑严密，无论是整个篇章还是各个段落，通常都是“总—分—总”结构。考研作文不论大小，都可写成三段：第一段总论提出问题，第二段分论分析问题，第三段总论解决问题。每段内部也是“总—分—总”结构：第一句一般是主题句，总体论述；中间是论证部分；最后一句是小结。如果不写小结，就是“总—分”结构。

西方文化和英文属于理性的文化和语言，其特点是：演绎式思维，逻辑分段，先论点后论证，讲究以理服人，逻辑严谨，结构清晰。而中国文化和中文是感性的文化和语言，其特点是：归纳式思维，情感分段，先论证再论点，讲究以情动人，逻辑跳跃，结构松散。考研写作应该力求结构清晰，逻辑严谨，注意段间和句间逻辑关系——并列、递进、转折、因果等。阅卷老师一般从以下三个方面衡量文章的结构，这三个方面都是使文章连贯衔接的手段。

1　关联词

关联词的使用应适度，过犹不及。小作文使用3～5个，大作文5～7个。很多考生关联词使用过多，以致文章啰嗦冗长。其实，考研写作类似于中国古代的八股文，文章结构无非起承转合，而关联词的运用往往直接影响文章结构，需要引起充分重视。考研写作常用关联词可分类如下：

●启：启动观点，开篇点题

第一段和每段第一句话是启，作用在于启动整篇文章或整个段落。如：nowadays，at present 等。

●承：观点承接，正面论证

第二段和每段中间是承。基础不太好的同学可以只进行正面论证。如：

①分类论证：
first（ly），in the first place，first and foremost，above all，to begin with，on the one hand，for one thing，second（ly），in the second place，besides，furthermore，moreover，in addition，what's more，on the other hand，for another，last（ly），（the）last but not（the）least，even worse，more importantly

②举例论证：
for example，for instance，a case in point is

③解释论证：
indeed，in fact，certainly，obviously，truly，in other words

●转：观点转折，反面论证

第二段和每段中间部分既可以承，又可以转。基础好的同学可以进行反面论证，对问题进行逆向思维。but，however太过普通，可以选择使用yet，instead，whereas，otherwise，in／by contrast／comparison，conversely，nevertheless，unfortunately，on the contrary等精彩表达。

●合：文章结尾，合并归纳

第三段以及每段最后一句话是合，用以总结整篇文章或整个段落。在论说文中，表示合的关联词可以使用三次，分别用在第三段首句和第二、三段的尾句。

①因此：
thus，hence，therefore，accordingly，consequently，as a result／consequence

②总之：
in conclusion，in general，generally speaking，by and large，on the whole

③简言之：
in short／brief，briefly speaking，in a word，to sum up

2　同义替换

同义替换包括词汇和句型，类似于语言的第二个评分标准——丰富多变。

3　代词替换

中文多名词，英文多代词。名词太多文章容易冗长，因此应尽量使用代词替换名词。其中，I，you等指人的代词比较主观；it，that，they等指物的代词比较客观。英文写作讲究客观性、以理服人，应多使用客观性的代词，避免主观臆断。

（五）内容

内容就是你的观点或思维。考研写作是语言考试，不是思维考试。你的观点不需要是原创的，只要不跑题即可。考研英语写作也不是高考语文作文，千万不要别出心裁写什么诗歌、散文。你的第一个反应是什么就写什么，99％的考生怎么写你就怎么写，你会什么就写什么。有的考生拿到题目越看越亲切，就是无从下笔，这是思维缺乏训练的表现，属于中文写作的问题，而不是英文写作的问题。平时多分析本书中精彩范文的观点，多看中英文报刊，就能积累观点，扩大知识面。

（六）语域：根据写作目的和特定读者，恰当使用语域（评价目标之四）

语域指在书面和口语表达中根据不同的交际对象所采用的话语方式，即正式、一般和非正式的话语。英语写作中，语域一般分为两种：正式语言与非正式语言。非正式语言一般包括缩略形式和口语表达。

1　缩略形式：

①缩写：
如I'm，They're，It's，e.g.，i.e.等。

②省略：
如Looking forward to your reply.即是省略句。

2　口语表达：

如by the way，as you know，hi，well等。

考研英语写作中，写作A节中公务信函、报告、公务告示等应用文以及写作B节议论文一般采用正式语言，应避免使用缩略形式和口语表达；写作A节中的私人信函、备忘录、私人告示和便条等可以适当使用非正式语言，3～5处即可。

二、考试内容

英语（一）

该部分由A、B两节组成，主要考查考生的书面表达能力。总分30分。

A节：考生根据所给情景写出一篇约100词（标点符号不计算在内）的应用性短文，包括私人和公务信函、备忘录、报告等。共10分。

B节：要求考生根据提示信息写出一篇160～200词的短文（标点符号不计算在内）。提示信息的形式有主题句、写作提纲、规定情景、图、表等。共20分。

英语（二）

该部分由A、B两节组成，主要考查考生的书面表达能力。总分25分。

A节：考生根据所给情景写出一篇约100词（标点符号不计算在内）的应用性短文，包括私人和公务信函、备忘录、报告等。共10分。

B节：要求考生根据所规定的情景或给出的提纲，写出一篇150词左右的英语说明文或议论文。提供情景的形式为图画、图表或文字。共15分。

权威解读

作文字数应严格控制，应用文100～130词，英语（一）论说文160～250词，英语（二）150～200词，字数不够会扣分，字数太多容易增加犯错几率。近年真题以图画、图表作文为主，但其他提示信息形式也应全面了解。有些同学以为字数过多会导致扣分，其实不然。2011年英语（一）《考试分析》小作文官方10分范文共153词，2009年大作文官方19分范文有299词。但由于答题卡空间有限，建议字数不要太多。

三、评分原则和方法

1．一般评分标准适用于A、B两节。但根据两节的不同考查要点，评分时有不同的侧重点。A节的评分重点在于信息点的覆盖、内容的组织、语言的准确性、格式与语域的恰当。对语法结构和词汇多样性的要求将根据具体试题做出调整。允许在作文中使用提示语中出现过的个别关键词或词组，但使用提示语中出现过的句子将被扣分。B节的评分重点在于内容的完整性、文章的组织连贯性、语法结构和词汇的多样性及语言的准确性。

2．评分时，先根据文章的内容和语言确定其所属档次，然后以该档次的要求来给分。评分人员在档内有1～3分的调节空间。

3．A节作文的字数要求是100词左右。B节作文的字数要求是，英语（一）160～200词，英语（二）150词左右。文章长度不符合要求的，酌情扣分。

4．拼写与标点符号是反映语言准确性的一个方面。评分时，要视其对交际的影响程度予以考虑。英、美拼写及词汇用法均可接受。

5．如书写较差，以致影响读者理解，将分数降低一个档次。

权威解读

（一）应用文

评分重点在于：（1）信息点的覆盖；（2）文章的结构（包括内容的组织、“总—分—总”结构、内在逻辑、关联词、同义替换、代词替换）；（3）语言的准确性；（4）格式。应用文的写作以简洁明了为原则，并不要求语言丰富多变。

下面以2017年英语（一）真题为例，对其中两点进行重点分析：

Directions：
You are to write an email to James Cook，a newly arrived Australian professor，recommending some tourist attractions in your city．Please give reasons for your recommendation.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not sign your own name at the end of the email．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not write the address.（10 points）

1　信息点的覆盖

考研应用文命题由两部分构成：背景交代和提纲（即信息点）。本题中，第一段第一句前半句为情景交代：You are to write an email to James Cook，a newly arrived Australian professor。第一段第一句后半句为提纲一：recommending some tourist attractions in your city，可以改写放在第一段；第一段第二句为提纲二：Please give reasons for your recommendation，可以改写放在第二段。

2　同义替换

题目中的tourist attractions可以使用同义词、近义词或上义词进行同义替换，如：scenic spots，places of interests，historical sites等。

（二）论说文

评分重点在于：（1）内容的完整性；（2）文章的组织连贯性，即文章的结构（包括“总—分—总”结构、内在逻辑、关联词、同义替换、代词替换）；（3）语法结构和词汇的多样性；（4）语言的准确性。其中三个评分重点与应用文相同，唯一的区别在于应用文重视格式，论说文重视文采，讲求丰富多变。以2017年英语（一）真题为例：

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following pictures．In your essay，you should，

1）describe the pictures briefly，

2）interpret the meaning，and

2）give your comments.

论说文中的三点提纲必须分别写成三段，顺序也不能打乱。提纲即每段的主题句，改写后置于段首。本题第一段应是图画描述，第二段是意义阐释，第三段提出建议措施或进行归纳，三段缺一不可，这就是内容的完整性。如果遗漏上述任何一点，则扣去三分之一的分数。

（三）印象原则

最新考研英语大纲在“评分原则及方法”部分明确提出：“如书写较差，以致影响读者理解，将分数降低一个档次。”同时，大纲将考研写作分为六档：第五档（满分/优秀）、第四档（高分/良好）、第三档（及格）、第二档（不及格）、第一档（低分）以及零档（0分）。小作文两分一档、大作文四分一档。如果书写较差，小作文直接扣两分，大作文直接扣四分，写作扣分六分以上；反之，如果书写较好，小作文直接提两分，大作文直接提四分，写作涨分六分以上。众多考研阅卷教师反映：如果卷面书写好一点，涨分在六分以上轻而易举。

如欲取得考研写作高分，只需仔细研究两类人即可：命题人与阅卷人。阅卷人多为各大学英语系教师。每年阅卷时间一般只有一周左右。考生作文被扫描到电脑上，阅卷人在电脑上每天阅卷六至八小时，批阅数千份试卷。如果书写较差，将直接影响阅卷教师心情与考生最终写作得分。

如果考研写作准备时间有限，考生写作实力无法提高太多，请务必用心改进英文书写！对于提高书写水平，笔者推荐《考研英语高分写作字帖》。该字帖分为手写印刷体、意大利斜体与圆体三种。书写最薄弱的同学可选择练习印刷体，较为工整；书写一般的同学可练习意大利斜体；书写最好的同学可练习最难练但最为优美的圆体。建议绝大部分同学练习印刷体或意大利斜体即可。由于考研写作目前多为电脑阅卷，书写太草可能影响阅卷教师理解。每天认真临摹十分钟左右即可，贵在坚持。很多同学担心考研复习时间太紧，练字浪费时间。殊不知磨刀不误砍柴工，正如陆游所说：“汝果欲学诗，功夫在诗外。”切记：给阅卷教师留下良好的第一印象对于取得考研写作高分至关重要！多年来，笔者亲见很多同学用心练字一个月左右，英文书写即突飞猛进，既快又好，最终如愿取得考研写作高分。

阅卷教师一般首先浏览考生的文章结构，看分段是否合理（三段式，中间段偏长，两头段稍短），字数是否符合要求（小作文约100～130词，大作文约160～250词）。其次会审阅文章内容，每段第一句一般应写主题句，对题目中的提纲要点进行改写即可。最后也是最重要的，就是考量考生的语言功底，通过快速浏览加仔细查看即可快速判断考生的真实语言水平。

四、一般评分标准

第五档　A节（9～10分），B节〔英语（一）17～20分，英语（二）13～15分〕

很好地完成了试题规定的任务。

包含所有内容要点；

使用丰富的语法结构和词汇；

语言自然流畅，基本上没有语法错误；

有效地采用了多种衔接手法，文字连贯，层次清晰；

格式与语域恰当贴切。

对目标读者完全产生了预期的效果。

第四档　A节（7～8分），B节〔英语（一）13～16分，英语（二）10～12分〕

较好地完成了试题规定的任务。

包含所有内容要点，允许漏掉一两个次重点；

使用较丰富的语法结构和词汇；

语言基本准确，只有在试图使用较复杂结构或较高级词汇时才有个别错误；

采用了适当的衔接手法，层次较清晰，组织较严密；

格式与语域较恰当。

对目标读者产生了预期的效果。

第三档　A节（5～6分），B节〔英语（一）9～12分，英语（二）7～9分〕

基本完成了试题规定的任务。

虽漏掉一些内容，但包含多数内容要点；

所使用的语法结构和词汇能满足任务的需求；

存在一些语法及词汇错误，但不影响整体理解；

采用了简单的衔接手法，内容基本连贯，层次基本清晰；

格式与语域基本合理。

对目标读者基本产生了预期的效果。

第二档　A节（3～4分），B节〔英语（一）5～8分，英语（二）4～6分〕

未能按要求完成试题规定的任务。

漏掉或未能有效阐述一些内容要点，写了一些无关内容；

语法结构单调、词汇使用有限；

存在较多语法结构或词汇方面的错误，影响了对写作内容的理解；

未采用恰当的衔接手法，内容缺乏连贯性；

格式与语域不恰当。

未能清楚地把信息传达给读者。

第一档　A节（1～2分），B节〔英语（一）1～4分，英语（二）1～3分〕

未完成试题规定的任务。

明显漏掉主要内容，且有许多不相关的内容；

语法项目和词汇的使用单调、重复；

语言错误多，有碍读者对内容的理解，语言运用能力差；

未使用任何衔接手法，内容不连贯，缺少组织、分段；

无格式与语域概念。

未能把信息传达给读者。

零档　（0分）所传达的信息或所用语言太少，无法评价；内容与要求无关或无法辨认。

权威解读

考研大纲将写作考试视为“任务”（task），这源于国外的雅思考试。雅思是赴英联邦国家留学、移民所需参加的考试，也是当今世界最为科学的英语考试之一。考研在很多方面借鉴了雅思的测试学理论和方法。因此考生应严格根据提纲完成任务，千万不要因跑题、空发议论而失分。

第三节　写作攻略

一、命题总论

（一）试题总览

考试年份

考试题目

话题分类

1991

Where to Live—In the City or the Country？

环境保护

1992

For a Better Understanding Between Parent and Child

社会热点

1993

Advertisements on TV

教育文化

1994

On Making Friends

人生哲理

1995

The “Project Hope”

社会热点

1996

Good Health

社会热点

1997

Smoking

社会热点

1998

Business Promise & Guarantee

社会热点

1999

Human Population & Wildlife Protection

环境保护

2000

World Commercial Fishing

环境保护

2001

Love

社会热点

2002

Culture—National and International

教育文化

2003

Independence

人生哲理

2004

Persistence

人生哲理

2005

A “Football Match”

社会热点

2006

Idol Worship

教育文化

2007

Self-Confidence

人生哲理

2008

Cooperation

人生哲理

2009

Internet

教育文化

2010

Cu.tural Integration（英语一）

教育文化

Mobile-Phone Subscriptions（英语二）

教育文化

2011

Environmental Protection（英语一）

环境保护

Automobile（英语二）

社会热点

2012

Optimism（英语一）

人生哲理

Job Satisfaction（英语二）

社会热点

2013

Choice（英语一）

人生哲理

Part-time Job（英语二）

教育文化

2014

Mutual Support（英语一）

社会热点

Urban and Rural Population（英语二）

社会热点

2015

Mobile Phone Addiction（英语一）

教育文化

Spring Festival Spending（英语二）

社会热点

2016

Setting an Example（英语一）

社会热点

Purpose of Students' Touring（英语二）

社会热点

2017

Owning Books and Reading Books（英语一）

人生哲理

Numbers of Museums and Visitors（英语二）

社会热点

（二）试题类型

历届考研英语写作试题主要分为以下两大类型：

①1991～1996年：
给出提纲或开头句的命题写作（Writings based on given outlines or opening sentences）

②1997～2017年：
给出提纲的图画或图表写作（Writings based on visual information or pictures or graphs）

（三）命题启示

1　考题以近年次热点话题为主，最热门话题为辅

由于考研英语是全国范围的考试，考研写作话题如果选当年最热门话题，容易被考生押到题目，如果选冷僻话题，则容易导致部分考生无话可说，因此，考研写作一般是次热点话题，不是当年最热门的话题，也不是冷僻话题。

例如，2008年国内最热门话题是“北京奥运、四川地震、南方雪灾、‘神七’上天、三鹿牛奶”，而2009年考题与上述话题关系不大，考查了“网络的‘近’与‘远’”。2009年国内最热门话题是“金融危机、甲型流感”，而2010年英语（一）考题是“文化‘火锅’”，英语（二）考题是“手机入网”。2010年国内最热门话题是“上海世博会、广州亚运会、南非世界杯”，而2011年英语（一）考查了“旅程之‘余’”，英语（二）考查了“国内轿车市场部分品牌市场份额”。2011年国内最热门话题是“小悦悦事件、动车追尾、老人摔倒”等负面话题，而2012年英语（一）考查了“乐观”（暗示我们面对各种各样的社会问题都应该保持乐观的心态），英语（二）考查了“某公司员工工作满意度调查”。2012年国内最热门话题是“十八大、钓鱼岛、世界末日”，而2013年英语（一）考查了大学毕业生的“选择”问题，英语（二）考查了“某高校学生兼职情况”。2013年国内最热门话题是“浪费、节俭、梦想、幸福”等等，而2014年英语（一）考查了“两代关系”，英语（二）考查了“城乡人口变化”。2014年国内最热门话题是“飞机失联、巴西世界杯、冰桶挑战、APEC”等，而2015年英语（一）考查了“科技与人际关系”，英语（二）考查了“春节假日开销”。2015年国内最热门话题是“北京—张家口申办冬奥成功、屠呦呦获得诺贝尔奖、大众创业万众创新、环境保护等，而2016年英语（一）考查了“两代关系”，英语（二）考查了“大学生旅游”。综上所述，考研写作考题一般以近年次热点话题为主，最热门话题为辅。2016年国内最热门的话题是人工智能、美国大选、网红直播等，而2017年英语（一）考查了“有书与读书”，英语（二）考查了“博物馆数量与参观人数”。

2　考题与往年真题一脉相承、密切相关

●小作文：

（1）英语（一）

A．2010年考查的“招募志愿者”来自2006年6月17日四级写作考查的“招募启事”，几乎属于原题重考。

B．2012年要求给留学生写一封建议信，与2011年英语（二）小作文要求给表弟写一封建议信类似，同为就大学生活提建议。

C．2015年考查的关于书籍的推荐信，源于2011年考查的关于电影的推荐信，几乎原题重考。

D．2016年考查的关于图书馆的告示，源于2010年英语（一）和2015年英语（二）考查的告示，以及2007年考查的关于图书馆的建议信。

E．2017年考查的关于旅游的推荐信，源于2011年英语（一）和2015年英语（一）考查的推荐信，以及2011年英语（一）大作文和2016年英语（二）大作文考查的旅游话题。

（2）英语（二）

A．2011年考查的建议信是四六级、考研写作历年真题考查最多的书信类应用文，在2001年6月四级写作、2004年1月四级写作、2005年MBA写作以及2007-2009年考研写作中已先后6次考查过，很多表达均可借鉴。

B．2012年考查的投诉信（投诉从网上商店购买的电子词典的质量问题），是四六级历年真题中考查次数最多的书信类应用文，曾在2002年1月四级写作及2004年6月六级写作中考查过，而题目则直接来自2004年6月六级写作考查的投诉书店词典质量问题的投诉信。

C．2013年考查的慈善义卖倡议信来自于2006年考研写作考查的请求信（为希望工程捐款），同属“社会公德”这一话题，诸多表达均可使用。

D．2015年考查的招募志愿者的告示，源于2010年英语（一）招募志愿者的告示，几乎原题重考。

E．2016年考查的建议信，源于2007、2008、2009、2011英语（二）、2012英语（一）、2014英语（一）已经6次考查过的建议信。

F．2017年考查的关于中国文化的答复信，源于2016年英语（二）考查的答复信，以及2002年大作文与2010年英语（一）大作文考查的关于中国文化的话题。

●大作文：

（1）英语（一）

A．2010年考查的“文化‘火锅’”源自2002年考查的“穿着中国传统服装的美国女孩”，很多表达均可使用。

B．2011年考查的“旅程之‘余’”源于2000年考查的“世界商业捕鱼简史”，同为“经济发展与环境保护”这一话题，分别考查了旅游和商业捕鱼与环境的关系，很多表达均可换用。

C．2012年考查的“乐观”以及2013年考查的“选择”均为“人生哲理类”话题，源于2003年“温室花朵经不起风雨”、2004年“终点又是新起点”、2007年“自信”与2008年“合作”，众多表达均可借鉴。

D．2014年考查的“相携”源于2005年的“养老足球赛”，很多表达均可使用。

E．2015年考查的“手机时代的聚会”源于2009年“网络的近与远”，几乎原题重考。

F．2016年考查的“与其只提要求，不如做个榜样”源于2003年考查的“温室花朵经不起风雨”，同属关于家庭教育的两代关系类话题。

G．2017年考查的“有书与读书”源于2015年英语（一）小作文考查的关于读书的推荐信，也可使用2007、2008、2012年英语（一）关于“人生哲理”的大作文去写。

（2）英语（二）

A．2010年考查的“手机入网”源于2009年MBA（英语二前身）写作考查的“手机短信”。

B．2011年考查的“国内轿车市场部分品牌市场份额”与2010年考查的“手机入网”均为“经济类”话题，众多表达均可借鉴。

C．2013年考查的“某高校学生兼职情况”源于2006年MBA写作考查的“工程硕士招生”以及2008年MBA写作考查的“成人高考”，同属“教育文化类“话题，很多关于“学习与就业”的表达均可使用。

D．2014年考查的“城镇人口、乡村人口变化图”源于1991年“住在城里还是住在乡下”、1999年“美国人口增长”，很多表达均可使用。

E．2016年考查的“大学生旅游”源于2005年MBA考查的“十一黄金周”与2011年英语（一）考查的“旅程之‘余’”，诸多表达均可使用。

F．2017年考查的“博物馆数量与参观人数”源于2016年英语（二）大作文考查的“旅游”，诸多表达均可使用。

3　近年考题英语（一）以图画作文为主，英语（二）以图表作文为主

●图画/图表作文不易押到题目。
提纲作文容易被押到题目，而在当今的图文时代，漫画、照片和图表俯拾皆是，押中题目的可能性较小。

●图画/图表作文完美地考查了考生的论证和写作能力。
与提纲、情景作文相比，图画与图表作文最能考查考生的语言功底。在图画与图表作文常考的段落类型中，图画与图表描述考查考生观察问题、进行描述的能力；举例论证考查记叙能力；意义阐释考查分析问题的能力，建议措施考查解决问题的能力，后两者同时考查考生进行说明和议论的能力。

4　对策

●充分重视考研写作历年真题。
考生应该充分意识到考研写作真题在备考中至高无上的地位，很多考题改头换面、翻来覆去重考。考研写作四大话题：

①环境保护类：
五考，1991年“住在哪里——城市还是乡村”，1999年“美国人口增长导致野生动物减少”，2000年“世界商业捕鱼简史”，2009年小作文“限制使用塑料袋”，2011年“旅程之‘余’”。

②教育文化类：
十考，其中

A．传统文化：二考，2002年“文化——民族与世界”，2010年“文化‘火锅’，既美味又营养”。

B．流行文化：五考，1993年“电视广告”，2006年“偶像崇拜”，2009年“网络的‘近’与‘远’”，2009年MBA“手机短信”，2015年“手机时代的聚会”。

C．教育：三考，2006年MBA“工程硕士招生”，2008年MBA“成人高考”，2013年英语（二）“某高校学生兼职情况”。

③社会热点类：
十九考，其中

A．两代关系：四考，1992年“父母与子女间更好的沟通”，2005年“养老‘足球赛’”，2014年（一）“相携”，2016年英语（一）“与其只提要求，不如做个榜样”。

B．爱心问题：四考，1995年“希望工程”，2001年“爱心是一盏灯”，2006年小作文请求信“给希望工程捐款”，2013年英语（二）小作文倡议信“慈善义卖”。

C．健康问题：二考，1996年“健康”，1997年“吸烟”。

D．职业道德：一考，1998年“如此承诺”。

E．经济问题：四考，2010年英语（二）“手机入网”，2011年英语（二）“国内轿车市场部分品牌市场份额”，2014年“城乡人口变化”，2015年“中国某市居民春节假期花销比例”。

F．管理问题：一考，2012年英语（二）“某公司员工工作满意度调查”。

G．旅游：三考，2005年MBA“十一黄金周”，2016年英语（二）“大学生旅游目的调查”，2017年英语（二）“博物馆数量及参观人数”。

④人生哲理类：
八考，1994年“友谊”，2003年“温室花朵经不起风雨”，2004年“终点又是新起点”，2007年“自信”，2008年“合作”，2012年“乐观与悲观”，2013年“选择”，2017年“有书与读书”。

●关注近年次热点及最热门话题。

●扎扎实实提高语言实力，切勿押题。
切实按照本书中的学习方法，精读、背诵、默写、中译英、仿写书中的精彩范文，脚踏实地地从思维、框架、语言三大层面进行突破，确保考研写作稳拿高分。

二、时间分配

（一）总论

考研英语一般下午14：00～17：00考试，180分钟，满分100分，大多数考生完全按照试卷顺序进行答题，容易陷入答不完题的怪圈。考生们大都这样安排时间：14：00～14：30进行完形填空，完形有一定难度，很多考生反复推敲，最后还是选错了答案。14：30～15：40进行阅读理解Section A，阅读理解40分，是考研的重中之重。然后15：40～16：00进行阅读Section C，16：00～16：30进行阅读理解Section B。最后写作只剩下30分钟，写两道题目，300词左右，有极大难度。每年考研都有很多考生写不完作文，只能完成一两段，或第三段没有结尾，只得很低的写作分数，非常可惜，其根本原因是没有按照由易到难的顺序科学安排时间。

下面给大家推荐一种科学的时间安排方式：

1）写作Section A：14：00～14：15；

2）写作Section B：14：15～14：50；

3）阅读Section A：14：50～16：00；

4）阅读Section B：16：00～16：20；

5）阅读Section C：16：20～16：40；

6）完形填空：16：40～17：00。

众所周知，完全按照框架进行写作有很多缺点，很难取得高分。但大多数考生写作基础不太好，考研复习千头万绪，没有太多时间练习写作，所以针对基础一般的同学，框架还是必要的。刚上考场头脑比较清醒，可以先进行写作部分，根据自己掌握的框架，进行作文的写作，利用50分钟的时间，争取拿到写作高分。其次可以进行阅读理解Section A部分，“得阅读者得天下”，40分的题目利用70分钟进行作答。这样截至16：00，70分的题目已经答完，成竹在胸，稳操胜券，可以充满信心地解答下面30分的题目。当然同学们也可以根据自己的实际情况，合理调整答题顺序和时间。

特别提示

针对基础较为薄弱的同学，建议时间安排如下：

1）写作Section A：14：00～14：20

2）写作Section B：14：20～15：00

3）阅读Section A：15：00～16：20

4）阅读Section B：16：20～16：40

5）阅读Section C：16：40～16：55

6）完形填空：16：55～17：00

（如果时间紧张，完形填空全选一个答案，多年实践证明：会有得分！）

（二）写作时间分配

小作文15分钟，大作文35分钟，共50分钟，再分别分为三个阶段：

1　审题：小作文2分钟，大作文3分钟

一定要审题。很多英语基础较好的同学考研写作未能取得高分，就是因为没有仔细审题。有些同学担心时间不够，草草浏览题目，动笔就写，而写完发现跑题了，写得再好也是零分。审题时确定文章的中心思想和每段的主题句，可以列出简短的中英文提纲。

2　写作：小作文12分钟，大作文30分钟

应该把大部分时间用于写作。多数同学没有时间打草稿，因此，动笔之前把句子考虑成熟，尽量少作改动。建议考生考前按照时间要求写几篇文章，以便了解时间分配。考试时，最好使用黑色的钢笔或签字笔，不要使用蓝色、红色笔，更不要使用铅笔，不能使用涂改液。另外，一定要把作文写在答题纸的指定区域内，千万不要写在边框线外、试卷上或草稿纸上。

3　检查：小作文1分钟，大作文2分钟

如想在写作中取得理想分数，一定要花一两分钟时间检查文章，看文中是否有常见的语法、拼写、标点等错误。修改时最好不要划掉一句或一段重新写。考生平时写完作文后也应养成检查的好习惯。可以使用电脑中的Word文档写作，Word拥有拼写和语法检查功能，拼写错误会有红色下划线，语法错误会有绿色下划线。

1）语法：
基础不太好的同学需简单补充一些语法常识。虽然语法在考研中不再作为单独的考点考查，但如果语法太弱，很难在写作部分取得理想分数。要取得写作及格分数，文中不应有太多严重语法、拼写和标点错误。建议浏览常见语法参考书的动词和从句部分。

2）拼写：
考研词汇量为5,500，但常见的写作词汇只有1,000～2,000。只要拼写正确、运用得当，完全可以得到满分。本书中已涵盖大多数考研常见写作词汇。

3）标点：
建议基础一般的同学只使用两种标点——逗号和句号，以免犯标点错误。但不要一逗到底，独立的句子应该用句号断开。基础较好的同学可以使用较复杂的标点，如：

①分号表示并列，可以连接两个同义或反义的句子；

②冒号表示解释，冒号后面对前面进行解释说明；

③破折号表示解释或转折；

④英文直接引语用逗号引出，而非冒号；

⑤英文书名使用下划线，而非书名号。

三、高分策略

很多同学认为考研作文很难，其实只要大家掌握了方法，很容易取得高分。只要大家按照正确的方法进行训练，高分不是梦。

（一）精读：十遍精读法

英语学了这么多年，下笔写出来的却总是小学词汇、初中句型，以这种水平应对考研作文是远远不够的。很多同学试图通过大量写作来提高成绩，殊不知盲目写作好比闭门造车，是无法提高写作水平的。想使写作水平有质的飞跃，必须学习精彩范文。一篇精彩范文应该至少精读十遍以上，前四遍从语言方面去读，中间四遍从结构方面去读，最后两遍从内容方面去读。

1　精彩词汇

“心中皆有，笔下皆无”的词汇就属于精彩词汇。从每篇范文中挑出10个精彩词汇，抄在本子上，然后造两个句子。只有通过有意识的练习，才能逐渐积累精彩表达。

2　精彩词组

从每篇范文中学习5个精彩词组，同样抄到本子上，进行造句。

3　精彩句型

精彩句型就是一些万能的句子框架。从每篇文章中学习3个精彩句型，并进行造句练习。本书范文中的精彩句型都以黑体字标示，以供读者学习、参考。

4　句子结构

彻底解读范文中每个句子的结构。只有读懂了，才能写出同样精彩的句子。为此，可以从以下五个角度进行分析：

1）简单句：
看一下范文中有几个简单句，分析每句的主干和修饰成分，以起到学习的作用。主干就是主、谓、宾，修饰成分主要是定语和状语。值得注意的是，考研作文还是以简单句为主，不要盲目去写复杂句。很多作文分数不高，就是因为使用了过多复杂句而导致表意不明、错误百出。基础不好的同学不要盲目追求难度。与其写一个错误的复杂句，不如写一个正确的简单句。

2）从句：
看一下范文中有多少从句，使用了哪些引导词，学习从句的写法。尽管考研作文以简单句为主，但也不能都写成简单句，应适当穿插从句，以免句式过于单调。考研小作文中应该写3～5个从句，大作文5～7个从句。

3）时态：
看一下范文中的每句话使用了什么时态，并进行学习。

4）冠词：
看文章中的冠词是如何使用的，即什么名词前面使用a/an，什么名词前面使用the，什么时候不加冠词，盲目去看语法书是没有意义的。

5）主谓一致：
看每句话的主语、谓语都是什么。注意主语是单数第三人称时，谓语动词后面应该加-s。

时态、冠词、主谓一致这三方面的错误是考研作文中最常犯的。这些错误虽小，却会给阅卷老师留下很差的印象。只要避免了这些错误，分数就会有所提高。

5　段落结构

英文段落一般是“总—分”或“总—分—总”结构。研究范文的段落结构，看一下每段主题句是什么，论证是如何展开的，是否有小结等。

6　关联词

找出范文中出现的所有关联词，学习关联词使用的位置和方式。

7　同义替换

找出范文中同一个中文意思的不同表达，积累同义词、近义词，为考试做准备。

8　代词替换

找出范文中出现的所有代词，区分指人的代词（I，you，he，she，we，they等）和指物的代词（it，that，they等），学习代词的使用方法。

9　精彩观点

学习范文中出现的精彩观点，拓展思维，扩大知识面。

10　原因和建议

分析范文所讨论的问题，总结出作者提到的原因和解决建议，以提高自己分析问题、解决问题的能力。

（二）背诵

提高英文写作无非三大方法：多读、多背、多写。多读可以提高写作水平，但前提是需要用心，如果阅读英文文章同时准备笔记本，记下文中的精彩词汇、词组、句型，同时在英文写作中反复运用这些积累的表达，写作水平自然提高。但不幸的是，大部分考生多年来只知阅读，不知用心积累使用，其结果是经过多年阅读，写作基础依然薄弱。多写亦可提高写作水平，但前提是身旁有英语水平较好的老师、外教或同学进行批改点评，否则虽然盲目写作很多，但用词用句有限、错误不断重犯，水平很难提高。对于大部分考生而言，提高考研写作最快的方法是多背。

背诵是提高英语实力和考研分数最好的方法之一。通过背诵，不但可以提高英文写作水平，也可真正提高考研英语综合实力。背诵时切忌死记硬背，务必结合中文译文，理解之后再行背诵。由于英语基础不同，背诵速度因人而异。记忆力较好的同学可能半小时之内就可背诵下来一篇范文，而基础薄弱的同学可能需要两三天甚至一周的时间才能背诵下来。但背诵速度可逐渐提高，很多考生甚至会最终爱上背诵。

很多同学背诵过无数文章，但考场上不知如何使用，其原因有二：一是背诵不够熟练，二是从未主动运用。背诵要求如下：滚瓜烂熟、脱口而出、多多益善！所谓滚瓜烂熟即背至无需思考的程度，如果背诵不熟，考场上紧张之余基本将背诵内容全部忘光，等于没背。建议考前每天最好抽出半小时以上的时间背诵考研写作范文，时间可安排在早上刚起床（没有前摄干扰，有助于短期记忆）或晚上临睡前（没有后摄干扰，有助于长期记忆）。

四大背诵方法：

一是搞清逻辑脉络：
先看中文译文，搞清中文译文每段及每句之间的逻辑脉络，提纲挈领，切忌死记硬背。

二是背熟中文译文：
可先背熟中文译文，然后将译文与英文原文进行对应，搞清每个英文单词如何与中文进行对应，按照中文译文记忆英文原文。很多同学之所以无法背会范文，根源在于没有背熟中文译文，只是根据英文死记硬背、没有理解。如果只背英文，考场上异常紧张，很难想起英文范文。如果背熟中文，考场上只要能想起中文，就能想起英文。同时，这些中文译文均是满分构思，这也是学习构思的过程。

三是多听英文录音：
本书中所有范文均配有英文录音，强烈建议将封面链接中的范文录音下载到电脑上，再转存在手机里，多听录音，跟读模仿，既能培养语感，又能同时提高听力和口语。

四是进行中英互译：
基础较好的同学，可以将英文原文自己译成中文，或者将中文译文翻译成英文，然后将自己的翻译与原文或译文进行对比。经过仔细对比之后，便于背诵。

（三）默写

大作文15分钟之内默写完成，小作文8分钟之内默写完成。

很多考生平时只知背诵不知默写，结果考场上错误百出，导致低分。建议范文只背一遍，多做默写的工作，可安排在每天晚上临睡前默写一篇文章，每隔半个月左右重复默写一次，符合人脑记忆规律。每次默写完之后，仔细对比原文，使用红笔认真改正默写中的拼写、标点及语法错误，发现自己的写作弱点。经过不断默写，默写速度可以逐渐提高。牢记：你觉得痛苦的事情对你往往是有好处的！

（四）中译英

中译英也是提高写作的好方法。根据范文的中文译文，将其按自己的理解译成英文。译完后，你会发现自己的翻译和原文有很大差距，这些差距就是取得写作高分的关键。这时，对照范文，看看原作者是怎么写的，思考为什么这么写。同样的一句中文，范文中使用了哪些词汇和句型，你使用了哪些词汇和句型。学习范文中较为地道的说法。通过不断练习，你的写作水平不知不觉就提高了。本书中所有的精彩范文都提供了中文译文，希望大家进行中译英的工作。

（五）仿写

使用刚刚背诵过的一篇范文，去写另外一道主题相近的写作题目，尽量使用刚刚背过的词汇、词组、句型。基础薄弱的考生刚开始可能不会仿写，但通过不断的背诵、默写，英语实力及写作水平可以不断提高，逐渐就会仿写一些相似的题目。只要功夫深，铁杵磨成针，功到自然成。将本书中的范文进行排列组合、融会贯通，考场上有意识或无意识地使用从范文中习得的精彩词汇、词组、句型、语法现象，现场发挥，即可成就高分作文。

英语基础较为薄弱的同学，如果确实无法仿写，也无需过于担心。只需进行背诵、默写两项工作即可，只要将本书历年真题范文背到滚瓜烂熟、脱口而出，上了考场自然可以灵活使用。这就是所谓的功到自然成，或者水到渠成。十多年来，无数考生用优异的写作成绩证明了这一点！

综上所述，若想斩获考研写作高分，扎扎实实提高实力才是王道！本书旨在夯实考生写作基础，助其短期突破考研高分！

上述高分策略是提高考研英语写作水平最有效的方法。在练习写作的初始阶段，可勤查语法书和字典，背诵常用词和短语，以扩大词汇量、拓展知识面。背单词时要深刻理解所背词语的内在含义，并了解其使用环境。复习备考时，请务必认真阅读本书关于写作方面的论述，熟记一些常用的过渡词以及英语句型和范文，并进行模仿写作。考试时，使用学习过的、熟悉的、有把握的词汇和句型，没有把握的句子，尽量采取“回避政策”，切忌自编自造汉语式的英语词组和句型。

基础一般的同学，首先进行精读工作，仔细分析，学习范文。把文章弄懂后，背诵下来，力求滚瓜烂熟。之后进行默写，发现自己的写作弱点；接着进行中译英，认真找出差别；最后进行仿写。

基础较好的同学，学习顺序正好相反。首先进行独立写作，先不要读范文。把本书中的题目都写完一遍后，进行中译英的工作，以提高实力。然后精读范文，进行背诵，最后默写。

第四节　考研写作核心词汇

一、环境保护类

（一）生态环境保护

1　环境保护

提高环保意识 enhance environmental awareness

环境保护 environmental protection

保持生态平衡 keep ecological balance

生态系统 ecosystem

生态示范区 environment-friendly region

生态农业 eco-agriculture

生态旅游 ecotourism

自然保护区 nature reserve

可持续发展战略 sustainable development strategy

防风防沙林 wind and sand breaks

宜人的生活环境 pleasant living environment

2　节能减排

节能（节约能源）save energy

减排（减少温室气体排放）reduce the emission of greenhouse gases

降低资源消耗率 slow down the rate of resource degradation

环保产品 environment-friendly products

全球变暖 global warming

低碳经济 low carbon economy

清洁可再生能源 clean renewable energy

核能 nuclear energy

太阳能 solar energy

大功率电器 high-power electrical appliance

二氧化碳 carbon dioxide

气候变化 climate change

（二）环境恶化

1　环境恶化

环境恶化 environmental deterioration

乱砍滥伐 deforestation

防止过度利用森林 protect forests from overexploitation

水土流失 water and soil erosion

沙漠化 desertification

人口增长 population growth

野生动物保护 wildlife protection

濒危物种 endangered species

野生物种 wild species

商业捕鱼 commercial fishing

过度捕捞 overfishing

过度开发 reckless exploitation

2　自然灾害

自然灾害 natural disasters

大灾难 catastrophe

破坏性灾难性地震 destructive and disastrous earthquake

沙尘暴 sandstorm

沙丘 sand dune/hill

旱灾 drought

水灾 flood

雪灾 snowstorm

（三）环境污染

1　环境治理

污染者负担的政策 “the-polluters-pay” policy

执法检查law enforcement inspection

限期治理 undertake treatment within a prescribed limit of time

2　白色污染

白色污染 white pollution

限制使用一次性塑料袋 limit/ban/prohibit the use of disposable plastic bags

可降解一次性塑料袋 throwaway bio-degradable plastic bags

一次性筷子 disposable chopsticks

3　垃圾处理

乱扔垃圾 litter

垃圾分类 garbage classification

丢弃 throw，discard

垃圾 trash，rubbish，garbage

城市垃圾无害处理 decontamination of urban refuse

垃圾填埋场 refuse landfill

三废 three types of wastes（waste water，waste gas，solid waste）

工业废弃物 industrial waste

有毒废物 toxic waste

综合利用multipurpose use

水资源保护区 water resource conservation zone

污水处理 sewage treatment

集中处理厂 centralized treatment plant

再生水 recycled water

4　空气污染

空气污染浓度 air pollution concentration

汽车尾气排放 motor vehicle exhaust

尾气净化器 exhaust purifier

无铅汽油 lead-free gasoline

天然气汽车 gas-fueled vehicles

电动汽车 cell-driven vehicles

小排量汽车 small-engine vehicles

工业粉尘排放 industrial dust discharge

烟尘排放 soot emissions

矿物燃料（煤、石油、天然气）

fossil fuels（coal，oil and natural gas）

二、教育文化类

（一）教育

1　学位

学士 bachelor's degree

硕士 master's degree

博士 doctor's degree

获得学位 acquire degree

文科 arts

理科 science

文学硕士 Master of Arts（MA）

理学硕士 Master of Science（MS）

工商管理硕士 Master of Business Administration（MBA）

公共管理硕士 Master of Public Administration（MPA）

工程硕士 Master of Engineering（ME）

会计硕士 Master of Professional Accounting（MPAcc）

金融硕士 Master of Science in Finance（MSF）

2　学校

幼儿园 nursery/kindergarten

小学 primary/elementary school

中学 middle school

综合性大学 university

学院 institute

高等教育 higher education

大学生 college/university students

大学毕业生 college/university graduates

商学院 business school

法学院 law school

研究生院 graduate school

教授 professor

全体教师 faculty

系 department

专业 major

教学设施 teaching facilities

食堂 dining hall

宿舍 dormitory

选修课 elective/optional course

学杂费 tuition fees and other expenses

3　教育

终身教育 life-long education

素质教育 education for all-round development

义务教育 compulsory education

应试教育 exam-oriented education

成人教育 adult education

理论知识 theoretical knowledge

实践技能 practical skills

信息时代 information era

知识爆炸时代 era of knowledge explosion

影响学习成绩 affect school achievements

逃课 skip classes

学习成绩 academic performance

学习氛围 academic atmosphere

开阔眼界 broaden one's horizon

激发兴趣 stimulate one's interest

开发潜能 tap one's potential

（学生）减负 reduce study load

文理分科 separation between liberal arts and science

放松的大学生活 relaxing college life

4　招生就业

招生 recruitment

录取 enrollment

申请入学 apply for admission to/into…

高考 College Entrance Examination

考研 National Entrance Test for MA/MS Candidates

就业市场 job market

雇主 employer

雇员 employee

职业培训 vocational training

（二）文化

1　文化交流

文化交流 cultural exchanges

文化融合 cultural blending/integration

传统中国文化 traditional Chinese culture

儒家 Confucianism

佛家 Buddhism

道家 Daoism/Taoism

京剧 Peking Opera

中国书法 Chinese calligraphy

西方文化 western cultures

启蒙运动 Enlightenment

人本主义 humanism

后现代主义 post-modernism

多元文化 multi-cultures，pluralistic/mosaic cultures

文化多元化 cultural diversity

保存珍惜 preserve and cherish

取其精华，去其糟粕 absorb its essence and resist its dark side

积极促进文化发展 promote cultural development positively

辉煌灿烂的文化遗产 splendid and glorious cultural heritage/legacy/relics

与时俱进 keep pace with times

跨文化交流 cross-cultural communication

文化差异 cultural differences

文化传统 cultural traditions

人类文明 human civilization

精神文明 spiritual civilization

主流文化 mainstream culture

解读经典 interpretation of classics

2　流行文化

流行文化 popular culture

电视广告泛滥 the pervasive advertisements on TV

偶像崇拜 idol worship

上网成瘾 web/Internet addiction

虚拟生活 virtual life

网上交友 making friends online

网聊 chatting on the Internet

网络谣言 online gossip

网上购物 online shopping

团购 group buying/purchase

网络监管 the Internet supervision

网络暴力 the Internet violence

不负责的言论 irresponsible remarks

购买彩票 buy lottery tickets

电子游戏 electronic games

数码产品 digital products

手机短信 text message

垃圾短信 junk message

手机入网 mobile phone subscription

三、人生哲理类

1　独立

自立 self-dependence

溺爱 dote，spoil

独生子女 only child

激烈竞争 fierce competition

啃老族 boomerang kids，NEET（Not currently engaged in Education，Employment or Training）

不劳而获 reap without sowing

2　坚持

不断努力 make constant efforts

决不放弃 never give up

决不停止进步 never stop making progress

获得成功 achieve success

创新 innovation

勤奋 diligence

奋斗精神 striving spirit

人生观 outlook of life

世界观 world outlook

恒心 perseverance

耐心 patience

谨慎 prudence

3　信心

自信 self-confidence

谦虚 modesty

缺乏自信 lack of confidence

高估困难 exaggerate/overestimate difficulties

低估能力 underestimate one's abilities

4　合作

团队合作teamwork

团队精神 team spirit

与他人合作cooperate with others

齐心协力/众志成城 joint/cooperative efforts

互相帮助 help each other

5　乐观

保持乐观 keep optimistic

悲观 pessimism

悲观的be pessimistic

积极态度 positive attitude

仁慈 benevolence

四、社会热点类

（一）健康

生理健康 physical health

心理健康 mental/psychological health/fitness

健康问题 health concern

亚健康 sub-health

公共卫生 public health

心态 state of mind

体育锻炼 physical exercises

均衡饮食 well-balanced diet

垃圾食品 junk food

减肥/节食 go on a diet

提供医疗服务 provide medical services

牺牲健康 sacrifice health

短期经济利益 short-term economic benefits

全面禁烟 total tobacco ban

疾病 illness/disease

慢性病 chronic disease

传染病 infectious disease

酗酒 alcoholism

癌症 cancer

医疗体制改革 reform of medical system

（二）两代关系

代沟 generation gap

弥合差距 bridge the gap

相互理解mutual understanding

误解misunderstanding

照顾 care，take care of，look after

虐待 mistreat，maltreat，ill-treat

老龄化社会 aging society

人口老龄化 population aging

老年人 old/aged people，the old/aged/elders/ elderly，senior citizens

奉行孝道 practice filial piety

（三）社会公德

公德 public morality

传统美德 traditional virtues

责任 duty/responsibility

责任感 sense of responsibility

承担责任 shoulder/assume/undertake one's duties/ responsibilities

逃避责任 avoid/shirk/shun one's duties/ responsibilities

奉献 devote/dedicate；devotion/dedication

无私奉献 selfless devotion

信任危机 the crisis of trust

公德堕落 the corruption of public morality

道德缺失 the lack of moral sense

不道德行为immoral behaviors

希望工程 Project Hope

中国红十字会 China Red Cross Foundation

慈善 charity

捐款 donate/donation

贫困乡村地区 poor rural areas

入学 start schooling

辍学 drop out of school

完成学业 finish school

尊老爱幼 to respect the old and care for the young

随地吐痰 spit everywhere

大声喧哗 make noise，talk loudly

（四）职业道德

空洞承诺 empty promise

虚假承诺 false promise

伪劣产品 fake commodities

欺诈行为dishonest behaviors

诚信 honesty

学术腐败 academic corruption

剽窃抄袭 plagiarism

食品安全 food safety

工程质量 construction quality

地沟油 drainage oil

毒奶粉 poisonous milk powder

婴儿配方奶粉 infant formula

食品添加剂 food additives

药价虚高 unaffordable prices of medicines

过度上涨 excessive growth

非法广告 illegal ads

不公平竞争 unfair competitions

争抢利益 compete for benefits

治标不治本 address symptoms but not root causes

管理部门 administration departments

监管部门 supervision departments

商家 merchant

厂家 manufacturer

企业经营者 enterprise operator

有关当局 authorities concerned

收受贿赂 take bribes

漠视法律 disregard of laws

推卸责任 shift the blame onto…

消费者权益 consumers' rights and interests

伪专家 unqualified experts

公正有效地履行职责 perform one's tasks fairly and effectively

提供礼貌热情的服务 provide polite and hospitable services

腐败现象 corruption phenomenon

（五）交通

公交专用车道 bus lane

（机动车）单双号限行 odd-and-even license plate rule

早晚高峰 morning and evening peak

交通拥堵 traffic jam/congestion，heavy traffic

交通高峰期 rush hour

公共交通线路网 public transport network

尾号限行 traffic restrictions based on the last digit of license plate numbers

交通管制 traffic control

无车日 car-free day

交通事故 traffic accidents

私家车 private cars

发展公共交通 develop public transport

醉驾 drunk drive

酒后驾车 drive under the influence of alcohol

司机 driver

行人 pedestrian

（六）经济管理

经济危机 economic crisis，financial crisis，financial turmoil，financial meltdown

经济不景气 recession，bleeding economy，depression，sluggish economy

失业 lose one's job，be unemployed，be redundant

失业加剧 job losses mount，unemployment climb

失业人数 unemployment

找工作seek employment

找工作者 job seeker

严峻的就业形势 a tough job market

信心下滑 confidence slump

经济复苏 economic recovery

经济危机的影响 the crisis' fallout

应对危机 face the crisis，meet the crisis，fight crisis

重建信心 confidence reconstruction

遏制衰退 contain declines

减缓衰退 slow down declines

安居工程 affordable/comfortable housing project

成本削减 cost-cutting

创造新的就业 generate new employment

刺激消费 stimulate consumer spending

恢复 revive，recovery，turnaround

积极的财政政策 proactive fiscal policy

减少裁员 refrain from laying off employees

减员 cut the salaried work force

结构调整 structural adjustment

经济刺激方案 stimulus package，stimulus plan

就业指导 career guidance

扩大内需 propel/drive/expand domestic demand

基础设施建设 infrastructure construction

减免税收 tax relief

实行节约 practice economy

适度宽松的货币政策 moderately loose monetary policy

政府紧急援助 government bailout

政府做某事的决心 government's vow to do sth.

市场经济体制 the market economy system

经济全球化 economic globalization

国际经济组织 international economic organization

科技进步 advancements in science and technology

跨国公司 multinationals

私营企业 private enterprise

汽车产业 automobile industry

房地产业 real estate industry

电信产业 telecommunication industry

国产品牌 domestic/national/Chinese brand

市场份额 market share/portion

公司 company/corporation

企业 enterprise

员工 staff/personnel

工作满意度 job satisfaction

工作压力 work/working pressure

提高福利待遇 improve welfare and treatment

吸引外资 attract foreign investment

法律保护 legal protection

深远的社会影响 profound social and economic impact

改革开放 the reform and opening-up

社会保障体系 social security system

失业 unemployment

住房问题 housing problem

公用基础设施 public infrastructure

摩天大楼 skyscraper

可持续的城市发展 sustainable urban development

城市化 urbanization

考研心得1　我的考研之路

王江涛

1996年，我在一家政府机关工作，待遇不错，可以分房，但由于无法适应机关生活，决意考研。当时仔细考虑自己的实际情况，生性自由散漫，也不适合公司工作，最喜欢做一名大学教师。由于从小倾慕北大，自幼喜爱古典文学，决定报考北大中文系古典文学专业，专攻魏晋隋唐文学方向，以后争取留校任教。当时并没在意，自己是跨城市、跨校、跨专业考研，难度极大。

1996年9月，我专程前往北大，咨询考研信息。中文系只提供专业课参考书，没有历年试卷，不提供导师联系方式，很是让人郁闷。目睹全国各地的莘莘学子前往中文系，立志考研，压力不小，毕竟只是个人兴趣，从未专业学过。好在有位高中同学毕业于北大中文系，所以贸然找到中文系研究生宿舍楼，寻找熟人。碰巧同学的朋友正在中文系读研，了解了很多情况，准备报考钱志熙先生的硕士。钱先生是葛晓音教授的弟子，袁行霈教授的再传弟子，仰慕已久。晚上借宿于朋友的宿舍。

第二天上午，在朋友的宿舍中偶然看到一份北大校报，上面有一则消息，引起了我的极大兴趣：1996年9月，国内第一个宗教学系——北大宗教学系成立了！我精神为之一振。当时对于宗教的兴趣已经大于文学，感觉冥冥之中，命运在召唤我。经过深思熟虑，决意转考北大宗教学系。好在从小对于升官发财没有什么兴趣，计划硕士毕业后赴美读博，然后争取回北大任教。

随即前往宗教学系了解相关情况，当时要考五门：英语、政治、马克思主义哲学、中西哲学史和宗教学原理。由于本科学习英语，所以英语不用复习，难就难在专业课，从未接触过。北大宗教学系本是哲学系的一个专业，1996年独立成系，事实上还属于哲学系。国内传统上把宗教学作为哲学的一个分支来研究，而在国外，宗教学和哲学分庭抗礼。我一直认为，宗教类似于文学艺术，讲究感性和直觉；而哲学类似于理科，讲究理性和逻辑，两者大相径庭。宗教学的专业课以哲学为主，不是我的长项，又是一大难关。

根据系里公布的参考书目，跑遍了北京各大书店，终于买全了所需书籍，包括赵光武先生的《辩证唯物主义和历史唯物主义》、北大中哲教研室《中国哲学史》（两卷）、南开大学《西方哲学通史》（两卷）、吕大吉先生的《宗教学通论》等十多本书。

由于我是在职考研，工作很忙，只能利用业余时间复习。直到1996年12月，才真正开始全面复习，每天晚上回到宿舍，挑灯夜战，非常辛苦，觉得这帮哲学家真是有病，恨不得把他们暴打一顿。由于智商较低，迄今仍然不知所以。到考试时，专业课参考书看了一半都不到，满分500分，我取得了254分的好成绩。只有英语过了，其他四门全部挂掉，专业课平均三四十分，极为悲惨，第一年考研以大败告终。

考研失败了，单位也知道了。当时各地正在精简机构，由于我在那个单位学历最高，专业最对口，我想肯定不会是我。单位中有很多老同志，眼看就要退休了，我以为会有人提前退休。一天，领导找我谈话，问我是否知道要精简机构，我自然知道。领导告诉我，我们单位只有一个指标。我好奇地问是谁，领导严肃地说：“就是你。”当时感觉犹如五雷轰顶，我质问领导为何是我，领导说：“因为你工作态度不端正，又要考研。”我便无话可说，由于不喜欢机关工作，我在上班时经常看一些《太平广记》之类的闲书，还把英国作家劳伦斯的禁书《查特莱夫人的情人》翻译了三分之一，后来觉得出版可能性不大，全部销毁。

当时决意考研，不想在机关混一辈子，便向单位请了半年假，回家复习。单位允许我带薪复习，但告诉我如果明年再考不上，工作也就没有了。我和父母压力都很大，好不容易大学毕业，找了一个还凑合的工作，眼看就要没了，而考研却并没有很大的把握。好在父母非常开明，并未表现出来。

1997年7月，再次回到父母身边，面临第二次“高考”。7月至9月复习得还可以，不幸的是，到9月份，问题出现了。由于父母觉得我很艰苦，每天给我订了牛奶补充营养。从小家中清苦，没有喝过牛奶。每天早上起床，我一般不吃早饭，先空腹喝下一斤牛奶，偶尔吃个鸡蛋。喝到9月，胃开始出毛病了，每天腹胀，吃的东西完全无法消化，基本无法进食。

我和家人都很着急，去了很多医院，吃了各种胃药，效果甚微。由于进食不多，每天靠牛奶补充养分。一边喝奶，一边吃药，复习效果很差。由于无法进食，大脑空空如也，每天只能学习短暂的四个小时，上午两个小时，下午两个小时，晚上只能看电视。很多考研的同学可能会羡慕我的幸福生活，但我当时看电视比学习痛苦多了。直到1998年考研结束之后的5月，我偶然在一份报纸上看到一则消息：很多东方人尤其是中国人的体内缺少一种酶，不像西方人，所以有的人不适合喝牛奶，可以喝酸奶。那时我才恍然大悟，戒了牛奶，胃才慢慢好转起来，可惜为时已晚。有的时候，一件微不足道的小事可能会毁掉考研大业，对此我深有感触。

1997年9月直至考前，我都在巨大的精神压力和身体不适中度过。当时以为运动不够，所以每天早晚各散步两次。戴上耳机，徘徊在迷茫的街道上，看着熙熙攘攘的车水马龙，只有我深陷孤独的世界。不知道第二年我将面临什么样的结局，也不知道我的未来在哪里。

经过半年的复习，参考书终于基本看完。1998年3月，考研成绩下来了，315分，满分500。记得当年的及格线是310分，通过了！不幸的是政治只考了49分，而单科及格线是51分。我马上跑到北大研究生院，花了10元，递交了政治查分申请表。结果下来，老天助我，竟然查回来两分，政治变成了51分，终于及格了！当年北大宗教学系只录取一名硕士研究生，全国20多人报考，只我一人过线。打电话问学校，得到喜讯：我被录取了！等复试通知吧！喜讯告诉家里，父母也很高兴，单位开始准备为我办理离职手续。

蹊跷的是，等到4月份，复试通知杳无音讯。急忙打电话问学校，却被告知不能录取我了。忙问原因，说是一位同学报考西方哲学专业，考了345分，未被录取，所以转到宗教学专业，总分比我高，我不能上公费了，只能读自费或委培，学费两万八，没有生活费，住宿自理，共需五万左右。

我当时很是气愤，认为没有可比性。西哲和宗教学的专业课有两门完全不同，西哲考中国哲学史和西方哲学史，宗教学考中西哲学史和宗教学原理，包括佛教、道教、伊斯兰教、基督教史。据理力争，学校严词拒绝。后来才知道，里面还有现在考研同学们众所周知的其他原因。我当即再次来到北大研究生院，咨询研招办负责人：这种情况应该录取谁？负责人说：应该录取你。不幸的是，另一位老师也在旁边。负责人又说：这种情况应该具体问题具体分析。

分析的结果，还是录取了另外一位同学。我对北大很失望，后果很严重。我联系了全国所有重点大学的宗教学专业。人大、复旦、南大、中山等大部分学校都已招满，只有四川大学和上海社会科学院对我有兴趣。后来由于种种原因，四川大学也未能如愿，而上海需要交一万八的费用。经过综合考量，我最终还是选择了北大，把工作四年积蓄的四万元花在了北大，还借了家里一万。但我不后悔，如果上天再给我一次机会的话，我还会选择北大。个人觉得：校园熏陶比具体专业对人的影响更为深远。

我在考研时，羽泉刚出了第一盘专辑《最美》，那盘磁带伴我度过了最黑暗的考研岁月。最后，把那首《爱自己》送给像我当年一样迷茫、一样痛苦的兄弟姐妹们：“最孤独的时候，不会有谁来陪伴你；最伤心的时候，也没有人来呵护你。只有你自己，经历着一些必经的经历；只有靠自己，才能回答一些生命中的难题。”

相信自己！永不放弃！

第2章　应用文

第一节　总论

写作A节是应用文写作，即在日常生活和工作中使用的文体，包括书信类应用文和告示类应用文两大类。考研大纲对此部分的字数要求为100词左右。由于考生们平时对这类文体不太关注，这部分可能是考卷中较难的内容，希望大家在复习中多注意这类文体的写作格式和方法，掌握其特点，为在考试中取得高分奠定良好的基础。

一、英文写作格式

英文写作格式一般分为齐头式和缩进式两种，两种方式在考研写作中均可采用。

1　齐头式

齐头式是在美国英语和现代英语，尤其是商务英语中常用的写作格式，即每段第一行顶格写，段与段之间空一行。书信的称呼、正文、落款均顶格书写。由于这种格式段与段之间要空一行，所以文章显得比较清爽，容易给阅读者留下较好的印象。

2　缩进式

缩进式是英国英语和传统英语中常用的写作格式，即段与段之间不空行，每段第一行向后缩进4～8个字母，各段缩进的距离相同。书信的称呼顶格写，正文缩进，落款位于中间偏后的位置。本书中范文均采用缩进式。根据最新《大纲解析》，考研写作建议大家采用缩进式的格式。

二、书信类写作格式

不同的应用文有不同的格式要求。一般来说，书信类写作格式大致相同，告示类写作格式基本相同。书信是重要的交际工具，通常分为私人信函和公务信函两大类。公务信函一般谈论或处理重要事务，可能是推荐信、求职信、求学信、邀请信、询问信、回复信、投诉信等。总之，凡是不属于私人的信函，一律称为公务信函。

信函的格式和语气是多种多样的，私人信函不同于公务信函。一般来说，前者的格式和语气比较随便，而后者则正式得多。不过，两种信函中使用的语言都应清楚明确、直截了当。公务信函的措辞应讲究礼貌，还要注意用词准确、行文简洁。

公务信函的段落通常较短，首段和末段一般只包含一句话。开头的段落用一句话说明事由，必要时，可以再加一句话提及以前的书信联系。回复公务信函时，最好说明何时收到关于何事的信函。特别提示：写公务信函的开头和结尾时，要注意礼貌。

书信类应用文一般要求下列格式：

1）称呼（Salutation）

2）正文（Body）

3）结束语（Complimentary Close）

4）签名（Signature）

考研大纲明确规定，考研写作考试只需从称呼写起，并根据题目要求写出正文、结束语，签名一般统一用“Li Ming”（李明）这个名字［注意：2010-2012年英语（二）签名使用“Zhang Wei”］。

（一）称呼

称呼是书信的开头部分，一般用Dear…开头，注意头衔的使用。考研写作要求称呼后用逗号，不能用冒号。在写给亲友的私人信函中可以直呼收信人的名字，但在公务信函里一定要写收信人的姓。

1　常见称呼

Mr.（先生）用于男性

Dr．/ Prof.（博士/教授）用于学术界

Ms.（女士）用于女性，指已婚、未婚均可，只知收信人姓名而不知性别时也可使用

Hon.（Honorable）（尊敬的）用于市长、议员、大使、法官等的姓名前

Pres.（President）用于称呼董事长、总经理、大学校长、会长等

Rev.（Reverend）用于称呼牧师

Editor（编辑）

Dear Sir or Madam，用于不知收信人姓名时

To Whom It May Concern，用于不知收信人姓名时（一般仅用于推荐信、证明信、鉴定信一类）

2　称呼使用的两种情况

●写给机构

①不认识负责人：
Dear Sir or Madam，To Whom It May Concern，

②认识负责人：
Dear Mr．President，Dear Mr.（Michael）Wang，（使用全名或姓）

●写给个人

①关系不亲密：
Dear Mr．President，Dear Mr.（Michael）Wang，（使用全名或姓）

②关系亲密：
Dear Michael，（直呼其名）

（二）正文

正文是书信中最重要的内容，也是应用文的得分关键。考研应用文一般会交代写作背景，给出所应包含的内容要点。因此，考生应严格按照提纲要点来完成写作，顺序不要打乱，做到文字条理清晰，简明准确。书信作文一般7～8句，使用3～5个关联词，3～5个从句，首尾两段可套用一些固定句型。下面介绍常见的两种正文写法。

●写法一

基础一般的同学，首尾两段可以使用自我介绍、表示感谢、期待回信等套话，只需在第二段将所给提纲改写成三句。

1．首段：
1～2句，私人信函不用自我介绍。也可先阐明写作目的，再作自我介绍。

1）自我介绍：
1句

①I am a staff member from your company／corporation.我是贵公司的一名职员。

②I am a freshman／sophomore／junior／senior／undergraduate／graduate from the Department of Chinese Language and Literature.我是中文系的一名大一学生／大二学生／大三学生／大四学生／本科生／研究生。

2）写作目的：
1句

①I am writing the letter in purpose of placing an order of some books.我写这封信的目的是订购一些书籍。

②I am writing to inform you that I wish to resign from my current post／position.我写这封信是告诉您我想辞职。

2．第二段：
3句

1）改写提纲一：1句

2）改写提纲二：1句

3）改写提纲三：1句

3．尾段：
1～2句，也可先写期待回信，再表示感谢。

1）表示感谢：
1句，部分私人书信通常不用表示感谢。

①My thanks for you to your generous help are beyond words.我对您慷慨帮助的感谢难以言表。

②Words fail me when I want to express my sincere gratitude to you.感激之情，溢于言表。

③I take this opportunity to show my heartfelt appreciation to the kind assistance you render me.我想借此机会对您的热心帮助表示衷心的感谢。

2）期待回信：
1句

①I look forward to hearing from you soon.我期待着尽快收到您的回信。/ 盼即赐复。

②I am looking forward to your favorable reply at your earliest convenience.期待您在方便之时尽快给予我圆满的答复。

③Your prompt attention to my inquiry would be highly appreciated.十分感谢您对我的询问给予及时的关注。

●写法二

基础较好的同学，若想取得考研写作高分，关键是少用套话。自我介绍、表示感谢、期待回信等套话可以不写。

1．首段：
2句，改写提纲一，一般即写作目的。

2．第二段：
3句

1）改写提纲二：1句

2）两点原因或情况：2句

3）小结：1句，可不写

3．尾段：
3句（若无提纲三，可写表示感谢、期待回信）

1）改写提纲三：1句

2）两点原因或情况：2句

3）小结：1句，可不写

（三）结束语

结束语是表示礼节的套语，第一个字母要大写，后面要加逗号。可通用“Yours sincerely，”。按与收信人的亲密程度分为两大类：

1　公务信函

●Yours sincerely，

●Yours truly，

●Yours respectfully，

2　私人信函

●Yours sincerely，

●Yours lovingly，

●Yours，

●Yours cordially，

●Yours faithfully，

●Yours affectionately，

（四）签名

书信类应用文最后一部分是签名。根据考研大纲，签名一般为“Li Ming”，2010至2012年英语（二）为“Zhang Wei”，千万不要写出自己的真实姓名。特别提示：考研书信类应用文不要求写日期。

三、告示类写作格式

告示类应用文写法各不相同，但大致也有统一的格式和要求，即含有标题、日期、正文、署名四部分。

（一）标题

书信类应用文不需要写标题，但告示类应用文必须写标题，这点非常重要。需要说明的是，告示的标题一般为短语。其中实词（有实际意义的词，如名词、动词、形容词等）第一个字母需要大写，虚词（没有实际意义的词，如介词、冠词、连词等）除作为短语首词外均不需大写。基本结构如下：

1　名词结构

1）通知：
Notice（通知），Announcement（通告），Notice of a Decision（决定通知），Notice of Dismissal（免职通知）

2）启事：
Removal（迁移启事），Acknowledgements（鸣谢），Corrections（更正启事），Invitation for Bids（招标启事）

3）其他：
Note（便条），Preface（书刊序言），Pact（公约），Rules（守则／规则），Conditions for Car Rentals（租车注意事项），Christmas Clearance Sales（圣诞节清仓大甩卖）

2　名词＋过去分词

Child Lost（寻子启事），Contributions Wanted（征稿启事）

3　现在分词＋名词

Looking for a Spouse（征偶启事），Exchanging Houses（换房启事）

4　介词结构

For an Exchange of Jobs（换工作启事）

（二）日期

书信类应用文不要求写日期，但告示类应用文一般需要注明日期，写在标题下一行的右侧，右端与右边线对齐。常见写法为“January 4，2015”等。

（三）正文

根据题目要求，写一至三段。

1　常用时态

一般采用现在时或将来时，可以使用现在进行时表示近期即将发生的事情，如is organizing；也可使用动词不定式，如to be held；或will／shall do，may／can do结构，如will be invited，may sign up。

2　开头句型

1）Your attention，please…

2）It has been decided that…

3）May I have your attention，please？

4）… is requested to note that…

5）… has／have the honor to announce…

6）… takes the pleasure in announcing that…

7）… has／have the pleasure to notice／announce（that）…

8）This is to note／notice／notify／announce that…

9）It is hereby noted／announced／proclaimed／made public that…

10）… is／are authorized to invite／announce／declare that…

11）Under the auspices of…，a report／lecture／seminar on… will be given by… on… in…

12）Owing to／due to／because of／in order to…，we beg to inform… that…

13）Under the auspices of…，… will organize／hold a… match／competition／contest between… and… on… in…

（四）署名

书信类应用文签名一般是个人，但告示类应用文的署名可以是个人，也可以是公告单位。后者的署名中实词首字母需大写，虚词除作为短语首词外均不需要大写。

第二节　五星级历年真题详解

一、2005年写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Two months ago you got a job as an editor for the magazine Design & Fashions
．But now you find that the work is not what you expected．You decide to quit．Write a letter to your boss，Mr．Wang，telling him your decision，stating your reason（s），and making an apology.

Write your letter with no less than 100words．Write it neatly on ANSWER SHEET 2．Do not sign your name at the end of the letter；use “Li Ming” instead．You do not need to write the address.

题目翻译

两个月前你获得了《设计与时尚》杂志的编辑职位，但是现在你发现这份工作与你期待中的并不相符，因此决定辞职。向你的老板王先生写一封信，告诉他你的决定，阐述你的原因，并且致歉。

命题解析

应用文是2005年考研写作新增的题型，总分10分，全国平均得分5.75，难度系数0.575，区分度0.535，命题难度适中，一半左右的考生得分在6分以上，是2005年全国考生最易得分的题型。这是一封下级写给上级的辞职信，应该采用正式文体，避免使用缩写、省略和口语表达等非正式语言。

2005年考研之前，很多辅导机构都建议考生准备求职信等常考书信，但考研命题组为了避免考生押题，出题会比较灵活，不会考太过简单的应用文。此题考到了辞职信加道歉信两种书信的组合，前两段表示辞职，第三段进行道歉，缺一不可。其实辞职信和求职信写法类似，反其道而行之即可。因此考生复习考研写作时，千万不要押题，务必全面准备。只要是大纲要求的写作题型，都有可能考到。考生可能都会准备求学信的写法，但假设考到退学信加投诉信等两种书信的组合，也应在考场灵活应对。

由题目要求可知，2005年考研写作命题发生了一些变化，即去掉了原来题目中的三点提纲序号，但考生应该清楚，不管是小作文还是大作文，最好都写成三段。本篇文章的结构可划分为：第一段告诉老板你的决定，第二段说明原因，第三段表示歉意。写作时严格按照提纲来写，顺序不宜打乱。另外，可以使用提纲中的关键词，但是千万不要照抄其中的词组或句子，否则会被扣分。对提纲中的词汇和句子结构最好进行同义替换，这样才能与众不同，取得高分。

本文第一段应首先进行自我介绍，然后开门见山，告诉老板你的辞职决定，也就是本文的写作目的。第二段写明辞职原因，注意应用文应注意礼貌，不要使用过激言语；原因最好有二至三点，一点太过单薄，可从工作性质、工作环境、自身能力、家庭情况、工作待遇等方面解释原因，争得对方同情；第三段应礼貌地对给公司带来的不便表示歉意，同时可以表达自己受聘后对公司的感激之情，期待尽快得到老板的答复。

经典范文001

Dear Mr．Wang，

I am very grateful to
have been employed by you for the past two months as an editor for your magazine Design & Fashions.
I appreciate the opportunity of
having worked here with you and my other colleagues．The experiences I had here are ones I will not forget for my entire life.

However，as a young man whose primary interest is in
computer science rather than fashion design，I have found that my present
job doesn't fall in with my previous training and strength．I have therefore decided to
quit this job to pursue other opportunities that may conform better to my educational background.

Please accept my sincere apologies for any inconveniences my leaving may cause.

Yours truly，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的王先生：

十分感激您在过去的两个月聘用我为杂志《设计与时尚》的编辑。我非常珍惜这个和您以及其他同事共事的机会。这将是我一生中很难忘的经历。

但是，对于一个喜欢计算机科学远多于时尚设计的年轻人来说，我发现目前的工作并不符合我的教育背景与个人强项。因此，我决定辞职，找一份与我的教育背景更加相关的工作。

我为我的离职造成的不便深表歉意。

您真诚的，

李明

二、2006年写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

You want to contribute to Project Hope by offering financial aid to a child in a remote area．Write a letter to the department concerned，asking them to help find a candidate．You should specify what kind of child you want to help and how you will carry out your plan．Write your letter in no less than 100words．Write it neatly on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Don't sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Don't write the address.

题目翻译

你想要为希望工程出一份力，为偏远地区的一位儿童提供经济资助。写一封信给相关部门，请他们帮忙寻找一位捐助对象。你需要详细说明想要帮助哪类儿童，并且说明将如何实行你的计划。

命题解析

考生普遍感觉2006年的写作与往年相比偏难。小作文是典型的公务信函，属于请求信，中等难度，全国平均分为5.25分，具体写法参见本书封面链接的PDF文档中“应用文详解”之请求信。本文应首先提出请求，介绍背景；然后说明请求的具体方面和原因；最后说明操作流程或做法。本题虽然没有明确给出三点提纲，但应该严格写成三段。第一段向对方机构提出请求或申请，明确表达写作目的；第二段具体说明希望援助什么样的儿童，分特点进行描述；第三段说明如何实施援助计划、帮助贫困儿童。

值得注意的是，在考研写作中，这已经是第三次考到关于希望工程的话题。1995年考研写作的主题是希望工程；2001年的考题是关于爱心，第二段举例论证，可以用希望工程作为献爱心的典型事例。因此，2006年应用文的主题对于考生来说并不陌生，只不过是用信函的方式来考查。公务信函的关键是“specify”（具体说明），考生要合理联想，举一反三，提供合情合理的原因或细节。

经典范文002

Dear Sir or Madam，

Moved by the noble cause of
Project Hope and encouraged by what has been achieved so far，I would like to contribute my bit to the project by offering financial aid to a child in a remote area of your province.

I would be very grateful if you could help me seek out a girl who has just started schooling but whose family cannot afford her education．My plan is to pay for her tuition on an annual basis until she finishes her secondary education．I would like to remit my donation directly to a bank account opened by her family in her local area.

Yours truly，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

希望工程这项高尚的事业感动了我，同时这项工程迄今所取得的成就也鼓舞了我。因此，我想通过给贵省偏远地区的一个孩子提供经济帮助，来为希望工程贡献我的微薄之力。

如果您能帮助我找到一个刚开始上学但家庭无法为其负担学费的小女孩，我将不胜感激。本人计划按年度支付她的学费直至她中学毕业。我希望把捐款直接汇给她的家人在当地开设的银行账户中。

您真诚的，

李明

三、2007年写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Write a letter to your university library，making suggestions for improving its service．You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not sign your name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not write the address.

题目翻译

给你所在大学的图书馆写一封信，就改善图书馆的服务提出一些意见。

命题解析

2007年应用文全国平均分为4.93分，继2005年辞职＋道歉信、2006年请求信和2007年大纲样题订购信之后，考查的仍然是公务信函之一——建议信。

考研写作命题每年均在寻求创新，2007年也不例外。往年应用文题目皆由“情景交代＋三点提纲”构成，情景交代可以改写后放在第一段，三点提纲改写后放在第二段。但2007年没有情景交代，只有一点笼统提纲：建议大学图书馆改进服务。考生自由发挥的余地更大，不会造成太大障碍。只要不跑题，可以随意发挥，关于改进图书馆服务的各项建议均可提及。

根据教育部公布的《大纲解析》，考研应用文不需写信封、日期、地址，只写称呼、正文、落款即可。由于是公务信函，称呼可写Dear Sir or Madam或To whom it may concern，后面最好使用英式英语中的逗号，不要使用美式英语中的冒号。

书写格式最好使用缩进式，正文的段与段之间不空行，每段首行缩进4～5个字母并对齐。首段可进行自我介绍：说明自己的身份——大学生；然后说明写作目的：建议改进服务。第二段应针对图书馆的服务问题提出两三点具体建议，切勿空发议论。由于是针对机构的建议信，尾段可以表示感谢，期待回信。

落款应写在稿纸中间偏右的位置，写成两行。首行是结尾客套语 Yours sincerely或Sincerely yours；次行签名应写Li Ming，切勿写真实姓名。

注意事项

建议信不是投诉信，观点应该合情合理，注意礼貌当先。首段自我介绍不要啰嗦，说明目的，注意语气；主体段提出具体建议，最好首先肯定优点，再写改进内容，否则容易变成投诉信。在信上经常与收信人进行交流，注意对方感受，时时提到你和我，否则易变成议论文。尾段总结建议，注意礼貌，让对方易于接受。

经典范文003

Dear Sir or Madam，

I am a student in this university who regularly comes to the library to spend my spare time．Generally speaking，the services you offer here are quite good；however，I have some suggestions for you to consider．And I would greatly appreciate your taking my suggestions into consideration.

To begin with，will you please
prolong the time allowed for reading？In the daytime，most of the students are having class，so they can't come to the library．Moreover
，some of the books on the shelves are out of date．If you could be so kind as to provide us with some more recent publications such as the latest magazines，we would be grateful.

I really wish to have a more comfortable library．Thank you for your time and consideration.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

我是本校的一名学生，常来图书馆度过业余时间。总而言之，您这里提供的服务相当不错，但我有一些建议希望您采纳。如果您能好心考虑我的建议，我将非常感谢。

首先，是否可以请您延长阅读时间？在白天，大多数学生在上课，来不了图书馆。其次，书架上有些书已经过时了。如果您能好心提供一些例如最新杂志等一些更新的刊物，我们将非常感谢。

我非常希望拥有一个更加舒适的图书馆。再次感谢您的时间和关注。

您真诚的，

李明

四、2009年写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Restrictions on the use of plastic bags have not been so successful in some regions．“White Pollution” is still going on．Write a letter to the editor（s）of your local newspaper to

1）give your opinions briefly，and

2）make two or three suggestions.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

You do not need to write the address.

题目翻译

在某些地区，限塑令并没有成功推行，“白色污染”仍在继续。请给当地报纸的编辑写一封信，简要阐述你的观点，并且提出两到三条建议。

命题解析

1　建议信

继2007年考查公务建议信、2008年考查私人道歉＋建议信之后，2009年再次考查公务建议信，这已经是考研小作文连续第三年考查建议信。这一方面证明考研命题的“反押题”倾向日益明显，另一方面说明建议信是一种非常重要且实用的文体，广大考生需要引起高度重视。可供参考的是，大学英语四级考试写作到2009年12月为止考查过三次书信，其中2001年6月和2004年1月两次考查建议信。建议信已经成为国内英语写作考试最喜欢考查的题型之一。

2　命题借鉴

另外，2008年12月20日的大学英语四级考试作文题目就是Limiting the Use of Disposable Plastic Bags，时隔20天之后，2009年1月10日考研小作文再次考查“限制使用塑料袋问题”。如果考生关注过20天前的四级写作范文，2009年的小作文写起来就轻而易举了。

事实上，四、六级与考研写作的相互借鉴颇有渊源。2005年考研小作文题目“辞职信”也是2005年12月六级作文考题。而1996年考研作文题目“健康”，在2008年12月被改为“心理健康”作为六级写作题目。

提醒广大考生注意：在针对今后的考研写作进行复习时，应适当关注当年大学英语四、六级考试的写作题目，因为这些考题一般都与当年的热门话题有千丝万缕的联系。

3　写作方法

同时，2005年至2008年考研小作文只是考查日常私人及公务书信，而2009年首次考查一个社会热点问题——环境污染问题，这使得小作文的写作在某种程度上类似于大作文写作，尤其是第二段“提出两三点建议”完全等同于大作文第三段“建议措施段”的写法。考生应更加重视大作文的学习，这对小作文的写作也不无裨益。

4　给编辑的信

给编辑的信事实上就是一篇小议论文，主要是对某种社会现象或报纸上的某则评论、消息、新闻等发表看法，或赞成或反对。因此这种形式的作文具有极大的实用价值。由于是评论性文章，信中既可以严肃批评，又可以热烈表扬。在写法上与众不同的是，首段应具体引出所要评论的现象、问题或消息、新闻，同时表明自己的态度。引出自己的观点之后，第二段应继续阐述同意或反对的理由并加以论证，或者提出具体的建议措施。

给编辑的信开头常用以下句型：

1）Your editorial writer's criticism of the… suggests a serious lack of understanding of why…

2）I have read your editorial “…” and I quite go along with the writer's views.

3）Generally I go along with your ideas，but your editorial “…” was shocking.

4）I have been reading your newspaper for many years with a great enthusiasm and interest，but your recent articles and editorials on the … filled me with deepest disappointment.

5）I've read in the latest issue of China Daily
a story about…

经典范文004

Dear Editors，

I have been reading your newspaper for many years with great enthusiasm and interest．Regarding the issue of
disposable plastic bags，it is my view that
limiting the use of such bags is of the utmost significance.

To crack this hard nut，I would like to propose several practical recommendations as follows．First and foremost，it is imperative for us to
ban the free use of disposable plastic bags．In addition
，we should develop possible alternatives to replace them，such as paper or cloth bags．Last but not least
，plastic bags should be offered at a much higher price in department stores or supermarkets.

I hope you will find the above proposals constructive and I would like to discuss this matter in further detail．Your prompt attention to my suggestions would be highly appreciated.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的编辑：

多年来我一直怀着极大的热情与兴趣阅读贵报。就一次性塑料袋的问题，我认为限制使用这类袋子非常重要。

为解决这个难题，我想提出如下几个实用的建议。首先，我们急需禁止免费使用一次性塑料袋。其次，我们应该开发塑料袋的替代品，如纸袋或布袋。最后，商场或超市应以更高的价格提供塑料袋。

我希望您觉得上述建议有帮助，同时希望进一步讨论这一问题。十分感谢您对我的建议给予及时的关注。

您真诚的，

李明

五、2010年英语（一）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

You are supposed to write for the postgraduate association a notice to recruit volunteers for an international conference on globalization．The notice should include the basic qualification of applicant and the other information you think relative.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not sign your own name at the end of the notice．Use “Postgraduate Association” instead.（10 points）

题目翻译

代表研究生会写一封告示，为关于全球化的国际研讨会招募志愿者。告示需要包括申请者所应具备的基本素质以及其他你认为有关的信息。

命题解析

2010年考研英语（一）小作文考查了告示这种题型。2009年教育部考试中心出版的《考试大纲》和《考试分析》中并未提到告示，但从2004年考研大纲改革以来，历年教育部考试中心出版的《大纲解析》一书中均详细讲解了告示的写法。2009版《大纲解析》中将小作文明确分为书信类应用文和告示类应用文两大题型，详尽分析了告示的写作方法，并提供了六篇告示范文。

这再次证明了考研写作的反押题倾向，命题者重在考查考生的实际英语水平，经常与考生的预测相悖，反其道而行之。针对考研写作的复习，考生应扎扎实实地提高英语写作实力，杜绝侥幸和押题心理，对于书信、告示、备忘录、报告等大纲提及的题型均应仔细复习，以不变应万变。

本章第一节第三部分已详尽解析了告示的写法，下一节小作文十大必背范文中最后一篇也为告示。考生平时只要认真复习，告示并不难写。

值得注意的是，近两年考研小作文考题均源于近年大学英语四级写作真题。2009年1月10日考研小作文真题源于2008年12月20日四级写作真题“Limiting the Use of Disposable Plastic Bags”。而2010年的考研小作文题目则来自于2006年6月17日四级写作真题：

Directions：
For this part，you are allowed 30 minutes to write a poster recruiting volunteers．You should write at least 120 words following the outline given below.

1．校学生会将组织一次暑假志愿者活动，现招募志愿者，

2．本次志愿者活动的目的、内容、安排等，

3．报名条件及联系方式。

望大家复习时关注一下近年来四六级和专业四级写作真题，最好积累相关表达，背诵重要范文。无论是四六级、专四还是考研写作，考查的都是有关大学校园和当今社会热点的话题，因此可以互相借鉴。

2009版的《大纲解析》中详细讲解了告示的格式：标题应放在首行正中央；日期应放在标题右下方，不应空行；正文应写1～3段，5～7句即可；落款写在中间偏后位置，与正文之间不需空行。

经典范文005

Notice

January 9，2010

Volunteers are needed for the
International Conference on Globalization to be held on this campus in
early July．Basic requirements are familiarity with
the theme of the conference and proficiency in English．Other requirements include good interpersonal communication abilities，familiarity with
our city's tourist attractions and its history，proper manners，and a strong sense of responsibility．Preference will be given to those experienced in
international conferences or other similar activities.

Call 86754321 or email postgr@ccc.edu.cn for an application and for information on the interview．Phone and email enquiries are encouraged；no visits please.

Postgraduate Association

参考译文

告示

2010年1月9日

本校将于七月初举行关于全球化的国际研讨会，现招募志愿者。基本要求是熟悉本次会议的主题以及精通英语。其他要求包括人际沟通能力、熟悉我市的景点及历史，举止恰当以及有责任感。在国际会议或其他类似活动中具有相关经验者优先考虑。

申请职位以及咨询面试相关信息，请致电86754321或发送邮件到 postgr@ccc.edu.cn。欢迎垂询，谢绝来访。

研究生会

六、2010年英语（二）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

You have just come back from the U.S.A．as a member of Sino-American culture exchange program．Write a letter to your American colleague to

1）express your thanks to his/her warm reception，and

2）welcome him/her to visit China in due course.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Zhang Wei” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

作为中美文化交流项目的一员，你刚刚从美国回来，请给你的美国同事写一封信，表达你对他/她热情接待的感谢，并欢迎他/她在适当的时候来中国。

命题解析

2010年是考研英语（二）第一次命题，写作A节考查了书信这一题型。题目与2009年教育部公布的书信大纲样题颇为相似，该题即2008年考研写作A节真题。

本题为感谢信，感谢美国同事的接待。本章第二节“应用文详解”将应用文分为10类，第四类即感谢信，其中详细讲解了感谢信的注意事项、写作方法和万能句型。此外，第四节还会提供小作文的十大必背范文，其中第七大范文即为感谢信。如果读者认真准备，小作文其实并不难写。

有趣的是，考研写作命题之间有着某种微妙的联系。2010年考研英语（一）大作文的主题为“文化融合”“文化交流”，而同年英语（二）小作文题目中也出现了“文化交流”的相关表达。希望广大考生无论考英语（一）还是英语（二），都应对历年真题进行充分研究。

本题延续了2008～2009年考研小作文的两点提纲形式，每点提纲各占5分。注意落款为Zhang Wei，与英语（一）的Li Ming不同，应严格依据题目要求写作，切勿写错。

经典范文006

Dear Bob，

I have just arrived at
my home from the airport．As I sit down at my desk，I just want to write a letter to you to thank you for your warm reception in the
cultural exchange program．You and your family left a deep impression upon me．Indeed，the program is one of the most wonderful memories in my life.

I remember you mentioned wanting to travel in China．Well，if you come to China，you will be warmly welcomed，and it will be my pleasure to be your guide here．If you would like，send me a list beforehand of the places you would like to visit.

Please give my best regards to your family.

Sincerely yours，

Zhang Wei

参考译文

亲爱的鲍勃：

我刚从机场回到家里。坐在书桌旁，我只想给你写封信来感谢你在这次文化交流项目中的热情接待。你和你的家人给我留下了深刻的印象。这个项目真的是我一生中最美好的回忆之一。

我记得你曾经提到过想来中国旅行。好吧，如果你来到中国，你将受到热烈欢迎，而且我很荣幸做你的导游。如果你愿意的话，把你想参观的地方列张单子发给我。

在此向你的家人致以诚挚的祝福。

你真诚的，

张伟

七、2011年英语（一）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Write a letter to a friend of yours to

1）recommend one of your favorite movies and

2）give reasons for your recommendation.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

给你的一个朋友写一封信，推荐你最喜欢的一部电影，并且给出推荐理由。

命题解析

2011年小作文并未考查大纲中已提到七年但并未考查过的摘要题型，亦未考查2010年刚刚考查过的告示题型，而是考查了广大考生最为熟悉、从2005到2009已经连续五年考查的书信。

回顾2010年，中国内地电影票房成功突破100亿元，成为蒸蒸日上的朝阳产业。从年中的《唐山大地震》《盗梦空间》《山楂树之恋》到年底的三大贺岁片《赵氏孤儿》《让子弹飞》《非诚勿扰2》，电影已经重新成为全民关注的产业。考研小作文就考查了“电影”这一热点话题。

本题考查的作文属于推荐信，前面第二节已详细讲解了推荐信的注意事项及写作方法，并且提供了十大万能句型。考生可参考学习。

需要注意的是，写信给朋友时应该直呼其名，不应写某某先生/女士。本题属于半正式文体中的私人书信，文中最好使用3～5次缩写、省略句或口语表达。提纲的两点可以各写一段，第三段进行结尾。首段无需进行自我介绍，开门见山表明写作目的即可；第二段应该分析两到三点原因。

经典范文007

Dear Michael，

As one of your closest friends，I'm writing the letter in order to
recommend one of my favorite movies to you—Around the World in Eighty Days
.

The primary factors for my recommendation are as follows．For one thing
，this is a science fiction movie which tells us an exciting story about an English gentleman，Mr．Phileas Fogg，who makes a bet with his clubmates and managers that he can travel around the world in eighty days．For another
，it gives us a vivid description of the many difficulties and incidents which happen on his journey.

Hope you watch and enjoy the
movie．Looking forward to your reply.

Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

迈克尔：

作为你最好的一位朋友，我写这封信是为了向你推荐我最喜欢的一部电影——《八十天环游地球》。

我推荐的主要原因如下。首先，这是一部科幻电影，讲述了一位英国绅士激动人心的故事。菲力·弗格先生跟他的俱乐部伙伴及经理打赌在八十天之内环游地球。其次，电影生动地描述了他在旅途中遇到的困难和发生的故事。

希望你观看并喜欢这部电影。期待着你的回信。

李明

八、2011年英语（二）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Suppose your cousin Li Ming has just been admitted to a university．Write him/her a letter to：

1）congratulate him/her，and

2）give him/her suggestions on how to get prepared for university life.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Zhang Wei” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你的表弟/表妹李明刚刚被一所大学录取，给他/她写一封信，对他/她表示祝贺，并就如何为大学生活做好准备给出一些建议。

命题解析

在2010年首次进行的考研英语（二）考试中，小作文考查了私人感谢信这一书信题型，2011年再次考查了私人书信这一题型，不过本次考的是祝贺＋建议信。

建议信是国内考试最喜欢考查的书信类型，2001年6月与2004年1月，四级写作曾两次考查建议信；而2007、2008、2009年考研写作则连续三年考查建议信。2011年命题再次提醒众多考生：考研英语（二）写作复习的重中之重仍是考研写作历年真题！

两种书信结合的形式在考研写作命题历史上曾出现过两次：分别是2005年的辞职＋道歉信，以及2008年的道歉＋建议信。如此命题的目的之一是反押题。

本章的第二节第五部分仔细分析了建议信写作的注意事项和写作方法，并推荐了十大万能句型。考生如果认真研习，会感到建议信并不难写。

本题共两点提纲，最好每点提纲各写一段。第一段开门见山地表明写作目的——祝贺入学即可；第二段可提出与大学生活与学习相关的两至三点建议；第三段进行小结。

经典范文008

Dear Li Ming，

I'm so glad to hear that you have received an offer from
Beijing University．Congratulations！ But in fact，this is not surprising—I remember seeing how hard you have been working since childhood．Now you have the opportunity to
learn physics，which you have a huge interest in，in one of the best universities in China．I feel extremely happy for you.

I do want to share some advice for
university life with you．First of all，don't forget
your studying．Second，take some time to know yourself well and make your own decisions．Third，enjoy your life as long as it's under your control.

I hope you will have a wonderful time in your university.

Yours，

Zhang Wei

参考译文

李明：

很高兴得知你收到了北京大学的录取通知书。祝贺你！但事实上，这没什么好惊讶的——我已经看到了你从小就一直在努力地学习。现在你终于有机会在中国最好的大学之一学习你特别感兴趣的物理学。我为你感到格外高兴。

我真地想和你分享一些大学生活的建议。首先，别忘了学习。其次，花点时间好好了解自己，自己做出决定。第三，只要你能掌控，尽可能享受生活。

希望你在大学过得开心。

张伟

九、2012年英语（二）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Suppose you have found something wrong with the electronic dictionary that you bought from an online store the other day．Write an email to the customer service center to

1）make a complaint，and

2）demand a prompt solution.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Zhang Wei” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你前几天在网上购买的电子词典出了一些问题，给顾客服务中心写一封邮件，发起一项投诉，并且要求对方及时解决。

命题解析

值得关注的是，2012年考研英语（二）考查了考研尚未考过，但四、六级和雅思移民类考试已多次考查过的投诉信：如2002年1月四、六级写作投诉食堂，2004年6月六级写作投诉书店等，本题与2004年6月六级写作真题颇为相似，同为投诉字典的质量问题。该题如下：

Directions：设想你买了一本英文字典，发现有这样那样的质量问题，书店服务态度又不好，因此给报社编辑写信。信中必须包括以下内容：1、事情起因；2、与书店交涉的经过；3、呼吁服务行业必须提高服务质量。

其实考研小作文已经考查过两次四级写作真题：分别是2009年小作文“白色污染”（来源于2008年12月四级写作真题“限制使用一次性塑料袋”）和2010年小作文“招募志愿者”（来源于2006年6月17日四级写作真题“招募志愿者”）。再次提醒考生务必重视历年四、六级或专四写作真题，考研命题很可能借鉴。

封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中已详细讲解了投诉信的注意事项、写作方法和万能句型；后面的应用文十大必背范文和二十大重点范文也会涉及投诉信，诸多表达均可使用。

需要注意的是，本题与2010年英语（二）私人感谢信和2011年英语（二）私人祝贺＋建议信不同，是公务投诉信，文中不应使用过多缩写、省略句或口语表达。称呼可使用“Dear Sir or Madam”，首段可进行自我介绍（购买电子词典的消费者），表明写作目的（进行投诉）；次段需提出二至三点投诉的具体原因；尾段须提出解决方案或建议（换货或退款）。落款应写“Zhang Wei”。

经典范文009

Dear Sir or Madam，

I bought an
electronic dictionary from your
online store on January 1st，but after using it for a short period of time，I found it has some problems.

To begin with，the battery needs recharging after a mere 2 hours of use．This means that I need to carry my charger with me when I go out for a day．In addition，the buttons on the
electronic dictionary are so small that it is nearly impossible to type anything with them．Personally，I find this to be completely unacceptable.

Therefore，I would like either to change for another model that works better or a full refund．Your help is greatly appreciated.

Yours sincerely，

Zhang Wei

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

1月1日我在贵网店购买了一部电子词典，但在使用了一段时间之后，我发现它有一些问题。

首先，在仅仅使用两小时之后，电池就需要充电。这就意味着当我出门一天时，就需要随身携带充电器。此外，这部电子词典的按键如此之小，以至于几乎无法通过键盘输入任何东西。对我个人而言，我认为这一点完全不能接受。

因此，我希望要么为我换一个能运行得更佳的型号，要么全额退款。非常感谢您的帮助。

您真诚的，

张伟

十、2013年英语（一）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Write an e-mail of about 100words to a foreign teacher in your college，inviting him/her to be a judge for the upcoming English speech contest.

You should include the details you think necessary.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the e-mail．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

请给你们学校的一位外籍教师写一封大约100字的电子邮件，邀请他/她在即将举行的英语演讲比赛中担任评委，你需要写上一些你认为必要的细节信息。

命题解析

2013年考研英语（一）小作文第八次考查了书信作文，属于写给外教的公务邀请信。值得注意的是，从2012年开始，考研命题组与时俱进，英语（一）、（二）小作文命题不再考查日常生活中已很少使用的letter，而是替换为大家熟悉的e-mail形式。其实二者没有本质区别，最新大纲仍将之统称为“私人或公务信函”，写法也大同小异。

人们在生活与工作中均会用到 e-mail，但 e-mail也分为私人与公务两种。私人书信语气随意，可使用3-5次缩写、省略句或口语表达等非正式语言；公务书信则较为正式，最好不要使用非正式语言。

2005年考研开考小作文以来，从未考过邀请信，2013年首开先河。封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中已详细讲解了邀请信的注意事项、写作方法、万能句型，第四节小作文十大必背范文第九篇即为邀请信，第五节第二十篇即为关于演讲比赛的范文，诸多表达均可使用。

考研写作要求采用缩进式：段间不空行，每段首行缩进四个字母。由于本文是写给外教的邀请信，属于正式文体，应采用“Dear Professor/Mr./Ms….”等较为正式的称呼，不宜直呼其名。首段可进行自我介绍、表明写作目的（邀请对方做英文演讲比赛评委）；次段应介绍具体细节：如比赛情况、邀请原因或负担食宿交通费用等；尾段可表示感谢并期待回信。落款应采用“Yours sincerely，”或“Yours truly，”等公务落款，不宜使用“Yours，”或“Yours faithfully，”等私人落款。签名切勿写自己的真实姓名，应用“Li Ming”代替。

经典范文010

Dear Professor Smith，

On behalf of
the “Talents” English Speech Contest committee，I'm writing to invite you to be
our new judge．As the core of our
“Foreign Culture Festival”，this school-wide
contest is to be held in the Students' Auditorium on
May 12（next Sunday）．And we believe that you can give our competitors some enlightening comments as both a native-English speaker and a knowledgeable professor．Specifically，the event will start at around 7：00p.m.，and last for 2 hours at most．At the end of it，we will have some
hand-made presents for each judge and competitor.

Once again，we sincerely hope you can be
the judge for our competition．Please RSVP before this weekend.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

Chairman of the “Talents” Speech Contest committee

参考译文

尊敬的史密斯教授：

谨代表“天才”英语演讲比赛委员会，我写这封邮件是为了邀请您担任我们的新评委。作为“外国文化节”的核心部分，这场全校性的比赛将在5月12日（下周日）于学生大礼堂举行，而且我们相信您作为一位英语为母语人士和知识渊博的教授，能给参赛选手一些启发性的评论。具体来讲，比赛将在晚上七点左右开始，最多持续两小时。比赛的最后，我们将给每位评委和选手送上一些手工礼物。

我们再次真诚地希望您能成为我们比赛的评委。本周末之前盼即赐复。

您真诚的，

李明

“天才”演讲比赛委员会主席

第三节　四星级历年真题详解

一、2008年写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

You have just come back from Canada and found a music CD in your luggage that you forgot to return to Bob，your landlord there．Write him a letter to

1）make an apology，and

2）suggest a solution

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not write the address.

题目翻译

你刚刚从加拿大回来，发现在行李中遗留了一张音乐 CD忘了还给鲍勃——你在加拿大的房东。给他写一封信，表示你的歉意，并且提出一种解决措施。

命题解析

自2005年开考小作文以来，2008年第四次考查了书信这一文体，这再次印证了考研小作文的重点还是书信作文，而备忘录、报告、告示只需简单准备即可。2005年考查辞职信＋道歉信，2006年考查请求信，2007年考查建议信。2008年则综合2005年与2007年两年的考题，考查道歉信＋建议信。

考研小作文有两种出题方式可使题目变难：逆向出题和两种体裁相结合。继2005年之后，2008年再次使用了这两种出题方式：将寻找失物信逆向出题，变成道歉信；再结合建议信，考查考研真题中已经考过的两种书信体裁。这再次提醒考生真题是考研的根本，写作也不例外。只要充分重视真题，必将受益匪浅。

需要注意的是，2008年考查的是私人书信，不同于前三年的公务书信，文中可适当使用缩写（3～5词）、省略句或口语表达。同时，根据2008年教育部最新大纲，考研小作文无需书写日期，最好使用缩进式，即段间不空行，每段首行缩进4～5个字母。称呼需要顶头写，由于题目中出现了人名，写成“Dear ＋人名”即可。

正文中务必客气，礼多人不怪。表示感谢的句型不可或缺，即感谢房东对你的热情款待。同时表示道歉和提出解决办法，两点提纲务必写到。落款写在稿纸中间偏右的位置，“Yours sincerely，”或“Sincerely yours，”均可，注意大小写和逗号。署名要写Li Ming，不能出现自己的真实姓名。

经典范文011

Dear Bob，

I'm writing the letter to
express my sincere apologies to you.

To begin with，I'd like to take this opportunity to extend my heartfelt appreciation for the kind assistance you rendered me
during my stay in Canada．During my stay in Canada
，I borrowed a CD of Beethoven's symphonies from you in Canada．Unfortunately
，when I returned home，I found to my surprise that the CD was in my personal baggage due to my carelessness.

To solve the problem，I would like to
send this CD to you by Express Mail Service．Once again，please accept my sincere apologies for any inconveniences that I have caused．I hope this will settle the matter to your satisfaction.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

鲍勃：

我写这封信是为了向你表示真诚的歉意。

首先，我想借此机会对我在加拿大期间你所给予我的热心帮助，表示衷心的感谢。在加拿大时，我向你借了一张贝多芬交响乐的CD。然而，由于我的粗心大意，当我回家后，我惊奇地发现那张 CD在我的个人行李中。

为了解决这个问题，我想用特快邮政专递把这张 CD寄给你。对于我所造成的任何不便，我再次表示真诚的道歉。我希望这个解决办法能使你满意。

您真诚的，

李明

二、2012年英语（一）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Some international students are coming to your university．Write them an email in the name of the Students' Union to

1）extend your welcome and

2）provide some suggestions for their campus life here.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

一些留学生将要来到你们大学，请以学生会的名义给他们写一封邮件表示欢迎，同时为他们在这里即将开始的校园生活提出一些建议。

命题解析

值得高度关注的是，2012年考研英语（一）再次考查了考研已经考查过四次的建议信：2007年给图书馆提建议、2008年给房东道歉加建议、2009年给编辑提建议、2011年英语（二）祝贺表弟升入大学并提建议，本题与2011年英语（二）的建议信颇为相似，均为就大学生活提建议。在这里，再次提醒广大考生：反押题的逆向出题方式才是考研的命题方式！切勿以为考过的题型就不会重考，真题才是最宝贵的复习资源！

此前，本书封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中已详细讲解了建议信的注意事项、写作方法，并提供了万能句型，也详细分析了2007至2009年及2011年英语（二）的建议信真题，并提供了经典范文和参考译文。在后面的“十大必背范文”和“二十大重点范文”中，还会多次涉及建议信，考生要细加研究，多多积累有用的表达。

需要注意的是，本题与2007和2009年真题同为公务建议信，文中不应使用过多缩写、省略句或口语表达。称呼可使用“Dear friends”，首段可进行自我介绍（代表学生会），表明写作目的（表示欢迎）；次段需提出二至三点关于大学生活的具体建议；尾段可表示期待回信或再次表明写作目的（欢迎入学）。落款应写“Li Ming”。

经典范文012

Dear friends，

On behalf of the Students' Union of
Beijing Foreign Studies University，I would like to extend our heartfelt welcome to all
the overseas students who will study in our university.

It is my great pleasure to offer you several practical suggestions．In the first place，life in
this prestigious university is perhaps not as easy as you have expected.
You may be tightly bound by daily classes，abundant homework and frequent exams．Thus，be prepared for
the hectic life
here．In the second place，in spite of all those burdens，various extracurricular activities such as sports meets，speech contests and social gatherings will still provide ample opportunities to make friends．So，enjoy your life
in this esteemed institute！

All in all，although there is a lot of pressure，the time you spend on our campus will be worthwhile and enhance your whole life．Hope you like it here！

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的朋友们：

我谨代表北京外国语大学学生会，向来我校学习的留学生表示衷心的欢迎。

我很荣幸能给你们提一些实用的建议。首先，这所知名学府的生活也许并不像你们所设想的那么轻松。你们可能会面临每日的课程、大量的作业和频繁的考试。因此，做好准备迎接这里的繁忙生活吧。其次，尽管有以上负担，运动会、演讲比赛以及联谊会等各种各样的课外活动仍会提供大量结交朋友的机会。所以，尽情享受这所著名大学里的生活吧！

总之，尽管有很多压力，但你们在这所校园里度过的时光将意义非凡，并为你的整个人生增添光彩。希望你们喜欢这里！

您真诚的，

李明

三、2013年英语（二）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Suppose your class is to hold a charity sale for kids in need of help．Write your classmates an email to

1）inform them about the details，and

2）encourage them to participate.

You should write about 100words on ANSWER SHEET 2.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你们班要为需要帮助的孩子们举办一场慈善义卖，给你们班上的同学们写一封电子邮件，通知他们相关的细节，并鼓励他们积极参与。

命题解析

2013年英语（二）小作文第四次考查了书信这一题型。本文属于写给同学的私人倡议信（并非告示）。值得注意的是，从2012年开始，考研命题组与时俱进，英语（一）、（二）小作文命题不再考查日常生活中已很少使用的letter，而是替换为大家熟悉的e-mail形式。其实二者没有本质区别，最新大纲仍将之统称为“私人或公务信函”，写法大同小异。

人们在生活与工作中均会用到 e-mail，但 e-mail也分为私人与公务两种。私人书信语气随意，可使用3～5次缩写、省略句或口语表达等非正式语言；公务书信则较为正式，最好不要使用非正式语言。

2005年考研开考小作文以来，从未考过倡议信，2013年首开先河。但本题属于考研写作四大必考话题之“社会热点”（社会公德/爱心），之前已考过三次：1995年提纲作文“希望工程”、2001年图画作文“爱心是一盏灯”、2006年小作文“给希望工程捐款”。此前已详细讲解了2006年的小作文，考生在附赠的PDF中也可找到1995年和2001年的范文，可参考学习。

考研写作要求采用缩进式：段间不空行，每段首行缩进四个字母。由于本文是写给同学的半正式文体，应采用“Dear Fellow Students，”或“Dear Students，”等较为随意的称呼。首段可进行自我介绍（可以是班长）、表明写作目的（倡议大家参加慈善义卖）；次段应介绍具体细节：如义卖情况；尾段应再次呼吁。落款应采用“Yours sincerely，”或“Yours faithfully，”等私人落款，不宜使用“Yours truly，”等公务落款。

值得注意的是，2013年英语（二）并未沿用2010-2012年一直使用的署名“Zhang Wei”，而是与英语（一）保持一致，同为“Li Ming”。签名时切勿写自己的真实姓名，应用“Li Ming”代替。

经典范文013

Dear Fellow Classmates，

Our class is to hold a
charity sale to raise money for those children who are in need of help on January 5，2014．As
the monitor of our class，I'm calling on all
students to take part in the sale.

We ask you to
donate as much as you can to a fund we have set up to cover these children's tuition fees and other expenses．Unless we can
raise sufficient money，those poor kids won't be able to
afford to finish their education.

As a nation renowned worldwide for its many virtues，China and its people have been
giving a helping hand to those who are in distress throughout history．It's our duty to provide as much support as we can to those in need．Please contribute generously.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的同学们：

我们班将于2014年1月5日举办一场慈善义卖，为需要帮助的儿童募集资金。作为班长，我在这里号召大家积极参加。

我们已经设立了支付这些儿童的学杂费的基金，请大家尽己所能奉献爱心。只有我们募集到足够的资金，那些可怜的儿童才能完成学业。

作为一个以众多美德闻名于世的国家，中国和中国人从古至今一直乐于助人。为需要帮助的人提供尽可能多的帮助，是我们的义务。请大家慷慨解囊。

您真诚的，

李明

四、2014年英语（一）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Write a letter of about 100words to the president of your university，suggesting how to improve students' physical condition.

You should include the details you think necessary.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

给你们大学的校长写一篇大约100字的信件，就如何改善同学们的体质提出建议。信中需要包含一些你认为必要的信息。

命题解析

2014年英语（一）小作文并未考查去年很多辅导机构和考生猜测的求职信、求学信、申请信等各类考研写作尚未考查过的书信，而是再次考查了建议信这一题型：写给大学校长，就如何改善同学们的体质状况提出自己的建议。这已经是考研小作文自开考十年来第六次考查建议信这一题型，再次体现了目前考研写作命题严重的反押题倾向！

2007年考研写作曾经考查过写给图书馆的关于改进服务的建议信，2008年考查写给房东的关于如何归还 CD的建议信，2009年考查写给编辑的关于限制使用塑料袋的建议信，2011年英语（二）考查写给表弟的关于大学生活的建议信，2012年英语（一）考查写给留学生的关于大学生活的建议信。考生如果认真研究过这五道真题，2014年考题并不难写。考研写作之所以反复考查建议信原因有二：一是此种书信非常重要，二是为了反押题。

同时值得关注的是，本题是考研写作第三次考查健康这一话题。作为考研写作四大必考话题之一，笔者于2013年反复强调英语（一）考生需要重点关注四大社会热点，健康即其中之一，如1996年考查过提纲作文“健康”，1997年考查过图表作文“吸烟”。考生如果考前认真研读并背诵过1996年的范文，第二、三两段几乎完全可以使用，写作本题易如反掌。

2013年笔者在北京新东方学校的考研面授班中，无论是基础班、强化班，还是精讲班、点睛班，均提供了多种建议信题目及范文。2014年1月1日，新东方最后三小时网络直播点题班中，笔者为英语（一）考生提供了五篇终极预测范文，建议信即为其中之一。

本书详细分析了考研写作考查过的五次建议信真题并提供了精彩范文，本书封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中详尽讲解了建议信写作的注意事项、写作方法和万能句型。

回到2014年的真题，本题为写给大学校长的公务书信，属于正式文体，需要注意的是，文中不应出现过多缩写、省略句、口语表达等非正式语言。考研书信无需写标题、日期、地址，只写称呼、正文、落款即可。称呼可写Dear Mr./Ms．President，或Dear President Smith，（虚构姓名）。正文最好写成三段，首段可进行自我介绍，表明写作目的：就改善同学们的体质状况提出建议。切勿完全照抄题目中的句子，可以使用其中的个别关键词或词组，否则可能扣分。第二段应具体提出两到三点建议：经常进行体育锻炼、均衡饮食、保持乐观等等。尾段应对校长采纳建议表示感谢，并期待尽快得到答复。落款应使用公务书信落款：Yours sincerely，Sincerely yours，Yours truly，或Truly yours，等，签名应写Li Ming，切勿出现自己的真实姓名。

值得注意的是，考研写作原则为：简洁、地道、舒服，最新大纲对满分作文的要求为：自然、流畅，因此盲目堆砌很多蹩脚的难词长句只会适得其反，导致低分。很多考生平时不知背诵、默写、仿写地道范文，只知狂练胡写，满篇皆是自我感觉良好的拼写、标点、语法、用法错误，很难获得高分。

2014年真题的难度不大，只要作文的语言基本正确、结构比较清晰、内容没有跑题、书写较为整洁，均可取得较为理想的成绩。本题再次提醒广大考生：务必高度重视1991至今的历年考研写作真题，切勿以为多年前考过的话题不会再考。不要盲目依赖考前押题或万能模板，尽早准备考研写作，扎扎实实地提高写作实力，才是制胜的关键！

经典范文014

Dear Mr．President，

I am writing to you to make some suggestions for the
improvement of my fellow students' physical condition．I notice they are spending much less time on
physical exercises and，as a result，many have fallen prey to
physical problems.

I would like to suggest：
1）the resumption of morning exercise organized by the school or department unions；2）the better availability of facilities for physical exercise easily reachable from the dormitory area；3）the better promotion on the importance of
physical healthiness and good physical condition.

Thank you for your attention．I look forward to your reply to my suggestions.

Sincerely Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的校长：

我写信给您是为了就改进同学们的身体状况提出一些建议。我注意到他们在锻炼身体方面花的时间越来越少，因此很多人的身体出现了问题。

我的建议是：1）重新开始校学生会或系学生会组织的晨练；2）宿舍区附近设置更多体育锻炼设施；3）更好地宣传生理健康及良好身体状况的重要性。

感谢您的关注。期待着您对这些建议的答复。

您真诚的，

李明

五、2014年英语（二）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Suppose you are going to study abroad and share an apartment with John，a local student，write him an email to

1）tell him about your living habits，and

2）ask for advice about living there.

You should write about 100words on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
use your own name．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write your address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你将要去国外留学，并与当地的一名学生约翰同住一间公寓，给他写一封电子邮件，告诉他你的生活习惯，并且就那边的生活情况询问一些建议。

命题解析

2014年英语（二）小作文并未考查很多所谓专家和考生预测的求职信、求学信、申请信等热门书信，而是考查了考研写作之前从未考查过的咨询信（即询问信）。高调体现了目前考研写作明显的反押题倾向！

本题沿用了2012年以来英语（二）小作文一直考查的email类型，是写给未来室友的一封私人书信，属于半正式文体，文中最好使用3～5次的缩写、省略句或口语表达等非正式语言，切勿使用太难太长的词汇和句型，否则不符合大纲对私人书信文体和语域的要求！

本书封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中讲解了八种考研写作最常考查的书信，其中第一种即咨询信，详细讲解了各类咨询信的注意事项、写作方法和万能句型。同时，第五节小作文二十大重点范文中的第六篇就是关于旅游的投诉信，诸多表达均可使用。

考研书信无需写标题、日期、地址，只写称呼、正文、落款即可。由于是私人书信，称呼可直呼其名，写“Dear John，”即可。正文最好写成三段，首段无需进行自我介绍，可表示寒暄并表明写作目的：告诉他你的生活习惯。切勿完全照抄题目中的句子，可以使用其中的个别关键词或词组，否则可能扣分。第二段可以展开第一点提纲，具体提出两到三点生活习惯。尾段可展开第二点提纲：请求对方就当地的生活提出建议，同时应表示感谢，或期待尽快得到答复。落款应使用私人书信落款：Yours sincerely，Yours faithfully，或Yours，签名应写Li Ming，切勿出现自己的真实姓名。

值得注意的是，考研写作原则为：简洁、地道、舒服，最新大纲对满分作文的要求为：自然流畅，盲目堆砌很多蹩脚的难词长句只会适得其反，导致低分！很多考生平时不知背诵、默写、仿写地道范文，只知狂练胡写，满篇皆是自我感觉良好的拼写、标点、语法、用法错误，很难获得高分。

2014年真题的难度不大，只要作文的语言基本正确、结构比较清晰、内容没有跑题、书写较为整洁，均可取得较为理想的成绩。本题再次提醒广大考生：务必高度重视1991至今的历年考研写作真题，切勿以为多年前考过的话题不会再考。不要盲目依赖考前押题或万能模板，尽早准备考研写作，扎扎实实地提高写作实力，才是制胜的关键！

经典范文015

Dear John，

I'm glad to hear from you．How have you been these days？The purpose of this email is to tell you about
my living habits.

First，I never drink or smoke．I do not stay up late either．Instead
，I keep a balanced diet and go to bed before 11 o'clock at night，because I believe burning the midnight oil is harmful to my health．Second，I like to
keep my things clean．It is obvious that
living in a messy environment results in a chaotic life.

On this topic，could you please offer me some suggestions as regards
living in your city？I'm sure that
we can get along well with each other，and our university life will be one of the best times in our lives.

Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

约翰：

很高兴收到你的来信。近来过得怎么样？我写这封邮件的目的是为了告诉你我的生活习惯。

首先，我从不饮酒或吸烟，也从不熬夜。相反，我保持均衡的饮食，每晚11点之前睡觉，因为我相信熬夜对我的健康有害。其次，我喜欢保持整洁。显而易见，住在糟糕的环境中会导致混乱的生活。

就这一话题，关于住在你们城市，你是否可以给我提出一些建议？我相信我们能够和睦相处，而且我们的大学生活将成为我们人生中最美好的时光之一。

李明

六、2015年英语（一）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

You are going to host a club reading session．Write an email of about 100words recommending a book to the club members.

You should state reasons for your recommendation.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

你将要主持一场俱乐部读书会。写一封大约100词的邮件，向俱乐部成员推荐一本书，并说明推荐原因。

命题解析

1　真题渊源

2015年考研英语（一）小作文沿用之前的命题方式，仍然考查书信。2011年英语（一）小作文就考查过关于电影的推荐信，四年之后再次考查关于书籍的推荐信，高调说明了历年真题在考研写作命题中至高无上的地位。很多辅导机构和考生总是认为考研小作文的重点是没有考过的书信，事实并非如此。

关于读书的话题，国内各种考试反复考查：1999年6月四级写作考查“选择性阅读还是博览群书”的提纲作文，2003年9月六级作文考查关于美国某大学图书馆阅读偏好的图表作文，2013年6月四级写作考查“文学的重要性”的图画作文。在全民沉迷手机的今天，这个话题颇有实际意义，与写作B节关于手机成瘾的大作文互为呼应。

2　范文使用

在2014年北京新东方面授精讲精练班、冲刺班、冲刺集训营、新东方集团考前画龙点睛大课堂，以及新东方在线强化班、终极预测班及考前三小时点睛班中，笔者均提供了关于推荐信的范文、万能框架及关于读书的范文。背过的同学应该感觉喜出望外。

在本书封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中笔者详细讲解了推荐信的注意事项、写作方法，并推荐了十大万能句型；应用文十大必背范文中即包含一封推荐信；尤其是第55页关于《八十天环游地球》的推荐信范文、第101页关于莫言小说《红高粱家族》的范文以及第171页关于读书的范文几乎全文均可使用。此外，笔者于2014年10月出版的《考研英语高分写作素材大全》（本书姊妹篇）中关于读书的素材均可使用。

3　写作方法

第一段可进行自我介绍：俱乐部读书会主持人；并交代写作目的，开门见山推荐书籍。需要注意的是，英文中没有书名号，在手写体中，书名、杂志名可使用下划线进行标示，文章、诗、歌、电影的名字可使用双引号标示。第二段应具体说明两到三点推荐原因。第三段进行总结，再次表明写作目的：推荐书籍。

4　注意事项

另外值得注意的是，2015年考研英语答题卡发生了巨大的变化，小作文从原来的正面只有10行，改到了反面占24行左右，答题卡足够使用。遗憾的是，很多考生由于词汇量太小，审题不清，可能导致扣分。再次提醒广大考生，务必扎扎实实夯实英语基本功，才能斩获高分。

另外提醒广大考生：2015年考研写作命题相对简单，并不意味着2016年及以后的考研写作命题也是如此。强烈建议大家早点准备、全面复习，以不变应万变，才是王道！

经典范文016

Dear Friends，

As the host of the upcoming
reading session，I am writing this email to recommend to you my favorite book
，Tao Te Ching
，which was written by Lao Tzu.

The primary causes of my recommendation are as follows．To begin with，it is the best-loved of all
the classical books of China and the most universally popular．In addition，the book encapsulates the main tenets of Taoism，and upholds a way of being as well as a philosophy and a religion．The dominant image in the book is of the Way，the mysterious path through the whole cosmos modeled on the Milky Way that traverses the heavens.

I hope the above information will help you to understand
the book．If you need any further information about this selection，please do not hesitate to contact me.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的朋友们：

作为即将到来的读书会的主持人，我写这封邮件是为了向大家推荐我最喜欢的一本书，那就是老子写的《道德经》。

我推荐本书的主要原因如下：首先，这本书是中国经典古籍中最受喜爱的、流传最广的一本。其次，这本书概述了道家的基本宗旨，并崇尚一种生存之道，同时也是一种哲学和一种宗教。该书中的主要精神是“道”，以横贯天际的银河为模型的贯穿整个宇宙的神秘之道。

希望上述信息能够帮助大家理解这本书。如需要有关本书更多的信息，尽可与我联系。

您真诚的，

李明

七、2015年英语（二）写作真题详解

Part A

Directions：

Suppose your university is going to host a summer camp for high school students．Write a notice to

1）briefly introduce the camp activities，and

2）call for volunteers.

You should write about 100words on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
use your name or the name of your university.

Do not
write your address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你的大学将要为高中生举办一场夏令营。写一篇100词的告示，简要介绍夏令营活动，并且招募志愿者。不要写出你的姓名和所在大学。

命题解析

1　真题渊源

在连续五年考查书信之后，2015年考研英语（二）小作文考查了告示这种题型。这种题型在《考研大纲》中并未提及，但教育部考试中心《考试分析》中提到了。2006年6月17日和2007年6月四级写作也曾考查告示，分别考查了招募志愿者的告示和社团招新的海报。2010年考研英语（一）小作文也曾考查告示，考查了招募志愿者。今年英语（二）小作文即来自于2006年6月17日四级写作和2010年英语（一）小作文，几乎就是原题重考。巧合的是，五年来考研写作已经两次考查关于招募志愿者的告示。这再次验证了考研写作复习中真题至高无上的地位。

2　范文使用

在2014年北京新东方面授基础班、强化班、冲刺班、集训营、新东方集团考前画龙点睛大课堂，以及新东方在线强化班、终极预测班及考前三小时点睛班中，笔者均提供了大量关于招募志愿者以及告示的范文、万能框架。背过的同学应该感觉喜出望外。

在本书封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中笔者详细讲解了告示的写作格式、写作方法，并推荐了万能句型；小作文二十大重点范文和十大必背范文中均包含告示；尤其是第52页关于招募志愿者的告示范文几乎全文可用。《考研英语高分写作素材大全》中关于课外活动的素材可以使用，尤其是关于招募志愿者的告示也全文可用。

3　写作方法

本题需要注意，告示的写作格式与书信不同，首先在第一行中央需要写标题，如果实在不会写可写Notice；其次可以在标题右下方写日期，格式为月/日/年；接着应该写正文，应写1～3段，以现在时和将来时为主；最后在正文右下方写落款。需要注意的是，题目明确要求不能写自己的真实姓名或校名，可写“学生会”或“研究生会”。

正文第一段应写写作目的，可写告示五大要素：活动目的、主办方、活动内容、地点和时间。第二段应展开第一点提纲，具体说明夏令营的活动。第三段应展开第二点提纲：招募志愿者，说明报名时间和地点。

4　注意事项

2015年考研英语（二）答题卡出现了重大变化，一张 A3纸，正面左侧为客观选择题，含完形填空、阅读A节、阅读B节，右侧为翻译。反面左侧为小作文，约24行；右侧为大作文，约24行。

经典范文017

Volunteers Needed

June 1，2015

In order to broaden
high school students' horizons and enrich their extracurricular lives
，our university is going to hold a
summer camp on our campus during this summer vacation
．

The high school students in this camp will be involved in various activities，including taking part in speech contests and debates，attending group discussions and so on．First of all，participating in a variety of activities organized by us，they will be able to demonstrate their outstanding abilities，helping them to develop a range of practical skills．What is more，their active participation will help them in strengthening their sense of responsibility and developing good interpersonal relationships.

Those who are interested
in being volunteers may sign up with their class monitor before June 10，2015．Come and join us now
！

The Students' Union

参考译文

招募志愿者

2015年6月1日

为了开阔高中生的视野并丰富他们的课余生活，我校将于今年暑假在本校举办一场夏令营。

夏令营里的高中生将参加各种各样的活动，包括参加演讲比赛与辩论，加入小组讨论等等。首先，参加由我们组织的多种活动，他们将能够展示自己出色的能力，同时帮助他们提高各种实践技能。此外，积极参与这些活动有助于增强他们的责任感，培养良好的人际关系。

有兴趣成为志愿者的学生请于2015年6月10日之前在班长处报名。现在就加入我们吧！

学生会

八、2016年英语（一）写作真题详解

PART A

Directions：

Suppose you are a librarian in your university．Write a notice of about 100words，providing the newly-enrolled international students with relevant information about the library.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the notice．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你是大学的图书馆员。写一篇大约100词的告示，为学校新录取的留学生提供一些图书馆的相关信息。

命题解析

1　真题渊源

继2010年英语（一）和2015年英语（二）考查告示之后，2016年英语（一）小作文再次考查告示这一题型，再次体现了考研写作命题明显的反押题倾向，同时验证了真题在考研写作命题中至高无上的价值！

2　范文使用

在北京新东方面授、新东方在线网课及《考研英语高分写作》等各类书籍中，笔者均反复讲解了告示的写作方法，并提供了大量真题及预测范文。考生如果认真学习过，应该感觉并不难写。同时，本题继2007年之后，再次考查关于大学图书馆的应用文，可以使用2007年范文中相关表达。

本书封面链接的PDF文档中的“应用文详解”中讲解了告示的写作格式和写作方法，并详解了2010英语（一）和2015英语（二）两篇告示真题，同时提供了两篇告示类预测范文。《（2016）考研英语（一）高分写作终极预测20篇》也提供了告示类预测范文。《考研英语高分写作素材大全》详细讲解了告示类真题范文。诸多表达均可使用。

3　写作方法

遗憾的是，无数同学在考场上过于紧张或追求速度，审题不清，将本题写成了书信，造成了格式错误，颇为可惜。提醒广大考生：考场上务必认真审题，小作文包含书信、告示、备忘录、报告各种题型，切勿写错。

本题首先第一行正中央需写标题：Notice即可，注意首字母大写，之后不写句号。日期写在标题右下方，书写顺序为月日年，年份后切勿写句号。正文写一至三段，以现在时和将来时为主。告示的落款可以是个人或单位，写在正文下方中间偏后的位置，与日期基本对齐。

本文首段应对新入学的留学生表示欢迎，并表明写作目的：提供关于图书馆的一些信息。第二段应该具体说明两到三点具体信息，关于书籍、网络、杂志、服务、检索、开馆时间、注意事项均可。第三段可再次向留学生表示欢迎。

4　注意事项

本题提醒广大考生：切勿寄希望于考前所谓的“绝密押题”或“万能模板”，扎扎实实背诵默写、提高写作实力，才是取得高分的关键！

经典范文018

Notice

December 26，2015

Welcome to
our university！ As a
librarian，I would like to provide you with detailed information as regards
our library.

To begin with，since computers are used by
all major libraries to streamline cataloguing，we have access to the Internet via computers．In addition，last semester，we replaced
all the outdated facilities in order to provide more convenience for
readers．Last but not least，we have just
prolonged the opening hours of our library，which are now from 8 a.m．to 10 p.m.

In the end，we are so glad to hear that you have taken the opportunity to
study in our university．I am sure you will have a wonderful time here.

Li Ming

参考译文

告示

2015年12月26日

欢迎来到我们大学。作为一名图书馆员，我想提供一些关于图书馆的详细信息。

首先，由于所有大型图书馆都使用电脑来简化检索，我们将电脑接通互联网。其次，上个学期，我们替换了所有过时的设备以便为读者提供更多便利。最后但同样重要的是，我们刚刚延长了图书馆的开放时间：从上午8点到晚上10点。

最后，我们很高兴得知你们有机会到我们大学学习。我确信你们将在此度过一段美好时光。

李明

九、2016年英语（二）写作真题详解

PART A

Directions：

Suppose you won a translation contest and your friend，Jack，wrote an email to congratulate you and ask for advice on translation．Write him a reply to

1）thank him，

2）give your advice.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the email．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设你在一场翻译比赛中获奖，你的朋友杰克写了一封电子邮件向你表示祝贺，并询问关于翻译的建议，给他写一封答复信件，对他的祝贺表示感谢，并提出你的建议。

命题解析

1　真题渊源

继2007、2008、2009、2011英语（二）、2012英语（一）、2014英语（一）之后，2016年英语（二）第七次考查了建议信这种考研写作最重要书信，体现了强烈的反押题倾向，也再次验证了真题在考研写作命题中至高无上的价值！

2　范文使用

在北京新东方面授、新东方在线网课及《考研英语高分写作》等各类书籍中，笔者均反复讲解了建议信的写作方法，并提供了大量真题及预测范文。考生如果认真学习过，应该感觉并不难写。

本书在第二章应用文理论部分讲解了书信的写作格式和写作方法，并在本章第二节和第三节详解了6篇建议信真题，同时在第四节和第五节提供了4篇建议信预测范文。《（2016）考研英语（二）高分写作终极预测20篇》提供了建议信的预测范文和写作框架。《考研英语高分写作素材大全》也详细讲解了6篇建议信真题范文。诸多表达均可使用。

3　写作方法

本题首段应对朋友的祝贺表示感谢，并表明写作目的：关于如何学好翻译提出自己的建议。第二段应提出两至三点具体建议：端正目的、博览群书、勤于实践等等。尾段可再次表明目的并期待回信。

经典范文019

Dear Jack，

Thanks for your congratulations！ Since you asked for advice on translation，I'd like to offer several constructive proposals as follow.

First of all，while quite a number of students think they're forced to learn translation merely for English tests，you should learn it for some other purposes like its usefulness other than examination itself.
What is more，in order to become an outstanding translator，it is vital to not only appreciate the beauty and perfection of the language and literature of both English and Chinese，but also to arouse in yourself an interest in exploring something deeper in this field.

I'm sure you'll be an excellent translator．Looking forward to your reply！

Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

杰克：

多谢你的祝贺！既然你问我关于翻译的建议，我想提出如下几个建设性的建议：

首先，尽管相当多的学生认为他们只是为了英语考试而被迫学习翻译，你应该为了除考试之外的其他目的来学习，例如实用性。其次，为了成为一名杰出的翻译，你不但应该欣赏中英文语言和文学的美妙，也应该激起你在此领域进一步探索的巨大兴趣。

我确信你能成为一名优秀的翻译。期待着你的回信。

李明

十、2017年英语（一）写作真题详解

PART A

Directions：

You are to write an email to James Cook，a newly arrived Australian professor，recommending some tourist attractions in your city．Please give reasons for your recommendation.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the email．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

你准备给一位新来的澳大利亚教授詹姆斯·库克（James Cook）写一封邮件，推荐你所在城市的一些旅游景点。请给出推荐的理由。

命题解析

继2011年推荐电影、2015年推荐书之后，2017年英语（一）小作文第三次考查推荐信：推荐旅游景点，体现了目前考研写作明显的反押题倾向。

在《（2017）考研英语（一）高分写作终极预测20篇》第23页，《（2017）王江涛考研英语满分范文背诵》第60页，《（2017）王江涛考研英语作文考前预测狂背30篇》第15页，考前新东方面授冲刺、串讲及点睛班，以及新东方在线考前最后三小时点题班中，笔者均提供了关于旅游景点的推荐信。很多考生提前背过，考场上几乎全文均可使用。

本题包含两点提纲：一是推荐一些旅游景点，二是给出推荐理由。根据提纲，第一段可以先对外教表示欢迎，接着改写第一点提纲，具体推荐两到三个旅游景点。第二段应改写提纲二，说明详细理由。第三段可再次表明写作目的、表示感谢或期待回信。

很多同学由于英语基本功薄弱，无法正确写出景点的英文名称，错误百出。该题提醒广大考生：扎扎实实背诵默写、提高英语实力，而非临时抱佛脚的绝密押题或万能模板，才是斩获高分的关键。

经典范文020

Dear Professor Cook，

We are greatly honored to welcome you as a guest professor at our university．I would like to recommend
two scenic spots in our city：the Palace Museum and the Great Wall.

The primary reasons are as follows．To begin with，the Palace Museum，also known as the Forbidden City，was the imperial palace of the Ming and Qing Dynasties．It is also the largest piece of ancient Chinese architecture currently existing．Meanwhile，the Great Wall，symbolizing China's ancient civilization，is one of the world's most renowned projects．As the great creation of the ancient Chinese people and one of the wonders of the world，it was listed as one of the world heritage sites by the United Nations Educational，Scientific and Cultural Organization（UNESCO）in 1987.

I hope you will have the opportunity to visit one or both of these spots．We wish you enjoy your stay in
our city.

Sincerely yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的库克教授：

我们非常荣幸地邀请您来我校做客座教授。我想推荐本市的两个景点：故宫和长城。

主要原因如下：首先，故宫博物馆也被称为紫禁城，曾经是明代和清代的皇家宫殿。这座宫殿也是目前仍然屹立的最大的中国古代建筑。同时，长城象征着中国的古代文明，是世界上最著名的工程之一。长城是中国古代人民的伟大创造，也是世界奇迹之一，1987年被联合国教科文组织列为世界遗产之一。

我希望您将有机会参观这两个景点。我们希望您享受待在本市的时光。

您真诚的，

李明

十一、2017年英语（二）写作真题详解

PART A

Directions：

Suppose you are invited by Professor Williams to give a presentation about Chinese culture to a group of international students．Write a reply to

1）accept the invitation，and

2）introduce the key points of your presentation.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Do not
sign your own name at the end of the email．Use “Li Ming” instead.

Do not
write the address.（10 points）

题目翻译

假设威廉斯（Williams）教授邀请你给一群留学生做一场关于中国文化的报告。写一封答复信

1）接受邀请，并且

2）介绍你报告的要点。

命题解析

继2016年考查答复信之后，2017年英语（二）小作文再次考查答复信：邀请信的答复信，同时考查了英语（二）之前从未考查过的“中国文化”这一话题，体现了明显的反押题倾向。

很多同学由于审题不清或词汇量太小，没有读懂题目，写成了邀请信，导致扣分。这提醒广大考生：题目务必审三遍！

2002年和2010年英语（一）曾两次考查“中国文化”这一话题，分别考查了文化交流和文化融合，《（2017）考研英语高分写作》第141、155页提供了真题范文，同时第172页还提供了关于中国文化的预测范文。《（2017）考研英语（二）高分写作终极预测20篇》第91页提供了关于中国文化的万能框架。《（2017）王江涛考研英语满分范文背诵》第82页和213页分别提供了关于“中国文化”的预测范文和真题范文。《（2017）王江涛考研英语作文考前预测狂背30篇》第42页提供了关于“中国文化”的预测范文。

2016年，笔者在北京新东方学校考研英语强化班上，唯一一篇全文讲解的范文即关于“中国文化”；新东方在线考研英语冲刺班上，笔者也提供了关于“中国文化”的预测范文。考生如果做了认真准备，并不难写。

本文第一段可以改写第一点提纲，接受教授的邀请并表示感谢；第二段应具体说明自己报告的两至三个要点：介绍两至三点中国文化的基本内容；第三段可以再次表示感谢或期待回信。

这道题目提醒广大考生：词汇和语法是考研的基石，必须扎扎实实夯实词汇和语法基础，尽早背诵、默写范文以提高写作实力，切勿寄希望于考前“绝密押题”或“万能模板”。

经典范文021

Dear Prof．Williams，

I am extremely honored to accept your invitation to
give a presentation to a host of foreign students on Chinese culture.

Here are the key points of
my presentation．First of all，compared with Westerners，the Chinese people have traditionally paid more attention to the harmonious relationship between human beings and nature．“Nature and Man are one” is a familiar statement in traditional Chinese ideology．In addition，in Chinese thought，much emphasis is laid upon moral cultivation，the refinement of temper，and the spiritual enlightenment on the part of individual rather than upon logical reasoning.

My appreciation to you for your generous help is beyond words．I am looking forward to hearing from you soon.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的威廉斯教授：

我非常荣幸地接受您的邀请，为一群留学生做一场关于中国文化的报告。

下面是我的报告的要点。首先，与西方人相比，中国人传统上一直更注重人与自然的和谐关系。在中国传统思想中，“天人合一”是一个为人所熟知的论断。此外，中国传统思想很注重个人修养的提升，关注“修身养性”，相比逻辑推理，更为重视心灵体悟。

我对您慷慨帮助的感谢难以言表。盼即赐复。

您真诚的，

李明

第四节　十大必背范文

一、致编辑信

Directions：
Write an email to the editor of your local newspaper，stating your opinion on the issue of thrift.

经典范文022

Dear editors，

Many college students have no concept of
thrift in their minds．They take it for granted that
they can spend the money provided by their parents before they enter into society.

This extravagant spending is primarily caused by the following factors．First of all，nowadays most students are the only child of their families．They are the apple of their families' eyes and naturally get more care
and pocket money than children in larger families．In addition，with the improvement of living standards，parents can afford
higher expenditures on their children.

From my point of view，a college student
，as a pure consumer，should learn to be thrifty．We should limit our expenditure on daily necessities and not buy whatever we want regardless of price．This habit of
thrift can help us form the right values and is favorable to our future development.

Yours truly，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的编辑：

很多大学生的思想中没有节俭的概念。他们理所当然地认为在进入社会之前可以花费父母提供的钱。

这种奢侈消费主要由下述原因造成。首先，现在大多数学生是家里的独生子女。他们是家人眼里的珍宝，自然比大家庭中的孩子们得到更多的关心和零花钱。其次，随着生活水平的提高，父母们可以为孩子们负担更高的花费。

我认为，大学生作为纯粹的消费者，应该学会节俭。我们应该限制日常必需品的开销，同时不能不考虑价格随意消费。这种节俭的习惯可以帮助我们形成正确的价值观，并且有益于我们未来的发展。

您真诚的，

李明

二、申请信

Directions：
Suppose you are a college student，write an email to apply for a student loan.

经典范文023

Dear Sir or Madam，

I am a third year student majoring in
history at Beijing Normal University and am seeking your assistance to help me
finance this year of my course.

This year，I need more time for
my studies and have had to cut back on extracurricular jobs．I want to get as good a mark as I possibly can；hence，I have made studying my priority．This is the reason I seek your help
in applying for a student loan.

I am not entirely sure of the rules and conditions related to
a student loan and would appreciate it if you could send me the details regarding
repayments，the applicable interest rates，and the periods for which loans are available．Thank you in anticipation of your assistance.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

我是北京师范大学历史专业三年级的一名学生，给您写信是想请您在经济上给予我帮助，使我完成本学年的课程。

今年我需要更多的学习时间，因此不得不减少课外工作。我想尽可能以高分通过考试，所以我要以学习为重。以上就是我向您寻求帮助，申请助学贷款的理由。

我对助学贷款的条件和规定不是完全了解，如果您能提供给我关于还款额、还款利率和借款期限的详细信息，我将不胜感激。期待您的援助！非常感谢！

您真诚的，

李明

三、求学信

Directions：
Suppose you are a major in Art of Central Academy of Fine Arts．After graduation you decide to pursue your study in the graduate school in Yale University．Write a letter of application for admission，which should include the following points：

1）make an application；

2）provide your personal information and academic documents；

3）express your hope for a reply.

经典范文024

Dear Sir or Madam，

I would like to apply for admission to the
master's program in art at your graduate school，beginning in
the fall of 2014.

In the summer of 2014，I will graduate as a bachelor of arts from
the Central Academy of Fine Arts，China，where I major in Art．I have completed all the required undergraduate courses with satisfactory scores．Official copies of my transcript and of my TOEFL and GRE scores are being sent separately from the offices concerned．Three recommendation letters are also being sent by my professors．As I do not have the funds to finance my education，I will be applying for an application fee waiver and full financial support from the university to cover my tuition and living expenses.

I look forward to your early reply．Please do not hesitate to contact me if any further supporting documents are needed for consideration of my application．You can contact me by e-mail at liming@yahoo.com
．Thank you for your kind assistance in this matter.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

我想申请2014年秋季开始的贵研究生院的艺术硕士课程。

作为一名文学学士，我将于2014年夏季毕业于中国的中央美术学院，专业是艺术。我以优异的成绩完成了所有必修的本科生课程。有关部门将分别寄送我的本科与托福、GRE官方成绩单。我的教授们也会寄出三封推荐信。由于我的教育经费并不充足，所以我将申请免除申请费以及大学的经济资助来负担我的全部学费和生活费。

期待您早日回复。如果还需要任何进一步的申请资料的话，请立即联系我。您可以通过电子邮件 liming@yahoo.com 来联系我。非常感谢您的帮助。

您真诚的，

李明

四、投诉信

Directions：
Write to the head of a train，and complain about its bad services.

经典范文025

Dear Sir or Madam，

As a regular
passenger of your train，I am severely disappointed to find that the service you have recently provided is far from satisfactory．Therefore，I am writing this letter to draw your attention to the matter in the hope that the present situation can be improved.

As we all know
，punctuality is essential to the
railway service．However
，the train has been delayed from time to time，which has brought me much trouble and inconvenience．Even worse are the bad manners of your
stewards and stewardesses．Their services has not benefited from the saying，“The customer is king.”

I believe you will take this matter into serious consideration and give a satisfactory reply as soon as possible．At the same time，I sincerely hope that you will review your management system．I would be glad to see improvements in your railway service.

Yours truly，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

作为贵列车的一位常客，我非常失望地发现贵方提供的服务远远不能令人满意。因此，我写这封信是希望引起您对这一问题的关注，能够很大程度地改进现状。

众所周知，准时对于铁路服务非常重要。然而，这趟列车经常晚点，给我带来很多的麻烦和不便。更糟糕的是贵列车男女乘务员糟糕的态度。他们的服务并未体现：“顾客就是上帝”。

我相信您会认真考虑这个问题，并尽快给出满意的答复。同时，我真诚地希望您能检查管理系统。我将很高兴看到贵方列车服务的改进。

您真诚的，

李明

五、求职信

Directions：
Write an e-mail to Mr．Byron，and apply for a post of staff member in a certain company.

经典范文026

Dear Mr．Byron，

I am a senior from the Department of Business Administration．I am writing the letter for the purpose of applying for
your recently advertised position for a staff member.

I believe
I am well qualified for this position for several reasons．First，enclosed with this letter is my resume，which details my previous academic qualifications and work experience．Second，not only do my qualifications and experience make me a perfect candidate，but my cheerful personality is also well suited to
working as a staff member．Last，my hobbies include sports and music.

I would appreciate it if you could grant me an interview so that I could explain，in person and in more details，the relevance of my educational background and working experiences.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的拜伦先生：

我是工商管理系大四的学生。我写这封信是为了申请您最近招聘的职员职位。

我相信自己能很好地胜任该职位，主要有几点原因。首先，随信附上的简历详述了我以前的学历和工作经历。其次，不仅我的资历和经历使我成为合适的人选，我开朗的个性也非常适合做一名职员。最后，我的爱好包括体育和音乐。

我非常感谢您能给予面试机会，以便我当面更加详细地说明我的教育背景与工作经历。

您真诚的，

李明

六、推荐信

Directions：
One of your foreign friends plans to go sightseeing in China．Write an email to recommend a place.

经典范文027

Dear Neo，

I hear that you are planning a sightseeing trip to China．Well，I have just returned from a place I am sure you will enjoy
—Xi'an，the capital of
Shaanxi Province，and one of the most wonderful tourist destinations in the country.

Xi'an was the capital of
thirteen dynasties
，so the place is full of ancient relics．I spent one week there，and didn't have the chance to see even half of them．The major attractions are
the Terracotta Warriors and Horses，the Big Wild Goose Pagoda and Banpo Neolithic Village.

Xi'an boasts plenty of modern hotels and restaurants，but they are not cheap，so you need to take this into account．If you visit，I hope you will have as much fun as I had.

Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的尼奥：

我听说你计划来中国观光旅游。我刚从一个地方回来，这个地方我相信你会喜欢的——西安，陕西省的省会，也是中国最佳旅游目的地之一。

西安曾是十三朝古都，因此古迹遍布。我在那儿待了一周，连一半的景点都没机会参观完。西安主要的景点有兵马俑、大雁塔和半坡新石器遗址。

西安以拥有众多现代酒店和餐厅而自豪，但它们并不便宜，因此你需要把这点考虑在内。如果你参观的话，希望你也会像我一样玩得开心。

李明

七、感谢信

Directions：
After being involved in an accident，you were looked after by another person．Write a special letter to express your thanks.

经典范文028

Dear Xiaoqiang，

I am writing to express my heartfelt gratitude．I am referring t
o that unfortunate accident the other day，when I was knocked off my bike by a taxi.

If it had not been for your timely assistance in giving me first aid，I fear that the consequences of the accident might have been much more serious．Everyone agrees that it was your quick-witted response in that emergency that has led to this satisfactory outcome.

Although nowadays people talk in mounting numbers about the need to be unselfish，we see very few people who practice what they preach．If there were more people like you，this world would be a much nicer place.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的小强：

我写信是为了表达我衷心的感谢。我指的是那天我被一辆出租车所撞从自行车上摔下来的不幸事件。

如果没有您及时为我急救，恐怕这场事故的后果会更严重。大家一致认为正是您在那个紧要关头的快速反应带来了令人满意的结果。

尽管现在越来越多的人谈论到大公无私的必要性，但是很少看到有人言行一致。如果有更多人像您一样，世界会更加美好。

您真诚的，

李明

八、建议信

Directions：
Write an email to your university to suggest increasing access in your dormitory.

经典范文029

To Whom It May Concern，

As a student at our university，I should first commend you for
the new computers with which you have recently equipped
the computer room．Meanwhile，I am writing to you to request that
the Internet be installed in
our dormitories.

The Internet has become an important tool at university．Not only do professors require us to use the Internet for research，but much teacher-student communication is done via
email．In addition，some professors are beginning to post their lecture notes online for us to review after class.

There are only a few computer rooms with Internet access throughout the campus．With over
10,000students living in the dorms，there is an urgent need for widespread Internet access．Thank you for your time.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

致有关人士：

作为本校的一名学生，我首先应称赞您最近为机房配置新电脑的举措。同时，我给您写信是想请学校为我们在宿舍里安装因特网。

因特网已成为大学里一种重要的工具。不仅教授们要求我们使用因特网做研究，而且师生间的交流很多也是通过电子邮件进行的。此外，有些教授开始将自己的讲义放在网上，供学生课后复习。

整个校园只有几个机房能上网。有一万多名学生住宿舍，所以迫切需要让因特网覆盖整个校园。谢谢您抽时间阅读我的邮件。

您真诚的，

李明

九、邀请信

Directions：
Write a letter to Professor Bokenkamp，a world-famous professor majoring in Chinese philosophy and religious studies，and invite him to participate in a conference to be held in your university.

经典范文030

Dear Professor Bokenkamp，

I am very pleased to inform you that
Beijing University is organizing
an academic conference entitled “The Sino-US Conference on Philosophy and Religious Studies” on December 8-9 in Beijing.

You are cordially invited to participate in
this important Chinese academic event as a guest speaker．You will be welcome to participate fully in all activities of
the conference，including workshops，seminars，and recreational activities．Your round-trip air ticket and accommodation expenses will be subsidized.

We look forward to seeing you at this
conference and to having you as an important member of this event．If you accept this invitation，please advise us of your date of arrival，so that we can make necessary arrangements.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的伯肯坎普教授：

我很高兴地通知您北京大学将于12月8日至9日在北京举办一个题为“中美哲学宗教学大会”的学术会议。

我们诚挚地邀请您参加这次重要的中国学术会议并作为我们的客座发言人。我们将欢迎您全程参与大会的所有活动，包括讨论会、研讨会和娱乐活动。我们将负担您的往返机票与食宿费用。

我们期待着您参与本次会议并作为会议的重要一员。如果您接受邀请，请告知您的到达日期，以便我们进行必要的安排。

您真诚的，

李明

十、告示

Directions：
Write an announcement to welcome students to join a club．You should write about 100words following the outline given below：

1）main activities of the club，

2）benefits of joining the club，and

3）how to join the club.

经典范文031

Welcome to the English Club

December 23，2017

Welcome to
the English Club！ This club serves as a platform to demonstrate your outstanding English abilities and to help you develop a range of English skills.

You can be involved in a variety of activities，including
staging musical dramas，attending group discussions，watching Oscar-winning movies，and taking part in speeches and debates．These extracurricular activities are highly beneficial in multiple regards．First，your active participation will help in strengthening your sense of responsibility and developing interpersonal relations．Second，various activities organized by us can improve your level of proficiency in English．A good command of English will enable you to get an edge over your peers.

You can submit a written application for membership to our office or email us via englishclub@163.com.
The deadline for applications is January 22．Come and join us now！

English Club

参考译文

欢迎加入英语俱乐部

2017年12月23日

欢迎加入英语俱乐部！这个平台可以让你展示自己出色的英语能力，并帮助你提高各项英语技能。

你可以参加各种各样的活动，包括表演音乐剧、参与小组讨论、观看奥斯卡获奖影片、参加演讲和辩论活动。这些课外活动在很多方面都大有裨益。首先，积极参与将有助于增强你的责任感和培养人际关系。其次，我们组织的丰富活动能提高你的英语熟练程度。良好的英语水平将使你比其他同龄人略胜一筹。

想成为会员的话，你可以把书面申请交到我们的办公室或发电子邮件到 englishclub@163.com。
报名截止日期是1月22日。现在就来加入我们吧！

英语俱乐部

第五节　二十大重点范文

一、订购信

Directions：
You are preparing for an English test and are in need of some reference books．Write a letter to the sales department of a bookstore to ask for：

1）detailed information about the books you want，

2）methods of payment，

3）time and way of delivery.

经典范文032

Dear Sir or Madam，

As I am planning
to take the National Entrance Test of English for MA／MS Candidates（NETEM），I have decided to place an order of
some NETEM books with due consideration of the good reputation of your
bookstore and the high quality of your
books.

In order to fulfill this order，I have several requests．Firstly，please give me particular accounts of the names，authors，publishing houses and prices of these books．Secondly，I also need to know the terms of payment and after-sale service．Thirdly，I wonder if it would be convenient for you to deliver these books by EMS to
the headquarters of Beijing New Oriental School by September 1，2014．I have arranged to pay for the service.

I would like to express my gratitude for your kind consideration of my requests．I look forward to hearing from you soon.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

由于我计划参加全国硕士研究生入学英语考试，充分考虑到贵书店的良好声誉和所售书籍的优良品质，我决定从贵店订购一些考研英语图书。

为了完成该订单，我有几点请求。首先，请给我一份有关这些书籍的书名、作者、出版社、价格等方面的详细信息。其次，我想知道付款方式和售后服务情况。第三，我想知道您是否方便于2014年9月1日前，把这些书通过邮政特快专递寄到北京新东方学校总部。我已经安排好了快递的付款事宜。

感谢您好心考虑我的请求，期待尽快收到您的回信。

您真诚的，

李明

二、倡议信

Directions：
Suppose one of your schoolmate，Yang Guo，is seriously ill in hospital and needs your help，write an email in the name of the Students' Union to call on all the students to donate.

经典范文033

Dear Friends，

As most of you know
，Yang Guo is seriously ill in the hospital and needs help to raise money for the specialized medical treatment necessary．As President of the Students' Union，I have been asked by the committee to call on all the students on campus to lend a helping hand.

We ask you to donate as much as you can to a fund we have set up to cover
his medical expenses．Unless we can raise sufficient money，he will not be able to afford the
treatment that is imperative for his health
．The local hospital is not equipped to perform the operation and he needs to be transferred to a medical facility in Beijing.

As students of this university，we should show our love to him by donating money to assist him in
a speedy recovery．Please contribute generously.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的朋友们：

大多数同学都知道杨过同学现在因患重病住院，急切需要大家帮忙筹钱，从而接受必要的专业治疗。作为学生会主席，我受学生会常委的委托，号召所有同学为杨过同学伸出援助之手。

我们已设立了杨过同学医疗基金来支付他的医疗费用，请大家尽自己所能献出自己的爱心。只有我们筹集足够的资金，杨过同学才能支付得起对其健康而言必需的治疗的费用。由于当地医院的医疗条件有限无法为他进行手术，因此他需要转到北京的医疗机构。

作为学校的一份子，我们应该表达对杨过同学的爱心，让我们慷慨解囊，帮助他早日康复。最后，请大家慷慨相助。

您真诚的，

李明

三、建议信

Directions：
You are studying at university and one of your lecturers has asked his students to write and suggest ways in which he could improve his teaching.

Write an email to the lecturer．Say the way you enjoy about his lectures and suggest how they could be improved.

经典范文034

Dear Professor Whitman，

Last week you asked students to write and give you feedback on
your lectures．Therefore，I have outlined my thoughts below.

In general，I find your lectures very informative and inspiring．Indeed，I particularly like the way you demonstrate complex issues with the use of simple drawings．This makes your lessons both interesting and memorable．However，I do feel that you could provide us with more
handouts，as I often don't have time to
take down all the important points of your lectures．I would also like to see more
discussion work，as I find this method the best way to clarify and deepen my understanding of the subject content.

I'd like to thank you for the interest you are taking in us students，and I look forward to your next lecture.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的惠特曼先生：

上周您要求学生写信提出关于您课程的反馈。因此，我把我的想法列明如下。

总而言之，我发现您的课程信息量大并且有很强的启发性。事实上，我尤其喜欢您使用简单图画来阐明复杂问题的方式。这使得您的课程既有趣又令人印象深刻。然而，由于我经常没时间记下您课程的所有的要点，我确实觉得您可以给我们提供更多的课堂讲义。我还发现课堂讨论是明确和加深我对课程内容理解的最佳方式，因此我希望能有更多的课堂讨论。

非常感谢您对我们这些学生的关注，期待您的下次课程。

您真诚的，

李明

四、询问信

Directions：
Your local museum is advertising an exhibition that you are interested in going to see．Write an email to the manager of the museum．Introduce yourself，and ask for any relevant information.

经典范文035

Dear Sir or Madam，

I would like to receive some information about the forthcoming
Tang Dynasty exhibition at your museum.

I am presently studying for a degree in
ancient Chinese Literature and have a particular interest in
this period．Indeed，I shall soon begin writing my dissertation focusing on
how much literature tells us about the way in which ordinary people of its time lived．I am therefore interested to know if
your exhibition focuses on all sections of Tang Dynasty society，or whether it is mainly concerned with
the monarchy.

My second request，may，I feel，be a little unusual．But I would like to know if you have any
written documents dating back to this period in your archives．And，if so，would I be allowed to
refer to any of the material？I am looking forward to a favorable reply at your earliest convenience.

Yours cordially，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

我想了解有关贵博物馆近期即将举办的唐代展览会的一些信息。

目前我正在攻读中国古代文学学位，并对唐代这个历史时期特别感兴趣。事实上，我将很快开始创作我的论文，重点关注文学向我们揭示了多少有关当时普通人的生活方式。因此，我想了解此次展览主要侧重唐代社会的各个方面，还是主要涉及帝制。

我的第二个请求，我觉得，也许有点不太寻常。但我想知道在贵馆档案中是否有唐代的书面资料？如果有的话，我是否可以参考呢？期待着尽快得到您圆满的答复。

您真诚的，

李明

五、寻找失物信

Directions：
Write an email to your host in the U.S.，and ask him to send the lap-top computer that you had carelessly left in his home back to you.

经典范文036

Dear Thomas，

I have returned safely to my home in
Shanghai，and wish to thank you for everything you did for me．I really enjoyed my stay in
the U.S.

However，I regret to tell you that upon my arrival in
Shanghai I suddenly discovered that
I had left my lap-top computer in your home．I am sorry to have to further trouble you because of
my carelessness，but I would really appreciate it if you could
send the computer to me at your earliest convenience.

Thanks again for your hospitality and care for me during my stay in
your home．And if you ever have a chance to visit
Shanghai，do let me know—I'll make a good tour guide for you．I'm looking forward to hearing from you soon.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的托马斯：

我已安全抵达上海家中，我想感谢您为我所做的一切。我非常享受待在美国的日子。

然而，我遗憾地告诉您，我一回到上海，突然发现我把手提电脑忘在您的家里了。抱歉由于我的粗心，不得不再次麻烦您。但如果您能尽快把电脑寄给我，我会非常感激。

再次感谢您在家里对我的热情招待和照顾。如果您有机会来上海，请务必告诉我。我将做您称职的导游。期待尽快收到您的答复。

您真诚的，

李明

六、投诉信

Directions：
Suppose you are Li Ming，write an email to complain about a recent holiday trip.

经典范文037

Dear Sir or Madam，

I am writing to complain about
my recent holiday trip in Hainan which was organized by your company．My friend and I selected the one-week island tour starting on January 5．Your agency promised that
the hotel would be four-star quality and that the all-inclusive price we paid included breakfast and dinner.

However，the hotel was not what I would consider
four-star quality—the room was dirty；the beds uncomfortable；the breakfast portions very small，and the hotel refused to provide us with dinner．We had to spend a further
1,000 RMB on
extra meals.

I find it dishonest and unacceptable that your company
sold us a tour，which in no way resembled your description．We therefore expect to be compensated for all our extra expenses.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

我写信向你们投诉我最近参加的由贵社组织的海南旅游。我和我朋友选择了从1月5日开始的海岛七日游。贵社承诺说住的是四星级酒店，而且我们付的全包价中包含了早餐和晚餐。

然而，这个酒店并没有达到我认为的四星级标准。房间是脏的，床也不舒服，早餐量很少，酒店也不提供晚餐。这样我们不得不又花了1000元人民币。

这次旅行与贵公司介绍的相差甚远，这种不诚信的行为是不能接受的，因此我们希望贵社能赔偿我们额外付的费用。

您真诚的，

李明

七、拒绝信

Directions：
Suppose you are the chairman of the Department of English of a university in Beijing．Mr．Smith，a foreign teacher wrote a letter to you to apply for a post of teaching in your department．For some reasons，you have to say no to him．Write a letter in reply to his former letter．In your letter，you should

1）apologize for answering late，

2）say no to his application，and

3）express thanks for his applying.

经典范文038

Dear Mr．Smith，

Thank you for your letter of January 1．I must apologize for taking so long in answering
，due to a situation caused by a number of recent conferences.

We appreciate your desire to offer your services to
our University．From the information you supplied about yourself，there would be no question about your qualifications．However，
we have only a small quota for foreign teachers，and all our positions for this year and the coming academic year have already been filled.

We shall keep your offer on file and inform you should there be any openings．In the meantime
，you might try other colleges here in Beijing or other cities．Thank you once again for your offer．Best wishes for success.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

Chairman

Department of English

参考译文

尊敬的史密斯先生：

感谢您1月1日的来信。由于近来会议繁多，这么长时间才给您回信，特此向您表示歉意。

我们非常感谢您愿意申请我们大学的职位。从您提供的个人信息来看，您的资历无疑可以胜任。然而，我们只有少量的外籍教师名额，而且我们今年和下一学年的职位都已满额。

我们将保留您的申请，如果有职位空缺会通知您。同时，您可以申请北京或其他城市的其他大学。再次感谢您的申请。祝您事业成功。

您真诚的，

李明

英语系主任

八、自我介绍信

Directions：
Write an email to your previous foreign teacher Prof．Schipper to tell him your present studying situation and your vacation.

经典范文039

Dear Prof．Schipper，

How are you？I was just thinking about the good times we had in
your class last semester．You are an outstanding
teacher and I feel lucky to have been one of your
students.

I am currently taking an intensive English course at Harvard University in the U.S．Although
the course is not quite as interesting as your class，I think it will prepare me for my university course that starts in September．In addition to studying
during the summer holiday，I have also had many chances to travel around the country．So far，I have been to
Boston，New York，Washington，D．C．and several other cities．I hope to also make it to
San Francisco，Los Angeles and Chicago during the next year.

It would be great to hear from you，and please send my best regards to your family.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的席佩尔教授：

您最近好吗？上学期您给我们上课的情景仍历历在目，令人难忘。您是一名优秀的老师，能成为您的学生我觉得非常荣幸。

我目前正在美国的哈佛大学学习英语强化课程，虽然这门课不如您的课那么有趣，但我认为它会为我九月份开始的大学课程做准备。暑期除了学习，我还有许多环游全国的机会。迄今为止，我去过波士顿、纽约、华盛顿特区和几个其他的城市。我希望明年能够游历旧金山、洛杉矶和芝加哥。

盼望得到您的回复，请代我向您的家人问好。

您真诚的，

李明

九、建议信

Directions：
You have a friend who is about to enter university，and he wants you to advise him on which subject to specialize in—history，in which he is very interested，or computer science，which offers better job prospects．Write a letter to

1）tell him your suggestions，

2）explain the reasons，and

3）give other recommendation.

经典范文040

Dear Tom，

You have asked me for my advice concerning whether you should
study history or computer science at university．I will try to make some useful suggestions.

You must keep in mind that
，above all，your university training is a preparation for your future career．There is no doubt that
the field of computer science offers far broader job opportunities than history．Besides，for the foreseeable future，it will be necessary for everyone to
be not only computer-literate，but also
equipped with computer skills merely to earn a living.

Of course，I would recommend that you keep up your reading of history in your spare time.

Love，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的汤姆：

你问我关于该学历史还是计算机的看法，我将尽力给你一些有用的建议。

首先，你必须牢记的是，你在大学所受的训练是为将来的职业做准备的。毫无疑问，计算机科学将比历史提供更广泛的工作机会。此外，可以预见的是，在不久的将来，每个人都有必要进行计算机扫盲，而且还需要具备计算机技能，这仅仅是为了谋生。

当然，我建议你在业余时间继续读历史。

爱你的，

李明

十、建议信

Directions：
Write a letter to Xiao Wang，a schoolmate of yours who is going to visit you during the week-long holiday．You should write about 100words according to the suggestions given below in Chinese：

1．表示欢迎；

2．提出对度假安排的建议；

3．提醒应注意的事项。

经典范文041

Dear Xiao Wang，

I am delighted to learn that you are going to visit me during the
week-long holiday．My parents will also be happy to see you again．I am sure you will enjoy every minute of your stay here.

I know you are fond of swimming．A river lies not far from
my home．We can go swimming there．I think it will be pleasant and refreshing to swim on such hot summer days．In the meantime，as there is an air-conditioner in
every big room of our house，we can watch TV，play video games or read books very comfortably when we stay at home.

Just phone me before you set off．There is no need for you to bring anything．I'll prepare everything for you．I am looking forward to seeing you soon.

Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

小王：

很高兴听说你将在一周的假期中来看望我。我父母再次见到你也将很高兴。我相信你将会享受在这儿的每一分钟。

我知道你喜欢游泳。我家附近有一条小河。我们可以去那儿游泳。我想在这样炎热的夏天里游泳会是一件令人愉快和惬意的事。同时，我家的每个大房间里都有空调，我们待在家里也可以非常舒服地看电视、玩电子游戏或读书。

出发前给我打电话。你不需要带任何东西。我将给你准备好一切。期待着尽快见到你。

李明

十一、请求信

Directions：
You intend to follow a course of study at a certain university．Write a letter to one of the teachers，requesting him or her to write you a letter of recommendation．Tell him or her who you are，what you expect him or her to do and why.

经典范文042

Dear Prof．Shelley，

As one of your students，I am writing to ask for your kind assistance．I wish to enroll in
the Religious Studies course at Stanford University，for which I am required to provide a letter of recommendation.

As a senior professor in your field，one of my most respected college teachers and a person who knows me very well，you are the most suitable referee for me．As you know，I have laid a solid foundation
in religious studies．I would be grateful if，in the letter，you would confirm that I have adequate qualifications to attend the course.

Accordingly，would you be so kind as to give a brief introduction to my academic performance during my undergraduate studies，especially those under your supervision？Thank you so much for your generous help in this matter.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的雪莱教授：

作为您的一名学生，我写信请求您好心的帮助。我希望去斯坦福大学学习宗教学课程，为此我需要提供一封推荐信。

作为该领域内的资深教授、我最尊敬的大学老师之一以及非常了解我的人，您是我最适合的推荐人。如您所知，我已在宗教学方面奠定了坚实的基础。如果您在信中证明我有足够的资格去听课，我将非常感谢。

因此，不知您是否可以好心地简单介绍一下我在本科学习期间，尤其是在您的指导下的学习成绩？由衷感谢您在此事上的慷慨帮助。

您真诚的，

李明

十二、道歉信

Directions：
Suppose you have an important interview，but have unfortunately fallen ill．Write an email to apologize.

经典范文043

To Whom It May Concern，

I would like to thank you for arranging to meet with me for
an interview at 10：00a.m．on Monday，December 25，2017.

Unfortunately，I have recently been diagnosed with a serious
ear infection which will require surgery on the same day as
our interview．I am sorry to say that I will therefore not be able to make
the interview．If possible，I would like to postpone
the interview to another day later in the week．I promise that such a situation does not usually happen
，and apologize for any inconvenience this may cause you.

I am looking forward to hearing from you and，again，am sorry for any trouble this may have caused．Please excuse me for not being able to inform you of my situation sooner.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

致有关人士：

我想感谢您安排我于2017年12月25日周一上午10点进行面试。

不幸的是，最近我被诊断出患上了一种严重的耳部感染疾病，需要在面试当天进行手术。因此，很抱歉我将不能参加面试。如果可能的话，我希望将面试推迟至本周的其他时间。我保证类似的情况绝非经常发生，由此给您造成的任何不便，我深表歉意。

期待您的答复。对由此造成的麻烦，再一次表示歉意。请原谅我没能提早告知您我的情形。

您真挚的，

李明

十三、邀请信

Directions：
In order to celebrate the Dragon Boat Festival in June，your class is going to hold a celebration that day．Suppose you are the monitor of the class，write a letter to the foreign students in your university to invite them to attend the celebration.

经典范文044

Dear Foreign Friends，

On behalf of
Class 3，I warmly welcome you to attend the
Dragon Boat Festival celebration.

The Dragon Boat Festival，falling on the 5th of May in the Chinese lunar calendar，is a traditional Chinese holiday during which
family members gather together．Aside from enjoying dragon boat racing，Chinese people also eat the traditional food of the festival
—zongzi．Considering that
you cannot have a reunion with your families
，our class decided to hold this celebration to let everyone feel the love and friendship on this special day.

If you are interested in participating in this celebration，please fill in your personal information on our school website
，www.bfsu.edu.cn.
The activity will be held in
the Summer Palace from 10：00a.m．to 4：00p.m．on June 12th.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的外国朋友们：

我代表3班热烈欢迎你们参加端午节的庆祝活动。

农历五月初五的端午节是一个传统的中国节日，家人会在那一天相聚。除了欣赏赛龙舟，中国人也会吃一种传统的节日食品——粽子。考虑到你们无法和家人团聚，我们班决定举行此次庆祝活动让每位同学都在这个特别的日子里感受到爱和友情。

如果你对这个活动感兴趣，请登录学校的网站 www.bfsu.edu.cn，并填写个人信息。活动将于6月12日上午10：00至下午4：00在颐和园举行。

你真诚的，

李明

十四、祝贺信

Directions：
Write an email to one of your friends，Zhang Wuji，to congratulate him on graduation.

经典范文045

Dear Wuji，

Congratulations on having received
your doctorate in philosophy from Yale University．I know this represents years of study and hard work on your part．It is an achievement you can well be proud of.

I have followed your progress with pleasure and interest for many years，and I am sure，from the fine record you have made thus far，that you will be a success in whatever you undertake.
No doubt you are tired after the strain of the past few months，so if you would like to come to my hometown for a few weeks of relaxation this summer，we'd be very happy to have you.

I'd certainly enjoy hearing about your plans，now that you have
completed your college course．Think it over，and let me know.

Yours faithfully，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的无忌：

祝贺你取得了耶鲁大学哲学博士学位。我明白这是你自己多年来刻苦、努力学习的结果。你可以为这一成就而自豪。

多年来我一直以愉快而关切的心情关注着你的进步。从你迄今所取得的良好成绩来看，我深信你一定能在你所从事的任何工作中获得成功。毫无疑问，过去几个月的紧张学习一定使你很疲倦。今年夏天，如果你愿意到我家乡来放松几个星期，我们将非常高兴地欢迎你。

现在你既然读完了大学课程，我乐于倾听你的打算。望考虑一下，然后告诉我。

您忠诚的，

李明

十五、慰问信

Directions：
Write to one of your classmates，Xiao Feng，and hope he will soon regain his health.

经典范文046

Dear Xiao Feng，

I am very sorry to learn of your
illness．You must get well as soon as possible！ Everybody in our class misses you，and we're all hoping you'll be back soon.

We often wondered how you could keep going as you did，day and night．It was bound to catch up with you sooner or later.
Take it easy—we hope that you'll think of yourself，for a change，and get a good rest before you return to your studies．We are sending you some books and magazines we think you'll enjoy.

I hope that by the time this email reaches you，you'll be feeling a great deal better．I'm sure that it won't be long before you are entirely yourself again.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的萧峰：

听说你生病了，我非常难过。你一定要尽快恢复健康，因为全班同学都很想念你，大家都希望你早日出院归来。

我们经常想，你没日没夜地辛苦学习，迟早会生病的。放宽心——我们衷心希望你把身体养好，你要多多考虑自己的健康，调剂精神，好好休息一段时间以后再继续学习。我们给你寄了一些书和杂志，估计你会喜欢的。

我希望你在收到这封邮件的时候已觉得身体好多了。我相信用不了多久你就能完全康复。

你真诚的，

李明

十六、感谢信

Directions：
Write to one of your friends，Linghu Chong，and express your thanks to his warm reception.

经典范文047

Dear Linghu Chong，

Thank you very much for those three wonderful days in
your house！ Every moment was a delight．I can't remember ever having enjoyed myself so thoroughly elsewhere.

This is to tell you again how much I enjoyed
the weekend in Chengdu．Everything was just perfect：the weather，the company，the beautiful surroundings—no wonder I'm finding it difficult to get down to doing my school reading this morning！ The classroom seems so dull and prosaic after
Chengdu.

I hope you know how much I appreciate your hospitality，and your many kindnesses to me．I count myself fortunate indeed to have such a generous and charming friend as you．I hope something will bring you to
Beijing soon so that I can reciprocate your kindness.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的令狐冲：

非常感谢你让我在你们家度过那么美好的三天！在那里的每一刻都令人高兴，我记不起在什么地方像在那里过得那么愉快了。

我得向您再说一下，在成都度过的周末是多么令人愉快啊！那里的一切都是尽善尽美的——天气、友人、优美的环境。难怪我今天上午很难坐下来认真读书，原来在成都过了几天之后，课堂显得那么枯燥乏味。

我希望你能知道，对于你的热情招待和很多帮助，我非常感激。有你这么大方可爱的朋友，我真的觉得自己很幸运。希望不久你能有机会到北京来，让我能答谢你的盛情。

您真诚的，

李明

十七、征稿启事

Directions：
Your journal is planning to publish an issue．Write a contributions wanted which covers the following information：

1）the purpose of the issue，

2）time and methods of delivery，

3）other details.

You should write about 100words．Do not sign your own name at the end of the letter.

经典范文048

Contributions Wanted

February 3，2013

To celebrate the
20th anniversary of
the Beijing New Oriental Education and Technology Group，this journal has decided to
publish a special issue on our great achievements
in the teaching and research activities of the past 20 years
．Submissions of articles，photos，memoirs and other writings related to this topic are invited．Faculty members and students are welcome to send in their contributions in whatever form or style to our office before the 20th．They may also send their writings and photos electronically to the following address：
xdfyy@staff.neworiental.org.

The Editorial Office

New Oriental English
Journal

参考译文

征稿启事

2013年2月3日

为庆祝北京新东方教育科技集团成立20周年，本杂志决定出版专刊纪念过去20年来我们在教学和研究活动中取得的光辉业绩。现征集与此相关的任何文章、照片、回忆录或其他文体。欢迎各位教师和同学在本月20日前把各种形式和风格的稿件寄至主编室。也可通过电子邮件将稿件与照片发至以下地址：xdfyy@staff.neworiental.org
。

《新东方英语》杂志社总编室

十八、备忘录/报告

Directions：
You are the president of a company．Write a memorandum to Percy Shelley，the vice-president on the employee's training on computer，telling him the need to train the employees，providing detailed information，and asking him to write a plan.

经典范文049

Date：
January 17，2015

To：
Percy Shelley，Vice President

From：
Li Ming，President

Subject：
Computer Training of the Staff

As we discussed earlier this week，I agree with you that our firm is faced with the problem of
a high rate of computer illiteracy among the staff．We need to devise a plan for
training our employees in this new field.

I would like you to design our
own in-house computer-training program．We had better
classify the employees and put them through the program in turn.

Write up a brief proposal，describing what you think the program should cover．Assume
the class runs four hours a week for ten weeks．Also，assume
employees have no prior computer knowledge or any formal course work in computer science.

参考译文

日期：2015年1月17日

致：波西·雪莱，副总裁

自：李明，总裁

主题：员工计算机培训

正如我们本周初期讨论的那样，我同意你的看法：我们公司正面临员工高比率电脑盲的问题。我们需要制定一个计划，在这个新的领域培训员工。

我想让你制定我们自己的内部计算机培训计划。我们最好把员工分类，让他们轮流参加这个项目。

写一个简要的计划，涵盖你认为这个项目需要包括的内容。假定培训为十周，每周四小时。同时假定员工在计算机方面没有任何预先的知识或没有参加过正式课程。

十九、读书报告

经典范文050

Red Sorghum Clan

Guan Moye，better known by the pen name
Mo Yan，is a Chinese writer and novelist.
In 2012，the Nobel Prize in Literature was awarded to Mo Yan “who with hallucinatory realism merges folk tales，history and the contemporary”.

Mo Yan's Red Sorghum Clan
is a non-chronological novel about
the generations of a Shandong family between 1923 and 1976．The author deals with upheavals in Chinese history，but in an unconventional way；for example，from the point of view of
the invading Japanese soldiers.

A major theme
in Mo Yan's works is the constancy of human greed and corruption.
Aged 57 at the time of the announcement，he was the 109th recipient of the award and the first ever resident of mainland China to receive it.

参考译文

《红高粱家族》

管谟业，其笔名“莫言”更加广为人知，是一位中国作家和小说家。2012年，作为一位“用虚幻现实主义将民间故事、历史和现代融为一体”的作家，莫言荣获诺贝尔文学奖。

莫言的《红高粱家族》是一部关于一个山东家族几代人在1923年至1976年间的变迁的不按时间顺序叙述的小说。作者以一种非传统的方式描述了中国历史的巨变，例如从侵略中国的日本兵的视角来讲述故事。

莫言作品的一个重要主题就是人类恒久不变的贪婪和腐败。在57岁时，莫言成为诺贝尔文学奖第109位获奖者以及史上第一位获奖的中国大陆作家。

二十、告示

Directions：
The Students' Union of your department is planning a Chinese Speaking Contest．Write an announcement which covers the following information：

1）the purpose of the contest，

2）time and place of the contest，

3）what is required of the candidates，

4）details of the judges and awards.

You should write about 100words．Do not sign your own name at the end．Use “Department of Chinese Language and Literature” at the end of the announcement.

经典范文051

Chinese Speaking Contest

January 17，2015

To improve students' ability to
speak Chinese and enrich after-class activities，the Students' Union of the Department of
Chinese Language and Literature is organizing a school-wide
Chinese speaking contest on Saturday of next week（January 24）at the Students' Auditorium．Those who are interested in taking part in the contest may sign up with their class monitor before Tuesday next week.
Five professors will be invited to be judges．The first six winners will be given awards．Everyone is welcome to be present at the
contest.

The Students' Union

Department of
Chinese Language and Literature

参考译文

中文演讲比赛

2015年1月17日

为提高同学们的中文演讲能力并丰富课外活动，中文系学生会将于下周六（1月24日）在学生礼堂组织一场全校中文演讲比赛。有兴趣参加的同学请于下周二之前在本班班长处报名。我们将邀请五位教授担任评委，并给前六名获奖者颁奖。欢迎大家积极参加。

中文系学生会

第六节　十大万能框架

仅供参考，切勿照搬原文；使用时稍加修改，以免留下背模板的痕迹。要想取得考研写作高分，考生还需扎扎实实提高实力，背诵、默写、互译、模仿经典范文和句型，多读、多背、多写、多改！

一、道歉信框架

Dear Sir or Madam，

I'm writing to apologize for ______．Had I paid more attention then，I wouldn't have made such a stupid mistake.

Now something must be done to solve the problem because I understand ______．Please accept my sincere apology for any inconveniences it may cause．I have come up with several remedies to make up _____.

Please let me know which solution you prefer at your earliest convenience．I really hope you will accept my sincere apology.

Sincerely yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

我写信为______致歉。如果我当时多加留意的话，就不会犯如此愚蠢的错误。

由于我知道______，现在我必须做一点事情来解决这个问题。对于由此可能带来的不便之处，请接受我诚挚的道歉。我想了几种补救方法去弥补______。

请尽快告诉我您更喜欢哪种解决措施。真心希望您接受我诚挚的道歉。

您真诚的，

李明

二、建议信框架

Dear Sir or Madam，

Generally speaking，the services you offer here are quite good；however，I have some suggestions for you to consider．And I would greatly appreciate your taking my suggestions into consideration.

I have been ______ for many years with a great enthusiasm and interest．It is my view that ______ is of utmost significance．To crack this hard nut，I would like to give/offer/render/propose some/several useful/practical/constructive recommendations as follows．First and foremost，it is imperative for us to ______．In addition，we should ______．Last but not least，______.

I hope you will find the above proposals constructive and I would like to discuss this matter in further detail．Your prompt attention to my suggestions would be highly appreciated.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

总体来说，您这里提供的服务相当不错，但我有一些建议希望您采纳。如果您能考虑我的建议，我将非常感谢。

多年来我一直以极大的热情和兴趣______。我认为______非常重要。为解决这个难题，我想提出以下几条实用的建议。首先，我们的当务之急是______。其次，我们应该______。最后但同样重要的是，______。

我希望您觉得上述的建议有帮助，同时希望进一步讨论这一问题。十分感谢您对我的建议给予及时的关注。

您真诚的，

李明

三、寻找失物信框架

Dear Thomas，

I have returned safely to my home in Shanghai，and wish to thank you for everything you did for me．I really enjoyed my stay in the US.

However，I regret to tell you that upon my arrival in Shanghai I suddenly discovered that I had left my ______ in your home．I am really sorry to have to further trouble you because of my carelessness，but I would really appreciate it if you could send ______ to me at your earliest convenience.

Thanks again for your hospitality and care for me during my stay in your home．And if you ever have a chance to visit Shanghai，do let me know—I'll make a good tour guide for you．I'm looking forward to hearing from you soon.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的托马斯：

我已安全抵达上海家中，我想感谢您为我所做的一切。我非常喜欢在美国的日子。

然而，我遗憾地告诉您，回到上海后我突然发现把______忘在了您的家里。由于我的粗心，还要再次麻烦您，真的很抱歉。但如果您能尽快把______寄给我，我将非常感谢。

再次感谢您在家里对我的热情接待和关照。如果您有机会来上海，请务必告诉我。我将为您做一名称职的导游。期待着尽快得到您的答复。

您真诚的，

李明

四、投诉信框架

Dear Sir or Madam，

As a regular passenger of your train，I am severely disappointed to find that the service you have recently provided is far from satisfactory．Therefore，I am writing this letter to draw your attention to the matter in the hope that the present situation can be improved.

As we all know，______ is essential to the railway service．However，the train has been delayed from time to time，which has brought me much trouble and inconvenience．Even worse are the bad manners of your stewards and stewardesses．Their services has not benefited from the saying，“The customer is king.”

I believe you will take this matter into serious consideration and give a satisfactory reply as soon as possible．At the same time，I sincerely hope that you will review your management system．I would be glad to see improvements in your railway service.

Yours truly，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

作为贵公司的一位常客，我非常失望地发现贵公司提供的服务远远不能令人满意。因此，我写这封信是为了引起您对这一问题的关注，希望您能够很大程度地改进现状。

众所周知，______对于服务非常重要。然而，它给我带来了很大的麻烦和不便。最难以忍受的是服务员糟糕的服务态度。他们的服务并未体现“顾客就是上帝”这一理念。

我相信您会认真考虑这个问题，并尽快给出满意的答复。同时，我真诚地希望您能检查管理体系。我将很高兴看到贵公司在服务方面的改善。

您真诚的，

李明

五、祝贺信框架

Dear Wuji，

Congratulations upon having received your doctorate in ______ from ______ University．I know this represents years of industrious study and hard work on your part．It is an achievement you can well be proud of.

I have followed your progress with pleasure and interest for many years，and I am sure，from the fine record you have made thus far，that you will be a success in whatever you undertake．No doubt you are tired after the strain of the past few months，so if you would like to come to my hometown for a few weeks of relaxation this summer，we'd be very happy to have you.

I'd certainly enjoy hearing about your plans for this summer，now that you have completed your college courses．Think it over，and let me know.

Yours faithfully，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的无忌：

祝贺你取得了______大学的______博士学位。我知道这是你自己多年来刻苦学习、努力工作的成果。你可以为这一成就而感到自豪。

多年来我一直以愉快、关切的心情关注着你的进步。从你迄今所获得的良好成绩来看，我深信不论你从事任何工作，你一定能获得成功。毫无疑问，过去几个月的紧张学习一定使你很疲倦。今年夏天，如果你愿意来我的家乡放松几个星期，我们将非常高兴地欢迎你。

现在你既然读完了大学课程，我必然非常乐于听听你今年夏季的打算。望仔细考虑一下，然后告诉我。

您真诚的，

李明

六、邀请信框架

Dear Professor ______，

I am very pleased to inform you that Peking University is organizing an academic conference entitled “______” on December 8-9 in Beijing.

You are cordially invited to participate in this important Chinese academic event as a guest speaker．You will be welcome to participate fully in all activities of the conference，including workshops，seminars，and recreational activities．Your round-trip air ticket and accommodation expenses will be subsidized.

We look forward to seeing you at this conference and to having you as an important part of this event．If you accept this invitation，please advise us of your date of arrival，so that we can make necessary arrangements.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的______教授：

我很高兴地通知您北京大学将于12月8日至9日在北京举办一个题为“______”的学术会议。

我们诚挚地邀请您参加这次重要的中国学术活动，来当我们的客座发言人。我们将欢迎您全程参与大会的所有活动，包括讨论会、研讨会和娱乐活动。我们将负担您的往返机票与食宿费用。

我们期待着您参与本次会议并成为会议的重要一员。如果您接受邀请，请告知您的抵达日期，以便我们进行必要的安排。

您真诚的，

李明

七、慰问信框架

Dear John，

I just cannot tell you how sorry I was to learn of your ______．Your family tell me that you are progressing nicely，and that you will be discharged from hospital in about ten days．I am certainly relieved to know that.

In the next day or so you will receive a little package from me．I hope you like it，and that it will help you to pass the time more pleasantly.

I do hope you will have a good rest and recover soon.

Yours sincerely，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的约翰：

当我得知你______之后非常难过。你的家人告诉我你恢复得很好，再有十天左右就能出院了。知道这个消息之后，我就放心了。

过一两天，你会收到我寄去的一个小包裹。希望你喜欢，并希望它能帮你更快乐地度过这段时光。

我真的希望你能好好休息，尽快恢复。

你真诚的，

李明

八、请求信框架

Dear Sir or Madam，

Moved by the noble cause of ______ and encouraged by what has been achieved so far，I would like to contribute my bit to the Hope Project by offering financial aid to a child in a remote area of your province.

I would be very grateful if you could help me seek out a girl who has just started schooling but whose family cannot afford her education．My plan is to pay for her tuition on an annual basis untill she finishes her secondary education．I would like to remit my donation directly to a bank account opened by her family in her local area.

Yours truly，

Li Ming

参考译文

尊敬的先生或女士：

______这项高尚的事业感动了我，同时这项工程迄今所取得的成就也鼓舞了我。因此，我想通过给贵省偏远地区的一个孩子提供经济帮助，来为希望工程贡献我的微薄之力。

如果您能帮助我找到一个刚开始上学但家庭无法为其负担学费的小女孩，我将不胜感激。本人计划按年度支付她的学费，直至她中学毕业。我希望把捐款直接汇给她的家人在当地开设的银行账户中。

您真诚的，

李明

九、答复信／拒绝信框架

Dear Gregory，

Thank you for your offer of spending the summer in ______．Unfortunately，I have to say no.

The problem lies with my studies．I have almost completed my Bachelor paper，but my supervisor wants me to rewrite the final three chapters．This isn't a big problem，except that my scholarship ends in September．Therefore，if I don't complete the thesis before then，I will be faced with a lot of expenses．I have asked the university to extend my scholarship，but they told me they are unable to do so.

In the meantime，drop me a line and let me know what your work schedule is．That way I can visit you during your next vacation．I am looking forward to seeing you.

Yours，

Li Ming

参考译文

亲爱的格雷戈里：

感谢你邀请我去______度过暑假。不幸的是，我不得不拒绝。

问题在于我的学习。我几乎已经完成了本科论文，但我的导师要求我重写最后三章。这不是个大问题，只是我的奖学金使用期在九月结束。因此，如果我在那之前无法完成论文，我将不得不负担很多花费。我已向大学申请延长奖学金的使用期，但他们告诉我说此事无法做到。

同时，请写信告诉我你的工作日程，那样我就能在你下个假期时去度假。期待着见到你。

李明

十、备忘录／报告框架

To：All club members

From：Li Ming

Date：December 24，2015

Subject：Creating Green Culture and Building Low-Carbon Campus

We are going to launch a series of activities to promote ______，or more specifically to advocate ______．______ is a potential recipe for a healthier and more habitable environment and highly recommendable to every person.

To attract more schoolmates to accept this low-carbon lifestyle，we will hold lectures to introduce the new life concept，make broadcast programs to record low-carbon experience around us and host an exhibition of ______ to encourage students to make the best use of old stuff．In addition，we will hand out leaflets to every dormitory，recommending students to ______.

All members are required to take part in those above activities．Other creative thoughts and brilliant ideas about the activity plan will be encouraged.

参考译文

致：社团全体成员

自：李明

日期：2015年12月24日

主题：创建绿色文化，建设低碳校园

我们将举办一系列推广______的活动，更准确地说，就是推广______。______是创建更健康、更宜居环境的诀窍，应该推荐给每个人。

为了吸引更多的校友接受低碳生活，我们将举办讲座介绍新的生活理念，制作广播节目记录我们身边的低碳生活经历并且举办______展览以鼓励学生利用旧物。另外，我们将向各寝室发放传单，以建议同学们______。

所有成员要求参加上述活动。鼓励大家可以提出其他关于活动计划的创意和好点子。

考研心得2　从聊城大学音乐学院到中国人民大学法学院

贝贝

人大的录取名单终于在千呼万唤中姗姗来迟，当看到自己名字的时候，一颗悬着的心才算最终落定。首先，介绍一下我初试的各科成绩，政治：71，英语（一）：79，专业基础：112，专业综合：105，总分：367，录取分数线：345，录取院校：中国人民大学。

“越努力，越幸运”，我很喜欢这句话。的确，成功不是偶然，幸运也不仅仅是巧合，足够的付出和努力加上正确的选择，终将成就我们想要的结果。进考场前看到的原题，卷子发下来映入眼帘的那道曾经猜到的题，都充分解释了“幸运”的含义。我是幸运的，也是幸福的，一年的考研之路磨炼了我的意志，也成就了我的梦想，如今尘埃落定，回首这忙碌而充实的一年，在感到幸福之余，也想把这段宝贵的经历用文字记录下来，给自己奋斗的岁月一个交代，或许也能给像当初的我一样正在追梦的学弟学妹们一点鼓励、一丝慰藉。

毛泽东说过，战术上要重视敌人，就是说具体的方法上要有针对性，对症下药，适合的才是最好的，当然也会有一些普遍规律可循。下面主要介绍一下在英语复习中的注意事项。

关于英语的复习。解释一下，单词书其实哪一本都差不多，根据个人偏好吧，我选择词汇量比较大的；阅读模拟题毕竟与真题有差距，练多了导致思路歪曲未必是好事；总之，买书的时候尽量买大家推荐度高的，口碑好的，别用那些乱七八糟的书。英语的复习抓住三个核心：单词、阅读、作文。考研英语整体就是在考阅读和写作，也就是说，除了写作，其他题型全部可以归结为阅读，得阅读者得高分！而单词则是基础工程，如果你讨厌背单词或者根本背不下来、坚持不下去，那么最低要求是写作时没障碍，阅读时不影响理解，也就是说核心词汇必须掌握。但是如果你想在考研英语上取得不错的成绩，那么没有一定的词汇量是很困难的。我在暑假之前用了3个月的时间把考研单词背了两遍。

背单词，无外乎两种方法，一是你比较有灵性，能够很好地发现单词的奥妙和记忆的乐趣，那么你可以四两拨千斤，用已经掌握的单词储备去撬动整个单词库，词根和构词法总结也会帮助你深刻理解和记忆单词。第二种方法就是不断重复和巩固，并在运用中强化核心单词，这就需要做个规划，分批定量、不断循环。决定记忆效果的不是你的记忆力，而是你的毅力！就像一个人，见多了就熟悉了，时间长了就会刻骨铭心。我的单词书，用几种不同的记号笔画出了颜色。首先，在过第一遍单词时，我用了绿色的荧光笔，对于自己不熟悉或者压根记不住的单词，就做上一个小记号；过第二遍单词时，用橘黄色的荧光笔；第三遍，用紫色的荧光笔。总之到最后，你的单词书上最五颜六色的就是你最难掌握住的，也是你需要重点攻克的。至于第一遍背单词的重要性，在这里我一定要好好强调一下。到了考研后期，我们的重心要挪到专业课上来，所以很难有整段的时间去背单词，那样做太奢侈了。而考研早期是打基础的阶段，这个时候完完整整地背上一遍单词，印象会非常深刻。当然，几乎每个同学在背完一遍单词之后都会感到焦虑，因为觉得差不多都忘光了。其实并不是这样，只是准备考研的时候我们很少受到外界的刺激。高中老师时不时给我们做的听写小测验、每个月的月考还有期中期末考都是刺激，这样的刺激会让你不断地回忆起自己所学到的单词、句子。但是考研往往是一个人在战斗，没有老师监督，没有同学相互较劲，所以想不起来是正常现象。但是，不要害怕，因为它们已经存在于你的脑海中，只是缺乏必要的刺激。那么应该如何获得这样的刺激呢？有两个途径：一是可以寻找一个志同道合的研友，打水的时候、吃饭的时候、转战教室的时候相互提问一下单词，在交流中加深对于陌生词汇的印象是非常好的一种记忆手段。我记得有研究证明，在课堂上让同学们就所学知识进行讨论是有效提高理解和记忆的最佳手段。二是，如果你习惯了独来独往或者尚未找到这样一位研友时，该怎么办呢——看文章做阅读。这也是一种寻求外部刺激的好方法，把自己置身于考试环境中，逼迫自己集中注意力，在有限的时间内完成一定的阅读量，然后把不认识的单词集中起来进行强记。当然，最初总是很艰难的，因为你不认识的单词会超乎自己的想象。有的同学现在就开始气馁甚至打退堂鼓，那我只能说，如果你现在什么都能做对，什么都能看懂，接下来的大半年里，你打算做什么？总之，记单词就要持之以恒，不断重复，不断筛选，化整为零，最终肯定能攻克单词难关。

阅读，决定你的成绩，但是阅读的训练不能盲目，需要选择一本好的阅读训练书，背一段时间单词之后开始坚持每天练几篇。不要忽略句子与句子之间的衔接，不要藐视文章结构，更不要将句子剥离它的原文语境。所以，英语的复习就是练阅读的过程。单词背过一遍就可以开始定量地训练阅读了，根据个人情况每天训练三篇左右吧，不要太在意时间，开始做肯定没有速度，要有耐心好好体会阅读的难度和思路，做完后分析一下为什么。如果做完后时间还早，也可以试着做一下提高版，但难度比较大，可以备选。阅读就是为了练手的，做好做坏都不要大喜大悲，毕竟不是真题。练好了阅读，就可以开始做真题。可以先做一些年份比较早的题，毕竟也是真题，只是没有最近几年的重要，权当是练手了吧。到了暑假前，最新版的真题书上市，这是成功的关键，需要仔细研读！第一遍要当做考试来做，不要刻意强求时间，稍微超时一点也没关系，关键要一气呵成，感知题目难度、出题套路、文章风格。第二遍要认真分析研究命题规律，做做总结。我的前两遍是做题和分析同步进行的，比如今天做一套完整的真题，后面用3天左右的时间细细研究，这大概需要一个月左右。第三遍还要像第一遍一样当做考试对待，实际上这一遍你也绝对做不了全对！所以，第三遍就是提升速度，查漏补缺，重新体会出题套路和答案规律。实际上，在整个过程中我并没有很好地坚持计划，有点拖拉，前两遍做完用了两个月吧。记着别把真题做完了，要留2至3套到最后模拟冲刺用！事实上很多人什么练习都没做，直接研究真题就攻克了考研英语，可见真题的重要性！反而有很多英语专业的学生觉得有恃无恐，轻视真题，结果成绩平平！我当时做2008年之前的真题，阅读一般都错七八个，最多的有12个！之后我很用心，刻意使用了在老师那里学到的做题技巧以及自己所体会到的规律和套路，见招拆招，2009年之后的真题阅读基本稳定在错4个以内，能有如此显著的进步，就是靠精研真题取得的！总之记住一句：狠抓阅读，死磕真题！

做真题还不是最重要的，重要的是通过总结，熟悉真题的命题风格，形成一种命题人的思维方式。考研的阅读文章通常都比较深刻，立意高远，一般都不是表面现象，而设题也类似于脑筋急转弯，所以才会出现觉得看懂了却做不对的现象。实际上还是没看懂，很多时候答案并不是选对的，而是选最合适的，而我们通常看到对的就选上了，所以我们“阅读”了，但没有“理解”。举个例子，对面的男的是一个警察而且是你的爸爸，当强调职业的时候他就是一个警察而已，当强调与你的关系时他只是你的爸爸。要结合语境和问题的实质来判断出题人的意图和陷阱，每一个设问方式都是有固定套路的，答案也是有特征的，当你掌握了方法后，直接看答案都能猜个八九不离十。比如，细节题要注意限定词、修饰词、时态等等容易忽略的地方，主旨题通常比较宏观、深刻而且触及问题的实质，选文章标题的通常比较隐晦、幽默、一针见血等等，这些都要自己去体会，绝对有规律可循。这其中的原因就在于考研英语不同于任何形式的考试，它就是故意设计陷阱让你中计，只有了解出题人的套路才能见招拆招。具体的方法就不多说了，网上有很多这样的帖子，各个培训机构比如新东方都会有课程或资料，有条件的也可以听听。

完形填空、新题型以及翻译。完形填空很难，20道题每个选项只有半分，没有什么性价比，考场上一般都是被人放到最后去做的，所以一般都是没时间了，全靠蒙。即便如此，跟好好做的同学也没多大差距，所以不论你的英语好不好，建议还是放在最后做吧。新题型有三种类型，每年考试随机出一种，最常出的就是选句子填到文章中，比较简单。抓住关键词，看准上下文的衔接，一般就能确定，所以不一定要把文章全部读完。我买了完形填空、新题型的专项训练，每天下午基本上就是1篇完形、2篇阅读和1篇新题型。当然，做完之后都要仔细地分析，有些难词可以选择性忽略，但是一定要将阅读方法和做题技巧融会贯通，形成自己的做题思路。翻译的话，没有买专项训练，只看了历年的真题，除了做翻译题以外还把历年真题阅读原文翻译出来，这对词汇、长难句、阅读理解以及翻译水平的提高都是很有帮助的。翻译的过程就是分解句子的过程，当你习惯了这样的思维方式的时候，看到任何句子就会潜意识地去分析它，久而久之，看长难句就容易了，这个过程是需要时间沉淀的，不可操之过急。

作文，最省心的就是作文，用书的话强烈推荐王江涛老师的作文。前期和中期都不用管它，到后期背一些好的句子和作文，自己用心总结一下各种类型的写作模板并关注热点。注意，一定要有自己的东西，背诵千篇一律的模板不容易得高分！要看起来高大上，但是又让人觉得符合你的水平。我是把王江涛老师的作文和我自己平时积累的好句子什么的杂糅一下，整合成自己比较习惯的表达方式，弄一个框架出来，开头、中间、结尾怎么说，总结出多种不同类型的话题。虽然这些框架还需要自己在考场上随机应变填充内容，但至少有两个好处：一是提升速度，节约时间；二是提升语言层次，得高分。我从11月份开始背作文并且每天写一篇交给老师修改，这样练了两个月，到考试时写起作文来就得心应手了。

关于英语复习的进度安排。每个人的进度都是不同的，大概说一下吧。单词从决定考研起就要开始背了，背到一定程度就可以开始做阅读，这里的“一定程度”自己掌握，可以是背一遍也可以是背一部分。阅读先做基础篇，做完之后可以做些早年的真题，再做阅读提高篇。当然，后两者的顺序可以换一下，也可以不做其一。还可以做一些其他的专项练习，是否要做，做什么专项，做多久，都根据自己的薄弱点选择，然后就可以做真题了，真题（除了写作）一定不要晚于9月份开始做，好好总结做题技巧。写作大概要11月份开始准备，主要就是背诵和练习。而单词要贯穿始终，制定复习计划，实际上单词越背越熟、越节约时间，后期只是保持记忆即可。英语提高是需要长期坚持的，不可能立竿见影，所以不论是背单词还是做题，都要坚持不懈才能取得进步。

感恩篇

考研是一项系统性、长期性的工程，虽然内因是根本，但也不能一个人孤军奋战，我们不可避免地需要外界的帮助，而且要尽可能地整合有利资源帮助自己。家人、老师、朋友、室友、同学、研友等等都是助你前进的力量。家人是我们坚强的后盾，老师给了我们宽容和支持，累了、迷茫了可以向你的朋友、研友倾诉，作为寝室和班级的一分子，也要处理好个人与室友和同学的关系，是他们给了我们理解和祝福，我们考研不能影响室友的生活节奏，班级的重大活动还是要积极参加。学会感恩，感谢身边每一个关心、理解、支持我们考研的人，我们唯有更加努力争取金榜题名方能不负众望，这也是我们所能给予的最好的答谢。如今我已圆梦人大，特别要感谢我的家人这一年来对我无微不至的照顾，更要感谢老师们对我百分百的理解和支持。

考研就是一种生活方式，你为考研改变得越多，你离成功就越近，如果有一天你发现日子过得很艰难，那么你的收获也将很大！当你打算放弃梦想时，再多撑一天吧，你会发现，拒绝退场的结果多么美好。其实坚持是世界上最简单的事，因为只要你自己愿意坚持，就没有人可以阻止你；但坚持又是世界上最难的事，因为坚持到最后的人一定是少数——就是成功者。梦想和现实之间的那段差距，叫做行动！从现在开始，删掉你的游戏，关闭社交软件，拒绝安逸享乐，定好早晨六点的闹钟，做第一拨走进图书馆的人，拿起你的单词书，朝着心中的目标奋斗吧！

最后送大家一句一直激励着我的话：如果这世界上真有奇迹，那只是努力的另一个名字。

应用文详解

一、咨询信

（一）订购信

1　2005~2009年大纲样题

Directions：You are preparing for an English test
and are in need of some reference books
．Write a letter to the sales department
of a bookstore to ask for：

1）detailed information
about the books you want，

2）methods
of payment，

3）time and way
of delivery.

You should write about 100 words on ANSWER SHEET 2．Do not sign your own name at the end of the letter．Use “Li Ming” instead．You do not need to write the address.

2　写作详解

下面以上文样题为例，详解书信作文的写法。

第一步：寻找关键词。（见上文黑体标注）

第二步：思考写作的架构。

一般而言，完成整个信件的写作需要约15分钟，可以先用2分钟进行审题。用11~12分钟行文，1~2分钟检查。即写每一句话约用1分钟时间。

称呼：
由于写作对象是书店的销售部门，因此可以写为：Dear Sir or Madam，

语域：
正式语体。尽量避免使用缩略语或省略句。

主体：
应包含所有关键信息。

●开头有两种写法：

①开门见山，直接说出自己的目的。如：I am writing this letter to ask for…

②先交代一下背景，然后说出自己的目的。如：I will take CET-6 next December and quality test preparation materials are essential to success in the test.

●询问的一般表达法如下：

I want to know…／I wonder if…／I would like to know…／Would it be possible for you to…

对于该样题，可以这样表达：

①I wonder if you have the following books：

②I would like to know if you have the following books：

③Would it be possible for you to tell me about the availability of the following books：

●询问书的详细信息（包括书名、出版社等），可以这样表达：

I wonder if you have the following books：a vocabulary book covering the 5,500 words for the CET-6 test as well as past test papers with keys and model essays and a Longman Dictionary of Contemporary English
，which I can turn to for help／in which I can look up for new words.

●询问付款方式，可以有以下两种表达：

①Besides，how do I pay for these books？／How should I pay for these books？—By cash or by other means？

注意：英文写作非常强调连贯性，因此可以用一些代词或连接词使得句意连贯。如这句话中的besides和these都发挥了联系上下文的作用。另外还有许多表示补充、附加的关联词，如：in addition，additionally，moreover，furthermore…

②I would also like to know if you accept payment by credit card．If it is inconvenient，I will pay by cash.

●询问寄递时间和方式，可以有如下表达：

①Finally，if I order these books now，when can I get them？How will these books be delivered to my house？

②Finally，if I order these books now，when is the earliest time I can get them？How will these books be mailed to my house？

③Finally，if I order these books now，when is the earliest time I can get them and how will these books be sent to my house？

●礼貌性的结尾，可以有如下表达：

①I would appreciate it if you could give me a reply as soon as possible.

②I should be grateful if you could give me an early reply.

●结束语和签名：

Sincerely yours，

Li Ming

（二）求学信

1　写作方法

1）首段：

●自我介绍

●申请原因

●说明写信目的

2）主体：

●详述有关背景资料：资历、教育、工作经历、兴趣爱好

●询问有关学校、课程等具体内容

3）尾段：

●强调上述资料的重要性

●希望尽快得到满意答复

●要求手册及申请表

●表示感谢

2　万能句型

1）I am writing this letter to inquire about the entrance to your university.

2）I hope to pursue my Master's degree in your university.

3）I wish to apply for admission to your esteemed department as a graduate student.

4）I am deeply interested in your graduate program in the Department of… and plan to apply for admission for the fall of…

5）I would greatly appreciate it if you would forward the necessary materials and relevant information at your earliest convenience.

6）Your university is a well-staffed and well-equipped institute with a long history and a fine tradition of scholarship，enjoying a worldwide fame.

7）I will certainly feel greatly honored if I am fortunate enough to be admitted into it.

8）Would you please let me know the procedures for admission at your earliest convenience？

9）I should be grateful to know the conditions under which applicants are admitted.

10）Would you be so kind as to furnish me with some related information？

（三）询问信

1　注意事项

1）语气礼貌、谦恭。

2）提出的要求须简明、具体，以便及时获取有效信息。

3）适当对收信人的帮助表示赞赏。

2　写作方法

1）首段：

●复述题目场景，表明写作目的

●遵守礼貌原则，只问相关信息

●简要介绍自己，表明写作目的

2）主体：

●询问具体问题，注意询问句式

●提供背景材料及询问原因

●强调所需信息的重要性

●题目要求的内容均应涉及

3）尾段：

●表明急切心情，提供联系方式

●结尾彬彬有礼，表示诚挚谢意

●希望得到对方帮助或与对方合作

3　万能句型

1）I would like to obtain／request／seek／inquire about some information about…

2）I would be grateful if you would be so kind as to provide me with certain essential information regarding／concerning the following aspects.

3）I am writing to see if it is possible for you to provide me with information concerning…

4）I would like some detailed information on／about…

5）I am writing to you in the hope that I may obtain…

6）I would be much obliged to you if you could let me know the procedures I have to go through.

7）Could you be so kind as to send me some relevant booklets on the above-mentioned aspects？

8）Your prompt and favorable attention to my inquiry would be highly appreciated.

9）I am looking forward to a favorable reply at your earliest convenience.

10）Please render me some valuable reply which is conducive to my final decision.

（四）寻找失物信

1　写作方法

1）首段：
表示必要歉意

2）主体：
希望对方能够帮助寻找失物并归还，说明失物具体内容及重要性

3）尾段：
说明如果找到失物，要如何归还，并表示谢意

2　万能句型

1）I am writing this letter to request your assistance in finding my… which I have lost during the stay with your hotel.

2）I hope it will not be too much trouble for you to help me finding my suitcase which I have lost due to carelessness.

3）I am writing this letter to report the loss of my… when I…

4）I would really appreciate it if you could…

5）I also suggest that the lost bag be sent to… if possible.

二、投诉信

1　注意事项

1）解决问题，如题目中未提出解决方案，需要自己提出。

2）描述个人经历，表达不满或所受不公正待遇。

3）引起有关人员或公众的注意，避免类似问题再次出现。

4）要求有关方面作出解释并解决问题。

5）提出改善或补救措施。

2　写作方法

1）首段：
注意客观礼貌，读信人未必是责任人，其合作对解决问题至关重要。

●自我介绍

●引出投诉内容

●表明目的、要求

2）主体：
展开说明投诉原因、具体理由或后果，注意内容充实，符合交际习惯。

●详细说明情况，中肯提出问题

●提出改进建议，表明希望如何解决

●拓展题目内容，尤其要强调如问题不解决将带来什么样的后果

3）尾段：
提出解决方案，不用展开，注意公平、公正、礼貌原则。

●表达强烈愿望，希望上述问题得到迅速、恰当的解决

●有时可就问题的解决限定时间

●对有关人员的努力表示感谢

●希望尽快得到满意答复

3　万能句型

1）We would like to draw your attention to something you have obviously failed to notice.

2）There are some problems with… that I wish to bring to attention.

3）I would like to draw the attention of the authorities concerned to the…

4）I am writing to express my concern／dissatisfaction／disappointment about…

5）I wish to refer you to an incident which occurred…，calling for some remedial action.

6）To remedy／rectify the matter／situation，I suggest making the following changes.

7）To improve the situation／solve the problem，it is advisable for you to take the following measures.

8）I sincerely hope that it will review its management system，with the view to providing better service to the public.

9）I hope that the authorities concerned will consider my suggestions and improve the situation as best as they can.

10）We trust that you will now consider this matter seriously and make an effort to prevent the recurrence of this kind.

三、介绍信

（一）求职信

1　写作方法

1）首段：

●说明信息来源（有助于公司评估招聘广告的效果）

●表明写作目的

●表明应聘职位

2）主体：

●详述个人经历及能力：学历、工作经历、所学相关课程、爱好

●表明胜任职位，注意信息可信度，把握分寸

●有时可以询问相关薪金及福利

3）尾段：

●希望获得面试机会

●提供联系电话和地址

●感谢对方关心

●希望尽快得到好消息

2　万能句型

1）I have read your advertisement in… for a…，and should be grateful if you could consider me favorably as an applicant for the position／post.

2）I wish to apply for the position of… which you advertised in…

3）I am writing this letter to recommend myself as a qualified candidate for the job of… you have advertised in…

4）I am writing to express my interest in your recently advertised position for a…

5）Born in… in…，I graduated from… University majoring in…．I have been working in… since my graduation，and have therefore attained a fair knowledge and experience in this field.

6）I believe I have the appropriate qualifications and experience for this post，and therefore here I am inclosing my curriculum vitae.

7）I would appreciate it if you could grant me an interview so that I could explain in more details in person the relevance of my background and training.

8）I hope that after reviewing my enclosed resume you will kindly give me an interview so that I can elaborate on my studies and working experience.

9）With the kind of experience I have accumulated，I would expect a salary of not less than…

10）If you need to know more about me，please contact me at…

（二）推荐信

1　注意事项

1）与求职信类似，主体段写法相同，换成第三人称即可，首尾段略有不同。

2）一般由以前的老师、雇主或朋友撰写，介绍学生、雇员或朋友的情况及资历。

3）语气真诚，一心一意。

4）内容符合事实，不要夸大其词或过分夸奖。

5）清楚表明态度：一心一意或有所保留。

6）向有关单位担保申请人资历，希望优先考虑。

2　写作方法

1）首段：

●简介自己背景，开宗明义，表明态度

●说明与被推荐人的关系，推荐何事

2）主体：

●说明推荐原因，突出相关性

●具体说明对被荐人的好印象

●客观介绍被荐人的相关能力、突出表现、人品和性格特点，以便对方全面了解情况

3）尾段：

●保证资历真实，希望优先考虑

●表示期待和感谢，留下联系方式

3　万能句型

1）With reference to your requirements，I shall，without reservation，recommend… as an ideal candidate.

2）I would like to present… for your consideration in your search for a qualified…

3）In my opinion，… with good educational background and excellent character，is doubtlessly qualified to apply for an appropriate position in your company.

4）I recommend him／her without hesitation and believe he／she will make a helpful and responsible staff member.

5）There is little doubt that… is sufficiently prepared for the post he／she is applying for.

6）I support his／her application without reservation.

7）It is a great pleasure to recommend…，one of my closest friends，for admission to your company as…

8）Therefore，I don't hesitate to recommend… as the right person for your consideration.

9）Before concluding the letter，I would again apply myself to convincing you that… is the right candidate.

10）I hope the above information will help you to know… If you need any further information about his／her qualification，please do not hesitate to contact me at…

（三）自我介绍信

1　写作方法

1）首段：
表明相关性，说明了解途径及写作目的

2）主体：
详细介绍自己的情况

3）尾段：
注意礼貌

2　万能句型

1）Hi，this is… It's a pleasure to write to you.

2）I am very glad to have this chance to write to you.

3）My name is… I am honored to have this chance of communicating with you through the letter.

4）I am a student from China and I am writing to provide you with necessary information about myself.

5）I would be most grateful if you could lend me due attention to this letter and contact me at…

四、感谢信

1　注意事项

1）语气真诚、友好、礼貌。

2）表示诚挚感谢。

3）描述个人经历，写明感谢原因。

2　写作方法

1）首段：

●表明写作目的

●表示诚挚感谢

2）主体：

●回忆快乐时光或事件

●高度评价或赞赏对方给予的帮助

●列举原因

●表达感受或感情

3）尾段：

●再次表达谢意

●希望有机会报答对方的好意和帮助

3　万能句型

1）I feel deeply indebted to you and I really don't know how to thank you enough for your help.

2）I would like to convey in this letter my heartfelt thanks to you for…

3）I take this opportunity to express my sincere appreciation for the kind assistance you rendered me.

4）I'm writing these few lines to express my sincere thanks for the hospitality and concern shown me.

5）I deeply appreciate your courtesy and I hope to have the opportunity of reciprocating.

6）My appreciation to you for your generous help is beyond words．I wish I could repay it one day.

7）Please accept my most cordial thanks for your timely help，which I will never forget.

8）My true gratitude is beyond the word's description.

9）Words fail me when I want to express my gratitude to you.

10）I express my sincere and heartfelt thanks for the past favor.

五、建议信

1　注意事项

1）写作目的：提出建议或忠告。写给机构：改进服务质量；写给个人：建议重大决定。

2）不是投诉信，观点合情合理，注意礼貌当先。

2　写作方法

1）首段：

●自我简介，不要啰嗦

●说明目的，注意语气

2）主体：

●提出具体建议

●首先肯定优点，再写改进内容，否则变成投诉信

●经常进行交流，注意对方感受，时时提到你和我，否则容易跑题写成议论文，因为内容与议论文相似

3）尾段：
总结建议，注意礼貌，易于接受

3　万能句型

1）You have asked me for my advice with regard to… and I will try to make some conducive suggestions.

2）I am writing with my suggestion／proposal about…

3）I am writing to express my views concerning…

4）I am writing in reply to…

5）I would like to suggest that…

6）I feel that it would be beneficial if…

7）If I were you，I would…

8）As you may agree that…

9）I hope you will find these suggestions／proposals／recommendations helpful／practical／useful.

10）I would be ready to discuss this matter to further details.

六、请求信

1　注意事项

1）提出要求，希望得到满足。

2）侧重于请求原因，写清为何请求。

2　写作方法

1）首段：
注意礼貌及规范

2）主体：
具体展开请求原因，注意客观公正，合乎情理

3）尾段：
期待回复，注意礼貌

3　万能句型

1）I would very much like to ask for your permission with this letter so as to allow me…

2）Would you be kind enough to…？

3）I am writing to formally request to…

4）I am writing to seek for your assistance in…

5）I do appreciate the favorable consideration you have shown to me.

6）I would like to thank you for your generous help in this matter.

7）I shall remain grateful to you for the great help…

8）I am looking forward to hearing from you soon.

七、道歉信

1　注意事项

1）道歉信是写信人对未尽之事向收信人表示歉意。语言要诚挚，解释的理由要真实，不要显出丝毫虚情假意，从而使收信人理解，并最终得到谅解。

2）解释中肯，合乎情理。

3）语气温和，富有技巧。

2　写作方法

1）首段：

●为所做的事或未能做成的事表示诚挚歉意

●为粗心大意和无礼表示歉意

2）主体：

●详细解释当时的情况或事件，目的是消除可能出现的误会和矛盾

●展开具体原因，不要强词夺理，要照顾对方的感受

3）尾段：

●再次表示遗憾和歉意

●表明愿意补救

●提出建议或安排

3　万能句型

1）I'm afraid what I have done has caused many inconveniences to you.

2）I sincerely hope that you understand that I offended you quite unintentionally.

3）I'm writing this letter to express my regret…

4）I regret to inform you that I am unable to…

5）Please accept my sincere apology for…

6）Once again，I am sorry for any inconvenience caused.

7）Please accept my most cordial and humblest apologies for…

8）I trust the settlement of the matter will meet your wishes.

9）I am sorry to have put you to so much trouble.

10）Hope you can accept my apologies and understand my situation.

八、邀请信

1　注意事项

1）盛情邀请参加聚会、共度假期或访问家乡。

2）建立密切联系，加强感情交流。

3）拓展相关内容，激发他人兴趣。

2　写作方法

1）首段：
开门见山，说明写作目的

2）主体：

●具体交代邀请原因

●邀请内容：活动性质、时间、地点、日期

●有关要求和希望

3）尾段：

●再次盛情邀请

●希望尽快答复

3　万能句型

1）I am pleased to invite you to participate in… to be held from… to…（time）in…（place）.

2）It is my pleasure／a great honor for me to invite you to…

3）It is with great pleasure that I invite you to attend…

4）We hope that you can come and look forward to seeing you.

5）I will cover all the expenses involved.

九、备忘录（Memo／Memorandum）/ 报告（Report）

备忘录及报告亦称便函（Informal Letters），本质也是书信，一般是写给同事的一种正式而简短的信，往往与工作有关。它的主体部分与书信的主体部分几乎一样，只是省略了其中的礼貌结尾。同时，不需要结束语和签名。

1　写作格式

备忘录通常用于公司内部以传递实情、记录观察资料等。其固定格式如下：

To：（收文人，如All Faculty）

From：（发文人，如Li Ming）

Date：（日期，如January 4，2014）

Subject：（事由，如Faculty Meeting）

2　写作特点

1）在to，from，date，subject后填上相应的内容。

2）在上述字样下面空一行写正文。

3）不用写称呼、正文结尾、结束语和签名。

十、告示类应用文

告示类应用文一般公布即将发生的事，有时也公布已经发生的事，如宣布召开会议、举办宴会或晚会、放映电影或录像、举办各种比赛等。一般包括以下几部分内容：

1）时间：如2015年1月14日，星期六，2：00 pm

2）地点：如北京市海淀区颐和园路5号

3）活动：如开会通知等

4）报告人简介：讲座或报告等

5）其他细节：如有关旅游的通知等

（一）通知（Notice）

通知是上级对下级、组织对成员布置工作、召开会议或传达事情等使用的一种应用文。平行单位之间互相协商讨论，也可以互发通知。通知有两种：一种通知对象较少，采用书信式，寄出或发送通知给有关人员，与书信写法相同；另一种通知对象较多，采用布告形式，张贴通知。此处指后者。通知一般使用第三人称，如有称呼，使用第二人称。

（二）启事（Notice）

启事是一种公告性的应用文。机关、团体或个人如有事需要向公众说明，或者请求帮助，都可简要写成启事张贴出去。如特别重要或涉及范围较广的，还可以登报。一般不用称呼，如有确切对象，也可称呼。署名放在右下方，但有时文中已讲明启事者，亦可不署名。

第3章　图画作文

第一节　总论

从1997年至今，考研论说文一直都是写essay。essay在考研作文中并非指散文或随笔，而是指短议论文。这种文章在四六级、考研等国内考试中应严格写成三段，而在托福、雅思、GRE等国外考试中则需写四至六段。考研论说文一般有2～3点提纲，每点提纲写成一段，顺序不可打乱。如果只有两点提纲，则把其中一点分成两段来写。字数要求是160～200个词，只需写12句左右。通常，第一段3句，第二段5句，第三段4句。文中应使用5～7个关联词，5～7个从句，关联词适可而止，从句多多益善。

根据最新考研大纲，阅卷老师在作文中寻找四大要素，缺一不可：描述、寓意、分析、评论。第一段一般是图画描述段，不能发表太多议论，1998年至今，绝大多数年份第一段考的都是图画描述，只有1999（考查图表描述）和2001年（考查意义阐释）例外；第二段一般是意义阐释段，分析图画的意义，2000至今，每年都有涉及；第三段一般是建议措施或结论归纳段，即对图画反映的问题发表自己的议论或看法，1992年至今，绝大多数年份最后一段都是归纳结论或建议措施，唯有2004年和2007年是举例论证。

根据多年考研命题规律，今年考研英语（一）大作文70％的可能性第一段还是图画描述，第二段是意义阐释（图画作文），第三段是建议措施（反面现象）或归纳结论（正面观点）。如果图画很抽象，类似于2007年的“缺乏自信”或2004年的“终点又是新起点”，也可能考到举例论证段。

一、框架结构

（一）Introduction：引言／起始／淘金段，图画描述段，3句

●General description：总体描述，1句。

●Details：挖掘细节词、联结成句，1～2句。

●Caption：文字说明，1句。

（二）Body：主体／拓展段，意义阐释段，5句

●Topic sentence：主题句，即symbolic meanings（象征寓意），1句。

●Argument：论证，3句。

1）五大角度：background，facts，others' opinions，reasons，consequence

2）六种手段：cause and effect，classification，definition and explanation，statistics and facts，exemplification，compare and contrast

3）联系现实

●Summary：小结，1句，概括论证，总结本段。

（三）Conclusion：结论段，建议措施段，4句

●Concluding sentence：结论句，1句。

●Suggestions：两点建议或两句评论，2句。

●包装结尾，展望未来：1句。

二、框架详解

（一）Introduction：引言／起始／淘金段，图画描述段，3句

1．General description：总体描述，1句
，第一段主题句。人物／动物／事物＋动作＋环境，或人物＋服装＋表情。图画作文第一段一般是图画描述，不应发表太多议论，第一段发表议论属于跑题。请考生牢记，考研是提纲作文。

下面以考过的作文为例：

1）1998：As is vividly revealed in the cartoon
，a hen is making promises.

这幅图画生动地描绘了一只母鸡正在作出承诺（并非下蛋）。

2）2000：The drawings vividly illustrate
the changes of numbers of fish and fishing boats in the past 100years.

这些图画生动地描绘了鱼和渔船在过去一百年内数量的变化。

3）2001：It is vividly described in the picture that
a lamp is lightening in the darkness／a spark is smiling in the darkness.

这幅图画生动地描绘了一盏灯在黑暗中闪光/一支火苗在黑暗中微笑。

4）2002：The photo vividly shows
a lovely American girl in traditional Chinese costume with a sweet smile on her face.

这幅图画生动地描绘了一位可爱的美国小女孩身穿中国传统服装，面带甜美的微笑。

5）2003：This set of drawings vividly reflect
the destiny of a delicate flower under different circumstances.

这些图画生动地描绘了一朵娇弱的鲜花在不同环境中的命运。

6）2004：It is vividly illustrated in the cartoon that
a boy is running on the playground／making the final spurt along the race track.

这幅图画生动地描绘了一个男孩在操场上跑步/在跑道上冲刺。

7）2005：As is vividly depicted in the drawing
，four young people are playing a “football match” of caring their helpless father on the playground.

这幅图画生动地描绘了四个孩子在球场上打一场养老“足球赛”。

8）2006：The pictures vividly reveal that
Beckham is extremely popular in China at present.

这些图画生动地反映出贝克汉姆目前在中国很受欢迎。

9）2007：The cartoon humorously presents a scene of
football game with the two rivals facing each other.

这幅漫画幽默地描述了足球赛的一个场面，两个对手正在较量。

10）2008：As is subtly portrayed in the drawing
，two handicapped young men are walking towards their destination with vigorous strides，leaving all their crutches behind.

正如漫画巧妙地描绘的一样，两个残疾年轻人正在大步流星朝着他们的目的地前进，把拐杖都抛在了身后。

11）2009：As is symbolically illustrated in the cartoon，a large number of people are
surfing on the net within a stretching spider web，either to entertain themselves or to meet the needs of work.

这幅漫画以象征手法描绘了很多人在一个无限延伸的蜘蛛网之内上网冲浪，要么是为了自我娱乐，要么是为了完成工作。

12）2010英语（一）：

As is symbolically illustrated in the portrayal，there is
a boiling hot pot containing various ingredients of multi-cultures.

如图象征性所示，一只沸腾的火锅中拥有诸多多元文化元素。

13）2011英语（一）：

As is subtly portrayed in the cartoon
，two tourists are sightseeing on a small boat while discarding their picnic leftovers casually into a lake.

如图所示，两名游客正在一艘小船上观光，同时把野餐的剩余垃圾随意丢入湖中。

14）2012英语（一）：

As is symbolically demonstrated in the cartoon
，two individuals respond to the same event in completely different ways.

如图所示，两个人对同一件事情的反应截然相反。

15）2013英语（一）：

As is vividly shown in the cartoon，for college students
，choosing what to do upon graduation can be a tough decision，to say the least.

如图所示，对于大学生来说，可以毫不夸张地说，选择毕业之后做什么是一个艰难的决定。

16）2015英语（一）：

As is shown in the cartoon
，four youngsters are sitting at a table，ready to have dinner.

如图所示，四个年轻人正坐在桌旁准备吃饭。

17）2016英语（一）：

In the pictures above are
a father and his beloved son.

上述图画所描述的是一位父亲和他亲爱的儿子。

18）2017英语（一）：

In the cartoons above are
two men treating books in completely different ways.

上述图画中有两个人以完全不同的态度对待读书。

2．Details：挖掘细节词，联结成句，1～2句。

1）1998：While laying eggs，she is proudly promises that her eggs are all round and oval-shaped rather than twisted．In addition，they are all composed of eggshells，egg whites and yolks.

在下蛋的同时，母鸡骄傲地承诺她下的蛋不见棱见角。此外，保证有蛋皮、蛋清、蛋黄。

2）2000：In one picture
，there were various kinds of fish and only one fishing boat in 1900．On the contrary
，in 1995 there was only one fish，but a great many fishing boats.

在一幅图中，1900年时有很多种鱼，但只有一艘捕鱼船。相反，在1995年只有一条鱼，但是有很多捕鱼船。

3）2001：An oil lamp is designed with a flame showing a child's smile．It looks so pure and innocent that we can almost feel the care and warmth from the symbol of love.

一盏油灯的火苗露出了孩子的微笑。它看起来如此天真无邪，以至于我们几乎可以感受到来自这个爱心象征的关爱和温暖。

4）2002：She wears ribbons，earrings，necklaces and other accessories that are characteristic clothes of a certain Chinese minority group．Besides，the costume has added oriental charm to her beautiful appearances.

她戴着具有中国某个少数民族特征的发带、耳环、项链和其他装饰品。此外，这套服装为她美丽的外表增添了东方魅力。

5）2003：In the first drawing
，the flower is placed in a comfortable greenhouse which protects it from the threatening storm．By contrast
，when it is exposed to the driving rain，the fragrant flower soon fades and withers，with fallen petals on the ground.

在第一幅图中，这朵鲜花被放在舒适的温室中，免于可怕的风雨侵袭。相反，当它暴露在暴雨之下时，这朵芳香的花朵迅速凋谢枯萎，花瓣散落一地。

6）2004：After a long race，he is making the final spurt toward the finishing line，sweat pouring down his face．Straight ahead lies a sign which indicates a new “starting point” and encourages him to continue rushing to the next destination.

跑了很长的路之后，他朝着终点进行最后的冲刺，汗水淌下脸庞。在他面前有一个标志显示着新的“起点”，并且激励他继续向着下一个目标冲刺。

7）2005：In the cartoon，each of them stands in the different corner of the field．The elder son kicks out the old father，with the other three children guarding their goals.

图画中，每个孩子站在球场的一角。大儿子踢出老父亲，其他三个孩子守着球门。

8）2006：In the first photo
，there is a young man with “Beckham” written on his face．In the second picture
，there is another young man who is doing Beckham's haircut in a barber's shop.

在第一幅照片中，一个年轻人脸上写着贝克汉姆。在第二幅图中，另外一个年轻人正在理发店做贝克汉姆的发型。

9）2007：On guarding the goal，the man on the left seems to be keeping a “huge one” that is easy and inevitable for a goal，while the person on the right hesitates to kick the ball with an illusion about the “huge keeper”.（19分作文）

左边的人似乎在守一座对于射门来讲轻而易举、必然会进球的“大门”，而右边的人则有一种“巨大守门员”的幻觉，踢球很犹豫。

10）2008：The hardship of disability being no longer an obstacle on their journey，they support each other with firm hands and proceed steadily.

他们互相有力地搀扶着彼此并稳步前进，残疾已经不再是他们路途上的障碍。

11）2009：However，it seems rather ironic to present people
separated from each other by the spider web when they attempt to communicate.

然而，看来相当讽刺的是，这幅图在描绘人们在试图互相交流的同时，却被蜘蛛网彼此隔开。

12）2010英语（一）：

But different from the traditional Chinese hot pot，in which you see beef or lamb，luncheon meat，mushrooms，and a variety of vegetables，in this hot pot are various “cultural foodstuffs” of both Chinese and foreign origins：Confucius，Aristotle，and Shakespeare，Taoism，Greek Mythology，etc.（19分作文）

但是与可以看到牛羊肉、午餐肉、蘑菇和各色蔬菜的传统中式火锅不同，在这个火锅里是各种源自中外的“文化食材”：孔子、亚里士多德、莎士比亚、道、希腊神话等等。

13）2011英语（一）：

Unfortunately
，the lake is already filled with litter and teaming with flowing rubbish like plastic containers，fish-bones，banana peels，watermelon rinds，bottles，tins，food wrappings，and so on.

不幸的是，湖中已经堆满了漂浮的塑料盒、鱼骨头、香蕉皮、西瓜皮、瓶子、罐头、食品包装等各种垃圾。

14）2012英语（一）：

Faced with the same situation，a man is saying “Everything is ruined.” while another man is saying “It's lucky to have some water left.”（高分作文）

面对同样的情况，一个人说“全完了”，而另外一个人则说“幸好还剩点儿”。

15）2013英语（一）：

For the vast majority of students，the choice is among
finding a job，pursuing postgraduate studies，going abroad，and starting one's own business.

大多数学生都在求职、考研、出国和创业之间做选择。

16）2014英语（一）：

In the first cartoon
，three decades ago，along the road walks
a young and vigorous mother，leading her beloved daughter hand in hand，with a sweet smile on her beautiful face．On the contrary，in the second portrayal
，the daughter in the prime of her life is now supporting her aged mother with her firm arm .

在图一中，三十年前，一位年轻、充满活力的母亲走在路上，手拉手领着她心爱的女儿，美丽的脸上带着甜美的微笑。相反，在图二中，现在正值青春的女儿正在用坚定的臂膀搀扶着她年迈的母亲。

17）2015英语（一）：

Unfortunately，instead of
drinking and eating from a variety of delicious and nutritious dishes，each of them is
holding a mobile phone and staring at the screen，with no thought to chatting or eating at all.

不幸的是，面对很多美味营养的饭菜，他们并未吃喝，而是每人拿着一只手机盯着屏幕，丝毫不想聊天或吃饭。

18）2016英语（一）：

In the left-hand cartoon
，the father，smoking a cigarette and sitting comfortably on a sofa，is watching a football match on TV and shouting，“Son，study hard for me！”On the contrary，in the right-hand portrayal
，at 9 p.m.，the father is studying together with his son，both totally absorbed in their books.

在左边的漫画中，这位父亲叼着一根香烟，舒服地坐在沙发上，正在看电视上的一场足球赛，同时大喊：“儿子，你给我好好学习。”相反，在右边的漫画中，晚上九点，这位父亲还在和儿子一起学习，都专注于它们各自的书籍。

19）2017英语（一）： In the first caricature
，facing hundreds of books on the shelf，a man is saying proudly，“I have so many books！”On the contrary，in the second drawing，facing merely one book on the desk，another person is saying to himself，“I will exert my effort to finish reading 20 books this year.”

在第一幅漫画中，一个人面对着书架上成百上千本书，骄傲地说：“我有这么多书！”相反，在第二幅漫画中，另一个人面对桌上仅有的一本书，自言自语道：“我争取今年读完20本书。”

3．Captions：文字说明，1句。
大部分图画中都有中文的文字说明，可以翻译过来作为首段末句。

1）2001：The caption reads
，“Love is like a lamp which is brighter in darker places.”

文字说明显示：“爱心是一盏灯，在越黑暗的地方越明亮。”

2）2003：We are informed that
“the flower growing in a greenhouse cannot withstand the test of a storm.”

文字说明显示：“温室花朵经不起风雨。”

3）2004：The caption reads，
“The finishing line is also the starting point.”

文字说明显示：“终点又是新起点。”

4）2005：We are informed that
it is a “football matching of financially support the elderly.”

文字说明显示，这是一场“养老足球赛”。

5）2006：In the first cartoon，the caption indicates that
“worship for the idol is written on the face”．In the second photo
，we are informed that he is spending 300yuan imitating his idol's haircut.

在第一幅图中，文字说明显示“把崇拜写在脸上”。在第二幅图中，我们得知这个年轻人“花300元做个小贝头”。

6）2008：Obviously，it is
teamwork that makes it possible for them to
go anywhere they want
to.（19分作文）

显而易见，正是合作才使得他们走南闯北成为可能。

7）2009：Undoubtedly
，the spider web serves as a symbol of
the Internet，connecting people and
isolating them from each other at the same time.

毫无疑问，这个蜘蛛网是互联网的一种象征，在连接人们的同时，又使他们彼此隔离。

8）2010英语（一）：

We are informed that
the cultural “hot pot” is both delicious and nutritious.

文字说明显示：“文化‘火锅’，既美味又营养。”

9）2011英语（一）：

And below the drawing，there is a caption which says：
“after” the travel or “me” in the travel.

在图画下方，有个小标题写着：旅程之“余”。

10）2012英语（一）：We are informed that
various folks take different attitudes toward the same occurrence.

我们由此得知，不同的人对同一件事的态度不同。

11）2013英语（一）：

And below the drawing，there is a caption which says：
“Choice”.

在漫画下面，有个小标题写着：“选择”。

12）2014英语（一）：

And below the drawing，there is a caption which says：
“Mutual Support”.

图画下方小标题显示：“相携”。

13）2015英语（一）：

The caption informs us that the picture shows
a typical gathering in an era of mobile phones.

下面的标题提示我们，图画描述的场景是“手机时代的聚会”。

14）2016英语（一）：

The caption indicates
，“Instead of merely making a request，set an example.”

文字说明显示：“与其只提要求，不如做个榜样。”

15）2017英语（一）：

The cartoons are captioned：“owning books and reading books”.

文字说明显示：“有书与读书”。

（二）Body：主体／拓展段，意义阐释段，5句

图画作文的创作原则是：以小见大，把握象征寓意，个体想为群体，具体想为抽象。

1．Topic sentence主题句：1句，
应是symbolic meanings，即图画的深层象征寓意。此句是文章的中心思想，也是第二段的主题句，承上启下。

1）1998：The symbolic meaning of the picture is to show us that importance should be attached to
the widespread meaningless promises made by people in all walks of life.

这幅图画的象征寓意是我们应该充分重视各行各业的人们所作出的广泛而无意义的承诺。

2）2000：The purpose of the drawer is to show us that due attention has to be paid to
the decline of ocean resources.

这位画家的目的是告诉我们应该充分重视海洋资源的减少。

3）2001：The picture illustrates the real meaning of
love，by stressing the fact that
love is emotional strength，which can support us no matter how
dark the world around us becomes.

无论周围的世界变得如何黑暗，爱都是能够支撑我们的一种情感力量。这幅图画通过强调这一事实，阐释了爱的真正含义。

4）2002：The fact that
people from different countries are attracted to the mysterious Chinese culture indicates that to some extent
a culture can be accepted，respected，appreciated and shared internationally.

各国人民被神秘的中国文化所吸引这个事实，显示了在某种程度上，一种文化可以在国际上被接受、尊重、欣赏和分享。

5）2003：Undoubtedly，the drawings symbolically reveal a serious problem in our daily life
，i.e．parents' doting care to only child in the current society.

毫无疑问，这些图画象征性地显示了我们日常生活中的一个严重问题：当代社会父母对独生子女的溺爱。

6）2004：The cartoon conveys the meaning that
life is like the process of running in which one should make constant efforts and never stop making progress.

这幅图画揭示了人生就像跑步的过程，需要不断付出努力，永不停止进步。

7）2005：The purpose of the drawing is to show us that utmost importance should be attached to
the mistreatment of senior citizens.

这幅图画的目的是告诉我们应该重视虐待老年人的问题。

8）2006：The pictures subtly reflect the social phenomenon of
idol worship prevalent among teenagers nowadays.

这些图片微妙地反映了偶像崇拜在当今青少年中非常盛行这一社会现象。

9）2007：Superficially，it seems to be somewhat reasonable，but when weighing in the mind，we find there is an apparent tendency underlying this phenomenon：
the lack of confidence.（19分作文）

表面上看，图画似乎有一点道理，但仔细思考之后，我们发现在此现象背后，有一种明显的倾向，那就是缺乏自信。

10）2008：It is apparent that the cartoonist aims to remind us of the importance of
cooper-ation in our daily life
．

漫画作者显然是要提醒我们日常生活中合作的重要性。

11）2009：The metaphorical and impressive portrayal has subtly revealed the duality of the relationship between man and
the Internet.

这幅寓意深刻并给人留下深刻印象的图画微妙地揭示出了人与互联网的双重关系。

12）2010英语（一）：

What lies behind the picture，or “buried” in the hot pot，is clear：for the construction of
the Chinese culture now and the future，materials of both Chinese and foreign features are indispensable
．（19分作文）

在图画背后或“隐藏”在火锅里的含义显而易见：为了构建中国文化以及未来，具有中外特色的物质不可或缺。

13）2011英语（一）：

From the portrayal，we can conclude that the painter wants to convey such a message：
a good many scenic spots are flooded with visitors，who spoil the beauty of nature by creating and leaving behind God-knows-how-much trash.

从漫画中，我们可以得出结论，画家想要传达这样一种信息：成群的游客涌入众多景点，制造并留下了大量的垃圾，破坏了自然之美。

14）2012英语（一）：

The implied meaning of the drawing can be interpreted as follows.（高分作文）

这幅漫画的寓意可阐释如下。

15）2013英语（一）：

When making the decision，students should consider a variety of factors，including their
personal preferences，financial status and career plans.

在做决定的时候，学生应该考虑很多因素，包括个人偏好、经济状况及职业规划。

16）2014英语（一）：

The aim of the picture is to illustrate that practicing filial piety is of great importance in our current society.

这幅漫画旨在告诉我们奉行孝道在我们当代社会中非常重要。

17）2016英语（一）：

The purpose of the pictures is to show us that utmost significance should be attached to
practicing what you preach.

这些漫画旨在告诉我们应该充分重视以身作则的重要性。

18）2017英语（一）：

The aim of the portrayals is to show us that
actions speak louder than words.

这些漫画的目的是告诉我们行动胜于言语。

2．Argument论证：3句。
考生最常见的问题就是只有论点，没有论据。牢记：每个观点后面都应有原因、解释或例证。

1）五大角度：任何问题都可从五大角度进行论证，考试中选取任何一个角度均可。

①Background背景：考研大作文都是一个问题，任何问题都不是凭空出现的，都有其政治、经济、文化和社会背景。

A．2006年

A）With globalization
，idol worship is extremely popular among the adolescents.

随着全球化的进展，偶像崇拜在青少年中非常流行。

B）With the speedy social and economic development，youngsters in mounting numbers
admire the celebrities.

随着社会和经济的迅速发展，越来越多的年轻人崇拜名人。

C）With the reform and opening-up in recent decades in China，young people in expanding numbers
adore superstars.

随着中国近几十年来的改革开放，越来越多的年轻人崇拜明星。

B．2007：This photo does reflect a thought-provoking social phenomenon which is not uncommon in China now.
The young always give up because the problem is beyond their ability to cope with.（19分作文）

这幅图画确实反映了一个目前在中国很普遍的、发人深省的社会现象。由于问题超出他们的解决能力，年轻人总是容易放弃。

C．2008：Simple as it is，what the picture conveys to us is thought-provoking．With the development of economy and society，competition is increasingly fierce.

尽管这幅图画很简单，但它传达了发人深思的含义。随着经济和社会的发展，竞争日渐激烈。

D．2010：The purpose of the cartoonist is to show us that
instead of being considered outdated and of little value in a rapidly modernizing world，cultural blending should be encouraged and maintained．

画家的目的是告诉我们，在迅速现代化的世界里，文化融合并未被认为过时或失去价值，相反还应受到鼓励和保护。

E．2015：Like the Internet，mobile phones have brought a lot of convenience to our lives.

和网络一样，手机给人们的生活带来了巨大的便利。

②Facts事实：普遍公认的社会现象，如很多大学生、中学生崇拜歌星、影星、体育明星等各种偶像，超女“粉丝”、哈韩、哈日族比比皆是，等等。

There is no denying the fact that
a great many fans worship pop singers，film and sports stars.

不可否认，很多“粉丝”崇拜流行歌手、影星、体育明星。

③Others' opinions反方观点：任何一个问题都包含正反两方面观点，你的观点即正方观点，与你对立的为反方观点。英文写作讲究欲扬先抑、欲进则退，在提出正方观点之前，可以先提出反方观点，并进行驳斥。

A．2001：When we use the word
“love”，we do not simply mean
an attraction to a person of the opposite sex，which is a very narrow definition of the word.

当我们使用“爱”这个字时，我们不仅仅指对异性的吸引，这只是这个单词的狭隘定义。

B．2002：What the picture conveys goes far beyond
a new fashion trend．In fact，it carries cultural meanings.

这幅图画所表达的内涵远不只是一种新的时尚潮流。反之，它具有文化内涵。

C．2003：To begin with，the purpose of the drawings is to show us that
the flower growing in the green house cannot withstand the test of the storm．Yet the symbolic meanings subtly conveyed should be taken more seriously.

首先，这两幅图的目的是要告诉我们“温室里的花朵经不起风雨”，而其微妙传达出的象征意义更应受到重视。

D．2004：Once a person
stops making progress，he can hardly
maintain his past glory and survive in this competitive world.

一旦一个人停止进步，他很难保持过去的荣耀并在这个充满竞争的世界中生存下去。

④Reasons原因

2004：Owing to
the quickening pace of life，competition goes increasingly fierce in all walks of life，stimulating everyone to pursue one goal after another.

由于生活节奏加快，各行各业的竞争日益激烈，激励每一个人追求一个又一个目标。

2014：For one thing，we have inherited this world from
our parents and grandparents．For another
，the senior citizens have worked hard to provide for their families，for our society and for younger generations.

首先，我们从父母和祖父母那里继承了这个世界。此外，老年人努力工作来养活他们的家庭、养活整个社会以及年轻一代。

⑤Consequence结果：任何问题都有结果，结果一般有利有弊。

A．2002：Since the trend of globalization has become irresistible
，cultural communication can effectively improve mutual understanding and friendship.

由于全球化潮流不可阻挡，因此文化交流可以有效地增进相互的理解和友谊。

B．2003：Once
the young people who have been doted on begin to seek independence and accept challenges from the real world，they are found too spoiled to be strong enough in the face of difficulties.

年轻人已经被父母惯坏，一旦开始在现实世界中寻求独立并接受挑战，他们很难坚强地面对困难。

C．2013：Students who make the wrong choice could be faced with
gloomy career prospects，or end up
wasting their time and money.

错误的决定会让学生面临绝望的职业前景，或是浪费自己的时间和金钱。

2）六种手段：英文论说文有六种常见的论证手段，最常使用的是因果、分类和举例论证。

①Cause and effect因果论证：英文写作非常讲究逻辑性，最常见的逻辑就是因果关系。一般前果后因，即结果在前，原因在后，和中文写作的前因后果正好相反。考研写作每段第一句均为主题句，即结果，后面的论证就是原因，所以每段均为因果论证。

A．2005：First and foremost
，some people shirk their duty of financially supporting their old and helpless parents due to their own interests．Furthermore，some elderly people are often ill-treated by their own children and cannot lead a normal life．Last but not least
，while some young people enjoy a comfortable life，their parents are neglected and reduced to utter poverty.

首先，有些人出于自己的利益逃避赡养他们年迈无助的父母的责任。其次，有些老年人经常被他们的子女虐待，不能过正常生活。最后，当一些年轻人享受舒适生活的同时，他们的父母却被忽视，一贫如洗。

B．2007：Firstly，it is well-known that we live in a dynamic world with various difficulties．We can do nothing but face them．Secondly，attitude is the key point to take the first step．Assuming
bravery and confidence to solve the problem，you will find the question is not as “huge” as you imagine.

首先，众所周知，我们生活在一个充满困难众多的多元化世界中。我们除了面对，别无选择。其次，态度是迈出第一步的关键。只要有勇气和信心解决问题，你就会发现问题并没有你想的那么“严重”。

②Classification分类论证：建议考生进行分类论证，在第二段写2～3点原因或例证，第三段写两点建议，这样结构更严谨，逻辑更清晰。

③Definition and explanation定义和解释

A．定义：采用自问自答的设问形式，这也是英文写作常见的修辞手段。多数同学喜欢平铺直叙，故使用设问容易引起考官注意。在文中运用一两次即可，不宜过多。如2006年：

What is idol worship？Idol worship is usually the adolescents' admiration to famous stars.

什么是偶像崇拜？偶像崇拜通常是年轻人对明星的仰慕。

B．解释：即换个角度把上一句说一遍，仅用一次即可。如2002年：

In other words
，a nation's unique culture can become international through worldwide economic and cultural exchanges.

换言之，一个民族的独特文化可以通过全球性的经济和文化交流走向世界。

④Statistics and facts统计和事实：大多数同学空喊口号，所以使用数字说话很有说服力，自己可以虚构一些数据，只要自圆其说、真实可信即可。如2006年：

According to the recent
survey／data／figure／statistics／study by the Chinese Academy of Social Science，70％ of teenagers in China worship superstars.

根据中国社会科学院最新的调查，70％的中国青少年崇拜明星。

⑤Exemplification举例论证：举例论证是英文写作最常用的论证手段，英文写作厌恶陈词滥调，喜欢使用个人经历或具体例子进行论证，以使文章更具说服力。在考研写作历史上，2007年和2004年第三段都要求举例论证。即使提纲没有要求举例，每年第二段的意义阐释段也可以进行举例论证。

A．2001年第二段：Take an example to illustrate
the power of love．We should remember
how Chinese people of all ethnicities responded to the call to help the victims of natural disasters every year．Although
their incomes are low by international standards
，people all over the country do not hesitate to
donate whatever they can—be it
money or goods—to help their needy fellow citizens．Moreover
，they do this with no thought of gain for themselves.

B．2004年第三段：A case in point is
the successful launching of “Shenzhou V Spacecraft”，which sets China in a high position of aviation and space flight．Although
it means a great achievement for us Chinese，we are facing new challenges in the future and need to do further research in space technology．Another illustration is closely related to us，the examinees.
If we pass this test and are fortunately admitted by a university，we shall not stop making efforts．Instead，we still have to strive for success in our future academic study，employment and career.

C．2006年第二段：Beckham represents the image of
sport heroes，whose handsome appearance and unparalleled football skills are passionately adored by all the sports fans．Likewise，
several teenage girls won their fame overnight in The 2005 Super Girl Contest in China，which provoked nationwide noisy debates on the value and harm of
admiring these idols.

D．2007第二段：Take us for example
，the entrance exam for graduate students even seems to be a horrible monster before us．Some people give up，some persist.（19分作文）

以我们为例，研究生入学考试似乎是我们面前的一个可怕的怪物。有些人放弃了，而有些人则坚持不懈。

E．2008第二段：Take
basketball hero Yao Ming for example
，he can slam-dunk smartly because all his teammates contribute more or less to his outstanding performance．Likewise，the successful launching of Chang'e No.1 lunar probe should be attributed to
the Chinese scientists' joint efforts instead of individual accomplishment.

以篮球英雄姚明为例，他能够潇洒地扣篮，是因为他的队友或多或少成就了他杰出的表现。同样，嫦娥一号探月卫星的成功发射要归功于中国科学家们的集体努力，而不是个人成就。

F．2009年第二段：As a college student
，I get online every day to discuss news with other people on BBS，to study English by registering for web courses，and to chat freely with my friends．through MSN Messenger

作为一名大学生，我每天都会上网，与其他人在 BBS上讨论新闻，注册网络课程来学习英语，通过 MSN和我的朋友们自由地聊天。

G．2010第三段：The history of China in the last half of the 20th century has provided a whole pack of vivid and convincing experiences，both of successes and failures，in that consideration.（19分作文）

在此方面，20世纪后半叶中国的历史提供了一系列生动可信的成功与失败的经验。

H．2017年英语（一）第二段：Ambition is nothing without action，whereas action is perfectly possible without ambition，as is evidenced by impulsive people．Let us consider for instance Leonardo Da Vinci．In his life he created many brilliant works of art and invented many machines，such as the helicopter，that surpassed the technology of his time．If he had only been an ambitious man，he would have no doubt left us only with nice artifacts．Yet，Da Vinci was a man of action who could not sit still，so he produced a dazzling legacy of paintings and inventions.

如果不付诸行动，雄心就毫无意义；然而如果没有雄心，行动却很有可能存在，这一点可以在那些受感情驱使的人身上得以证明。以莱昂纳多·达·芬奇为例。他在一生中创造了很多杰出的艺术作品，并发明了很多超越其时代技术的机器，比如直升飞机。如果他仅仅是一个有雄心的人，那么毫无疑问，他为后人留下的只是一些美好的艺术品。但是，作为一个讲求实干而非静坐不动的人，达·芬奇为我们创造的璀璨遗产有绘画作品和科学发明。

⑥Compare and contrast比较和对比：比较即比较两者的相同点，对比即对比两者的不同点。基础较好的同学可以进行正反论证。

A．2006第三段：If we simply
worship idols by imitating their hairstyle or pursuing fashions unreasonably，the obsession will certainly waste a great deal of our time and money，endangering the efficiency of our work．On the contrary，if we endeavor to
improve ourselves by bridging the gap between our models and ourselves，we will lead a positive and fruitful life
．

如果我们只是靠模仿偶像的发型或追逐时尚来追星，这种痴迷必定会浪费我们大量的时间和金钱，影响我们的工作效率。相反，如果我们努力提高自己，缩小我们和榜样之间的差距，我们就会过上一种积极和富有成效的生活。

B．2009年第二段：On the one hand，there is no denying that
the Internet is currently one of the most efficient media used for interpersonal communication．But on the other hand，a good many people admit that they are too addicted to
the Internet to maintain
face-to-face contact with their friends and colleagues．Once having indulged in the fictitious world，people feel reluctant to approach others and to concentrate on their real life．That's why some people have lost their communication ability and become alienated from others.

一方面，不可否认网络目前是人际交流最高效的媒介之一。但另一方面，很多人也承认他们太过沉迷于网络而无法与朋友和同事进行面对面交流。一旦沉迷于虚幻世界，人们就不愿接近他人或将精力集中在现实生活上。这就是一些人丧失了沟通能力并与他人疏远的原因。

C．2010英语（一）第二段：On the one hand
，mosaic cultures are part of the universal heritage of humanity and are powerful means of
bringing together diverse peoples and social groups．Consequently
，cultural integration has become indispensable as a means of promoting further culture development and preservation．On the other hand，for China and many other rapidly developing countries，there is a danger that age-old customs and traditions may become lost in the shadows of modernization.

一方面，多元文化作为全体人类遗产的一部分，是将不同人群和社会群体融合的有力方式。因此，文化融合作为促进文化发展和保护的一种方式，已经不可或缺。另一方面，对于中国和其他快速发展的国家来说，古老的习俗和传统面临着在现代化阴影里消失的危险。

D．2011年英语（一）第二段：On the one hand，
tourism，as a multibillion-dollar business，is booming everywhere．Some people，under the belief that
tourism serves as an engine of economic growth，seem to ignore its negative effects on
the environment．Nevertheless，these are not concerns that we can shrug off lightly．On the other hand
，tourism has exerted great pressure on the environment we are living in：our water is polluted，our ecological system is disturbed，and our natural resources have been excessively used.

一方面，旅游业作为一项产值数十亿美元的产业，正在世界各地迅猛发展。有些人认为旅游业是经济发展的引擎，似乎忽视了其对环境的负面影响。然而，我们必须充分关注这一问题。另一方面，旅游业已经给我们生存的环境带来了巨大的压力：水受到污染，生态平衡遭到破坏，自然资源被过度开发。

E．2012英语（一）第二段：To begin with
，thinking positively or negatively may lead to different outcomes．Thinking positively is the key to success．When we start to do a thing，we may meet some situation that is not what we want or even the worst we can ever imagine．At this time，if we think negatively，we may give up the hope that we can do it well at the distance of one step from the success．On the contrary，with positive thinking，we will be able to confront the difficulty and never give up until we acquire the success．What's more，thinking negatively may result in unbelievable damage．In real life，we always meet some barriers as we grow up．Some people cannot face the hardship in their lives and end up killing themselves.（高分作文）

首先，积极或消极的思考可能导致不同的后果。积极的思考是成功的关键。当我们开始做一件事时，可能会遇到一些不希望看到甚至是能想到的最坏状况。这时，如果我们消极地思考，就可能在离成功一步之遥之际放弃克服困难的希望。相反，如果我们积极地思考，就将能面对困难永不放弃直至获得成功。此外，消极的思考可能导致难以置信的后果。在现实生活中，我们在成长过程中总会遇到一些障碍。有些人不能面对生活中的困难，选择了自杀。

3）联系现实：将图画中的每个事物和现实进行联系。例如2003年：

The delicate flower is naturally associated with
young people，to be specific
，the only children in our current society；the greenhouse epitomizes
parents' doting care and abundant material supplies that can shield the children from the storms，or the harsh reality.

这朵娇弱的花朵自然使人联想到年轻人，具体来说是我们社会中的独生子女。温室则是父母溺爱和优越物质条件的缩影，它为年轻人挡风遮雨，使他们远离残酷的现实。

3．Summary小结：1句，
将论证的三句话进行总结，与本段主题句首尾呼应。

A．2007年：So，with
confidence and the right assessment of the difficulties，try and exert our strength，and then we will overcome all problems.
（19分作文）

因此，保持信心并对困难进行正确估计，竭尽全力，我们就将解决所有问题。

B．2008年：In fact，it has been universally acknowledged that
team spirit is one of the most essential qualifications that anyone who wants to achieve success should possess.

事实上，人们普遍认为，团队精神是任何想要获得成功的人都应该具备的最基本的素质。

C．2015年：This would be unfortunate because
by becoming so addicted to the virtual world，we might never be exposed to social interactions.

这将是不幸的，因为我们将完全沉溺于手机，以至于可能再也不会进行社会交际。

（三）Conclusion：结论段，建议措施段，4句

1．Concluding sentence：结论句1句。

1）2001：In my opinion，the best way
to show love is to help people who are more unfortunate than we are.

在我看来，献爱心的最好方式就是帮助那些比我们还不幸的人。

2）2006：Hence
，idolatry，the thought-provoking social phenomenon，is a double-edged sword which can exert profound influence for either good or bad on the growth of young people.

因此，偶像崇拜这一发人深省的社会现象，是能够对年轻人成长产生或好或坏深远影响的一柄双刃剑。

3）As a consequence，it is imperative for us to take effective actions.

因此，我们急需采取有效措施。

4）Accordingly，it is vital for us to derive positive implications from these thought-provoking drawings.

总之，我们很有必要从这些发人深省的图画中获得积极的含意。

5）In my opinion，it is imperative for us to take drastic measures to reverse the disturbing trend illustrated in the pictures.

在我看来，我们迫切需要采取严厉措施扭转这些图画中所反映的负面趋势。

6）This simple picture is a wake-up call for the whole of the human race.

这幅简单的图画是对全人类的一个警钟。

7）Therefore，it is necessary for us to use Internet in a reasonable way and restrain from overindulgence.

因此，我们必须以合理的方式使用互联网，避免滥用。

8）The best way to fight back against
the greedy desert is made clear in the second picture.

第二幅图已经清楚阐明了抵抗贪婪沙漠的最好办法。

9）From the analyses made above，we may come to the conclusion that
people's living standards in Xi'an have been constantly improved between
2000 and
2015.

根据上述分析，我们可以得出结论：从2000到2015年，西安人民的生活水平不断提高。

10）I assume this hard nut can be cracked if both colleges and students take effective steps.

我认为如果大学和学生都采取有效措施，这个难题可以解决。

11）2007年：On the whole，I believe we young people should face the difficulties in a right manner.
（19分作文）

总而言之，我认为我们年轻人应该以正确的方式来面对困难。

12）2008年：On the basis of the analysis above，we may draw a conclusion that
cooperation and teamwork really count in this competitive society.

根据以上分析，我们可以得出结论：在这个充满竞争的社会中，合作和团队协作真的很重要。

13）2009年：Hence，it is necessary for us to
use the Internet in a reasonable way and restrain from overindulgence.

因此，我们很有必要以一种合理的方式使用互联网，避免过度沉迷。

14）2010年英语（一）：In my view
，multi-cultures can be kept alive by the people with the time to do so，which is vital in ensuring a community's future development and prosperity.

在我看来，如果人们能为多元文化花费时间的话，那么它就能够长存。这对确保将来社会的繁荣和发展至关重要。

15）2011年英语（一）：Undoubtedly
，tourism cannot be banned in any country，as it does help to shore up the economy in places which have few sources of income.

毫无疑问，由于对那些几乎没有其他收入来源的地区而言，旅游业确实有助于发展经济，因此任何国家都无法禁止旅游业。

16）2012年英语（一）：In my view，what we should do is to learn to
think in a positive way because it means there is always another way to choose so long as we can find it.
（高分作文）

在我看来，只要我们善于发现，就会发现天无绝人之路，因此我们应该做的就是学会以积极的方式思考问题。

17）2013年英语（一）：When it comes to the decision by university graduates of
their next step in life，there is no right or wrong choice.

关于大学毕业生对人生下一步的决策，他们的选择没有对错之说。

18）2014年英语（一）：To sum up，it is a tradition in China to
respect the elderly and to take care of the young.

总而言之，尊老爱幼是中国的传统美德。

19）2015年英语（一）：From the preceding discussion，it is readily apparent that
the mobile phone，as an increasingly popular tool of communication，has both its upsides and downsides
．

从上述讨论中可以得出一个显而易见的结论：手机作为人们之间愈加流行的交流方式，既有优点也存在不足。

20）2017年英语（一）：Generally speaking，ambition and action are both essential in determining whether we flourish or fall behind.

总之，雄心和行动都是决定我们成功或落于人后的重要因素。

2．Suggestions：两点建议或两句评论，2句。

1）2002：It is my view that
national culture should be preserved and cherished as a priceless spiritual treasure．Meanwhile，there are good reasons to advocate
for internationalized culture，for those ideas from the other cultures，controversial or even absurd at first sight，can in the long run
provide a different perspective for us to observe the world.

在我看来，民族文化作为无价的精神财富，应该被保存和珍惜。同时，我们很有必要推广世界文化。因为来自其他文化的观点，即使乍看起来相互矛盾或荒谬，但从长远看来，可以为我们提供一种不同的视角来观察这个世界。

2）2003：On the one hand，we can use them to aid the youth to
be more independent in life．On the other hand
，parents should be sensible enough to
give their children more freedom to deal with troubles and problems.

一方面，我们可以用图画去帮助年轻人在生活中更加自立自强。另一方面，父母应该采取理智做法，给子女更多自由，让他们去面对烦恼和问题。

3）2005：To begin with，relevant laws and regulations should be made to severely punish those who
shun the responsibilities of caring their parents．In addition，we should cultivate the awareness of the young that
respecting the old has always been the traditional virtue of Chinese culture.

一方面，我们应该制定相关的法律法规严惩那些逃避赡养父母责任的人。另一方面，我们应该培养年轻人的意识：尊老是中华文化的传统美德。

4）It is my view that，first of all，the whole of society should attach great importance to
the sound growth of youngsters．Furthermore，proper guidance and protection of adults and schools are vital to teenagers.

在我看来，首先，整个社会应该高度重视青少年的健康成长。其次，成人和学校的正确引导和爱护对青少年至关重要。

5）2008年：Hence，we should
work harmoniously with our companions in every attempt towards our goals．In addition，it is indispensable to train our kids to
cooperate with others.

因此，在为了实现目标所做的每次努力中，我们都要和同伴默契合作。此外，训练我们的下一代与他人合作是必不可少的。

6）2014年：It can be exemplified by
giving up our seats on the bus for someone old，by inviting our parents to live with us once they retire，and by listening to their advice on personal or work problems．Although some Chinese traditions are disappearing，one tradition which should never fade away is that of looking after
the elderly.

为践行这一美德，我们可以在公交车上把座位让给老年人，在父母退休之后邀请他们和我们同住，并且聆听他们关于个人或工作问题的建议。尽管一些中国的传统正在消失，但一个传统永远不应消失：那就是照顾老人。

7）2015年：Admittedly
，the mobile phone can be used in many productive and useful ways．However
，people who lack self-control，such as adolescents，must limit the time they spend on digital products，or
their academic work and social lives will eventually pay the price.

诚然，通过使用手机人们能做很多有益的事情，但那些缺乏自制力的人，比如未成年人，必须要控制使用数码产品的时间，否则他们的学业和社会交往就会受到影响，并最终为此付出代价。

8）2017年英语（一）：The former gives us the drive and direction to move forward，while the latter enables us to take the initiative to implement our vision and make things happen.

前者给予我们前进的动力和方向，后者使我们能够积极主动地实现愿望。

3．包装结尾，展望未来：1句，
可使用英语写作中的三大优秀句型：倒装句、强调句和虚拟语气。

1）倒装句

①2002：Only in this way can we
promote cultural development positively and make our world multidimensional，colorful and vigorous.

只有这样我们才能积极发展民族文化，并使我们的世界丰富多元、多姿多彩、充满活力。

②2003：Only by
undergoing more challenges and toils in adversity can young people cultivate strong personalities and abilities，and only in this way can
they become winners in this competitive world.

只有在逆境中经历更多的挑战和磨炼，他们才能培养出坚强的个性和优秀的能力。也只有这样做，他们才会在充满竞争的世界里走向成功。

③2005：Only in this way can we curb the current evil phenomenon revealed in the picture.

只有这样我们才能制止图画中所显示的这种丑恶现象。

④Only in this way can we solve this problem.

只有这样我们才能解决这个问题。

⑤2008年：Only in this way can we achieve success and only in this way can our society become more harmonious to live in.
（19分作文）

只有这样我们才能获得成功，而且只有这样社会才能变得更加和谐。

2）强调句

In conclusion，it is
persistent work that
is conducive to your grasping a considerable vocabulary.

总而言之，只有长期学习才有助于你掌握大量词汇。

3）虚拟语气

①It is high time that we placed great emphasis on this phenomenon.

我们早应该对这个现象给予高度重视了。

②It is high time that we solved this problem.

我们早应该解决这个问题了。

③2011年英语（一）：It is high time that we enhanced people's awareness to rectify this by taking environmental protection into consideration.

是时候加强人们的意识，通过多加考虑环境保护因素来改变这一现状了。

第二节　五星级历年真题详解

一、1998年写作真题详解

Directions：

A．Study the following cartoon carefully and write an essay in no less than 150 words.

B．Your essay must be written clearly on the ANSWER SHEET.

C．Your essay should cover all the information provided and meet the requirements below：

1．Write out the messages conveyed by the cartoon.

2．Give your comments.

如此承诺

各行各业兴承诺

欢迎监督不推托

原本皆为分内事

何须高唱“文明歌”

命题解析

1998年考研写作第一次考到图画作文，这是中国考研命题组的独创，取得了巨大的成功，成为近年考研写作的主力题型。成功的重要一点在于图画作文不可能押到题目，因为谁也无法预测会考到什么图画。图画作文的第一段通常为图画描述段，需要考生自己描述图画，但不能发表议论，无法使用背诵的框架和句型。所以大家不能抱有侥幸心理，需要踏踏实实提高写作实力，打好基本功。

每次考研结束后命题组都会调整思路。1998年采用漫画形式命题是一种进步，但提纲不成熟。两点提纲导致文章畸形，应有开头、中间、结尾段。

虽然提纲只有两点，但正式的英文写作至少应写三段，所以考生应将两点提纲扩展为三点，第一段描述图画，第二段列举原因，第三段提出建议。当年虚假承诺的不正之风愈演愈烈，所以出了这样一道题目。两点提纲很简单，但图中说明性文字较多，考生切勿将文字机械地翻译为英文了事。和图表作文一样，需将文字说明心领神会，归纳论点。承诺本是分内的职责，但很多单位和个人据此做出各种承诺，全文应重点进行评论，而非描述图画。

经典范文052

The past several years have witnessed a phenomenon in which a
variety of promises have been arising from people in all walks of life．Regretfully，quite a lot of
promises are sheer nonsense，just as the
hen in the given cartoon
commits herself to laying eggs which are round without any angles and corners，and yet have shells，egg whites and yolks.

Odd and funny as they sound，such
false promises can be seen and heard everywhere in our country．Some administration departments promise to perform their tasks effectively and fairly without taking any bribes；some manufacturing units guarantee to turn out products of good quality；some commercial enterprises swear to provide genuine commodities and polite and enthusiastic services．Can you find anything
new and substantial other than their assumed obligations in these
“promises”？I presume your answer will be negative．As a matter of fact，their intentions in
making such commitments are nothing but to put on a civilized disguise to please or deceive the public.

I dare say that
corruption and cheating are causing damage to society both materially and morally．But the
hen and her like should know that
dishonest behaviors help no one to survive the intense competition of a market economy system．They should remember the old saying
，“Honesty is the best policy”.

参考译文

过去几年出现了一种现象：各行各业开始出现了各种各样的承诺。遗憾的是，相当多的承诺纯粹只是空话，正如漫画中的这只母鸡一样，承诺下蛋不见棱见角，而且保证有蛋皮、蛋清、蛋黄。

尽管这些承诺听起来奇怪有趣，但在全国各地都可以看到听到这样的虚假承诺。有些管理部门承诺不接受任何贿赂，公正有效地履行职责；有些生产厂家保证生产高质量产品；有些商业企业发誓提供正品和礼貌热情的服务。在这些“承诺”中，除了他们要承担的义务之外，你还能发现任何新的和实质性的东西吗？我想你的答案将是否定的。事实上，他们做出这种承诺的目的只是披上文明的外衣以便取悦或欺骗公众。

我认为腐败和欺骗正在物质和道德层面给社会带来不利的影响。但这只母鸡及其同类应该知道：在市场经济体系的激烈竞争中，没人能通过欺诈行为而生存下去。他们应该牢记这条古训：“诚为上策”。

二、2001年写作真题详解

Directions：

Among all the worthy feelings of mankind，love is probably the noblest，but everyone has his／her own understanding of it.

There has been a discussion recently on the issue in a newspaper．Write an essay to the newspaper to

1）show your understanding of the symbolic meaning of the picture below，

2）give a specific example，and

3）give your suggestion as to the best way to show love.

You should write about 200words neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

当年全国平均分11.1，分数集中在8～16分之间，难度系数0.553，难度适中。40％的考生得分在12～14分之间，只有2.2％的考生得0分。大部分考生有话可说，但优秀范文并不多。这是由于缺少练习，不知如何抒发感情，或是照抄背诵的文章。因此，在写作中首先要看懂题目，切勿跑题。其次要挖掘题目的深层含义，力求生动深刻。同时应保持风格前后一致，不要一会儿用大词，一会儿用小词，出现头重脚轻的情况。如果短语和小词能够活学活用，会给文章增色不少。

2001年也是一次经典的图画作文命题，奠定了图画作文“情景＋提纲＋图画”三位一体的命题模式。图画本身虽简单，但具体描述其意境较困难，所以第一段考查图画的意义阐释。同时由于命题比较抽象，第二段考查了图画作文的举例论证。尽管第二、三点提纲中的example和suggestion均为单数，但动笔写作时，每段须至少举出两点例证或给出两点建议，才符合正式英文写作的规范。如只举一例，容易流于叙述，冲淡了整篇文章以议论为主的文体风格。每个例子最好在两句话之内说清楚，不必展开，抽象叙述即可。

第一点提纲不用多加描述，点出寓意即可。第二点提纲应注意举例是否恰当。题目中的noblest意为“最崇高的”。当年有的考生写“谈恋爱在越黑暗的地方越美妙”，明显不崇高。有的考生使用电影《美丽人生》中的父子在集中营里做游戏，以及洗衣粉广告中女儿为下岗的母亲洗衣等例子恰当地论证了观点。

经典范文053

When we use the word
“love”，we do not simply mean
an attraction to a person of the opposite sex，which is a very narrow definition of the word．The picture below illustrates the real meaning of
love，by stressing the fact tha
t love is emotional strength，which can support us no matter how dark the world around us becomes．As a matter of fact，throughout history people of many different cultures have regarded
love as the most sublime of human emotions.

Take an example to illustrate the power of
love．We should remember how Chinese people of all ethnicities responded to the call to help the victims of the deadly earthquake in Sichuan Province in 2008．Although their incomes are low by international standards，people all over the country did not hesitate to donate whatever they could—be it money or goods—to help their needy fellow citizens．Furthermore，they did this with no thought of gain or reward.

It is my view that the best way to
show love is to help people who are more unfortunate than we are．We should always be ready to give a helping hand to those who are in trouble，no matter whether they are family members or complete strangers．Only by doing so can we help to make the world a better place，for，as the picture shows，the darker the shadows of sorrow become，the more brightly the lamp of
love shines.

参考译文

当我们用到“爱”这个词时，我们不仅仅指对异性的吸引，这是对这个词非常狭隘的解释。下面这幅画阐释了爱的真正含义，它强调了这一事实：爱心是情感力量，不论我们周围的世界多么黑暗，它都能支撑我们。事实上，历史上处于不同文化中的人们都把爱视为人类最高尚的情感。

举一个例子证明爱心的力量，我们应该记得2008年中国各族人民如何响应号召去支援四川地震中的受难者。尽管他们的收入按照国际标准衡量还处于低水平，但是全国人民毫不犹豫地尽其所能捐献——不管是钱，还是物品——去帮助那些受难的同胞们。并且，他们这么做不求回报。

我认为，表示爱心的最好方式是帮助比我们更加不幸的人。我们应该随时准备向有困难的人伸出援助之手，无论他们是自己的家人还是素昧平生的陌生人。只有这样，我们才能助一臂之力，把世界变成一个更美好的地方，因为，正如图所示，悲伤的阴影越黑暗，爱心之灯的光芒就越闪亮。

三、2002年写作真题详解

An American girl in traditional Chinese costume（服装）

Directions：

Study the following picture carefully and write an essay entitled “Cultures—National and International”．In your essay you should

1）describe the picture and interpret its meaning，and

2）give your comment on the phenomenon.

You should write about 200words neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

当年全国平均分9.36，分数集中在8～12分之间，难度系数0.468，难度适中。考研英语图画作文讲究“画面简单，主题深刻”，从1998年至今的图画作文均具备这个特征。考研英语作文进入了一个典型的图文世界，也是一个充满寓意的世界。考生若缺乏丰富的想象力，便只能就图说图，写出只有小学水平的作文。

图画作文的审题一定包含“以小见大，把握象征寓意”的过程。图画式写作是较难的题型之一，面对此类题型，考生应首先确定主题，然后再动笔。

第一步，将图画看仔细。考生应对图画进行全面而细致的研究，尤其注意图画中人物的体貌、表情特征和背景，确定人物之间、人物与背景之间的主要关系，以便正确把握图画所传达的信息。如果图画以系列形式（即两幅以上的图画）出现，还应该对图画之间的相应联系有所理解，从而在整体上把握图画所传达的信息。

第二步，拟提纲。根据图画内容的不同，采用不同的段落扩展方式。如果画面内容是以描述为主，即按空间方位或时间先后顺序排列，可采用“开头—扩展—结尾”的写作方式。如果画面内容是以解释说明为主，写作时则先给出主题句，再围绕主题句完成各段落的写作，这是采用“主题句—扩展句—总结句”的写作方式。

第三步，突出主题。展开段落要根据图画的内容进行，同时也要围绕每一段的主题句进行。

第四步，小修改。考生应重点检查图画内容是否被准确地表达出来，题目所给提示是否完整地反映在文章之中。如果存在与画面不相符的内容，或未能完全涵盖题目所给提示，应作出相应修订。

经典范文054

The picture vividly depicts
a lovely American girl in traditional Chinese costume with a sweet smile on her face．She wears ribbons，necklaces and other accessories that are characteristic of
the clothes of a certain Chinese minority group．Undoubtedly
，the costume has added oriental charm to her beautiful features.

What the picture conveys goes far beyond merely a
new fashion trend．In fact，it carries cultural implications as well．The fact that
people from different countries are attracted to the mysterious Chinese culture indicates that to some extent
a culture can be accepted，respected，appreciated and shared internationally．In other words
，a nation's unique culture can become international through worldwide economic and cultural exchange．Since the trend of globalization has become irresistible
，increasing cultural exchange can effectively improve mutual understanding and friendship between countries.

It is my view that
national culture should be preserved and cherished as a priceless spiritual treasure．Meanwhile，there are good reasons to advocate
for internationalized culture，for those ideas from other cultures，though controversial or even absurd at first sight，can in the long run provide a different perspective for us to observe the world．Nevertheless，when we are confronted with
a different culture，we should be sensible enough to absorb its virtues and to resist its dark side．Only in this way can we
promote cultural development positively and make our world multidimensional，colorful and vigorous.

参考译文

这幅图画生动地描述了一位可爱的美国女孩身穿传统的中国服装，面带甜蜜的微笑。她戴着具有某个中国少数民族服饰特色的发带、项链和其他装饰品。毫无疑问，这套服装为她美丽的外表增添了东方的魅力。

这幅图画所表达的远远不只是一种新的时尚潮流。反之，它还具有文化内涵。神秘的中国文化吸引了各国人民这一事实表明，在某种程度上一种文化可以在国际范围内被接受、尊重、欣赏和分享。换言之，一个民族独特的文化可以通过全球性的经济和文化交流走向世界。由于全球化潮流不可阻挡，所以国家间日益频繁的文化交流可以有效增进相互间的理解和友谊。

在我看来，我们应该保存和珍惜作为无价精神财富的民族文化。同时，我们很有必要推广世界文化，因为来自其他文化的观点，即使乍看起来相互矛盾或甚至很荒谬，但从长远看来，可以为我们观察这个世界提供一种不同的视角。然而，在我们面临不同文化时，应该充满理智地取其精华、去其糟粕。只有这样我们才能积极发展民族文化，并使我们的世界丰富多元、多姿多彩、充满活力。

四、2005年写作真题详解

养老“足球赛”

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should first describe the drawing，then interpret the meaning，and give your comment on it．You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

本部分总分20分，全国考生平均分10.88，是2005年考研英语试卷中仅次于应用文的全国考生第二大得分题型。难度系数0.544，区分度0.64764。

命题是关于赡养老人的问题。可怜的老父亲缩成了一只足球，被儿女你踢我踹，当成包袱。按照题目要求，考生应首先描述图画，然后说明图画的含义，最后提出自己的观点。

考生可先从描述图画入手，用踢足球的比喻，把“老人成了人见人推的包袱”这一家庭现象形象地表现出来。文章的重点部分应该放在陈述自己的看法和观点上。正面论证时，可以结合中华民族尊老爱幼的传统美德；反面论证时，可从人的良知入手，痛斥知恩不报、天理难容的不肖子孙。最后可以倡导中华民族“百善孝为先”的美德，鼓励人们要善待父母。

经典范文055

This picture reveals a not-uncommon phenomenon of
how elders are treated by their grown-up children in some families in China．When they are too old to take care of themselves，the elders become burdens to be kicked around by their sons and daughters like a football，a pitiful and unjust sight that has aroused indignation among many Chinese.

As a nation renowned worldwide for its many virtues，China and the Chinese people have been
practicing filial piety throughout history．Many often-told stories reiterate this time-honored virtue of
loving and respecting the elders，such as the story of
Tiying in the Western Han Dynasty who risked her life in order to save her wronged father from corporal punishment．Those who try every means to avoid their duties
of looking after their elders should bear in mind that they are much indebted to
their parents for their rearing．Without
the loving care and selfless devotion of their parents，how could they have grown up healthily and become successful？How is it possible for them to maltreat their parents without the pricks of conscience？

Every one of us should live up to the virtues passed down to us by our ancestors．Only in this way can we be worthy of the name of a Chinese.

参考译文

这幅图反映了一些中国家庭中普遍存在的现象——子女成年后如何对待他们的父母。当父母年龄太大不能照顾自己的时候，他们就成了负担，被自己的子女们像足球一样踢来踢去。这是一种令人同情的不公正的现象，引起了很多中国人的愤慨。

作为一个以很多美德闻名于世的国家，中国及中国人民自古以来一直奉行孝道。许多广为传颂的故事反复强调了这种历史悠久的爱老敬老的美德，如西汉的缇萦舍身营救蒙冤父亲免于极刑的故事。那些千方百计逃避照顾双亲的责任的人应该牢记，他们应该感激父母的养育之恩。没有父母关怀备至的照料和无私的奉献，他们怎能健康成长并且取得成功？他们怎能虐待父母而不受到良心的谴责？

我们每个人都应该遵守从祖先那里传承下来的美德。只有这样我们才能无愧为中国人。

五、2006年写作真题详解

Directions：

Study the following photos carefully and write an essay in which you should

1）describe the photos briefly，

2）interpret the social phenomenon reflected by them，and

3）give your point of view.

You should write 160-200words neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

图一
把崇拜写在脸上

图二
花300元做个“小贝头”

注：
Beckham（贝克汉姆）：英国足球明星

命题解析

2006年的大作文全国平均分为10.13分，沿用了图画作文的命题模式，但此次考试比起以往又有所突破：首次使用了两张照片，且并不是两图对比，而是两图互补。通过对细节的补充描述，共同反映出了一种社会现象。考生之所以觉得意外，是因为英国球星贝克汉姆居然出现在考题中。

从历年的考试结果来看，大作文不太容易写跑题。只有1998年考的是“夸大自己的本职工作”，很多考生写成虚假承诺；2002年考文化交流，有的考生写得不够具体充分；2003年考青少年教育，有的考生写成了 WTO时代的教育困境。内容切题的关键是把题目审清楚，不要先入为主。

2006年考研大作文是考偶像崇拜的问题，贝克汉姆就是一个大众偶像。有的考生写文化交流，有的写反对权威，有的写赞成人追求美的权利，这些都是偏离主题的，可能会导致失分。这个题目跑题一般都会出现在最后一段，不要去写赞扬人们追求美好事物或者崇尚自由、年轻的权利等。脸、头都是表象，而崇拜一般是指对某种人、某种态度的极度拥护和赞成。“花300元做个小贝头”，从对比关系可以发现出题者对这个现象基本是持否定、批判态度的。

当然，醉翁之意不在酒，按照历年出题模式的陷阱，我们不能就图论图。“小贝”只是个象征，他代表了风靡世界的各类明星和青春偶像。图片中的青年脸上写字也好，花钱做发型也好，无非代表了当今数量庞大的“追星族”。

2005年的社会热点中，家庭关系、道德素质、商品房、私家车、环境保护、网络科技、大学生就业都是备考重点，而“超级女声”大赛更是搞得沸沸扬扬，追星成为一年中最受国人关注的热点话题。平民女孩一夜之间成为巨星偶像，各大城市追星族的疯狂程度令世界瞩目。所以命题的意图也就清晰起来，借世界级偶像贝克汉姆影射出国内愈演愈烈的追星过激现象，让青年人深刻反思追星的利与弊，以及以何种态度来面对自己的人生。轻松的图片却暗示了严肃的话题，这正是考研写作经久不衰的命题规律。

我们可将问题一分为二，一方面肯定年轻人的热情，另一方面要引导年轻人以正确的心态和方式去崇拜偶像。大多数考生的作文结构没有什么问题，第一段描述图画，第二段阐述社会现象、列举现象、分析原因，第三段表明观点、进行评论。真正能够拉开分数的关键应该是在用词和句子结构的表达方面。比如偶像崇拜怎么表达很关键，其实有很多单词可以表达，比如worship，idolatry，excessive admiration for heroes等，最好在不同的段落用不同的表达。

经典范文056

As is vividly depicted in the photos above，
Beckham，the smart British football superstar，is enjoying a striking popularity among adolescents．In the first picture
，Beckham's name appears on a young man's face．The caption indicates that
worship for an idol is written on his face．In the second photograph，another young person is in a barbershop getting his hair cut in Beckham's chic style．We are informed that he is spending 300yuan imitating his idol's haircut.

Undoubtedly，the pictures subtly reflect the social phenomenon of idol worship prevalent among teenagers nowadays．Briefly speaking，young people are inclined to
idolize the people who excel in appearance，intelligence or talent．Beckham represents the image of
a sports hero，whose handsome appearance and unparalleled football skills are passionately adored by all the sports fans．Likewise
，several teenage girls won their fame overnight in The 2005 Super Girl Contest in China，which provoked noisy nationwide debate on the value and harm of admiring these idols.

In my opinion
，idolatry，a thought-provoking social phenomenon，is a double-edged sword which can exert profound influence for either good or bad on the growth of young people．If we simply
worship idols by imitating their hairstyle or pursuing fashions unreasonably，the obsession will certainly waste a great deal of our time and money，endangering the efficiency of our study or work．On the contrary，if we endeavor to
improve ourselves by bridging the gap between our models and us，we will lead a positive and fruitful life
．Accordingly，the latter attitude should be adopted to direct our way of life.

参考译文

以上的照片生动地显示出，相貌英俊的英国足球巨星贝克汉姆在年轻人中广受欢迎。在第一张照片中，贝克汉姆的名字出现在一个年轻人的脸上。文字表明：把崇拜写在脸上。在第二张照片中，另一个年轻人正在理发店中做贝克汉姆的时髦发型。我们得到的信息是他花了300元来模仿偶像的发型。

毫无疑问，照片巧妙地反映了这样一种社会现象：偶像崇拜目前在年轻人中非常盛行。简言之，年轻人往往容易崇拜那些在外表、才华或特长方面极其出色的人。贝克汉姆代表了体育界英雄的形象，他英俊的外表以及高超的球技正是球迷们热情追捧的。同样，2005年中国举办的“超级女声”大赛中，几个十几岁的女孩一夜成名。围绕着崇拜这些偶像的意义和危害，这一事件激起了全国性的争论。

在我看来，偶像崇拜这种发人深思的社会现象，其实是把双刃剑，可以对年轻人的成长产生或好或坏的深刻影响。如果我们只是靠模仿偶像发型或一味追逐时尚的方式来崇拜他们，这种痴迷必将浪费我们大量的金钱和时间，影响我们的学习或工作效率。相反，如果我们靠缩小我们和榜样之间的差距来努力提高自己，我们就会拥有积极而收获显著的生活。因此，我们应当采取后面一种态度来指引我们的人生。

六、2007年写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and then

3）support your view with an example／examples.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

2007年短文写作再次考到图画作文，题目比较抽象，全国平均分为8.18分。图画是点球决战的场面，使人自然联想到2006年6月烽烟四起的德国世界杯战场上，无数惊心动魄的点球大赛。面对点球这一巨大的挑战与困难，守门员想到的是球门如此之大，自身如此渺小，自然悲从中来；而球员想到的却是球门如此之小，门将如此神武，不敢轻举妄动。面对挑战，双方想到的都是困难重重，缺乏自信。这是一幅反面现象的图画。

很多考生害怕自己因为跑题而得低分，其实不必多虑。考研写作的评分标准是：语言第一位、结构第二位、内容第三位。阅卷老师最重视的是语言功底，而非逻辑构思；考研写作是语言考试，而非思维考试。在考场上短暂的时间内，考生普遍认为此题偏难，但切勿浪费太多时间进行构思，只要观点相关即可。

考研写作的观点并无正确与错误之分，以2006年考研写作题目为例，根据官方提供的评分标准，写成正面观点、反面现象均可。正面观点可写人们对于足球的热衷，对于追求的执著；反面现象可写偶像崇拜、盲目追星。两种写法均不扣分。

2007年作文也不例外，写成自信、挑战、人生态度、同一问题角度不同均可，只要不离题太远即可。关键是语言基本正确，丰富多变；结构清晰，逻辑严谨。

注意事项

《大纲解析》中提到，大作文的四大要素为描述、寓意、分析、评论。根据2007年考题，首段应是图画描述，不应发表太多议论，否则属于跑题。图画描述至少应有两句，如果对图画只字未提，扣三分之一的分数；如果对图画只描述一句，属于描述不充分，扣3分。针对此题，可将大图总体描述一句，然后将两幅小图分别描述一句即可。

第二段意义阐释，可以分析这个问题的背景、事实、反方观点、原因或后果；进行因果、分类、定义解释、统计事实、正反论证均可。由于第三点提纲是举例论证，第二段应对问题进行分析评论，不宜举例。

第三段应为举例论证，难度不大。根据提纲，举出一至两个例子。最好不要流于记叙，应有主题句和小结，写成夹叙夹议的段落。提纲中并未要求提出建议措施，可以不写。

经典范文057

It is symbolically illustrated in the cartoon that
a striker is preparing to shoot at the goal defended by a goalkeeper on a football field．In the goalkeeper's mind，he is so much smaller than he actually is that guarding the goal becomes an impossible mission．At the same time
，the giant guard seems to fill up the whole goal in the attacking player's mind.

The purpose of the drawing is to show us that
in the face of seemingly insurmountable challenges or predicaments，possessing self-confidence is of the utmost significance．Regardless of
how much success one has had in school or at work，there are bound to be times when he or she will
encounter problems．It is at these critical times that
one's self-confidence，toward difficulty and toward life in general，plays a crucial role in
determining whether he or she can turn failure into victory.

I can think of no better illustration than the following one.
Helen Keller was deaf，dumb and blind，certainly nothing to give her self-confidence．Nevertheless
，she went on to conquer her multiple handicaps to finally become a writer and lecturer，and an inspiration to all．This case effectively illustrates that no matter
what tasks we are confronted with，we should never
overestimate the difficulties or underestimate our abilities.

参考译文

这幅漫画生动地描述了足球场上的一名前锋正准备将球射入守门员把守的球门。在守门员看来，比起实际的身材自己渺小很多，以至于守门变成一个不可能完成的任务。与此同时，在那名前锋眼里，这位巨人守门员几乎占据了整个球门。

这幅漫画的目的是告诉我们在看似不可克服的挑战与困境面前，最重要的是拥有自信。无论一个人在学校或工作中曾经如何成功，总有一天他或她会遭遇难题。关键时刻，正是他对困难和人生的自信决定他能否反败为胜。

没有什么比下面的例子更有说服力。海伦·凯勒聋哑失明，没什么可以让她自信。但她不断克服多种障碍，最终成为一名作家和教师，成为世人的楷模。这个例子清楚证明了无论面临何种任务，我们决不能高估困难或低估自己的能力。

七、2008年写作真题详解

你一条腿，我一条腿；

你我一起，走南闯北。

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and then

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

1　图画形式

2008年考研大作文再次延续了图画作文的考试传统，自1998年起，这是考研写作历史上第10次考查图画作文，再次印证了“图画作文是考研写作的特色”这一规律。同时，除2002年和2006年两年考查照片之外，2008年也是考研历史上第8次考查漫画形式。

2　考查主题

图画中两位残疾人扔掉拐杖，互相搀扶，大步流星，奔向远方。文字说明：“你一条腿，我一条腿；你我一起，走南闯北。” 显而易见，图画的主题是“合作”这个老掉牙的话题。可见，考研写作的重点是人们普遍关注并且具有永恒价值的当代社会话题，一般并非当年最热门的话题。教育部考试中心出版的最新大纲明确规定：考研写作只要与图画相关、能够自圆其说即可，观点没有正确、错误之分。2008年写成与主题相关的互相帮助、取得共赢均可。

3　真题渊源

2003年，考研写作的主题是“温室花朵经不起风雨”，呼吁独生子女勇于接受社会的考验。2004年的主题是“终点又是新起点”，呼吁年轻人不要停止取得进步。2007年，考查“缺乏自信”的主题，呼吁年轻人面对困难时要有自信。2008年考查“合作”主题，其实与多年考题一以贯之，都是考查年轻人“修身”，提高自身素质，勇于面对困难和挑战的社会话题。只要认真研究历年教育部公布的高分作文，做到滚瓜烂熟、脱口而出，很多相关表达可以轻而易举地进行借鉴。

4　关于模板

2005年全国大作文平均分为10.88分，相对较高。2006年平均分为10.13分，比2005年低0.75分。2007年平均分为8.18分，成为史上得分最低的大作文之一。考研写作得分逐年降低，充分表明全国各地的考研写作阅卷教师对考生英语写作的真实水平要求越来越高，而且有一种日益严重的“反模板化”倾向。模板句型可以使用，但切忌滥用，否则可能导致低分。阅卷教师一般不会因为模板句型加分或减分，关键还是通过考生在考场临场发挥的语言评定分数。大家可以换位思考，如果你去批改小学生的中文作文，只需一两眼，就可判定该生的写作水平。全国的大学英语教师也是这样批改考研作文的。

5　首段写法

提纲第一段已是考研写作中第10次考查图画描述。根据最新大纲，最好根据三点提纲写成三段，每点提纲对应一段，各占三分之一的分数。第一段如果没有描述，图画只字未提，则扣7分；如果只描述了一句，属于描述不充分，扣3分。其实，阅卷教师最重视的就是大作文的第一段，它也是最难写的段落，盲目套用模板或空发议论容易导致低分。阅卷教师最希望看到的写法是首句总体描述图画，点出人物、动作和环境；第二句挖掘细节词、串连成句，将图中细节一网打尽；末句点出文字说明或象征寓意。可以发表议论，最好不要太多。

6　第二段写法

继2000年之后，提纲第二段第9次考查图画的意义阐释。首句一般可以点出图画主题，然后可以使用因果论证、举例论证、统计论证、正反论证等多种论证手段进行论证，切忌套话过多，最好针对主题现场发挥一些句子。

7　尾段写法

继1992年之后，提纲第三段第15次考查建议措施，写成归纳结论亦可，只需总结自己的结论或提出建议。尾句最好包装结尾、展望未来，使用倒装句、强调句、虚拟语气、名人名言等精彩句型，这样能给阅卷教师留下较好的印象，帮助自己赢得高分。

经典范文058

As is symbolically illustrated in the cartoon
，two handicapped adolescents，supporting each other with their firm hands，are continuing their new journey across the ground．Crutches left behind，they have successfully cracked the hard nut of lameness，which might have stumped the majority of the disabled．The caption indicates，
“You have merely one leg and so do I．Helping each other，we can travel all around.”

Undoubtedly，we can deduce from the portrayal that the cartoonist is trying to attract our attention to the issue of
cooperation．According to a survey conducted among a group of people who
were in the same college class 10 years ago，those who are ready to give their cooperation to others all became rich or attained managerial status in various fields，while not a single young man who had difficulty in getting along with his classmates became an executive or a boss．Why do those who are excellent in team work tend to be managers or run their own enterprise later in life？The answer seems self-evident．On the one hand
，if you are competent in a profession，but have difficulty in getting along with your colleagues and even with your boss，you can hardly survive corporate life．On the other hand
，your chances of success are much higher with a wide circle of friends who are willing to cooperate with you to provide information and resources.

It is my view that，first and foremost，we can use the drawing to aid juveniles in
learning to cooperate successfully with each other．Furthermore，whatever difficulties or situations we are confronted with，we can remind ourselves that those who have the spirit of
cooperation and team work are nearer to success．Just as
John Adams，the second U.S．president，quoted from the ancient Greek Aesop's Fables
，“United we stand，divided we fall.”

参考译文

如漫画中象征性所示，两个残疾的年轻人用有力的双手互相搀扶，正在大地上开始新的征途。他们将拐杖抛在身后，成功地解决了可能困扰大多数残疾人的难题。文字说明显示：“你一条腿，我一条腿；你我一起，走南闯北。”

毫无疑问，我们可以从这幅漫画中看出，作者正在吸引我们重视合作的问题。根据针对10年前曾在同一大学班级中的一群人进行的调查，那些乐于和他人合作的人都富裕起来或成为各行各业的经理，而没有一个难以与同班同学相处的人成为管理人员或老板。为什么那些擅长团队合作的人后来能成为经理或经营自己的企业呢？答案似乎不言自明。一方面，如果你只是胜任工作，但和你的同事甚至老板相处困难，你在公司中就很难生存。另一方面，如果大批朋友愿意与你合作并提供信息和资源，你成功的几率就会大得多。

首先，我认为我们可以用这幅漫画来帮助年轻人学会成功地相互合作。其次，无论我们面临何种困难或境地，我们可以提醒自己：那些拥有合作与团队精神的人更容易成功。正如美国第二任总统约翰·亚当斯所引用的古希腊《伊索寓言》中的名言：“合则存，分则败。”

八、2009年写作真题详解

网络的“近”与“远”

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and then

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on ANSWER SHEET 2.

命题解析

2009年考研大作文是考研写作历史上第11次考查图画作文，但并未考查2008年举世瞩目的最热门话题——南方雪灾、四川地震、北京奥运、“神七”上天、毒奶粉……而是再次考查了一个当年次热门话题——网络的利与弊。

图画中，很多人被粘在一张巨大的“蜘蛛网”上，每个人都在电脑前上网进行交流，人与人之间却被冷冰冰的墙壁无情地隔开。图画的寓意显而易见：网络将世界联系在一起，同时很多人像被蜘蛛网粘住一样上网成瘾。图画的文字说明中“近”与“远”均有引号，表示比喻，暗示网络在使世界拉近距离的同时却疏远了人与人之间的关系，很多人宁愿上网，也不愿在实际生活中进行面对面交流。

事实上，在近年的考研阅读真题中，“网络”这一话题已经多次考到。雅思写作也已反复考查网络的利与弊，网络与教师、学校、学生之间的相互关系。而2007年英语专业四级考试的作文题目 Is It Wise to Make Friends Online？也与网络有关。

本章第四节“十大必背范文”之三即涉及“网络礼仪”，考生可参考学习范文中的一些相关表达。

本题延续了考研大作文首段图画描述、次段意义阐释、尾段建议措施这一传统提纲。第一段应简单描述图画内容，第二段全面论述网络的利与弊，第三段应进行评论：我们需要合理使用网络，避免过度沉迷。

经典范文059

As is symbolically illustrated in the cartoon，a large number of people are
surfing on line within a stretching spider web，either to entertain themselves or to meet the needs of work．It seems rather ironic to present people
separated from each other by the spider web when they attempt to communicate．Undoubtedly
，the spider web serves as a symbol of
the Internet，both connecting people and isolating them from each other.

The impressive metaphorical portrayal subtly reveals the duality of the relationship between man and
the Internet．On the one hand，there is no denying that
the Internet is currently one of the most efficient media used for interpersonal communication．As a college student，I
get on line every day to discuss news with other people on BBS，to study English by registering for web courses，and to chat freely with my friends through MSN Messenger．But on the other hand，a good many people admit that they are too addicted to
the Internet to maintain
face-to-face contact with their friends and colleagues．Once having indulged in the fictitious world，people feel reluctant to approach others and to concentrate on real life．That's why some people have lost the skill of direct contact and become alienated from others.

Hence，it is necessary for us to
use the Internet in a reasonable way and restrain from overindulgence．After all，
the Internet was invented to connect you and me，and to bring conveniences to our life rather than setting barriers to keep people beyond reach.

参考译文

如图象征性所示，无论是为了自我娱乐还是满足工作的需求，很多人在一个拉伸的蜘蛛网内使用互联网。看来相当讽刺的地方是，这幅图呈现了人们在试图互相交流的同时，却被蜘蛛网彼此隔开。毫无疑问，这个蜘蛛网作为互联网的一种象征，既连接了人们，又使他们彼此隔离。

这幅具有比喻意味且令人印象深刻的图画象征性地揭示了人与互联网之间的双重关系。一方面，不可否认网络目前是用于人际交流的最高效的媒介之一。作为一名大学生，我每天上网与他人在 BBS上讨论新闻，通过注册网络课程来学习英语，借助 MSN和我的朋友们免费聊天。但另一方面，很多人承认他们太沉迷于网络而不愿与朋友和同事保持面对面接触。一旦沉迷于这种虚幻世界，人们不愿接近他人，也不愿专注于现实生活。这就是一些人丧失了直接沟通的能力并与他人疏远的原因。

因此，我们很有必要以一种合理的方式使用互联网，避免过度沉迷。毕竟，人们发明互联网是为了连接你和我，为我们的生活带来便捷，而非设置障碍使人彼此疏远。

九、2011年英语（一）写作真题详解

旅程之“余”

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

自2000年到2011年，大作文连续12年考查了图画作文这一题型，三点提纲也与2008年以来的提纲完全一致。本题考查了考研写作六大话题之一——环境保护。

“环境保护”这一话题考研写作已是第五次考查：第一次是1991年，考查了提纲作文“城乡环境差别”；第二次是1999年，考查了图表作文“保护野生物种”；第三次是2000年，考查了图画作文“保护海洋资源”；第四次是2009年，考查了书信“限制使用塑料袋”；今年是第五次，考查了图画作文“旅游与环境”。今年的考试再次提醒广大考生：考研写作历年真题是考研写作复习的重中之重！

2000年和2009年的真题此前我们已详细解析过，1991年的题目考生可在附赠的PDF 中找到，1999年的图表作文即第四章的经典范文128，此外，本章第四节和第五节还会提供环境保护类的五篇范文，第六节中也有一个框架属于这一话题，本书第一章给出的核心词汇中也涉及环境保护词汇。广大考生可以认真研习这些相关材料。

值得注意的是，近三年的考研写作真题与专业四级写作真题存在某种微妙的联系。2007年专四写作考查了“网络”这一话题，两年之后2009年考研大作文也考查了“网络”；2008年专四写作考查了“志愿者活动”这一话题，两年之后2010年考研小作文考查了“志愿者活动”；2009年专四写作考查了“旅游与环境”这一话题，两年之后考研大作文再次考查“旅游与环境”。

出现这种现象其实可以理解。考研写作命题组成员多为全国各重点大学英语系教授级人物，对于英语专业学生必考的专四考试当然了如指掌。

本题文字说明是：旅程之“余”。“余”字的双引号表明其一语双关，一方面指旅游之后，垃圾遍地，环境遭到污染和破坏；另一方面指作为个体的“我”在旅游时应该提高公德意识，注意爱护环境。

根据三点提纲，本文最好写成三段。每点提纲各占三分之一的分数，即七分。首段图画描述，越充分越好，切忌使用太多模板或万能句型，避免引起阅卷教师的反感。首段是最重要的段落，也是判卷教师最重视的段落，亦是考研大作文难点之所在。首段不描述图画直接扣七分，归入低分档。切忌发表太多空洞的议论，描述越多越好，议论越少越好。首句可进行总体描述：人物＋动作＋环境；次句可进行细节描述，力求详细；尾句可翻译文字说明或点出象征寓意。

第二段是意义阐释段，五句左右即可。一般首句是主题句，点出象征寓意；中间进行具体论证，可从因果、举例、正反等多方面进行论证；尾句进行小结。

末段可写成归纳结论或建议措施段，呼吁人们提高公德意识，在大力发展旅游的同时，加强环境保护。

本文只要写成与环境或环保相关即可，即使没有提到旅游或者公德意识，也不用过多担心。只要语言基本正确、结构比较清晰、内容没有跑题，即可取得及格分（12分左右）；如果语言精彩、结构严谨、论证充分，则可高分在握（16分或以上）。

经典范文060

As is subtly portrayed in the cartoon
，two tourists are sightseeing on a small boat while discarding their picnic leftovers casually into a lake．Unfortunately
，the lake is already filled with litter and teaming with flowing rubbish like plastic containers，fish-bones，banana peels，watermelon rinds，bottles，tins，food wrappings，and so on．And below the drawing，there is a caption which says：
“after” the travel or “me” in the travel.

From the portrayal，we can conclude that the painter wants to convey such a message：
a good many scenic spots are flooded with visitors，who spoil the beauty of nature by creating and leaving behind God-knows-how-much trash．On the one hand
，tourism，as a multibillion-dollar business，is booming everywhere．Some people，under the belief that
tourism serves as an engine of economic growth，seem to ignore its negative effects on
the environment．Nevertheless，these are not concerns that we can shrug off lightly．On the other hand
，tourism has exerted great pressure on the environment we are living in：our water is polluted，our ecological system is disturbed，and our natural resources have been excessively used.

Undoubtedly
，tourism cannot be banned in any country，as it does help to shore up the economy in places which have few sources of income．However，the main point is that the unchecked growth of
the travel business may render the development of an economy unsustainable．It is high time that we enhanced people's awareness to rectify this by taking environmental protection into consideration.

参考译文

如图所示，两名游客正在一艘小船上观光，同时把野餐的剩余垃圾随意丢入湖中。不幸的是，湖中已经堆满了漂浮的塑料盒、鱼骨、香蕉皮、西瓜皮、瓶子、罐头、食品包装等各种垃圾。在图画下方，有个小标题写着：旅程之“余”。

从漫画中，我们可以得出结论，画家想要表达这样一种信息：成群的游客涌入众多景点，制造并留下了大量的垃圾，破坏了自然之美。一方面，旅游业作为一项产值数十亿美元的产业，正在世界各地迅猛发展。有些人认为旅游业是经济发展的引擎，似乎忽视了其对环境的负面影响。然而，我们必须充分关注这一问题。另一方面，旅游业已经给我们生存的环境带来了巨大的压力：水受到污染，生态平衡遭到破坏，自然资源被过度开发。

毫无疑问，由于对那些几乎没有其他收入来源的地区而言，旅游业确实有助于发展经济，因此任何国家都无法禁止旅游业。但重要的是，旅游业毫无节制的发展可能使得经济发展不可持续。是时候加强人们的意识，通过多加考虑环境保护因素来改变这一现状了。

十、2013年英语（一）写作真题详解

选择

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）interpret its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

2013年考研英语（一）大作文的题目相对简单：一群大学生在毕业之际，面临着“求职、考研、出国、创业”等多条人生道路。图片下文字说明为：“选择”。这道题属于考研写作四大必考话题之“人生哲理”类，主题为“选择”。

有些考生事先没有准备过相关话题，这类考生也无需妄自菲薄。阅卷教师其实最希望看到的是现场发挥且语言水平较好的作文。鉴于网上答案错误百出，考生的估分未必准确。因此在英语成绩下来之后，有必要向报考院校研究生院或研招办咨询查分，了解自己的写作及各单项的具体成绩。谨记成绩才是检验写作水平高低的最好标准。

本题是2003年以来的11年中，第六次考查“人生哲理”类话题，充分证明该话题是考生最应重视的话题之一。究其原因可能是命题组成员熟谙以考研考生为代表的青年学子面对的各种社会困境，希望借此类话题对青年考生进行教诲。2013年有700万大学生毕业，其中180万考生报名参加2013年考研，在严峻的就业和考研形势下，考查“毕业后人生道路选择”这一话题显然合情合理。

2003年考研写作题目为“温室花朵经不起风雨”，考查主题为“独立”；2004年写作题目为“终点又是新起点”，考查主题为“坚持”；2007年考查“自信”；2008年考查“合作”；2012年考查“乐观”。这五道题均为人生哲理类话题。本章第二节和第三节详细讲解了这五道考题，本章第四节和第五节还提供了六篇“人生哲理”类范文，很多文章几乎全文可以套用。考生如果认真学习过上述范文，本题就毫无难度可言。

文章第一段应简要描述漫画，指出很多毕业生面临“求职、考研、出国、创业”等各种选择。第二段应进行意义阐释，可分析毕业选择所需考虑的诸多因素或不同选择的利弊，采用因果、正反、举例、联系现实等多种论证手段。第三段可进行归纳总结或提出建议：各种选择无所谓对错，适合自己的即为最佳选择。

很多考生担心大作文会跑题，其实大可不必。2013年共有180万考生考研，阅卷组老师要在一周之内判完所有试卷，不会有时间深究思维或结构，因此写作重在语言地道、简洁。只要文章与“选择、求职、考研、出国、创业”相关即可，考生可以仁者见仁、智者见智。阅卷老师也不会因为某些考生关键词写错或不会写而直接给低分，阅卷关键还是看语言的整体水平如何。

经典范文061

As is vividly shown in the cartoon，for college students
，choosing what to do upon graduation can be a tough decision，to say the least．For the vast majority of students，the choice is among
finding a job，pursuing postgraduate studies，going abroad，and starting one's own business．Below the drawing，there is a caption which says：“Choice”.

When making this decision，students should consider a variety of factors，including their
personal preferences，financial status and career plans．The first factor that they should consider is their own
personal preferences．Some students may have
entrepreneurial ambitions and dreams of
running their own business．The second factor that undergraduate students should consider is their
financial situation．Some students can afford
the tuition fees of postgraduate studies or studying overseas，while for others the expense would be too heavy a financial strain．The final factor that students should take into account is their
intended career．Students who make the wrong choice could be faced with gloomy career prospects，or end up wasting their time and money.

When it comes to the decision by university graduates of
their next step in life，there is no one right or wrong choice．Instead，each student must make his or her own decision．With due consideration of
personal preferences，financial status and career goals，students can improve their chances of making an optimal choice.

参考译文

正如漫画中生动描绘的那样，对于大学生而言，可以毫不夸张地说，选择毕业之后做什么是一个艰难的决定。大多数学生都在求职、考研、出国和创业之间做选择。在漫画下面，有个小标题写着：“选择”。

在做决定的时候，学生应该考虑很多因素，包括个人偏好、经济状况及职业规划。大学生要考虑的第一个因素就是自己的个人偏好。有些学生立志成为企业家，梦想拥有自己的公司。大学生要考虑的第二个因素就是经济条件。有些学生能够负担考研或出国的学费，而对有些人来说这些费用是一个沉重的经济负担。大学生要考虑的最后一个因素就是自己的职业生涯打算。错误的决定会让学生面临绝望的职业前景，或是浪费自己的时间和金钱。

关于大学毕业生对人生下一步的决策，他们的选择没有对错之说。相反，每个学生都必须自己做决定。合理地考虑个人偏好、经济状况及职业目标，大学生就更有可能做出最优的选择。

第三节　四星级历年真题详解

一、2000年写作真题详解

Directions：

A．Study the following two pictures carefully and write an essay in at least 150 words.

B．Your essay must be written neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

C．Your essay should meet the requirements below：

1．Describe the pictures.

2．Deduce the purpose of the painter of the pictures.

3．Suggest counter measures.

A Brief History of World Commercial Fishing

命题解析

2000年命题是考研写作历史上第二次图画作文命题，代表了图画作文命题的第二阶段，是图画命题的典范。该图是考研英语作文第一次将两图进行对比，直接影响到2000年之后的命题趋势。第一段是图画描述；第二段是意义阐释，推论绘画者的意图；第三段是建议抵制措施。该题同时是继1999年后连续第二次考到环境问题。两图对比的作文中，两幅图往往意义正好相反，考生可采用正反论证法。

经典范文062

As is shown in the pictures，with
the rampant ascendance of commercial fishing，the population of fish has dramatically shrunk．In the first picture，we learn that the year 1900witnessed an encouraging scene for
world fishing．There were various kinds of fish in the sea and only one fishing-boat．On the contrary
，in the second picture，in 1995 there was only one fish swimming freely but many fishing boats sailing in the sea．It is apparent that a disastrous change has occurred.

The purpose of the pictures is to tell us that due attention has to be paid to
the reduction in ocean resources．Owing to
the over-exploitation of marine resources，the number of fish has been declining at an accelerating rate．If we let this situation continue as it is，we do not know how severely fish populations will be harmed in the future．By that time
，our environment may have suffered a great destruction.

Hence，it is imperative for us to take drastic measures to reverse the disturbing trend illustrated in the above pictures．For one thing，we should appeal to the authorities to make strict laws to control
commercial fishing．For another，we should cultivate public's awareness that
ocean resources are of great significance to us．Only in these ways can we
protect our natural environment．I believe that if these steps are taken，we humans can surmount the challenge we face and will have a brilliant future.

参考译文

如图所示，随着商业捕鱼的泛滥，鱼的数量已经显著下降。在第一幅图中，我们可以看到在1900年，世界捕鱼业是鼓舞人心的，大海中有很多鱼，但只有一艘渔船。而在第二幅图中，在1995年，只有一条鱼在游动，但有很多渔船在海上航行。显而易见，灾难性的变化已经发生。

这组图的目的是告诉我们应该对海洋资源的减少给予充分重视。由于对海洋资源的过度开发，鱼的数量已经明显下降。如果听任这种情况发展，我们不知道未来鱼的数量将受到多么严重的危害。到那时，我们的环境可能已经遭受巨大的破坏。

因此，我们急需采取严厉措施扭转图画中所示的令人困扰的趋势。一方面，我们应该呼吁各级政府制定严格的法律来控制商业捕鱼。另一方面，我们应该增强公众的意识：海洋资源对我们非常重要。只有这样才能保护我们的自然资源。我相信如果我们采取这些措施，人类能够克服我们所面临的挑战，并将拥有美好的未来。

二、2003年写作真题详解

Directions：

Study the following set of drawings carefully and write an essay in which you should

1）describe the set of drawings，interpret its meaning，and

2）point out its implications in our life.

You should write about 200words neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

温室花朵经不起风雨

命题解析

当年全国平均分9.56，分数集中在8～12分之间，只有6.5％的考生得分超过15分。2003年的考题为“温室花朵经不起风雨”，题目本身就显得话里有话，意犹未尽。前面曾提到，图画作文的审题一定要包含“以小见大，把握象征寓意”的过程，所给画面虽然简单，但要把一个简单的事物和一个大的群体结合起来联想，还要联系实际，否则很难切入宏大的论述主题。

观察两幅图画不能只看到温室和花朵，还要以小见大，与主题和现实意义挂钩联想。花儿代表“独生子女”、“成长中的青少年”；温室代表“父母的溺爱和优越的物质生活条件”等；风雨可理解为“逆境的考验，特别是现实社会中的残酷竞争”。

中国古训中有“宝剑锋从磨砺出，梅花香自苦寒来”的名句，结合现实中独生子女由于娇生惯养而不能独立面对困难的问题，通过两图对比得出现实意义：父母要多给子女独立面对困难的机会，年轻人要多经历风雨、挑战和逆境考验才能走向成功。

经典范文063

The set of drawings above vividly depict
the destiny of a flower in different circumstances．As is shown in the first cartoon
，the flower is growing in full bloom in a comfortable greenhouse that shelters it from the threatening lightning and storm．On the contrary
，when removed from the greenhouse and exposed to the driving rain，the flower soon fades and withers，with its petals scattered on the ground.

To begin with，the purpose of the drawings is to show us that
the flower growing in the green house cannot withstand the test of the storm．Yet the symbolic meaning subtly conveyed should be taken more seriously.
The delicate flower is naturally associated with young people—to be specific
，the only child in our current society—while the greenhouse epitomizes
parents' doting care and abundant material supplies that can shield the children from the storms，which symbolize the harsh reality．Once the young people who have been doted on begin to
seek independence and accept challenges from the real world，they are found too spoiled to be strong enough in the face of difficulties.

Accordingly，it is vital for us to derive positive implications from these thought-provoking drawings．On the one hand，we can use them to aid the youth to
be more independent in life．On the other hand，parents should be sensible enough to give their children more freedom to deal with troubles and problems．Only by
undergoing more challenges and toils in adversity can young people cultivate strong personalities and abilities，and only in this way can they become winners in this competitive world.

参考译文

上述这组图生动地描述了一朵鲜花在不同环境中的命运。如第一幅漫画所示，这朵鲜花正在舒适的温室里充分绽放，温室使它免于受到可怕的闪电和风雨的侵袭。相反，当被搬出温室并暴露在风雨之中时，鲜花很快就凋谢枯萎了，花瓣散落一地。

首先，这组图的目的是告诉我们温室花朵经不起风雨，然而我们应该认真看待它们所微妙传达的象征含义。这朵娇弱的鲜花自然而然地会和年轻人联系起来，具体而言，就是当代社会的独生子女。而温室是保护孩子免受风雨的父母溺爱和优越物质条件的缩影，风雨就象征着严峻的现实。一旦一直被宠爱的年轻人开始寻求独立并且接受来自现实社会的挑战，人们发现他们已经被惯坏了，在困难面前无法足够坚强。

总之，我们很有必要从这些发人深思的图画中得出积极的含义。一方面，我们可以用它们来帮助年轻人在生活中更加独立。另一方面，父母们应该充满理智，给孩子们更多自由来解决困难和问题。只有经历更多的挑战和磨炼，年轻人才能培养强大的个性和能力，而且只有这样在竞争激烈的社会中他们才能成为赢家。

三、2004年写作真题详解

终点又是新起点

Directions：

Study the following drawing carefully and write an essay in which you should

1）describe the drawing，

2）interpret its meaning，and

3）support your view with examples.

You should write about 200words neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

当年全国平均分9.65，分数集中在8～13分之间，难度系数0.483，区分度0.676，只有6.5％的考生得分超过15分。从多年辅导和阅卷的情况看，考生英语作文的成绩并不理想，比如，2004年的500份考卷抽样分析的结果是：成绩好的（17分以上）约为12％；比较好的（15分左右）约为30％；差的（10分以下）约为35 ％；很差的（低于8分）约为23 ％。如果考生想在较短的时间内对考研英语写作有所认识和突破，首先应该了解考研英语写作的常见题型，并了解各种题型的写作技巧，然后进行有针对性的练习，并且研读相关范文。

这是一篇图画作文。考生首先应仔细审题：标题、提纲及图画。审题既是防止跑题，也是为了确定文章的写作主题，同时审题也可帮助确定几个段落的内容安排。本文讨论的主题是：社会发展或人生奋斗过程中，很多时候终点往往又意味着新的起点。三段内容按提纲要求可大致安排为：第一段，描述图画；第二段，举例讨论该图的寓意；第三段，总结概括自己的观点。

经典范文064

It is vividly depicted in the cartoon that
a boy is running along the racetrack with painful efforts，sweat pouring down his face．After a long race，he is making the final spurt toward the finishing line，with strong determination to become a champion．It seems that
he can soon rest for a while to enjoy the ecstasy of victory．However，straight ahead lies a sign which indicates a new “starting point” and urges him to continue rushing to the next destination.

Undoubtedly，the cartoon conveys the meaning that life is like
the process of running in which one should
make constant efforts and never stop making progress．Owing to the quickening pace of life，competition is increasingly fierce in all walks of life，stimulating everyone to
pursue one goal after another．Once a person
stops making progress，he can hardly maintain his past glory and survive in this competitive world．As
Deng Xiaoping，the great Chinese leader said，“Development is inarguable truth.” No matter how powerful a specific institution is，it must constantly
seek new and speedy development．Generally speaking，neither a country nor a person can
remain stagnant.

An illustration is closely related to us，the examinees．If we pass the National Entrance Test for MA/MS Candidates and then are confronted with the challenge of conquering the difficult graduate courses，we still have to
strive for success in our future academic study and career．On the whole，this example effectively clarifies the saying that
“the destination is another starting point.”

参考译文

如图生动所示，一个男孩正在沿着跑道跑步，他付出艰苦的努力，汗水淌下脸庞。在跑了很长的路之后，他正在向着终点进行最后冲刺，抱着成为冠军的坚定决心。看起来他很快就可以休息一会，享受胜利的狂喜。然而，在正前方有标志显示一个新的“起点”，激励他继续朝着下一个目标前进。

毫无疑问，这幅漫画传达了如下寓意：人生就像跑步的过程一样，人们应该不断努力，绝不能停止进步。由于生活节奏的加快，各行各业的竞争变得日益激烈，激励着每个人追求一个又一个的目标。一旦一个人停止取得进步，他很难维持过去的辉煌，在这个竞争世界中也会很难生存下去。正如伟大的中国领导人邓小平所说：“发展才是硬道理”。无论一个具体的机构如何强大，它必须不断寻求新的、快速的发展。总而言之，无论一个国家还是个人都不能停滞不前。

有一个例子与我们考生密切相关。如果我们考研成功，接下来就面临着征服艰巨研究生课程的挑战。我们仍须在我们未来的学业和事业上为了成功而继续奋斗。总之，这个例子清楚地证明了这一说法：“终点又是另一个新起点”。

四、2010年英语（一）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and then

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.（20 points）

文化“火锅”，既美味又营养

（图片中的文字为：佛、解构、人本、功夫、毕昇、儒、礼、后现代、老舍、莎士比亚、爱因斯坦、道、仁、天鹅湖、启蒙、京剧等）

命题解析

2010年考研英语（一）的大作文再次考查了图画作文，这已是考研写作第12次考查图画作文这种题型了，广大考生应该不会感到陌生。图中的火锅里有诸多文化元素，大致可分为三类：一是古今中外科技与文学方面的文化名人，包括中国古代的印刷术发明者毕昇、现代作家老舍、文艺复兴时期的英国作家莎士比亚、现代物理学泰斗爱因斯坦；二是古今中外的文化术语，涵盖了中国古代的儒、佛、道、仁、礼，以及西方的启蒙、人本、后现代与解构；三是京剧、功夫、《天鹅湖》等中外文化艺术。文字说明显示：文化“火锅”，既美味又营养。显而易见，本文的主题是一种正面观点：多元文化融合不但使世界丰富多彩，而且有益于社会进步。

2002年考研写作题目是“文化——民族与世界”，八年之后，考研写作再次考查文化交流这一话题。2002年真题前面已详细解析过，读者在下载的PDF文档中还可找到教育部当年公布的20分作文样例，这两篇范文中众多表达考生均可使用。考生只要平时认真准备，将范文背诵得滚瓜烂熟、脱口而出，考场上应有意料之中的收获。

值得关注的是，2002年至2010年这九年中，有四年考查了文化这一话题。2002年和2010年分别考查“文化交流”与“文化融合”，2006年与2009年则考查了“偶像崇拜”与“上网成瘾”这两大流行文化。这证明文化话题是命题组重点关注与考查的话题，希望广大考生认真准备，切勿以为考题不会连续重考就不复习这类文章。考查得最多的话题往往至关重要，应当引起高度重视。

本文提纲与2008、2009年提纲完全一致，第一段为图画描述段，应用两句话描述图画，最好能够写出图中的一些术语，多多益善，以展示自己的词汇基本功，末句可点出图画文字说明。第二段为意义阐释段，最好首句点出图画的象征寓意——多元文化融合，然后使用因果、举例、正反或联系现实等多种手段进行充分论证。第三段为归纳结论，可以提出自己的观点，并给出结论或建议。

每年考研结束之后，很多考生都会抱怨题目太难。2010年考研之后，更是出现了“被火锅”这一流行用语。其实，图画中绝大多数词汇均不超纲。

“火锅”可译为hot pot、chaffy dish或chafing dish，hot，pot，dish三词均为大纲词汇。图中出现的众多文化术语使很多考生大惊失色，其实大可不必。“道”“毕昇”“老舍”“功夫”都可直接用汉语拼音表示：Dao（或Tao，Daoism，Taoism），Bi Sheng，Lao She，kung-fu；“莎士比亚”和“爱因斯坦”均为考研考生需要掌握的基本英美文化常识，应为Shakespeare和Einstein。

“解构”一词应为deconstruction，是大纲中 construction（构造）一词加前缀 de-构成的，前缀 de-意为“解”，在大纲附录三中提到过，所以这个词不超纲。“人本”为humanism，由大纲词汇 human加上大纲后缀-ism构成。“礼”即大纲词汇 ritual。“后现代”由大纲词汇 modern加大纲前缀 post-构成，应为postmodern或postmodernism。《天鹅湖》为Swan Lake，两个词都是大纲词汇。“启蒙”为enlightenment，即大纲词汇 enlighten加大纲后缀-ment。“京剧”译为Peking opera，即“北京”的旧译名 Peking加大纲词汇 opera（歌剧）。

上述表达均非超纲词汇，真正考到的超纲词汇只有“儒”“仁”“佛”三个词，可分别译为Confucianism，benevolence和Buddha（或Buddhism），这三个名词也是中国文化的三大术语。

本文的主题“文化融合”可译为cultural integration，cultural blending。culture，integrate，blend为大纲词汇，故上述表达均不超纲。而“多元文化”可译为multi-culture，mosaic culture，pluralistic culture。mosaic，plural为大纲词汇，multi-为大纲前缀，故上述表达亦不超纲。

当然，上述词汇无需全部译出，但描述得越详细、正确表达越多，越能证明你的英语实力，这正是考研阅卷老师重点关注的对象。2010年考研写作命题再次验证了考研命题与阅卷的“反模板”倾向。

假设考生文中出现上述这些表达，必会给阅卷教师留下良好印象，有助于斩获高分。每年总会有三分之二的考研考生被淘汰，是因为词汇不过关，这需要引起大家警惕。

2009年教育部公布的2010年考试大纲与以前的大纲相比有一个显著变化，即明确声明：“除掌握词汇的基本含义外，考生还应掌握词汇之间的词义关系，如同义词、近义词、反义词等；掌握词汇之间的搭配关系，如动词与介词、形容词与介词、形容词与名词等；掌握词汇生成的基本知识，如词源、词根、词缀等。”

上述变化表明，考研对词汇的要求难度加大了，考生不仅需要掌握词汇的中文含义，还需掌握大纲附录中提到的众多前缀、后缀及其他内容。考研为全国选拔性考试，随着中国经济的迅猛发展和考生人数的不断增加，考研难度必将继续加大。再次提醒广大考生：只有扎扎实实提高英语实力，才能立于不败之地！

经典范文065

As is symbolically illustrated in the portrayal，there is
a boiling hot pot containing various ingredients of disparate cultures．These various cultures can be categorized as
cultural celebrities home and abroad，such as Bi Sheng，Lao She，Shakespeare and Einstein；philosophical concepts such as Buddhism，Taoism，Confucianism，benevolence，ritual，humanism，enlightenment，post-modernism and deconstructionism，as well as performing arts or works such as Peking Opera，Kung fu and Swan Lake
．We are informed that
the cultural “hot pot” is both delicious and nutritious.

The purpose of the cartoonist is to show us that instead of being considered outdated and of little value in a rapidly modernizing world，
cultural blending should be encouraged and maintained．On the one hand
，mosaic cultures are part of the universal heritage of humanity and are powerful means of
bringing together diverse peoples and social groups．Consequently
，cultural integration has become indispensable as a means of promoting further culture development and preservation．On the other hand，for China and many other rapidly developing countries，there is a danger that age-old customs and traditions may become lost in the shadows of modernization．If
kung fu，Peking opera or Swan Lake
ever perished from the earth，it would be a tragedy of immeasurable proportions.

In my view
，multi-cultures can be kept alive by the people with the time to do so，which is vital in ensuring a community's future development and prosperity．As a consequence of successful commercialization efforts，unwavering government support and growing interest overseas，the future of
cultural blending looks brighter and more secure than ever before.

参考译文

如图象征性所示，一只沸腾的火锅中拥有诸多不同的文化元素。这些各种各样的文化可分为诸如毕昇、老舍、莎士比亚、爱因斯坦等国内外名人，以及佛、道、儒、仁、礼、人本、启蒙、后现代、解构等哲学概念，以及京剧、功夫、《天鹅湖》等表演艺术和作品。文字说明显示：“文化‘火锅’，既美味又营养。”

画家的目的是告诉我们，在迅速现代化的世界里，文化融合并未被认为过时或失去价值，相反还应受到鼓励和保护。一方面，多元文化作为全体人类遗产的一部分，是将不同人群和社会群体融合的有力方式。因此，文化融合作为促进文化发展和保护的一种方式，已经不可或缺。另一方面，对于中国和其他快速发展的国家来说，古老的习俗和传统面临着在现代化阴影里消失的危险。如果京剧、功夫或《天鹅湖》从地球上消失，那将是不可估量的损失。

在我看来，如果人们能为多元文化花费时间的话，那么它就能够长存。这对确保将来社会的繁荣和发展至关重要。由于成功的商业化努力、政府坚定不移的支持和不断增长的海外兴趣，多元文化的将来会比过去任何时候都明朗、安全。

五、2012年英语（一）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

2012年考研英语（一）再次考查了从2000年至2011年已经连续考查过12次的图画作文。同时，与往年一样，2012年并未考查“动车追尾”、“老人摔倒”、“食品安全”、“醉驾入刑”、“建设文化强国”等2011年国内热点话题，而是考查了一个中性话题：“乐观”。

值得关注的是，2012年考题再次考查了考研大作文四大必考话题中已经考查过五次的人生哲理类话题（“青年面对社会”）：1994年的“友谊”、2003年的“独立”、2004年的“坚持”、2007年的“自信”和2008年的“合作”。本题与2007年真题高度相似，图画内容同为看待问题的不同角度，“自信”与“乐观”其实异曲同工。在某种程度上，甚至可以认为今年大作文不过是2007年真题的改头换面、原题重考而已。2007年两位球员代表青年，点球大战代表社会，左边的守门员低估能力，右边的射手高估困难；而2012年则由两位路人代表青年，倒下的酒瓶代表社会，左边的路人悲观失望，右边的路人乐观进取。切记：真题才是最宝贵的复习资源！

考生只要认真研究和背诵过1994年、2003年、2004年、2007年或2008年任意一年的真题范文，就会发现很多表达均可使用，尤其是2007年真题范文，几乎可以全文使用，只需将“自信”（confidence）改为“乐观”（optimism或keeping optimistic）即可。

1994年的真题及范文可在附赠的PDF中找到，本章第二节和第三节已详细讲解了其余四年的真题，并提供了经典范文及参考译文，尤其是2007年和2008年两篇经典范文的后两段完全可以使用。考生如果认真准备过，看到考题应有喜出望外之感。

值得注意的是，本文第一段应重点描述图画，首句总体描述：人物（两个人）＋动作（对待同一件事看法不同），次句细节描述（一人悲观失望、一人乐观进取），尾句可翻译文字说明或点出寓意（乐观）。次段应重点进行意义阐释，首句可点出图画的寓意，中间可使用正反、举例、因果、联系现实等多种论证手段，结尾亦可进行总结。尾段进行归纳或提出建议均可。

经典范文066

As is symbolically demonstrated in the cartoon
，two individuals respond to the same event in completely different ways．The person on the left airs his dissatisfaction and disappointment when a bottle is overturned，while the man on the right hurries to set it back up，with a sweet smile on his face．We are informed that
various folks take different attitudes toward the same occurrence.

The aim of the portrayal is to illustrate that
keeping optimistic is of utmost significance to our life．In the first place
，optimism brings our creative power into play，arouses our enthusiasm for work and helps us overcome difficulties．Yet with
pessimism，achievements can hardly be made．In the second place
，keeping optimistic gives us light when we are in the dark，and encouragement when we are dismayed．It is
optimism，rather than genius or extraordinary abilities，that inspires us to
finish an arduous task．With
optimism，the goals we set can be reached，and the hardest nut can be cracked.

In conclusion
，being optimistic enables people to behave wisely，kindly，and confidently，and it is also crucial for any individual's development，in terms of both character and competence.

参考译文

如图所示，两个人对同一件事情的反应截然相反。瓶子倒后，左边的人表达了不满和失望，而右边的人却面带微笑，急着把它扶起来。我们由此得知，不同的人对同一件事的态度不同。

这幅漫画的目的是阐明保持乐观对于我们的生活至关重要。首先，乐观能使我们发挥创造力，点燃我们对工作的激情，并帮助我们克服困难。然而，悲观时，我们很难取得成绩。其次，当我们身处黑暗，乐观能为我们带来光明；当我们灰心沮丧，乐观则能给予我们鼓励。是乐观而不是天赋或卓越的才能，在激励我们完成艰巨的任务。拥有乐观，我们才能实现设定的目标，克服最大的难题。

总之，乐观能使人行事睿智、仁慈、自信，它也是个人性格和能力培养中不可缺少的部分。

六、2014年英语（一）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）interpret its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

相携

命题解析

2014年考研英语（一）的大作文再次考查图画作文，且涉及当年的次热点话题，命题思路依然是反押题。

本题涉及考研写作四大必考话题之一：社会热点，是笔者2013年反复强调的英语（一）四大社会热点之一：两代关系。2013年养老问题成为社会热点之一，以房养老、延迟退休、强制孝顺父母、老人摔倒无人扶等诸多新闻，都成为社会各界关注的焦点，况且命题组成员多为中老年大学教授，这当然也是他们非常关注的话题。考查这一话题颇在情理之中。

考研写作已经考查过三次两代关系这一话题，分别是：1992年“父母和子女之间更好的沟通”，2003年“温室花朵经不起风雨”（父母溺爱子女）和2005年“养老足球赛”（子女不孝敬父母）。2014年第四次考到，与2005年真题颇为相似，只是从正反两方面阐述而已，当年的范文几乎完全可以使用。2013年在北京新东方学校讲授的所有考研英语强化面授班中，笔者只全文讲解一篇大作文：2005年真题范文，并作为作业要求学生务必背诵。同时，在2013年笔者在北京教过的所有英语（一）VIP课程中，该篇范文都是当年九大必背范文之一。如果考生背过该篇范文，看到今年的大作文应有喜出望外之感。

前面曾出现过2005年考研英语（一）真题的命题解析、经典范文及参考译文。在本书附赠的PDF文档中，附有2005年考生高分范文、参考译文及范文详解，该文即笔者在2013面授强化班讲授的唯一一篇范文，第二、三两段几乎完全可以使用。同时，本章“十大必背范文”之二提供了关于两代关系的一篇精彩范文及参考译文，很多表达均可使用。

本题共有两图，图一是一位年轻的母亲拉着一个小女孩，文字说明显示：三十年前；图二是长大的小女孩挽着自己年迈的母亲，文字说明显示：现在。图画下方中文显示：相携。本题共三点提纲，最好严格按照提纲写成三段，首段为图画描述，次段为意义阐释，尾段归纳结论或建议措施。顺序最好不要打乱，每点提纲各占三分之一的分数，字数控制在160-250词之间即可。超出字数不会扣分，但浪费时间，影响其他题目的作答。

首段图画描述的长度一般三句左右即可，应以描述为主，不应发表太多议论，否则属于跑题。一般至少1至3句描述加0至1句议论即可，描述越多越好，议论越少越好。首句最好进行总体描述：这两幅图画描述了母女二人三十年间的变化。其次进行细节描述：图一描述了三十年前一位年轻的母亲拉着年幼的小女孩，而图二则描述了现在已经长大的小女孩挽着自己年迈的母亲。尾句可翻译文字说明：相携，即互相扶携，基础一般的同学可能会翻译成 helping each other，基础较好的同学可能会翻译为mutual support。阅卷教师颇为重视的是第一段，但可惜的是很多同学平时不去准备写作，只依赖在考前一个月突出背诵模板，图画根本不会描述，现场发挥时错误百出，只能取得低分。

次段意义阐释的长度一般在五句左右即可，首句一般点出图画的象征寓意，也即全文的中心思想，同时也是第二段的主题句：我们应该尊老爱幼。其次可通过分析因果、举例、联系现实、正反剖析等各类手段进行论证，写三句左右即可。尾句可进行小结，概括论证，总结本段。

尾段归纳结论或建议措施，一般四句左右即可。首句一般为该段的主题句，亦即全文的结论句，与次段首句前后呼应：我们应该身体力行、尊老爱幼。其次可写两句评论或提出两点建议，最好避免使用过于模板化的表达，动辄政府制定法律、人民提高意识。最好写一些和题目较为贴切的句子，使阅卷教师感觉较为清新，容易斩获高分。

很多考生从本题引入爱心或社会公德等话题，有些考生未能写对关键词，或略有跑题，也无需过于担心。只要语言基本正确、结构比较清晰、内容没有太偏、书写较为整洁，均可取得较为理想的成绩。但如果只是考前突击背诵万能模板，主题词根本无法写出，图画描述一塌糊涂，低级错误层出不穷，一般只能取得低分。

强烈建议考生成绩下来之后，务必咨询报考院校研招办，查询英语单项成绩，可知自己完形、阅读A、B、C三节以及大、小作文各项成绩。以便确切了解自己的薄弱环节，万一考不上，以后可有针对性地进行复习。另外，如果总分错误，查分可以查出。牢记：成绩是检验考研写作学习的最好标准！切勿陷入令人眼花缭乱的写作学习各种误区中不能自拔！

值得注意的是，考研写作原则为：简洁、地道、舒服！最新大纲对满分作文的要求为：自然流畅！盲目堆砌很多蹩脚的难词长句只会适得其反，导致低分！很多考生平时不知背诵、默写、仿写地道范文，只知狂练胡写，满篇皆是自我感觉良好的拼写、标点、语法、用法错误，很难获得高分。

本题再次提醒考研考生，考研写作必须尽早复习，扎扎实实提高写作实力，才能以不变应万变，斩获高分！

经典范文067

In the first cartoon
，three decades ago，along the road walks
a young and vigorous mother，leading her beloved daughter hand in hand，with a sweet smile on her beautiful face．On the contrary
，in the second portrayal，
the daughter in the prime of her life is now supporting her aged mother with her firm arm．And below the drawing，there is a caption which says：
“Mutual Support”.

The aim of the picture is to illustrate that
practicing filial piety is of great importance in our current society．For one thing，we have inherited this world from
our parents and grandparents．If not for the hard work of
the past generations，including the aged among us，the modern society that we enjoy today would not have been possible．For another
，the senior citizens have worked hard to provide for their families，for our society and for younger generations．The majority of them have struggled to create better living and working conditions for
posterity.

To sum up，it is a tradition in China to
respect the elderly and to take care of the young．It can be exemplified by
giving up our seats on the bus for someone old，by inviting our parents to live with us once they retire，and by listening to their advice on personal or work problems．Although some Chinese traditions are disappearing，one tradition which should never fade away is that of looking after
the elderly.

参考译文

在图一中，三十年前，一位年轻、充满活力的母亲走在路上，手拉手领着她心爱的女儿，美丽的脸上带着甜美的微笑。相反，在图二中，现在正值青春的女儿正在用坚定的臂膀搀扶着她年迈的母亲。图画下方小标题显示：“相携”。

这幅漫画旨在告诉我们奉行孝道在我们当代社会中非常重要。首先，我们从父母和祖父母那里继承了这个世界。如果没有包括我们身边的这些老人在内的过去几代人的努力工作，我们今天不可能享受这个现代社会。此外，老年人努力工作来养活他们的家庭、养活整个社会以及年轻一代。他们中的大多数人都通过努力奋斗为下一代创造了更好的生活和工作条件。

总而言之，尊老爱幼是中国的传统美德。为践行这一美德，我们可以在公交车上把座位让给老年人，在父母退休之后邀请他们和我们同住，并且聆听他们关于个人或工作问题的建议。尽管一些中国的传统正在消失，但一个传统永远不应消失：那就是照顾老人。

七、2015年英语（一）写作真题详解

手机时代的“聚会”

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the

following picture．In your essay，you should

1）describe the picture briefly，

2）interpret its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

命题解析

1　真题渊源

2015年考研英语（一）继续考查图画作文，并再次考查了流行文化这一话题，此前关于流行文化已经考查了五次，分别是：1993年提纲作文“电视广告”，2006年图画作文“偶像崇拜”，2009年图画作文“网络的近与远”，2009年MBA情景作文“手机短信”，2010年英语（二）图表作文“手机入网”。如果考生之前背过2009年英语（一）、2009年MBA或2010年英语（二）范文，很多表达均可使用。同时，这也是考研写作在六年之内第三次考查手机这一话题，并直接源自于2009年图画作文“网络的近与远”，几乎是原题重考，全文均可使用。

手机或上网成瘾这一话题在国内写作考试中已经反复考查，分别是：2007年专四提纲作文“是否应该网上交友”，2012年六级图画作文“网络对人际关系的影响”，2013年12月四级三篇图画作文“网络对人们沟通方式的影响”、“网络对学习的影响”和“过度使用手机的后果”。考生如果背过上述作文，诸多表达均可使用。在全民沉迷于手机的今天，这一话题颇具时代意义，并与今年小作文考查的推荐书籍相互呼应，可见命题组对于年轻人少玩手机多读书的殷切期盼。

2015年考研写作命题相对简单，并不意味着2016年及以后的考研写作命题也是如此。强烈建议大家早点准备、全面复习，以不变应万变，才是王道！

2　范文使用

笔者2014年在北京新东方面授强化班、集训营、冲刺班，新东方集团考前画龙点睛大课堂，以及新东方在线强化班、冲刺班、终极预测班和考前三小时点睛班上，均提供了大量关于流行文化以及手机的范文及万能框架。2009年“网络的近与远”的范文是笔者2014年所有北京面授强化班唯一一篇全文讲解的范文，只要将网络改成手机，几乎全文均可使用。巧合的是，2013年笔者在北京所有面授强化班全文讲解只讲一篇范文，即2005年“养老足球赛”，也被2014年英语（一）大作文考查，全文可以使用，很多考生因此斩获高分。

本书中关于网络的2009年真题范文以及关于网络问题的预测范文，几乎全文均可使用，只需将网络改为手机即可。《考研英语高分写作素材大全》中关于网络和手机的大量素材也可使用，事实上，下文即来源于此。

3　写作方法

本文第一段应描述图画，首句可进行总体描述：人物（四个年轻人）＋动作（吃饭时玩手机）＋环境（饭桌旁）；次句可进行细节描述：面对满桌丰盛菜肴无动于衷，沉迷于手机不能自拔；尾句翻译文字说明：手机时代的聚会。

第二段应进行意义阐释，使用因果、举例、正反、联系现实等诸多论证手段均可。需要注意的是，手机有利有弊，最好不要完全批判，而应进行正反论证，具体阐明手机的优缺点，并使用论据加以支持。

第三段可归纳结论或建议措施，呼吁人们合理利用手机，同时避免沉迷，与2009年真题“网络的近与远”在写法上有异曲同工之妙。

经典范文068

As is shown in the cartoon，
four youngsters
are sitting at a table
，ready to have dinner．Unfortunately，instead of
drinking and eating from a variety of delicious and nutritious
dishes，each of them
is holding a mobile phone and staring at the screen，with no thought to
chatting or eating at all．The caption informs us that
the picture shows a typical gathering in an era of
mobile phones.

Like the Internet
，mobile phones have brought a lot of convenience to
our lives．With
mobile phones，the home can become a library，a school，an office and an entertainment center．All kinds of transactions，from banking to shopping，can be performed electronically，and all information，from train schedules to off-price merchandise，is as close as the press of a key．However，despite the increase in efficiency and convenience generated by digital products，the changes they bring could very well lead to potentially adverse consequences．For instance，as nearly all activities can be conducted
on mobile phones，we might all become hermit-like，never feeling any need to leave
our screens．This would be unfortunate because by becoming so addicted to the virtual world，we might never be exposed to social interactions.

From the preceding discussion，it is readily apparent that
the mobile phone，as an increasingly popular tool of communication，has both its upsides and downsides．Admittedly，
the mobile phone can be used in many productive and useful ways．However，people who lack self-control，such as adolescents，must limit the time they spend on
digital products，or their academic work and social lives will eventually pay the price.

参考译文

如图所示，四个年轻人正坐在桌旁准备吃饭。不幸的是，面对很多美味营养的饭菜，他们并未吃喝，而是每人拿着一只手机盯着屏幕，丝毫不想聊天或吃饭。下面的标题提示我们，图画描述的场景是“手机时代的聚会”。

和网络一样，手机给人们的生活带来了巨大的便利。有了手机，家里就成了图书馆、学校、办公室，甚至是游乐中心。各种各样的交易，从跑银行到买东西，都可以通过手机来完成；所有的信息，从火车时刻表到折价商品目录，只需轻按键盘就能看到。然而，尽管数码产品带来了这么高的效率和这么多的便利，它带来的变化也很有可能造成潜在的不良后果。例如，由于几乎所有的活动都可以在手机上进行，我们就可能都像隐士那样，感到没有必要离开屏幕。这将是不幸的，因为我们将完全沉溺于手机，以至于可能再也不会进行社会交际。

从上述讨论中可以得出一个显而易见的结论：手机作为人们之间愈加流行的交流方式，既有优点也存在不足。诚然，通过使用手机人们能做很多有益的事情，但那些缺乏自制力的人，比如未成年人，必须要控制使用数码产品的时间，否则他们的学业和社会交往就会受到影响，并最终为此付出代价。

八、2016年英语（一）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following pictures．In your essay，you should

1）describe the pictures briefly，

2）interpret the meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

与其只提要求，不如做个榜样

命题解析

1　真题渊源

2016年英语（一）大作文并未考查很多辅导机构预测的传统文化、创新、环境保护等当年所谓热门话题，而是继2014年时隔两年之后，再次考查了“两代关系”这一当年次热门话题，体现了目前考研写作命题强烈的反押题倾向！

左图中，一位父亲叼着香烟坐在沙发上津津有味地看着电视上的足球比赛，却要求一旁沮丧失望的儿子好好学习。右图中，夜里九点钟，这位父亲和儿子均在认真学习、伏案疾书。文字说明显示：“与其提出要求，不如做个榜样。”显而易见，本图的主题是：言传身教或以身作则的重要性。

考研写作已经分别于1992、2003、2005、2014共4次考查“两代关系”这一话题，主题分别涉及：代沟、溺爱、养老、尊老爱幼。今年再次考查榜样的重要性，验证了真题在考研写作命题中至高无上的重要地位！同时，本题也可从人生哲理方面进行阐述，考研写作已经于1994、2003、2004、2007、2008、2012、2013共7次考查人生哲理这一话题，主题分别涉及：友谊、独立、坚持、自信、合作、乐观、选择，众多范文均可使用。此外，2006年考研写作曾经考查“偶像崇拜”这一话题，本文亦可借鉴，榜样即正面的偶像。

2　范文使用

在北京新东方面授、新东方在线网课及《考研英语高分写作》等各类书籍中，笔者均反复讲解了两代关系与人生哲理类图画作文的写作方法，并提供了大量真题及预测范文。考生如果认真学习过，应该感觉并不难写。

《考研英语高分写作》详解了2003、2005和2014共3篇的两代关系类真题，并提供了关于两代关系的预测范文，详解了2004、2007、2008、2012和2013共5篇人生哲理类真题，提供了6篇人生哲理类预测范文。《2016考研英语（一）高分写作终极预测20篇》也提供了两代关系类预测范文与写作框架和人生哲理类预测范文与写作框架。《考研英语高分写作素材大全》提供了海量两代关系类、人生哲理类素材。诸多表达均可使用。

3　写作方法

本文首段应该简要描述图画，首句进行总体描述：人物（一对父子）＋动作（两图迥异）＋环境（房间中），接着进行细节描述，两幅图各写一句。第二段进行意义阐释，首句写出主题句，点出图画的中心思想：言传身教，然后可以使用因果、举例、正反等各种手段进行论证。尾段可进行归纳结论或提出建议措施。

4　注意事项

本题提醒广大考生：切勿寄希望于考前所谓的“绝密押题”或“万能模板”，扎扎实实背诵默写、提高写作实力，才是取得高分的关键！

经典范文069

In the pictures above are
a father and his beloved son．In the left-hand cartoon
，the father，smoking a cigarette and sitting comfortably on a sofa，is watching a football match on TV and shouting，“Son，study hard for me！”On the contrary，in the right-hand portrayal
，at 9 p.m.，the father is studying together with his son，both totally absorbed in their books．The caption indicates
，“Instead of merely making a request，set an example.”

The purpose of the pictures is to show us that utmost significance should be attached to
practicing what you preach．On the one hand
，parents teach much more by their actions than by their words．Some of them may say to their children
，“don't say four-letter words about so and so”，but before long the children may hear them
criticize their friends and neighbors with bad language．On the other hand
，parenting is such a crucial responsibility，yet there are no required courses to prepare one to undertake this role in life．The only learning children have is
the example from their own parents.

To sum up，parents are the best teachers．Obviously，if parents' actions don't conflict with their own words，they will have the opportunity to be outstanding examples for their children．Just as an old saying goes，“Actions speak louder than words.”

参考译文

上述图画描述了一位父亲和他亲爱的儿子。在左边的漫画中，这位父亲叼着一根香烟，舒服地坐在沙发上，正在看电视上的一场足球赛，同时大喊：“儿子，你给我好好学习。”相反，在右边的漫画中，晚上九点，这位父亲还在和儿子一起学习，都专注于它们各自的书籍。文字说明显示：“与其只提要求，不如做个榜样。”

这些漫画的目的是告诉我们应该充分重视以身作则的重要性。一方面，父母们教育孩子，更多的是用行动，而不是用言语。家长也许会对孩子说：“不要说脏话。”但没过多久孩子却可能听到他们在用脏话批评朋友和邻居。另一方面，养育子女是一项非常重要的职责，但究竟该怎样为人父母，却没有现成的必修课可学。孩子唯一的学习便是模仿自己的父母。

总之，父母是最好的老师。显而易见，如果父母们言行一致，他们就可能会成为孩子们杰出的榜样。正如谚语所说：“行胜于言。”

九、2017年英语（一）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following pictures．In your essay，you should，

1）describe the pictures briefly，

2）interpret the meaning，and

3）give your comments.

You should write neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

"有书”与“读书”

命题解析

继2003、2004、2007、2008、2012年之后，今年英语（一）大作文再次考查了人生哲理类话题。左图中，一个人拥有很多书但从不去读，右图中，一个人计划今年读完20本书。显而易见，本图的主题是：行动的重要性。

与国外写作考试不同，在考研阅卷过程中，由于老师阅卷时间异常紧张，语言第一位、结构第二位、内容第三位。只要写作内容与图画相关即可，本题也可写成读书的重要性或脚踏实地的重要性。

笔者《（2017）考研英语高分写作》第173页、《（2017）考研英语高分写作终极预测30篇》第58页、《（2017）王江涛考研英语满分范文背诵》第80页，《（2017）王江涛考研英语作文考前预测狂背30篇》第40页，考前新东方面授冲刺、串讲及点睛班，以及新东方在线考前最后三小时点题班中，笔者均提供了关于读书的范文。值得一提的是，新东方在线2017考研英语冲刺班及考前笔者新浪微博“新东方王江涛”上，笔者均只提供了三篇图画作文供考生背诵，其中之一就是读书。很多考生提前背过，在考场上几乎全文均可使用。

本文第一段应简要描述图画，第一句总体描述，对两幅漫画进行总结：对于读书截然不同的态度。第二至三句可进行细节描述：左图只是有书，右图才是读书。第四句可翻译文字说明：有书与读书。第二段可进行意义阐释，首句可写明主题句：行动的重要性。之后可进行举例论证、因果论证或分类论证、正反论证，详细阐明行动而非雄心的重要性。第三段可进行归纳结论或提出建议措施：行胜于言。

本题提醒广大考生：扎扎实实背诵默写、提高写作实力，而非临时抱佛脚的“绝密押题”或“万能模板”，才是斩获高分的关键。

经典范文070

In the cartoons above are
two men treating books in completely different ways．In the first caricature
，facing hundreds of books on the shelf，a man is speaking proudly，“I have so many books！”On the contrary，in the second drawing
，facing merely one book on the desk，another person is saying to himself，“I will exert my effort to finish reading 20 books this year.” The cartoons are captioned：“owning books and reading books”.

The aim of the portrayals is to show us that
actions speak louder than words．Ambition is nothing without action，whereas action is perfectly possible without ambition，as is evidenced by impulsive people．Let us consider for instance
Leonardo Da Vinci．In his life he created many brilliant works of art and invented many machines，such as the helicopter，that surpassed the technology of his time．If he had only been an ambitious man，he would have no doubt left us only with nice artifacts．Yet，Da Vinci was a man of action who could not sit still，so he produced a dazzling legacy of paintings and inventions.

Generally speaking
，ambition and action are both essential in determining whether we flourish or fall behind．The former gives us the drive and direction to move forward，while the latter enables us to take the initiative to implement our vision and make things happen．Just as the famous British philosopher John Locke said，“The actions of men are the best interpreters of their thoughts”.

参考译文

上述图画中有两个人以完全不同的态度对待读书。在第一幅漫画中，一个人面对着书架上成百上千本书，骄傲地说：“我有这么多书！”相反，在第二幅漫画中，另一个人面对桌上仅有的一本书，自言自语道：“我争取今年读完20本书”。标题提示我们：“有书”与“读书”。

这些漫画的目的是告诉我们行动胜于言语。如果不付诸行动，雄心就毫无意义；然而如果没有雄心，行动却很有可能存在，这一点可以在那些受感情驱使的人身上得以证明。以莱昂纳多·达·芬奇为例。他在一生中创造了很多杰出的艺术作品，并发明了很多超越其时代技术的机器，比如直升飞机。如果他仅仅是一个有雄心的人，那么毫无疑问，他为后人留下的只是一些美好的艺术品。但是，作为一个讲求实干而非静坐不动的人，达·芬奇为我们创造的璀璨遗产有绘画作品和科学发明。

总之，雄心和行动都是决定我们成功或落于人后的重要因素。前者给予我们前进的动力和方向，后者使我们能够积极主动地实现愿望。正如英国著名哲学家约翰·洛克所说：“行动是思想的最好诠释者”。

第四节　十大必背范文

一、教育文化类：健康

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文071

As is symbolically illustrated in the cartoon
，a doctor，wearing a white gown and a stethoscope，is holding a medical record and speaking to his patient in a hospital ward．Apparently，the intended meaning of the drawing is that
people are doing less and less exercises now，which is not good news for their health.

There are numerous ways of
keeping fit．First and foremost，it is most effective to do
physical exercises．People variously choose
jogging，playing basketball，swimming，skating，climbing or riding as their regular exercises，because
exercise never fails to make us stronger and more energetic．Moreover，we should put great emphasis on
forming good habits．A balanced diet and sufficient sleep are both indispensable to
physical fitness．What's more
，mental health should also be taken seriously．Especially in adversity，we need to maintain an optimistic mentality to pull through life's pains and sorrows，twists and turns.

As far as I am concerned，I have a peculiar interest in
yoga as a form of exercise．An hour's exercise every day usually makes me feel healthier and more vigorous．Besides
，I never touch cigarettes or wine，nor do I stay up late．Instead
，I keep a balanced diet and go to bed before 11 o'clock at night，because I believe
burning the midnight oil is harmful to health．More importantly，an optimistic attitude toward life makes me confident and persistent．To sum up，all these practices guarantee a healthy body and a happy life.

参考译文

如图中象征性地描述的那样，一位医生穿着白大褂，戴着听诊器，手拿病历正在医院的一间病房里和他的病人交谈。显而易见，这幅漫画的内在含义是：人们现在的运动量越来越少，这对于他们的健康而言并不是什么好消息。

保持健康的方式有很多种。首先且最重要的是，最为有效的就是进行体育锻炼。人们各自选择慢跑、打篮球、游泳、滑冰、爬山或骑车作为其日常锻炼活动，这是因为这些运动无一不会使我们更强壮、更加精力充沛。此外，我们应该重视养成良好的习惯。均衡的饮食和充足的睡眠对于身体健康而言都是不可或缺的。另外，心理健康也应该被认真对待。尤其在逆境中，我们需要保持一种乐观的心态来经历人生的痛苦悲伤、迂回曲折。

就我而言，我对瑜伽这种锻炼形式有特殊的兴趣。每天一小时的锻炼经常使我感到更健康而且更有活力。此外，我从不吸烟喝酒，也不熬夜。相反，我保持均衡饮食，而且晚上11点之前上床睡觉，因为我相信熬夜对健康有害。更为重要的是，对生活的乐观态度使我充满自信而且坚持不懈。总而言之，所有这些努力可以保证我拥有健康的体魄和快乐的生活。

二、社会热点类：两代关系（自立）

自立

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the

following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文072

As is depicted in the cartoon
，while the aged parents are exerting all their efforts to push a baby carriage，their grown-up son is lying in the carriage，comfortably drinking from a baby bottle．The poor mother is asking in despair，“When is the end of taking care of our son？” The caption reads：
“Self-independence”.

While many young men choose to be NEET（Not currently engaged in Education，Employment or Training），as the cartoon above illustrates，it is still crucial for us to earn self-independence．One reason is that
doing so can improve our efficiency and productivity．In our everyday life，there will always be occasions when we are unable to obtain outside assistance and have to depend on our own knowledge and skills to solve problems．Under these circumstances
，those who trust their own abilities and judgment will find creative solutions，enabling them to be more productive and successful．In addition to fostering greater efficiency in our daily life，self-dependence can also help make life more meaningful．Since
self-reliant individuals possess confidence in
their own abilities，they also tend to be more willing to
try new things．This kind of do-it-yourself mindset can yield a sense of satisfaction and pride，and add excitement to an otherwise mundane life.

In the final analysis，I maintain that it is imperative for young people to depend on themselves．Since
self-reliance can boost our efficiency and add meaning to our lives，it is a desirable trait to possess for youngsters.

参考译文

如图所示，两位年迈的父母正用尽全力推着一辆婴儿车，而他们已成年的儿子却躺在婴儿车里舒服地抱着奶瓶喝奶。可怜的母亲绝望地问道：“熬到什么时候是个头啊？”标题则写道：“自立”。

尽管有很多年轻人选择像图中的青年那样做啃老族，但获取自立仍至关重要。原因之一就是它能提高我们的效率和生产力。在日常生活中，总有一些时候我们无法获得外部援助，只能依赖自身的知识和能力去解决问题。在这些情况下，那些相信自己的能力与判断力的人，总能找到创造性的解决方案，这也会让他们更富有成效并且更加成功。除了在日常生活中提高效率之外，自立也能使生活变得更有意义。由于自立者对其自身能力有信心，他们也会乐于尝试新鲜事物。这种自己动手的思维模式能带来一定的满足感与自豪感，从而为平凡的生活增添乐趣。

归根结底，我认为年轻人迫切需要自立。自立可以提升效率并为我们的生活增添意义，因此它是年轻人值得拥有的一种品质。

三、社会热点类：职业道德

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文073

Plagiarizing the work of others and cheating on exams are two unfair tactics used by students in an attempt to attain higher grades．Such actions may be propelled by laziness，lack of self-confidence，academic pressure，or a combination of these factors.
As is revealed in the cartoon，instead of writing papers by themselves，four college students are plagiarizing one another's term papers.

Plagiarism and cheating are wrong because they adversely affect other students，the university，and even
the perpetrators themselves．Firstly，students who plagiarize on essays or cheat on exams have an unfair advantage over other students．For instance，it would be extremely unjust for
a student who cheats on an exam to obtain a perfect score of 100，while a bright and hard-working student studies for a week prior to the exam only to receive a score of 95．Secondly，plagiarism and cheating on tests are not only unfair to
students who do their own work，but are also detrimental to
a university's reputation and the worth of its diploma．If such
dishonest practices become prevalent at
an institution of higher learning，this information will eventually reach the news media and the community at large.

In short
，students who plagiarize others' work or cheat on exams end up hurting themselves.
Deceitful academic practices may lead to habitual dishonesty that affects students long after they leave the university，and could have adverse effects in every facet of their lives.

参考译文

抄袭其他人的作品和考试作弊是学生试图取得高分时采用的两种不公平手段。这些行为可能是受懒惰、缺乏自信、学术压力或上述因素的结合所驱使的。如图所示，四名大学生并未自己写论文，而是在相互抄袭。

抄袭和作弊会对其他学生、整个大学甚至犯错者自身产生负面影响，因此是不对的。首先，抄袭论文或考试作弊的学生拥有对其他学生而言不公平的优势。例如，一名考试作弊的学生获得了100分的满分，而一名聪明刻苦的学生考前学习了一周，却只获得了95分，这非常不公平。其次，抄袭和考试作弊不仅对自己独立完成作业的学生不公平，也不利于大学的声誉以及文凭的含金量。如果这类欺诈行为在一座高等学府中盛行，这个信息最终将被新闻媒体和整个社会得知。

总之，抄袭别人作品或考试作弊的学生最终将伤害自己。学术欺诈可能导致习惯性欺诈，在学生大学毕业之后也将长期影响他们，并对他们生活的各个方面都有负面影响。

四、社会热点类：社会公德

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文074

Nowadays，it is not rare for teachers to complain that their students are
indifferent towards classmates．Some are even worried that the young generation might become too
selfish to shoulder the responsibility for the future of China．As is shown in the caricature，a great many
young students are sitting comfortably on a bus while
a senior citizen is standing helplessly．All of those students deemed that
they were much more tired than the poor aged man，due to their large amount of homework.

From my direct observations as a university student，I must admit that we young people today are in general more
self-centered and unsympathetic than previous generations．To start with，many，if not most，young people choose to attend exclusively to their own needs．In their eyes，it is all too natural to seek satisfaction from what they do，even if it may cause inconveniences to others．Moreover，our young people tend to be
insensitive to others' difficulties．Instead of offering help，they regard them as none of their business.

For the above reasons，I subscribe to the idea that today's young people in China are
more selfish and hard-hearted than previous generations．It is high time that we learned from older generations so that a harmonious and splendid future for us all can be anticipated.

参考译文

如今，经常可以听到老师们抱怨他们的学生对同学漠不关心。有些老师甚至担心年轻一代可能变得太自私而无法担负他们对中国未来应有的责任。如图所示，很多年轻学生舒适地坐在一辆公交车上，而一位老人则无助地站着。由于有大量的家庭作业，那些学生都认为自己比老人累多了。

作为一名大学生，据我的直接观察，我必须承认如今的年轻人总体上比我们的上一代更加以自我为中心和冷漠无情。首先，很多（即使不是大多数）年轻人选择只关注自己的需求。在他们眼中，满足自己的需求天经地义，即使给他人造成不便也在所不惜。此外，我们年轻人容易对他人的困难视而不见，很少有人主动提供帮助，相反，他们认为那和自己无关。

从上述论证中，我必须承认今天中国的年轻人比我们之前的几代人更加自私和铁石心肠。我们应该从老一辈的身上学习，这样我们才能拥有一个和谐灿烂的未来。

五、教育文化类：传统文化

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文075

The ancient culture of China is one of the great treasures of human civilization．In the photo above
，a foreign lady is pleasantly appreciating a traditional Chinese vase in a museum．Obviously，she has been attracted by its elegant charm.

In my opinion
，traditional Chinese culture is not only certain to survive，but is，in fact，destined to thrive and prosper．One factor that has already begun to contribute to the preservation of
Chinese traditional culture is its commercialization．Another reason that the future of
China's ancient culture can be considered “safe” is the active efforts to protect it on the part of the Chinese government．Finally
，the culture of China is supported by widespread and growing international interest in
China and its traditions.

For China，as for any other rapidly developing country，there is a danger that
age-old customs and traditions may become lost in the shadow of modernization．If
tai chi，kung fu or Peking opera ever perished from the earth，it would be a tragedy of immeasurable proportions．Fortunately，as a result of successful commercialization efforts，unwavering government support and growing interest overseas，the future of China's traditional culture seems brighter and more secure than ever before.

参考译文

中国古老的文化是人类文明的伟大财富之一。在上述图片中，一位外国女士正在一所博物馆中愉快地欣赏一件中国传统工艺的花瓶。显然，女士被它优雅的魅力所吸引。

在我看来，中国传统文化不但肯定能够存续，而且事实上必将会繁荣兴盛。首先，已经开始对保护中国传统文化做出贡献的一个因素是其自身的商业化。其次，中国古老文化的未来可被视为“安全”的另一个原因是中国政府在保护文化方面做出的积极努力。最后，随着国际上对中国及其传统越来越浓厚的兴趣，中国文化得到了国际上的广泛支持。

中国跟世界上其他快速发展的国家一样，古老的习俗和传统在现代化的阴影下面临着消失的危险。如果太极拳、中国功夫或京剧永远从地球上消失，那将是不可估量的悲剧。幸运的是，由于成功的商业努力、政府坚定不移的支持和不断增长的海外兴趣，中国传统文化的未来似乎比过去任何时候更光明、更安全。

六、教育文化类：读书

读书使人充实

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following

drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文076

It is shown in the drawing that
a lovely young boy is sitting at a desk．Reading an interesting book on the desk，he is totally absorbed in what he is doing and concentrating on
his reading．We are informed that
，“Reading makes a full man.”

Nowadays few of us
read extensively after we leave school．This tendency is rather disturbing，for
reading extensively is no less necessary to one's mental life than fresh air is to one's physical life．From
reading extensively，we can derive companionship，experience and instruction．First and foremost
，a good book is our faithful friend．It can increase our contentment when we are cheerful and happy，and lessen our pain when we are sad or lonely．Furthermore
，reading extensively can also offer us a wide range of experiences.
In reading，we may join tourists marveling at incredible power of Niagara Falls，mingle with the happy throngs strolling in the Paris boulevards and experience the bitterness or joy of people in different lands and in different times．Few of us can travel far from home or live long over one hundred，but all of us can live many lives through
the pages of books．Last but not least，reading extensively can increase our intellectual ability，broaden our minds and make us wise.

Though with the advent of TV，mobile phones and the Internet
，books are no longer
read as extensively as they once were，nothing can replace the role that
reading plays in our lives.

参考译文

如图所示，一位可爱的小男孩正端坐在书桌前。他正在全神贯注地读着桌上一本有趣的书。我们得知：“读书使人充实”。

如今，我们当中很少有人离开学校后再大量地读书。这种趋势着实令人担忧，因为广泛阅读对我们的精神生活来说，犹如新鲜空气对身体一样不可或缺。从大量的阅读中，我们可以收获友谊，充实人生经历，得到教益。首先，一本好书就如同我们忠实的朋友。当我们开心快乐时，书能增加我们的快乐；当我们伤心孤独时，书能减轻我们的痛苦。此外，大量的阅读还能充实我们的人生经历。在阅读中，我们可以和游客一起，赞叹尼亚加拉瀑布那雷霆万钧之势，和喜洋洋的人群一起穿过巴黎的林荫大道，还可以体验不同时代、不同国土上人们的酸甜苦辣。我们当中很少有人能到离家很远的地方旅游，或能活过一百岁，但是通过读书我们能经历各种各样的生活。最后，广泛的阅读能提升我们的智力，开阔我们的眼界，使我们变得智慧。

尽管随着电视、手机和网络的出现，读书的人没有以前多了，但没有什么可以取代阅读在我们生活中的作用。

七、教育文化类：流行文化（网络问题）

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文077

In recent years，people are developing an inseparable relationship with
the Internet．As is vividly depicted in the picture，it is
convenient for us to
click the mouse when surfing online，either to entertain ourselves or to meet the needs of work．Actually
，surfing the Internet has become a daily routine in our life．However，it seems rather ironic that
a chain is used instead of a cord to connect with the mouse in this picture．The exaggerative and impressive portrayal subtly reveals the duality of the relationship between man and
the Internet.

Discussions on this duality have become very popular in newspapers or in people's chats．On the one hand，no one denies that
the Internet is currently one of the most
useful media in our daily life．People from all walks of life are benefitting considerably from
its powerful function of information communication．As a college student，I
get on-line every day to read the news，to study English by registering for web courses，to exchange information with my net friends through e-mails and to download my favorite music，flash，films and pictures．Being a veteran online shopper，I frequently purchase books and CDs at much lower prices．But on the other hand，a good many people admit that
they are too addicted to the Internet to maintain a regular and wholesome lifestyle．Cyber-living resembles the experience of looking constantly into a kaleidoscope which displays both colored patterns and illusions．Once
indulging in the fictitious world，people can barely
concentrate on real life．Consequently，many students just
chat online or play computer games immoderately every day，skipping many important classes．Such a waste of time inevitably leads to their failure in their exams.

Therefore，it is necessary for us to
use the Internet in a reasonable way and restrain from overindulgence．After all
，the Internet was invented to enrich our life，to connect us，and to improve the efficiency of our work rather than to shackle us with a chain.

参考译文

近年来，人们与互联网之间的关系变得越来越不可分割。图中生动地展示了无论是为了自娱自乐还是满足工作的需求，我们都能很方便地点击鼠标在网上冲浪。事实上，网上冲浪已在我们的日常生活中成为一种惯例。然而，这幅图中看来相当讽刺的地方是，使用一条锁链而不是鼠标线连接鼠标。这幅夸张且让人印象深刻的图画微妙地揭示了人与互联网之间的双重关系。

在报纸上和人们的谈论中，对这种双重性的讨论非常流行。一方面，不可否认，互联网现在是我们日常生活中最有用的媒体之一。各行各业的人们都从它强大的信息交流功能中受益匪浅。作为一名大学生，我每天上网阅读新闻，通过注册网络课程来学习英语，借助电子邮件和我的网友们交流，下载我最喜爱的音乐、动画、电影和图片。作为网上购物的老手，我经常以极低的价格购买书籍、CD。但另一方面，很多人承认他们太沉迷于网络而无法保持一种正常和健康的生活方式。网络生存就像看万花筒一样，它能展现出色彩斑斓的图案与幻影。一旦沉迷于这种虚幻世界，人们很难关注现实生活。因此，很多学生每天没有节制地在网上聊天或打电脑游戏，重要课程也不去上。这么浪费时间无疑会使他们考试不及格。

因此，我们很有必要以一种合理的方式使用互联网，避免过度沉迷。毕竟，人们发明互联网是为了丰富我们的生活，连接你我，是为了提高我们的工作效率，而非用锁链来束缚我们。

八、人生哲理类：创新

守业就是退步，创新才能发展

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文078

The cartoon depicts a strong person trying to find gold in a huge stone．Holding an ax with his firm hands，he is hewing out of the stone of despair a piece of precious gold．The caption indicates that
“Only through innovation can we make progress；conservatism means regression”.

The purpose of the drawing is to show us that utmost importance should be attached to
innovation and creativity．To begin with
，innovativeness could be said to be the watchword，or motto，of science．Think about all the innumerable times
scientific experiments must be carried out，all the laboratory tests，all the live trials，before a new medicine or vaccine is discovered．In addition，many of today's business successes can be ascribed to
innovation．For instance，at the company where I personally worked，it was only after
four years and four tries of different business models that its entrepreneur finally succeeded，and became the chairman of one of the largest Internet companies.

To sum up，in any field of endeavor，whether it is in medicine，engineering or business，it seems necessary to put great emphasis on
innovation before one can finally become successful．It is as if life is testing us，testing our
innovation and creativity to see if we are really dedicated to our ideals，before life finally rewards us with success.

参考译文

这幅图画描绘了一个强壮的人正试图从一块巨石中找出黄金。他用坚定的双手举着一把斧头，试图从绝望之石中开采出希望之金。文字说明显示：“创新才能发展，守业就是退步。”

这幅漫画的目的是告诉我们应该充分重视创新。首先，创新精神可以说是科学研究的信条。想想看，只有在进行了无数次的科学实验、实验测试和活体试验之后，才能发明出一种新药物或新疫苗。其次，创新也是当今许多企业成功的原因。例如，我本人曾在一家公司工作过。这家公司曾经尝试了四种不同的商业模式，历经四年才获得成功。该企业的老总也成了最大互联网公司之一的董事长。

总之，无论是在医学、工程还是商业的任何领域，似乎只有重视创新，才能获得最后的成功。在我们获得成功之前，生活好像是在考验我们，考验我们的创新能力，看看我们是否能专注于自己的理想。

九、人生哲理类：幸福

幸福在哪里？

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文079

As is shown in the picture
，a poor man is painfully staggering forward．Under the huge pressure of work，a heart labeled “happiness” has been broken．Below the drawing，there is a caption which says—
“Where on earth is happiness？”

Why is it difficult to define，or rather，discover and acquire
happiness？I think the major determinant lies in people's attitudes．Above all，there is little correlation between the circumstances of people's lives
and how happy they are．If you have a positive attitude and are determined to
find happiness in life，you are destined to
be jolly．Moreover，
happiness lies in the struggle to be
happy．Perhaps if people shifted their life goals from ultimate success to unswerving efforts and held the confidence that they will be successful one day they'd be
a great deal happier.

How do people acquire
happiness？No doubt，different people have diverse ways．The following are mine—the first secret is
gratitude．We tend to think that
being unhappy leads people to
complain，but it is truer to say that
complaining leads people to be
unhappy．The second secret is realizing that
happiness is a by-product of something else．The most obvious sources of happiness are those pursuits that give our lives a purpose.

参考译文

如图所示，一个可怜的男人正在痛苦地蹒跚前行。在巨大的工作压力之下，一颗标着“幸福感”的心已经破碎。在图的下方，有个标题写道：“幸福到底在哪里？”

为何很难定义，或者说发现并获得幸福？我认为主要原因在于人们的态度。首先，人们生活的环境和他们的幸福感之间几乎没有关联。如果你拥有积极的态度，并立志发现生活中点滴的幸福，你必然会很快乐。其次，幸福在于争取幸福的奋斗之中。如果人们放弃将最终成功作为他们的人生目标，转而追求矢志不渝的努力并相信自己有一天必将成功，他们将会幸福得多。

人们如何获得幸福？毫无疑问，不同的人各有其道。下面是我的看法：第一个奥秘就是感恩之心。我们总是认为不幸福导致人们抱怨，但其实抱怨才导致人们不幸福。第二个奥秘就是认识到幸福只是其他东西的副产品而已。幸福最显而易见的来源就是使我们的生活充满意义的追求。

十、环境保护类：城市化

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following

drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文080

Human history has been considered as a course of
man's migration from the country to the city，so
urbanization is seen as the symbol of human civilization．Nevertheless，as is shown in the cartoon，as we enjoy the conveniences of urban life，we also have to suffer many problems that
urbanization brings us．Among them
，environmental pollution is one of the most serious.

To begin with
，the explosion of city populations causes harm to our natural environment.
The growing urban populations severely damage the ecosystem with a huge amount of
household rubbish．Rubbish hills dumped on the outskirts are a case in point．Even if
people bury or burn the waste，it may bring about soil or air pollution．Furthermore
，hundreds of tons of waste water from factories are contaminating city rivers day and night．Gone are the days when people enjoyed
swimming in the rivers and fishing on the banks．Sometimes，worse still
，untreated sewage poured from chemical factories directly poisons urban water supplies．Drinkable water has become a rare resource，and people have to
take in somewhat polluted water．Thus one of urbanization
's results has been the emergence of
many new diseases and more and more cancer cases.

Accordingly，it is imperative for us to take drastic measures．For one thing，we should appeal to the authorities to make strict laws to control
urbanization．For another，we should enhance people
's awareness that
sustainable development is extremely vital to us.

参考译文

人类历史被认为是人类从乡村迁移到城市的过程，因此城市化被视为人类文明的象征。然而，如图所示，在我们享受城市生活的便利的同时，我们也不得不承受城市化带来的很多问题。环境污染是其中最严重的问题之一。

首先，城市人口激增破坏了我们的自然环境。日益增长的城市人口制造了堆积如山的生活垃圾，严重破坏了生态系统。一个恰当的例子就是倾倒在郊区的垃圾山。即使人们填埋或焚烧垃圾，也可能会导致土壤或空气污染。此外，成百上千吨的工业废水夜以继日地污染着城市河流。人们享受在河里游泳、岸上垂钓的日子已经一去不返了。有时更糟的是，化工厂倾倒的未经处理的废水直接污染了城市供水。饮用水已成为稀缺资源，人们不得不饮用多少有些污染的水源。后果之一就是很多新型疾病的出现以及越来越多的癌症病例。

因此，我们的当务之急是采取严厉的措施。一方面，我们应该呼吁政府制定严格的法律来控制城市化。另一方面，我们应该提高人们的意识：可持续发展对于我们至关重要。

第五节　二十大重点范文

一、社会热点类：公务员热

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文081

The increasing pressure of hunting for jobs has brought a great number of university graduates to
attend civil servant examinations．Of course，only a few of them can ultimately achieve their goals．As is portrayed in the cartoon，a good many people are
scrambling for a golden bowl on which is written “Civil Servant”.

In my opinion，this craze is for a lot of reasons，which have the following aspects．First of all，the expansion in college enrollment and the irrational arrangement of courses and majors have made it increasingly difficult for students to
find jobs．Thus，the pressure for university graduates to
find a satisfactory job has become much more serious than ever before．In addition
，government posts are relatively stable，with good income and welfare benefits．The workload is modest compared with many other positions，and many troublesome problems，such as
accommodation and medical care can also be solved with some favorable policies．These advantages are so appealing that few are willing to
abandon these opportunities.

In conclusion，the craze of university graduates for
government posts is caused by a combination of multiple factors．It must be pointed out that
sometimes it is not worth getting such a post at the cost of one's specialties or even academic life．My advice is that more measures should be taken to
guarantee the benefits of posts other than government ones，so that the gap between civil servants and other employees can be lessened．This is the best way to diminish the craze.

参考译文

不断增长的就业压力使得很多大学毕业生参加公务员考试。当然，只有少数几个人最终能实现目标。如图所示，很多人正在争抢一只写着“公务员”的金饭碗。

在我看来，这一热潮出于多种原因，可以归结为以下几个方面。首先，大学扩招以及不合理的课程与专业设置使得大学生就业越来越难。因此，对于大学毕业生而言，找到满意工作的压力前所未有。其次，政府职位相对轻松，工资和福利较好，和其他很多职业比起来工作量适中，而且一些有利的政策可以解决诸如住房和医疗等很多棘手的问题。这些优势如此吸引人，以至于很少有人愿意放弃这一机会。

总之，大学毕业生考公务员热是由很多原因综合引起的。必须要指出的是，有时候并不值得以个人专业甚至学术生涯为代价来获得这样的职位。我的建议是，我们应该采取更多措施确保政府之外职位的各项福利，以便缩小公务员与其他企业员工之间的差距。这是给公务员热降温的最好方法。

二、社会热点类：整容

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文082

If given the choice，a great many people would
change at least one aspect of their appearance．As is depicted in the drawing
，a young lady is requesting a doctor to give her a straighter nose，bigger lips，bigger eyes，and so on．These changes fall into the category of
plastic surgery—the branch of surgery dealing with therapeutic or cosmetic reformation of body parts—which has gained tremendous popularity in recent decades.

Firstly
，one's appearance is his or her parents' blessing，and has been one part of
his or her body．After breast enlargement surgery，many women look sexier than before．However，many of them are later diagnosed with
mammary gland diseases．An even more serious effect is that
they risk being unable to breast-feed．Secondly，advocating for such a practice will mislead people in
their judgment of beauty．The concept of beauty is quite rich in its content．It should include many virtues like
honesty，diligence，and so on，which should be the real mainstays of our spiritual life.
The practice and the debates about man-made beauty will confuse those who are to develop a correct concept of beauty.

Considering the above possible harms the practice may bring about，I am strongly against it and advocate
seeking true and natural beauty．Besides，people
，especially women，should put more attention on the cultivation of
their inner hearts．Inner beauty outweighs outer beauty in the long run.

参考译文

如果可以选择的话，很多人至少想要改变他们相貌的一个方面。如图所示，一位年轻的女士正在请求一位医生给她更笔挺的鼻子、更丰盈的嘴唇、更大的眼睛等等。这些改变都属于整形手术的范畴，整形手术是外科手术的一个分支，主要对人体器官进行治疗性或美容性的修正。最近几十年来，整形手术很受欢迎。

首先，人的外表是父母的赐予，也是他们身体的一部分。在丰胸手术之后，很多女性看起来比以前更加性感。然而，她们中的很多人随后会被诊断出乳腺疾病。更严重的后果是，她们面临着无法哺乳的风险。其次，提倡整容这种行为将误导人们对美的判断。美这一概念的内涵很丰富。它应该包括许多诸如诚实、勤奋等类似的美德，而这些美德才应该是我们精神生活中真正的支柱。整容的行为以及关于人造美的种种辩论将会误导一些人，使他们无法形成正确的审美观念。

考虑到这种行为可能带来的上述危害，我强烈反对整容，并提倡追求真实自然的美。此外，人们（尤其是女性）应该更加重视修养内在的心灵。从长远来看，内在美要胜过外在美。

三、社会热点类：网络礼仪

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the

following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文083

As is revealed in the caricature，a young man
in a T-shirt is surfing online in front of a computer．On the screen of the computer，we can see the young man saying provocative words，dirty words and rumors in a chat room．The caption indicates that
“I'll give him something more powerful！”

Throughout most of China's long history
，the relationships among people were based on carefully prescribed norms of behavior，that is
，etiquette．Those who
do not follow the prescribed rules of conduct are regarded as
uncivilized barbarians．As for me，traditional Chinese etiquette should be taught in schools．Firstly，if young people can
receive a systematic education on traditional etiquette in class，they can get more prepared for the future．Otherwise，they can only
form right behaviors after breaking the rules and being corrected through costly consequences．Secondly，as
these meticulous rules of conduct have been formed throughout Chinese history，they are unique Chinese characteristics and are inseparable from Chinese culture．To some extent
，the course can serve to arouse young people's cultural pride.

In conclusion，
traditional Chinese etiquette will not only make young people more prepared for their future，but also constitute an important measure for young people to
form Chinese cultural identity and therefore to preserve Chinese tradition and further develop it.

参考译文

如图所示，一个穿着 T恤的年轻人正在一台电脑前上网。在电脑屏幕上，我们可以看到这个年轻人正在一个聊天室里发布挑衅、脏话和谣言。文字说明显示：“给他来点儿厉害的！”

在中国的历史长河中，大多数情况下的人际关系都建立在被仔细规定好的行为模式——礼仪之上。不遵守那些既定行为准则的人被认为是不文明的野蛮人。在我看来，学校应该在课堂上讲授传统的中华礼仪。首先，如果年轻人能够在课堂上接受系统的传统礼仪教育，他们就能为未来做好更充分的准备。否则，他们只有在违反准则并以高昂的代价被纠正之后，才能养成正确的行为。其次，由于这些精细的行为准则是在中国历史中形成的，因此它们有着独特的中国特征并与中华文化密不可分。在某种程度上，这种礼仪课程能够唤起年轻人的文化自豪感。

总之，中国的传统礼仪不仅能使年轻人为未来做好更充分的准备，也是帮助年轻人形成本国文化认同感，从而保护并弘扬中华文化的重要途径。

四、社会热点类：高薪与快乐

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawings．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawings briefly，

2）explain their intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文084

The cartoons vividly depict
the relationship between wealth and happiness．In the first picture
，a graduate is standing on the top of a hill captioned “high salary”．In the second drawing
，a magnate is imprisoned by a diamond crown．The caption reads
，“Wealth is not equal to happiness.”

There is no doubt that
wealth brings happiness，especially in modern society．Various kinds of up-to-date household appliances，fashions and recreations make their appearance with each passing day．However，
wealth can also lead to disasters if we have an inappropriate approach to it．Wealth may tempt weak-willed persons to become addicted to harmful habits，such as drug use and gambling，and result in their ruin.

From my point of view
，one should never rely only on wealth to achieve happiness．because a person may lose his mind and go astray if he only intends to seek wealth and indulges himself in leading a luxurious life．For example
，there are some government officials who take advantage of their positions to take bribes from the people turning to them for help．Hence，on no account can we
equate happiness with wealth.

参考译文

这些漫画生动地描绘了财富和快乐的关系。图一中，一个毕业生站在一座名为“高薪”的小山顶上。图二中，一个富豪被囚禁在钻石皇冠之中，文字说明显示：“财富不等于快乐。”

毫无疑问，财富能带来快乐，尤其是在现代社会。各种各样的新式家用电器，最新的时尚和娱乐与日俱增。然而，如果我们采取不恰当的手段获得财富，财富也能带来灾难。财富可能诱惑意志薄弱的人迷上有害的习惯，例如吸毒和赌博，并且导致毁灭。

在我看来，人不能只是依赖财富来获得快乐。因为一个人如果只想寻求财富，并沉迷于过度奢华的生活，就会失去理智，误入歧途。例如，有一些政府官员利用职权，向有求于他们的人索取贿赂。因此，我们决不能把快乐等同于财富。

五、社会热点类：压力

压力

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following

drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文085

The caricature symbolically depicts
a pupil carrying a schoolbag which looks so huge that it seems impossible for him to stand up．Imagining that his mother is sitting on the bag and urging him to get full marks，the poor boy wishes he could have a pair of invisible wings to fly freely in the blue sky．Below the drawing，there is a caption which reads：
Stress.

For the majority of people，stress is a fact of life．As in the illustration
，school time can be a period of constant pressure for students．Stress from upcoming examinations and endless assignments can take a toll not only on young people's health，but on their academic performance as well．College students，who have to juggle academic work，romantic relationships and a busy social calendar，are particularly susceptible to pressure.

In my opinion，by maintaining a healthy lifestyle and keeping organized
，people can successfully manage and reduce stress．To begin with，a healthy lifestyle，which means adequate sleep，sufficient exercise and a balanced diet，is the most fundamental way to mitigate stress．In addition
，people need some relaxation，such as watching movies，listening to music，reading a magazine，or chatting with friends，in a bid to
release their stress.

参考译文

这幅漫画生动地描绘了一个小学生背着一个看起来硕大无比的书包，以至于他似乎无法站立起来。想到母亲正坐在书包上督促他考取满分，这个可怜的男孩便梦想拥有一双隐形的翅膀，能在蓝天上自由地翱翔。在漫画下方，小标题写道：“压力”。

对大多数人而言，压力是生活的现实。如图所示，学生时代对学生而言有着各种各样的压力。即将来临的考试和无穷无尽的作业不但对年轻人的健康造成恶劣影响，也影响了他们的学业成绩。大学生尤其易受到压力的影响，因为他们需要同时应对学业负担、恋爱关系、繁忙的社会活动。

在我看来，通过保持健康的生活方式、合理安排日程等，人们可以成功地管理好并减少压力。首先，健康的生活方式，即充足的睡眠、适量的运动和合理的膳食，是缓解压力的根本之道。其次，人们需要一些娱乐消遣活动来缓解压力，如看电影、听音乐、读杂志或与朋友聊天等。

六、社会热点类：交通问题

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawings．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawings briefly，

2）explain their intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文086

The pictures vividly reveal that
heavy traffic is becoming increasingly serious all over the world．In the first picture，there is
traffic congestion on the road，with numerous cars，trucks and buses．In the second picture
，hundreds of people are waiting for a train.

We can deduce from the pictures that the photographer is trying to attract our attention to the issue of
heavy traffic．First of all
，every year men and women crowd into cities in search of employment，a decent living，and the excitement and stimulation of urban life．As people flood into cities in mounting numbers，city services and facilities have been strained to a breaking point．In addition
，in a city with booming industry，land is precious and cannot be extravagantly used by traffic．Traffic flows constantly rise to fill whatever scale of roads and highways are provided for them.

It is imperative for us to improve this situation．For one thing
，the number of private cars should be limited，while more bus routes should be opened up because buses can accommodate more passengers．For another
，more streets and roads should be constructed．Since neither of the suggestions alone can effectively solve the problem，there is an increasing awareness that the two solutions may be combined with other possible solutions to produce the best effect.

参考译文

这些照片生动地揭示了交通拥堵正在全世界变得日益严重。图一中，道路上交通堵塞，有无数轿车、卡车和公交车。图二中，成百上千的人正在等火车。

我们可以从这些图片中看出，摄影师正在努力吸引我们关注交通拥堵问题。首先，每年人们涌进城市寻求就业机会、体面的生活以及都市生活的激动与刺激。由于越来越多的人涌进城市，城市服务与设施的承受能力已经到达临界点。此外，在工业迅速发展的城市中土地非常珍贵，不能被交通过度挤占。无论公路和高速路修建到何种规模，车流总是不断地增加，直至挤满道路。

我们迫切需要改善这种状况。首先，由于公交可以运载更多乘客，我们应该限制私家车的数量，开辟更多公交线路。其次，我们应该建设更多道路。由于这两个措施都不能单独有效地解决这个问题，人们越来越意识到为了达到最佳效果，我们可以把这两个措施和其他可能的措施结合起来。

七、社会热点类：职业道德

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文087

As is revealed in the cartoon
，an aged lady is using a magnifying glass to examine a so-called honest dealer who is selling counterfeit branded leather shoes．The dealer asks the customer rudely，“What are you looking for？” The latter answers patiently，“I'm looking for honesty.”

In contrast with the negative consequences of
lying and deception，practicing honesty is always in our best interests．First of all，one negative repercussion of
dishonesty is that it can become a huge drain on one's time and energy．Those who get trapped in
weaving a web of lies will soon find that they have little time or energy for anything else．Apart from depleting our time and energy
，being dishonest can also have a serious influence on our mental health.
Those who falsify their resumes in order to obtain employment，for example
，may worry constantly about the possibility of losing their jobs if the boss were to detect the truth.

On the whole，while it may be impossible to eliminate
all the deceit that exists around us，each of us can practice
truthfulness ourselves．Considering the adverse effects that lying can produce，it is apparent that
honesty is our only viable option.

参考译文

如图所示，一位上了年纪的女士正在拿着放大镜仔细端详一个所谓的“诚信”商家，而后者正在出售假冒的名牌皮鞋。店主无礼地问这位顾客：“看什么？”后者则耐心地答道：“我在找诚信。”

与撒谎和欺骗的不良影响相比，践行诚信总是符合我们的最佳利益。首先，不诚信的一个负面影响是它会消耗我们大量的时间和精力。那些忙于编造谎言的人会发现他们没有时间和精力去做其他任何事情。除了消耗时间和精力外，不诚信也会给我们的心理健康带来严重影响。例如，那些为了获得一份工作而伪造简历的人，可能会时常担心老板发现真相后自己就得失业。

总体而言，虽然我们身边的欺诈行为不可能完全被消除，但我们自己可以践行诚信。考虑到撒谎会带来的不良影响，很明显，诚信才是我们唯一可行的选择。

八、环境保护类：减少浪费

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文088

Most people today are aware of
the environmental challenges facing our planet．Young people understand that
cutting down on energy use and decreasing waste are necessary steps towards curbing climate change and preventing energy shortages．As is shown in the cartoon
，two people in suits are strutting away from a dinner table which is full of all kinds of leftovers such as chicken，pork，fish，lobster，and so on．The caption reads that “200billion RMB are wasted every year.”

For environmentally-conscious students seeking to make a positive difference on their own college campuses，the simplest and best approach is to
follow the “Three Rs” principle：reduce，reuse and recycle．The first “R” stands for “reduce”．Students can reduce waste and limit their energy usage on campus in many ways．For instance
，electricity usage can be limited by turning off computers before going to sleep and remembering to turn off the lights before leaving a room．The second of the three Rs is “reuse”．Many products commonly used on college campuses，such as knives，spoons and chopsticks，are available
in both single-use and reusable forms．Whenever possible，students should
choose reusable products over disposable ones．The third “R” stands for “recycle”．With recycling bins placed in various locations across many campuses，it is easier than ever before for students to
recycle.

High waste levels contribute to
energy depletion and environmental degradation．We should all do our part to respond to
the environmental challenges that we face as a planet．For college students
，following the “Three Rs” is a simple but effective way to
cut down on waste and help to make the world a greener place.

参考译文

如今大多数人都意识到了我们的地球所面临的环境挑战。年轻人都理解节约能源和减少浪费是遏制气候变化、预防能源短缺的必然途径。正如图中所示，两个穿着西装的人正大摇大摆地离开一个满是鸡肉、猪肉、鱼、龙虾等各种剩余食物的餐桌。文字说明显示：“每年浪费达两千亿元”。

对于有着环保意识、追求在大学校园里产生积极影响的同学们而言，最简单、最有效的方式就是遵循3R原则：减少浪费（reduce）、再利用（reuse）和回收（recycle）。第一个R代表了“减少浪费”。同学们能够在校园里以很多方式减少浪费并限制能源使用。例如，通过睡前关闭电脑和记得离开房间之前关灯可以限制用电。第二个R是“再利用”。很多大学校园里普遍使用的产品（例如刀子、勺子和筷子）都是既有一次性的，也有可重复使用的。无论何时，同学们都应该选择可再利用的产品，而非一次性产品。第三个R代表了“回收”。由于很多校园各处都有垃圾回收箱，同学们的物品回收变得前所未有的便捷。

高度浪费导致了能源消耗以及环境恶化。我们应该竭尽全力来应对我们这个星球所面临的环境挑战。对大学生而言，遵循3R原则是减少浪费、使世界更环保的一种简单而有效的方式。

九、环境保护类：空气污染与限行

空气质量

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文089

It is shown in the drawing that
a young man wearing a mask is staring at the huge characters “PM 2.5” in the polluted sky．In this flourishing and prosperous metropolis，whose streets are filled with a great many cars，air pollution is extremely serious．Below the portrayal，there is a caption which reads：
“Air Quality.”

Motor vehicle exhaust is the primary cause for
the notoriously poor air quality for cities like Beijing，Jakarta and Delhi．Today，whether in Bangkok，Beijing or Berlin，the roads of the world's most populous urban areas are flooded with more motor vehicles than at any other time in history．For instance
，there are now more than five million cars in Beijing，with over 1,000new cars being registered every day．Shanghai，Guangzhou and other big Chinese cities，all home to over three million automobiles，have also witnessed strong growth in vehicle sales．Due to the poorer quality of air in large cities，the rates of asthma and other lung-related ailments are considerably higher than in rural areas.

In my view
，restrictions on vehicle driving are not only justified but，indeed，can be extremely beneficial for
densely populated cities in China and elsewhere．To begin with，
imposing such measures in major cities can help alleviate
air pollution and thus promote a cleaner environment．What is more，improved weather conditions and more blue-sky days can help boost urban populations' general health as well as psychological well-being.

参考译文

如图所示，一个戴着口罩的年轻人正凝视着被污染的天空中的几个巨大字母：PM 2.5。在机动车数量庞大的繁华大都市中，空气污染极其严重。漫画下方的小标题写着：“空气质量”。

汽车尾气是北京、雅加达和德里等城市空气质量差的主要原因。今天，无论在曼谷、北京还是柏林，这些世界上人口最稠密的城市的道路上都挤满了机动车，其数量比历史上任何时候都要多。例如，目前北京的机动车数量超过了五百万，且每天新增一千多辆。上海、广州和中国其他大城市，机动车保有量都超过三百万辆，它们同样见证了汽车销量的强劲增长。由于空气质量差，大城市中哮喘和其他肺部疾病的发病率比农村地区要高出许多。

在我看来，机动车限行的政策不仅是合乎情理的，而且也确实对中国和世界上其他人口稠密的城市极其有利。首先，在大城市执行此类政策有助于减轻空气污染，并有助于营造更加清洁的环境。其次，有所改善的天气条件以及更多的蓝天日也有助提升城市人口的整体健康以及幸福感。

十、环境保护类：低碳经济

倡导低碳，呵护地球

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following

drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文090

As is symbolically illustrated in the picture
，a lovely baby is sleeping comfortably on the beautiful earth with a little bird singing around him．Meanwhile，a huge umbrella shelters the baby and the earth from the threatening outside world．The caption indicates that
we should advocate for a low-carbon economy and cherish the earth.

The painter aims at reminding us of the relationship between
a low-carbon economy and
environmental protection．In the first place
，a low-carbon economy is crucial to sustainable economic development．Economic expansion causes irreparable damage to our environment．The fragile ecological environment，insufficient environmental capacity and shortages of resources are becoming critical problems hindering the world's development．If we want to achieve sustainable development，environmental protection should be integrated into our economic endeavors.
A low-carbon economy will have a direct impact on the overall situation of the world's modernization drive and its long-term development．In the second place，environmental protection is in line with traditional Chinese culture．One of the core principles of traditional Chinese culture is to maintain harmony between man and nature．Many philosophies including Confucianism，Taoism and Buddhism have emphasized the significance of a balanced environment．As an old Chinese saying goes，“Forefathers plant trees so future generations can enjoy the shade.” Therefore，protecting our environment and preserving a healthy environment for future generations goes hand in hand with Chinese culture.

In conclusion
，a low-carbon economy is indispensable for sustainable development．Haunted by various environmental problems，we should put the
low-carbon economy at the core of our economic development plans and solve wide-ranging environmental problems before they evolve into environmental crisis.

参考译文

这幅象征性的图画显示，一个可爱的婴儿正舒适地睡在美丽的地球上，一只小鸟在他身旁歌唱。与此同时，一顶巨大的伞保护婴儿和地球免受可怕的外部世界的侵害。文字说明显示：“倡导低碳，呵护地球。”

画家旨在提醒我们低碳经济与环境保护之间的关系。首先，低碳经济对经济的可持续发展至关重要。经济的发展给我们的环境带来了无法弥补的损失。脆弱的生态环境、环境的承受能力不堪重负和资源短缺现在成为阻碍世界发展的至关重要的因素。如果我们想实现可持续发展，就必须将保护环境与为经济发展所做出的努力紧密结合起来。低碳经济将对世界的现代化进程和长期发展产生直接影响。其次，保护环境应该与中国传统文化保持一致。中国传统文化的一个核心原则是维护人类和大自然的和谐统一。很多哲学，包括儒家、道家和佛家思想都强调和谐环境的重要性。中国有句古话：“前人栽树，后人乘凉。”因此，为后代保护并维系一个健康的环境与中国传统文化是一脉相承的。

总之，低碳经济对可持续发展来说是必不可少的。由于被各种各样的环境问题所困扰，我们应该把低碳经济放在经济发展计划的核心位置，在各种各样的环境问题演变为环境危机之前将其解决。

十一、环境保护类：环境恶化

环境恶化

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文091

It is symbolically depicted in the picture that
a beautiful earth is in the universe．Unfortunately，there is
a huge chimney in front of the earth，and gases in the shape of a horrible skeleton are rising from the chimney．Below the picture，there is a caption which says：
“Environmental Degradation.”

State leaders around the world have acknowledged and accepted that we are likely to face global
environmental degradation over the next few decades
．People's activities have exerted great pressure on the environment we are living in：
the air is polluted，the ecological system is disturbed，and natural resources have been excessively used，especially in emerging economies like China and India．I believe governments can implement a number of practices to ease impending
environmental degradation．These include the promotion of
environmental-friendly practices，restrictions on energy use，and the provision of incentives for
alternative energy.

It would be impossible to solve the
environmental problem overnight，and unfortunately，it is likely to worsen before it begins to improve．Overcoming the
environmental degradation will be a difficult task，and one that will require not only the efforts of each government，but also the participation of every sector of society．Those countries that realize the grave seriousness of
environmental degradation and work to alleviate it will reap the benefits for their economies，environments and people.

参考译文

如图所示，一颗美丽的地球位于宇宙之中。不幸的是，地球前面有一个巨大的烟囱，一团可怕的骷髅状气体正从烟囱中升起。图画下面的标题显示：“环境恶化”。

世界各地的政府领导人普遍公认我们在未来几十年可能面临全球环境恶化。尤其在中国和印度等新兴经济体，人类的活动对我们生存的环境已经产生了巨大的压力：空气被污染，生态系统被破坏，自然资源被过度开发。我认为政府可以采取很多措施来缓解迫在眉睫的环境恶化。这些措施包括提倡环保行为、限制使用能源以及鼓励使用替代性能源。

我们不可能一夜之间解决环境问题，相反，在环境开始改善之前，有可能还会恶化。制止环境恶化将是一项艰巨的任务，不仅需要各国政府的努力，也需要每个社会部门的参与。那些意识到环境恶化的严重性并努力减轻其恶化程度的国家将使他们的经济、环境和人民受益。

十二、教育文化类：就业问题

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following pictures．In your essay，you should

1）describe the pictures briefly，

2）explain their intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

河南上万大学生蜂拥招聘会

浙江招聘会现场

经典范文092

As is illustrated in the pictures
，thousands of students in Henan and Zhejiang Province go to two conferences to find jobs．Job hunting is a headache for college graduates.

Why do
college graduates find it increasingly difficult to get jobs？The causes of this phenomenon are various．For one thing，
a few years ago colleges and universities enrolled so many students in popular majors—such as economy，finance and so on—that the number of graduates is greater than the need in the market．For another，
most graduates would rather stay in large cities，even without suitable jobs to do，than go to the country．According to the recent statistics by China's Ministry of Education
，7 million college students graduated all over the country in 2013 and only 72％ of them are employed right after graduation.

I assume this hard nut can be cracked if both colleges and students take effective actions．First and foremost，
universities should research the market and develop special skills to suit its needs．In addition，students' attitudes towards
employment should be changed
．Going to some small cities and the countryside，they can give full play to their professional knowledge and practical skills．Briefly speaking，if we attach more importance to doing so，the situation can be improved.

参考译文

如图所示，河南和浙江省上万名大学生进入两个招聘会寻找工作。找工作对很多大学毕业生来讲已经变成了非常头疼的问题。

为什么大学生越来越难找工作？造成这一现象的原因多种多样。首先，几年前各大学院和大学录取了很多经济、金融等热门专业的学生，以至于毕业生的数量超出了市场需求。其次，大多数大学生宁愿在大城市待着，甚至没有适合的工作，也不愿去乡村。根据中国教育部的最新调查，2013年全国有700万大学生毕业，其中只有72％毕业后马上找到了工作。

我认为如果大学和学生都采取有效措施，这个难题是可以解决的。首先，大学应该调查市场来培养学生的特殊技能以适应需求。其次，学生应该转变就业观念。去小城市和乡镇，他们可以充分发挥自己的专业知识和实践技能。总而言之，如果我们更加重视这一问题，情况可以得到改善。

十三、教育文化类：考研

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文093

In the picture above there are two lovely college students．The girl on the left is wondering why the girl on the right continues to pursue a Master's degree after college education.
The latter answers confidently，“With a Master's degree，there are a lot more preferable choices.”

There are a great many reasons for my decision to
apply to postgraduate programs．The primary one is that I enjoy learning and acquiring knowledge．I remember that when I became a college student，my burning desire for
further studies felt increasingly strong．The decision was naturally made when I realized I would not be content to simply end my educational career at the
college level and enter the working world so soon．I also decided to stay on the academic assembly line because of the values of a second degree．In today's world，where the college population has grown rapidly
，a Master's degree has become essential if I wish to compete for a rewarding job．It ensures me a secure future in a society in which college graduates in expanding numbers have failed to be employed.

For these reasons，I won't mind
spending another three years in the ivory tower，I won't mind
giving up opportunities to make money，and I won't mind
sacrificing many beautiful things in this period of my life.

参考译文

上述图画中有两名可爱的女大学生。左边的女生正在疑惑为何右边的女生决定大学毕业之后继续攻读硕士学位，后者则自信地回答：“考研之后，会有更多更好的选择空间。”

有很多理由使我决定攻读硕士学位。最主要的是我喜欢学习，乐于追求知识。记得我读大四时，我想继续读下去的愿望变得越来越强烈。当我意识到我不会甘心大学毕业就结束我一生的正规教育，这么早就走上社会时，决定就自然形成了。其次，我决定继续留在大学里还因为硕士学位的价值。现在大学生的人数快速增长，如果想找到一个好工作，硕士学位就变得十分必要。当越来越多的大学生找不到工作时，硕士学位却能保证我有一个稳定的未来。

正因为这些理由，我不在乎再在大学里待三年时间，不在乎放弃赚钱的机会，不在乎牺牲我这个年龄段许多美好的东西。

十四、教育文化类：保护传统

历史建筑该不该保留？

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文094

The cartoon shows that
a tourist carrying a backpack is visiting a certain so-called historical capital．To his astonishment，instead of the characteristic historical sites and traditional Chinese architecture，it is filled with monotonous apartment complexes，visually plain office towers and megamalls lacking in artistic value．The caption reads
“Should we preserve historical architecture？”

While some would argue that “holding onto the past” is costly or unnecessary，the preservation of
historic architecture should be made a priority in China．Even if for no other reason
，China's historic buildings should still be cherished for their rich cultural and educational value．For instance
，the Forbidden City，the Temple of Heaven and the Summer Palace are all treasures of the past，which make up the Chinese people's identity and serve as a window into China's history．Another factor that
merits their preservation is the aesthetic value they provide to many cities．Specifically
，historic buildings tend to be elaborate and beautiful，with intricately detailed ornamentation，vibrant tones and complex yet harmonious colors.

Every time an ancient structure is demolished，a part of history is lost forever．Unfortunately，it is too late to
protect the thousands of hutongs in Beijing or Shanghai's old cities．However，by making
the preservation of historic architecture a high priority，there is still hope of holding on to the countless remaining treasures of Chinese history.

参考译文

漫画中，一名背着背包的游客到某个所谓的古都游览。但令他惊讶的是，那里并没有独特的历史遗迹或传统中国建筑，而是充斥着单调的公寓大楼、千篇一律的办公楼和缺乏艺术欣赏价值的大型购物中心。标题写道：“历史建筑该不该保留？”

尽管有些人认为“保留过去”的成本既高昂也没有必要，然而在中国还是应该将保留历史建筑作为优先事项。哪怕只因为其深厚的文化和教育价值，我们也应该爱护古建筑。例如，故宫、天坛和颐和园都是过去留下的财富，是中国人身份的一部分，也是了解中国历史的一扇窗。历史建筑值得保留的另一个原因是，对许多城市而言，它们都极具审美价值。确切地说，古建筑往往都很精美，有着复杂精细的装饰、鲜明的色泽以及复杂但和谐的色彩。

每当一座古建筑被拆除，一部分历史就会永远消失。不幸的是，现在想保护北京的数千条胡同或上海老城都为时已晚。然而，如果优先考虑保护历史建筑，那么保护现存的中国历史上的无数财富还是大有希望的。

十五、教育文化类：创业

大学生创业

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文095

In the cartoon above is
a college student standing on a huge book．Wearing a suit and tie，the young man is looking into the distance from the book which is like a boat with unfurled sails．The caption reads：
“College students starting their own businesses.”

The purpose of the picture is to show us that as long as they are cautious，university students can derive great benefit to their future careers from this kind of real-world experience
．Above all
，students who launch their own businesses or take on part-time jobs can gain valuable insight into their future career paths.
For instance，by running one's own business as an accountant or marketing analyst，business majors can see whether a particular field interests them on more than an academic level．In addition，regardless of whether
a student succeeds or fails in a business venture，or whether a part-time job proves interesting or dull，the mere fact of having work experience will come in handy when seeking a full-time job after graduation．In fact，employers will regard students with such work experience as more ambitious，hard-working and mature than graduates who lack it.

Ultimately，every student must decide how best to allocate his or her time outside of class．Indeed，many college-goers are wary of venturing into the real world until absolutely necessary．However，for those with a manageable schedule，an exploratory mind and an entrepreneurial spirit，work experience prior to graduation can offer important career benefits
—not to mention a paycheck.

参考译文

上述漫画中有一名大学生站在一本大书上。这个年轻人穿着西装，打着领带，正在从张帆起航像一艘船一样的书上眺望。文字说明显示：“大学生创业”。

这幅图画的目的是告诉我们：只要大学生能谨慎行事，这种现实社会的经历对他们将来的职业是非常有益的。首先，创业或兼职的学生对自己未来的职业道路能有清晰的认识。例如，通过在创业过程中做会计或市场分析师，主修商业的学生就能知道某个专业领域在现实中是否能真正吸引他们，而不仅仅是从学术的抽象角度去看待这些专业。其次，且不管学生在创业中成败与否，或兼职工作是有趣还是无聊，只要学生拥有一份工作经验，那就能在毕业找工作时派上用场。事实上，与缺乏工作经验的毕业生相比，用人单位觉得这类学生更有抱负、更加勤奋和成熟。

最终，每个学生都得知道如何才能最好地分配课余时间。的确，有很多学生只有在迫不得已时，才会跨入现实社会中。但是对于那些能合理安排时间、有探索精神和创业理想的同学而言，毕业前的工作经验会使他们在未来的职场中受益匪浅，更别提他们已得到的那份经济回报了。

十六、教育文化类：出国留学

留学热

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文096

The picture vividly depicts
many young students standing under the sky，each holding a big board to express their enthusiasm for studying abroad．The caption reads
，“Going abroad for studies is enjoying a striking popularity nowadays.”

The purpose of the cartoon is to show us that importance should be attached to
studying abroad．First and foremost，
living and studying abroad offers students a different perspective on the world．On a university campus，international students are likely to encounter their counterparts from various countries and regions，and be exposed to diverse ideas and values．What is more，
overseas experiences are the best opportunity for the real-life use of foreign languages．There is no better opportunity to improve second-language skills than living in the country in which the language is spoken.

In conclusion，it is my view that
although going abroad is expensive and perhaps painful，the payoff is worthwhile．In the first place，in addition to knowledge，overseas students can gain precious experiences than those who stay at home will never have．Furthermore
，overseas experiences，frustrating and bitter as they may be，are conducive to the growth of adolescents．Accordingly
，the difficulty，coupled with the frustration brought by culture shock，is ultimately a rewarding treasure for one's future life and the development of one's personality.

参考译文

这幅图画生动地描绘了许多青年学生站在蓝天下，每个人手里都举着一块展板，表达着他们想要出国留学的极大热情。文字说明显示：“留学热。”

这幅漫画的目的是告诉我们应该充分重视留学问题。首先，国外的生活和学习为学生提供了一个看待世界的不同视角。在大学校园中，国际学生很可能遇到来自不同国家和地区的同伴，并且面临迥然不同的思想和观念。此外，海外经历为外语在实际生活中的运用提供了最佳时机。没有比住在使用该语言的国家更好的提高外语技能的机会了。

总之，我认为尽管出国留学很昂贵，并且可能会很痛苦，但这种付出是值得的。首先，除了知识之外，留学生可以获得留在国内的学生永远无法获得的宝贵经历。其次，尽管留学经历可能使人沮丧痛苦，然而这对年轻人的成长是有益的。因此，这种困难以及文化冲击所带来的挫折，对于个人的未来生活与个性发展将是一笔宝贵的财富。

十七、人生哲理类：逆境

逆境

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文097

It is illustrated in the picture that
two men behave totally differently when encountering difficulties．Disappointed and dismayed in front of the difficulty，one man just sits still，moaning all day，while the other tries hard and finally overcomes the seemingly insurmountable adversity.

The cartoon is intended to tell us that
while some are intimidated by difficulties in their lives，others deem them as good opportunities to strengthen their will．For one thing，the struggle with
hardship will lead you out of the impasse to a brilliant future．For instance
，in 1993，J．K．Rowling，unemployed and with clinical depression，had even planned to commit suicide in despair．Fortunately，she did not give up，and it was under such circumstances that
she began to create what later became the best-selling Harry Potter
series．For another，
adversities also teach people to cherish their life．But for the hardships in her life，Helen Keller wouldn't have written the famous article Three Days to See
.

In summary，
adversity is an unavoidable part of everyone's life，and the triumph over it will make you an unbeatable person，just as the famous German philosopher Friedrich Nietzsche wrote in his Twilight of the Idols：
“What does not destroy me makes me stronger.”

参考译文

如图所示，两个人在遭遇困难时的行为截然相反。一个人在困难面前灰心沮丧，只是呆坐着，成天发牢骚，另一个人则奋力越过了这一看似难以逾越的逆境。

这幅漫画旨在告诉我们，当一些人被人生的困难吓倒时，却有另外一些人将它们看作磨炼意志的绝佳机会。首先，与逆境搏斗将带你走出困境，走向光明的未来。例如，1993年J．K．罗琳处于失业状态，且患有抑郁症，在绝望中她甚至企图自杀。幸运的是，她没有放弃希望，而且正是在这种状况下她开始创作后来成为畅销书的《哈利·波特》系列。此外，逆境教会人们珍惜生活。如果没有生命中的磨难，海伦·凯勒就不可能写出著名的文章《假如给我三天光明》。

总之，逆境是人生中不可避免的一部分，而不断战胜逆境，你就会成为生活的强者，正如德国著名哲学家弗里德里希·尼采曾在《偶像的黄昏》中写道：“凡不能毁灭我的，将使我更强大。”

十八、人生哲理类：梦想

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文098

As is shown in the picture above
，a young boy raising up his head，is holding a glorious sun with his firm hand．The caption indicates that
，“With dreams，our hearts can fly high；with flight，our dreams will not be far away.”

Some people think that
dreams are good for success，while others argue that they are not so good because they may be
unrealistic．Obviously，
dreams are necessary in our life only if they are
encouraging and realistic．First and foremost，there is power in
dreams．Dreams can lead people to the paths they want to go on and can endow people with passion.
Dreams can instill an enthusiastic love of life that puts a sparkle in our eyes，or a lilt in our voices．Dreams can smooth the wrinkles from our souls．Furthermore，we are born with
wide-eyed，enthusiastic wonder．Many people have seen an infant's delight at the jingle of keys or the scurrying of a beetle．It is this childlike wonder and tendency to dream that gives enthusiastic people such a youthful air，no matter
how old they are．Lastly，a dream is something that you feel happy to hold on to．People with
dreams love what they do，regardless of
economic rewards，power or celebrity.

In short，
God gives each bird its food，but he does not throw that food into its nest．Wherever you want to go，just cherish your
precious dreams and let your dreams be realized.

参考译文

如上图所示，一个小男孩抬起头，正在用坚定的手托举着辉煌的太阳。文字说明显示：“有了梦想，我们的心就能飞翔。有了飞翔，我们的梦想不再遥远”。

有些人认为梦想对成功有好处，而另一些人则认为由于梦想可能是不现实的，因此梦想没什么好处。显然，只有那些鼓舞人心且现实的梦想才是我们生活中必不可少的一部分。首先，梦想是有力量的。梦想可以引领人们走上他们想要继续走下去的道路，并赋予人们激情。梦想可以注入对生活的热爱，使我们的眼中熠熠闪光，使我们的声音欢快动听，梦想也可以抚慰我们灵魂的创伤。其次，我们生来就拥有天真、热情的好奇心，婴儿对于钥匙的叮当声或者甲虫快速爬过的欣喜反应，是许多人都曾体会过的。正是这种孩童般的好奇和对梦想的向往，才赋予热情的人们一种青春的气息，无论他们年龄多大。最后，梦想是一种让你感到坚持就是幸福的东西，拥有梦想的人不计较经济回报、权力或名望，一直热爱他们所做的事情。

总之，上天赐予我们每个人机会，但我们必须自己去把握。无论你想做什么，珍惜你可贵的梦想，然后，去将梦想变为现实。

十九、人生哲理类：责任

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文099

As is shown in the picture，
two persons wearing diving suits are deep in the water．While one of them finds it difficult to
breathe without the oxygen mask，the other is swimming around freely and comfortably．Under the oxygen mask，there are the clear Chinese characters for “responsibility”．The implied message
of the picture is that
abandoning one's responsibility is like giving up oxygen while diving．Everyone must live with their responsibilities.

As human beings，we should be responsible，for ourselves，for others，and for our society．First and foremost
，individuals must be responsible for themselves．We must take responsibility for our own safety，wellbeing and career．In addition to taking care of ourselves，there are good reasons for us to
be responsible for others．Those who are overly self-concerned and dismiss all external responsibilities will ultimately pay the price for being so selfish．Last but not least，aside from being accountable to ourselves and others，it is crucial that we act responsibly towards our society.
For example，we should do everything to protect our environment，whereas littering，spitting and wasting energy are examples of irresponsible actions.

Generally speaking，to be responsible we should take care of ourselves，our fellow people，and the society we live in.

参考译文

如图所示，水深处有两个穿着潜水服的人，其中一个人没有了氧气面罩，呼吸困难，而另一个人则在自由、舒适地潜水。在氧气面罩下方，写着两个清晰的汉字：“责任”。这幅图的寓意是：抛弃你的责任，就意味着在潜水时放弃了氧气。每个人生下来都必须肩负责任。

每个人都应该为自己负责，为他人负责，也为社会负责。首先，人必须为自己负责。我们要对自己的人身安全、身心健康和工作负责。其次，在照顾好自己的同时，我们也有必要为他人负责。那些过于自私、不负责任的人最终会为他们的自私行为付出代价。最后但同样重要的是，除了对自己和他人负责以外，对社会负责也不可或缺。例如，我们应该竭尽全力保护环境，那些乱扔垃圾、随地吐痰和浪费能源的行为都是不负责任的行为。

总之，要做一个负责任的人，我们就应该照顾好自己、他人以及我们生活的社会。

二十、人生哲理类：机遇

Directions：
Write an essay of 160-200words based on the following drawing．In your essay，you should

1）describe the drawing briefly，

2）explain its intended meaning，and

3）give your comments.

经典范文100

As is shown in the picture
，a young man lying on the ground，is loafing the day away．Without actually doing anything，he is just dreaming of “opportunity”.

But what accounts for
the opportunities in our lives？This question is likely to elicit a variety of responses．To begin with，except mere
chance，most opportunities stem from our own attitude and mindset.
Opportunities are always around us，waiting for those with courage and enterprise to seize them．What is more，many opportunities are the result of hard work and perseverance．A perfect example is Olympic athletes．Many Olympians are born with superior physiques，but without years of rigorous training，none of them would have realized their potential or have had the opportunity to participate in the Olympic Games.

To sum up，it is my view that
the number of opportunities each of us has depends on a combination of factors，including chance，our mindset，and perseverance．Only people who are well-prepared can make full use of opportunities and achieve success.

参考译文

如图所示，一个年轻人躺在地上，饱食终日。无所事事的他正在梦想着“机遇”的到来。

但是什么决定了我们每个人的人生机遇呢？这个问题也许会有各种不同的答案。首先，除了偶然因素外，大部分机遇都源于个人的态度和心态。机遇处处都在，等待那些有勇气和有进取心的人抓住它们。其次，我们的许多机会更是勤奋和坚持不懈的结果。一个典型的例子就是奥运健儿。许多运动员具有良好的先天条件，但如果没有多年的严格训练，他们无人能够发挥自己的潜质，也不会有机会参加奥运会。

总之，我认为，我们每个人拥有多少机会取决于多种因素，包括偶然因素、我们的心态以及坚持不懈等。只有那些做好准备的人才能充分利用机遇并获得成功。

第六节　十大万能框架

特别提示

仅供参考，切勿照搬原文，如采用也需稍加改动，避免留下背模板的痕迹。要想取得考研写作高分，考生还需扎扎实实提高实力，背诵、默写、互译、模仿经典范文和句型，多读、多背、多写、多改！

一、社会热点类：健康

The desire for health is universal．With the quickening pace of urban life and ever-increasing pressure，people in growing numbers are suffering ______ problems．It is generally believed that health is the key to a happy life and a successful career.

There are numerous ways of keeping fit．First and foremost，it is most effective to do physical exercises．People variously choose ______ as their regular exercises because exercise never fails to make us stronger and more energetic．Moreover，we should put great emphasis on forming good habits．A balanced diet and sufficient sleep are both indispensable to ______．What's more，mental health should also be taken seriously．Especially in adversity，we need to maintain an optimistic mentality to pull through life's pains and sorrows，twists and turns.

As far as I am concerned，I have a peculiar interest in ______．An hour's exercise everyday usually makes me ______．Besides，I never ______，nor do I ______．Instead，I ______，because I believe ______．More importantly，an optimistic attitude toward life makes me confident and persistent．To sum up，all these practices guarantee a healthy body and a happy life.

参考译文

对于健康的渴望很普遍。随着都市生活节奏的加快和压力的不断增加，越来越多的人开始遭受______问题。人们普遍认为健康是生活幸福和事业成功的关键。

保持健康的方式有很多种。首先，进行体育锻炼最为有效。人们分别选择______作为日常锻炼，这是因为这些运动总是使我们身体更强壮、精力更充沛。此外，我们应该重视养成良好的习惯。均衡饮食和足够的睡眠对于______都是不可或缺的。另外，我们也要认真对待心理健康。尤其在逆境中，我们需要保持一种乐观的心态来经历人生的痛苦悲伤、迂回曲折。

就我而言，我对______有特殊的兴趣。每天一小时的锻炼常常让我______。此外，我从不______，也不______。相反，我______，因为我相信______。更为重要的是，对于生活的乐观态度使我充满自信而且坚持不懈。总而言之，所有这些做法都可以保证我有健康的体魄和快乐的生活。

二、社会热点类：两代关系

This picture reveals a not-uncommon phenomenon of ______．When they are too old to take care of themselves，the elders become burdens to be kicked around by their sons and daughters，which has aroused indignation among many Chinese.

As a nation renowned worldwide for its many virtues，China and the Chinese people have been practicing filial piety throughout history．Many often-told stories reiterate this time-honored virtue of loving and respecting the elders，such as the story of Tiying in the Western Han Dynasty who risked her life in order to save her wronged father from corporal punishment．Those who try every means to avoid their duties of looking after their parents should bear in mind that they are much indebted to their parents for their rearing．Without the loving care and selfless devotion of their parents，how could they have grown up healthily and become successful？How is it possible for them to maltreat their parents without the pricks of conscience？

Every one of us should live up to the virtues passed down to us by our ancestors．Only in this way can we be worthy of the name of Chinese.

参考译文

这幅图反映了一种普遍存在的现象：______。当父母年龄太大而无法照顾自己的时候，他们就成了负担，被自己的子女们像足球一样踢来踢去，这引起了很多中国人的愤慨。

作为一个以很多美德闻名于世的民族，中国及中国人自古以来一直奉行孝道。许多广为传颂的故事反复强调了这种历史悠久的爱老敬老的美德，如西汉时的缇萦舍身营救蒙冤父亲免于极刑的故事。那些千方百计想逃避照顾父母的责任的人应该牢记，他们应该感激父母的养育之恩。没有父母关怀备至的照料和无私的奉献，他们怎能健康成长并且取得成功？他们怎能虐待父母而不受到良心的谴责？

我们每个人都应该遵守从祖先那里传承下来的美德。只有这样我们才能无愧为中国人。

三、社会热点类：职业道德

The past several years have witnessed a phenomenon in which ______ have been arising from all walks of life．Regretfully，quite a lot of ______，just as ______ in the given cartoon.

Odd and funny as they sound，such ______ can be seen and heard everywhere in our country．Some administration departments promise to perform their tasks effectively and fairly without taking any bribes；some manufacturing units guarantee to turn out products of good quality；some commercial enterprises swear to provide genuine commodities and polite and enthusiastic services．Can you find anything ______ other than their assumed obligations in these ______？I presume your answer will be negative．As a matter of fact，their intentions in ______ are nothing but to put on a civilized disguise to please or deceive the public.

I dare say that ______ are causing damage to society both materially and morally．But the ______ and her like should know that dishonest behaviors help no one to survive the intense competition of a market economy system．They should remember the old saying，“Honesty is the best policy.”

参考译文

过去几年出现了一种现象：各行各业开始出现______。遗憾的是，相当多的______，正如漫画中的______。

尽管这些听起来奇怪有趣，但在全国各地都可以看到和听到这样的______。有些管理部门承诺不接受任何贿赂，公正有效地履行职责；有些生产厂家承诺生产高质量的产品；有些商业企业发誓提供正品和礼貌热情的服务。在这些______中，除了他们要承担的义务之外，你还能发现任何_____吗？我想你的答案将是否定的。事实上，他们______的目的只是披上文明的外衣以便取悦或欺骗公众。

我认为______正在物质和道德层面给社会带来不利的影响。但______及其同类应该知道：在市场经济体系的激烈竞争中，没人能通过欺诈行为生存下去。他们应该牢记这条古训：“诚为上策。”

四、社会热点类：爱心／社会公德

When we use the word “______” ，we do not simply mean ______，which is a very narrow definition of the word．The picture below illustrates the real meaning of ______，by stressing the fact that ______ is emotional strength，which can support us no matter how dark the world around us becomes．As a matter of fact，throughout history people of many different cultures have regarded ______ as the most sublime of human emotions.

Take an example to illustrate the power of ______，we should remember how Chinese people of all ethnicities responded to the call to help the victims of the deadly earthquake in Sichuan Province in 2008．Although their incomes are low by international standards，people all over the country did not hesitate to donate whatever they could—be it money or goods—to help their needy fellow citizens．Furthermore，they did this with no thought of gain or reward.

It is my view that the best way to ______ is to help people who are more unfortunate than we are．We should always be ready to give a helping hand to those who are in trouble，no matter whether they are family members or complete strangers．Only by doing so can we help to make the world a better place，for，as the picture shows，the darker the shadows of sorrow become，the more brightly the lamp of ______ shines.

参考译文

当我们使用“______”这个词时，我们不仅仅指______，这只是这个词的一个很狭隘的定义。下面这幅图阐释了______的真正含义，它强调了这一事实：______是一种情感力量，不论我们周围的世界变得多么黑暗，它都能支撑我们。事实上，纵观历史，处于不同国家文化中的人们都把______视为人类最高尚的情感。

举一个例子证明______的力量。我们应该记得中国各族人民如何响应号召去支援2008年四川地震中的受难者。尽管他们的收入按照国际标准衡量还处于低水平，但是全国人民毫不犹豫地尽其所能捐献——不管是钱，还是物品——去帮助那些受难的同胞们。并且他们这么做完全不求回报。

我认为，______的最好方式是帮助比我们更加不幸的人。我们应该随时准备向有困难的人伸出援助之手，无论他们是自己的家人还是素昧平生的陌生人。只有这样，我们才能将世界变成一个更美好的地方，因为，正如图画所示，悲伤的阴影越黑暗，______之灯的光芒就越明亮。

五、教育文化类：教育

It is subtly revealed in the portrayal that ______．Obviously，______．We are informed that ______.

Some driving factors that contribute to the above-mentioned changes may be summarized as follows．First and foremost，China has become particularly active in ______，which leads to the increasing demand of qualified ______．In addition，the development of job market on the whole cannot keep pace with the expansion of college graduates，which obliges a large number of students to stay on campus for another two or three years to get better prepared for their career．Last but not least，working pressure is another reason．Taking all these factors into account，we may predict that with the speedy development of our society，the number of recruitment of ______ will keep growing in the forthcoming decade.

On the other side of the coin，however，this tendency may bring about a good many problems，such as the waste of talent．It is necessary for us to take effective measures to ensure this situation won't get out of hand，and encourage students to develop practical skills while learning theoretical knowledge，since both of them are the demands of the employers.

参考译文

这幅漫画微妙地揭示了______。显而易见，______。我们可以得知：______。

促成上述变化的一些主要原因可以概括如下。首先，中国在______方面已经变得异常活跃，这使得对高素质______的需求增加。此外，就业市场的总体发展无法跟上大学毕业生数量的增加，这迫使很多学生继续在校园里待上两三年的时间，以更好地为就业做好准备。最后，工作压力是另外一个原因。考虑到所有这些因素，我们可以预计：随着社会的迅速发展，______的招生人数在未来十年将会继续增加。

然而另一方面，这种趋势可能会带来很多问题，例如人才的浪费。我们有必要采取有效措施确保这一状况不会失控，同时鼓励学生们在学习理论知识的同时培养自身的实践技能，因为用人单位对这两个方面都有一定的要求。

六、教育文化类：文化交流／传统文化

The above picture vividly depicts ______．Undoubtedly，______．The caption indicates that ______ .

What the picture conveys goes far beyond only/merely a ______．In fact，it carries cultural meanings/implications as well．The fact that people from different countries are attracted to the mysterious Chinese culture indicates that to some extent a culture can be accepted，respected，appreciated and shared internationally.

In other words，a nation's unique/distinctive culture can become international through worldwide economic and cultural exchange．Since the trend of globalization has become irresistible，increasing cultural exchange can effectively improve mutual understanding and friendship between countries.

It is my view that national culture should be preserved and cherished as a priceless spiritual treasure．Meanwhile，there are good reasons to advocate for internationalized culture because those ideas from other cultures，though controversial or even absurd at first sight，can in the long run provide a different perspective for us to observe the world．Nevertheless，when we are confronted with a different culture，we should be sensible enough to absorb its virtues and to resist its dark side．Only in this way can we promote cultural development positively and make our world multidimensional，colorful and vigorous.

参考译文

以上图画生动地描述了______。毫无疑问，______。文字说明显示：______。

这幅图画所表达的远远不只是______。事实上，它还具有文化内涵。神秘的中国文化对不同国家的人都具有吸引力这一事实表明，在某种程度上一种文化可以在国际范围内被接受、尊重、欣赏和分享。换言之，一个民族独特的文化可以通过全球性的经济和文化交流走向世界。由于全球化潮流不可阻挡，因此国家间日益频繁的文化交流能有效增进不同文化间的相互理解和友谊。

在我看来，我们应该保存和珍惜作为无价精神财富的民族文化。同时，我们很有必要推广世界文化，因为来自其他文化的观点，即使乍看起来颇有争议甚至很荒谬，但从长远看来，可以为我们观察这个世界提供一种不同的视角。不过，在我们面临不同的文化时，应该足够理智地取其精华、去其糟粕。只有这样，我们才能积极推进（民族）文化的发展，并使我们的世界丰富多元、多姿多彩、充满活力。

七、教育文化类：流行文化

As is symbolically illustrated in the cartoon，a large number of people are ______．Unfortunately，it seems rather ironic to ______．Undoubtedly，______ serves as a symbol of ______.

The impressive metaphorical portrayal subtly reveals ______．On the one hand，there is no denying that ______ is currently one of the most prevalent ______．As a college student，I ______．On the other hand，a good many people admit that they are too addicted to ______ to maintain regular and wholesome lifestyle．Once having indulged in the fictitious world，people feel reluctant to approach others and to concentrate on real life．That's why some people have lost the skill of direct contact and become alienated from others.

Hence，it is necessary for us to ______ in a reasonable way and restrain from overindulgence．After all，______ was invented to connect us，and to bring conveniences to our life rather than setting barriers to keep people beyond reach.

参考译文

这幅漫画象征性地描述了许多人______。遗憾的是，______看起来颇具讽刺意义。毫无疑问，______是______的一种象征。

这张富于比喻意味且令人印象深刻的图画微妙地揭示了______。一方面，不可否认，______是目前最流行的______之一。作为一名大学生，我______。另一方面，很多人承认他们太过沉迷于______而无法保持一种有规律、健康的生活方式。一旦沉迷于这种虚幻的世界，人们会不愿意接近他人，也不愿意专注于现实生活。这就是一些人丧失了面对面交流的能力并与他人疏远的原因。

因此，我们有必要以一种合理的方式______，避免过度沉迷。毕竟，人们发明______是为了连接你和我，给我们的生活带来便捷，而不是设置障碍使人们彼此疏远。

八、环境保护类

As is subtly portrayed in the cartoon，______．Unfortunately，______．And below the drawing，there is a caption which says：______.

From the portrayal，we can conclude that the painter wants to convey such a message：a good many ______ are flooded with ______，which ______．On the one hand，______，as a multibillion-dollar business，is booming everywhere．Some people，under the belief that ______ serves as an engine of economic growth，seem to ignore its negative effects on the environment．But these are not concerns that we can shrug off lightly．On the other hand，______ has exerted great pressure on the environment we are living in：our water is polluted，our ecological system is disturbed，and our natural resources have been excessively used.

Undoubtedly，______ can not be banned in any country as it does help to shore up the economy in places which have few sources of income．However，the main point is that the unchecked growth of ______ may render the development of an economy unsustainable．It is high time that we enhanced people's awareness to rectify this by taking environmental protection into consideration.

参考译文

如图微妙所示，______。不幸的是，______。在图画下方，有个小标题写着：______。

从漫画中，我们可以得出结论，画家想要表达这样一种信息：许多______涌入______。一方面，作为一项产值数十亿美元的产业，______正在世界各地迅猛发展。有些人认为______是经济发展的引擎，似乎忽视了其对环境的负面影响。然而，我们必须充分关注这些问题。另一方面，______已经给我们生存的环境带来了巨大的压力：水受到污染，生态平衡遭到破坏，自然资源被过度开发。

毫无疑问，由于对那些几乎没有其他收入来源的地区而言，______确实有助于发展经济，因此任何国家都无法禁止______。不过，重要的是______毫无节制的发展可能使得经济发展不可持续。是时候加强人们的意识，通过考虑环境保护来改变这一现状了。

九、人生哲理类

As we can see from the picture，______．It is obvious that ______.

This picture does reflect a thought-provoking social phenomenon which is not uncommon in China now．The young always give up because the problem is beyond their ability to cope with．Superficially，it seems to be somewhat reasonable，but when weighing in the mind，we find there is an apparent tendency underlying this phenomenon：the lack of ______．Firstly，it is well-known that we exist in a dynamic world with various difficulties．We can do nothing but face them．Secondly，attitude is the key point to take the first step．Assuming ______ to solve the problem，you will find the question is not as “huge” as you imagine．Take us for example，the entrance exam for graduate students even seems to be a horrible monster before us．Some people give up，some persist．So，with ______ and the right assessment of the difficulties，try and exert our strength，and then we will overcome all problems.

On the whole，I believe we young people should face the difficulties in a right manner．And nothing is impossible to a willing heart，just do it！

参考译文

如图所示，______。显而易见，______。

这幅图确实反映了一个目前在中国很普遍的、发人深省的社会现象。由于问题超出他们的解决能力，年轻人总是容易放弃。表面上看来，这幅图似乎有一些道理，但仔细思考之后，我们发现在此现象背后，有一种明显的趋势，那就是缺乏______。首先，众所周知，我们生活在一个充满各种困难的动态世界中。我们除了面对，别无选择。其次，态度是迈出第一步的关键。只要有______来解决问题，你就会发现问题并非你想的那么“严重”。以我们为例，研究生入学考试似乎是我们面前的一个可怕的怪物。有些人放弃了，而有些人则坚持不懈。因此，拥有______和对困难的正确评估，竭尽全力，我们就将解决所有问题。

总而言之，我认为我们年轻人应该以正确的方式面对困难。世上无难事，只怕有心人。勇敢地去做吧！

十、人生哲理类

As is vividly depicted in the picture，______．Obviously，it is ______ that makes it possible for them to achieve success.

Simple as it is，what the picture conveys to us is thought-provoking．With the development of economy and society，competition is increasingly fierce．It is impossible for anyone to be successful without ______．Hence，people in mounting numbers put great emphasis on ______．In fact，it has been universally acknowledged that the ability of ______ is the most essential qualification that anyone who wants to achieve success should possess.

Accordingly，it is imperative for us to take some measures to enhance the sense of ______ in our society．We should bear in mind that ______ is of great significance to both our society and ourselves．Everyone should have the ability of ______．Only in this way can we achieve success and only in this way can our society become more harmonious to live in.

参考译文

如图画中生动所示，______。显而易见，正是______使得他们有可能获得成功。

尽管这幅图画很简单，但它向我们传达了发人深思的含义。随着经济和社会的发展，竞争日渐激烈。任何人都无法不依赖______就取得成功。因此，越来越多的人开始重视______。事实上，普遍公认______的能力是任何想要获得成功的人都应该具备的最重要的素质。

因此，我们迫切需要采取措施来提高社会中的______意识。我们应该牢记______对于社会和我们自身都非常重要。每个人都应该拥有______的能力。只有这样我们才能获得成功，而且只有这样社会才能变得更加和谐。

考研心得3　考研英语（一）85分复习心得

@大大薇要开始第二人生

成绩出来几天了，现在终于能平复心情，坐下来写点大家称之为经验的东西供学弟学妹们参考，也算是为自己攒人品了。

为了让大家有耐心看下去，我先说一说我的英语成绩。今年考研英语（一）大家普遍反映偏难，高分不多（反正目前没看到比我高的，哈哈）。考完后我自己估分80左右，最后出来是85，说实话有些出乎意料。考后对了答案，阅读错1个，新题型错1个，完形错6个（也可能是7个），这样算下来，翻译和大小作文一共扣8分左右。这基本是我所做的那么多年真题里成绩最好的一次，以前有些考题简单的年份阅读最少也是错两个，所以算是超常发挥了吧。下面我就把这一年复习英语的经历写出来，想到哪儿写到哪儿，多年不提笔写文章，难免流水账，还请大家见谅。

我复习考研英语的战线比较长，从大三的寒假一直持续到12月，差不多一年的时间，这也印证了英语是一门靠日常积累的学科。这一年大概可以分为两个阶段，暑假之前和暑假之后，暑假之前以记单词为主，辅之以少量的阅读，目的是找回英语的感觉，大多数人在进入大学后就没好好学过英语了，这个大家都懂。暑假开始后便要开始仔细研究真题了，一直到考前，差不多有6个月的时间，足够吃透真题了。

一、词汇

考研英语的第一道槛就是词汇，我当时背的就是新东方的绿宝书，拿到手里还是很震撼的，厚厚的一本书，我把它撕成了三本，便于随身携带。寒假开始背单词，一天一个Word list，今天背，第二天就把前一天背的单词默写一遍，整个过程大概会耗费两个甚至三个小时。一遍结束之后开始第二遍，你会发现第一遍不会的单词你还是记不住，没关系，再重复一遍上面的过程。大概在五月份左右我结束了第二遍，开始第三遍，不过那个时候期末考试的压力逐渐大了起来，第三遍我没有背完（捂脸）。说句实话，做真题之后你会发现，大纲要求的词汇和真题里的词汇差别还是挺大的，大纲词汇有很多比较冷僻的词，几乎没有在真题里出现过。那绿宝书还要不要背呢？建议还是背一下，背过一遍能极大地提升自信，我居然能把这么厚一本书背下来，那我还是蛮厉害的嘛，好多人一遍都坚持不了的，这样想想是不是觉得自信了很多？在背单词的阶段，我还同时在背新概念4，差不多两三天能背一篇文章，不过后来迫于学校课程的压力以及其他科目的复习任务，新概念从寒假背到四五月也停止了，背的篇数也不算多。

总的来说，这一阶段的主要任务就是把英语重新拾起来，打打基础，培养一点语感，无他。

二、阅读

接下来我要讲的就是重头戏——阅读了，常言道，“得阅读者得天下”。阅读加新题型一共50分，半壁江山啊，做得好的话根本不用担心过不了线。大概在背第二遍单词的时候，也就是四月份左右，我开始做阅读，在暑假开始前把基础的部分做完了，一天两篇。这个阶段我的正确率很低，平均做12篇才能有一篇全对，一篇错三四个是常有的事，不用灰心、不用气馁哈，你现在做全对了要后面的8个月干什么用？一开始做阅读的时候，我基本没有查词典，生词就看书上标出来的就可以了，不用花太多心思去弄明白每个单词的意思，错了的题想一想自己错在哪里，为什么会错，这样就 OK了，这会儿做阅读的目的无非就是练练手，找找感觉。

暑假之前，我所做的工作就是背单词，背新概念，做阅读。我说暑假之前的复习是为了找感觉，热热身，不代表可以随随便便复习哈，还是要制定详细的计划，这个月要完成什么，这一周要完成什么，今天要完成什么。我在考研教室里放了一本日历，一个月开始的时候我会在上面写下来这个月数学英语我要看些什么，每天结束的时候我会在那一天底下记录今天数学做了多少，英语做了多少，一个月结束的时候会发现“哇！我这个月没有浪费”，充实感和满足感油然而生有木有？这一招对于保持良好的心态还是很管用的。

暑假开始后，没有其他事情打扰了，就要全身心投入复习了。从7月到12月，将近6个月的时间，我只做一件事，那就是研究真题。既然大家都知道真题重要，可是为什么成绩还是有高有低呢？关键就在于你如何研究真题，下面详细讲一讲我的方法，其实我也是借鉴高中英语的学习方法和学姐学长们的经验，再加上我自己的一点思考，你们要做的其实也是借鉴前人的经验，然后找到适合自己的方法。

首先，对于1997到2004年的真题，不用掐时间做，定下心来慢慢做就好了，一次性做完四篇阅读，做完对答案，看看错了几个，然后就先放一边。第二天再来看，准备一本软面抄，把阅读里出现的所有生词，以及熟词僻义，还有你觉得不错的词组和句子，都记在本子上，一天整理个两篇，也要花费不少时间。等这几年真题的阅读做完后，阅读那本书的精华就是这本软面抄，也是你接下来一个阶段的单词书。每天早上背一年的生词，半小时吧，来回地背。研究完这几年的阅读大概需要一个月的时间。

接下来就是2005年往后的阅读，对于Part A的四篇阅读，一定要重视再重视。我的做法是，先一次性做完四篇，然后对答案，记录下用时和错的个数，不过不用在意错几个。第二天开始，每天分析一篇阅读，有的比较难的文章会耗费两天，所以基本上一年的阅读我要分析一个星期，每天花费的时间在两个小时左右。如何分析呢？还是准备一本软面抄，先把阅读全文抄写下来，软面抄的左边抄文章和题目，右边空着（留着全文翻译用），考研阅读文章长度基本固定，文章两面足够，再加一面题目和选项。强烈建议准备一本牛津词典，不要用手机上的单词软件。个人认为真题后面的生词解析通常有个缺陷，就是它只会把这个单词在这篇特定文章里的特定意思告诉你，下一次换篇文章换个语境很可能考的就不是这个意思了。所以，碰到生词，老老实实查词典，斟酌着把所有意思都拿笔记下来（太冷僻、明显不会考到的不用记），比如这个单词在词典上有五个意思，那就编好号①②③④⑤，然后按顺序把词典上的例句也抄下来。另外，把这个词常用的词性也记下来，比如阅读里出现的是这个单词的动词形式，那就在笔记里注一下它的名词是什么，形容词是什么。这是单词层面的，也是最基础的。然后你不是把阅读全文抄下来了嘛，接着你就可以在上面分析句子的结构和段落的结构，一个句子一个句子读下来，觉得明白意思了但是没读懂句子结构的一定不要放过去，反复读；一般来说，高中英语学过的语法足以让你读明白，实在不明白就看真题的解析，一般都会有解释，如果还读不明白，就找身边的学霸吧。这样下来，基本上可以说把阅读的每个单词和每个句子都弄明白了，你想做错题目都难吧。一开始这个过程确实很痛苦，分析一篇阅读会花很长时间，最开始的一本笔记本买薄了，好像分析了五六篇就用完了。但是分析得多了你会发现，其实有很多词汇在历年真题里是会反复考查的，有的话题甚至也会反复出现，比如Peer Review，考过的同学一定看到过好多回吧。所以越到后面，分析一篇文章所花的时间越少，你所做的笔记也越少。有句话说得很在理：慢慢来，比较快。

这一轮真题的分析大概需要两到三个月，不过也是最有成果的阶段。当然，分析完只是第一步，接下来一直到考前，每天拿着笔记本读，读文章和自己的笔记，读多长时间自己安排，背诵未免太不现实，但是熟读却是有必要的。

接下来还有两个月做什么呢，再来一遍真题，之前抄写文章的右边不是还空着嘛，这一遍可以在旁边全文翻译了，翻译完跟书上提供的翻译对比一下，你会发现第一遍遗漏的没有分析透彻的地方。翻译讲究信、达、雅，第一步的“信”就是，你要“精准”地知道每个单词的意思，不可以模棱两可，所以再经过全文翻译这一遍，我想你可以拍胸脯说自己真正做到了“吃透”真题。笔记本上不是把题目和选项也抄上了嘛，第一遍的时候不要把答案标出来，第二遍翻译的时候再做一遍，如果这一次还做错，那就要好好分析为什么会做错。就我自己而言，做错题目其实都是因为没看懂，看懂了的话再出错的概率很低，因为毕竟是英文考试，题目和选项设置不会出得特别隐晦或者拐弯抹角，但偶尔也会碰到这样的题目，这就看个人的理解能力了。

这样两轮下来，离考试只有不到一个月的时间了，阅读方面每天背自己的笔记本就好了，从暑假开始我也没有再做过其他的阅读题了。

三、作文

接下来说一说作文。一句话，跟着王江涛老师走就可以了。我买的是《考研英语高分写作》，从暑假开始，每天中午饭后消化时间我就去教室外面背作文，我把大小作文历年真题的范文都背了下来，今年的大小作文还是脱胎于历年真题，几乎可以全文套用。由此可见，英语最重要的还是真题。每背完一篇作文，拿张纸默写下来，前期的工作就是背诵和默写，背到滚瓜烂熟。因为后期专业课和数学的压力，我一直拖到12月才开始写作文，感觉很不好，写得很不顺手，大家引以为戒，尽量早些开始。个人认为10月份开始比较好，即便作文底子好的11月也要开始了。12月的时候基本每天写一篇大作文一篇小作文，一来练手，二来为了培养实战的感觉，时间要控制在一个小时之内。

考前会有很多机构和所谓名师“押题”，但还是如道长所说的，平时不练，想考前依靠模板和押题，都是等死。道长的书里也有提供模板，我一篇也没有看过，还是按照道长的话来做，踏踏实实地背诵、默写、仿写。

四、其他

完形、翻译和新题型，这三个部分我一起说。说来惭愧，这三个部分的真题我都没有做完（后期实在来不及了），如果你有空余时间，可以参照阅读的复习方法。阅读搞定了的话，新题型根本不值一提。完形这个东西我感觉也没啥特别的技巧，简单一点就错得少一点，难一点就错得多一点，这个部分看运气。翻译和作文一共扣了8分也是蛮出乎我意料的，因为我并没有像研究阅读那样透彻地研究翻译，作文动笔也很晚，不过阅读研究透了还是对其他部分有很大帮助的。

还有很多人问要不要做模拟题，我的回答是完全没有必要，模拟题的质量参差不齐，还不如老老实实研究真题。我在考前问别人借了一套模拟题做，因为当时手头真题都做过了，想用一套卷子试试时间是否来得及，题目做过我也就没去管它，也没有分析。可以考虑在考前留着最近两年的真题卷子当模拟，从头到尾三个小时做下来，为实战积累经验。

零零碎碎絮叨了这么多，不知道你们有木有嫌我烦。再多说一句，大家不用觉得我是因为英语底子本来就不错所以考得好，考研的阅读我也错过9个，所以相信自己哈，回报一定是和付出成正比的，起码在考研这件事上确实如此。天道酬勤，这是一年的考研生活给我留下最重要的感受。分数不会辜负你手上的老茧，也不会辜负你为此消耗的笔和纸。^_^

第4章　图表作文

第一节　总论

一、图表作文攻略

图表作文是考研英语写作中较为常见的题型之一，也是难度较大的一种写作题型，故考生应对此类题型加强练习，熟练掌握。

（一）写作要点

考生应仔细研究题目以及提示信息，看准、看清图表中的数字、线条、阴影等部分的变化趋势和走向，然后根据图表所显示的中心信息确定内容层次以及主题句。

考生应该仔细观察、分析图表所给出的大量信息，从中选取最重要、最有代表性、最核心的信息，然后根据全文的主旨去组织运用所获取的关键信息。考生应切忌简单地罗列图表所给出的信息。以下写作要点更应注意。

- 图表题型写作一般采用一般现在时，但如果图表给出了具体时间参照，考生则应对时态进行相应的调整。

- 图表题型要求考生使用一些固定句型和表达法，考生应对此融会贯通。

- 图表题型可以细分为表格图、曲线图、柱状图和饼状图。除了上述共同要点，考生还应弄懂这四种图各自在写作方面的特点。

- 表格图题型要求考生对表格中所给出的大量数字进行比较分析，从中找出其变化规律。

- 曲线图题型要求考生认真观察坐标系所显示的数据信息，并且密切注意交汇在坐标横轴和纵轴上的数字及单位。

- 柱状图题型要求考生通过宽度相等的柱形的高度或长度差别来判断事物的动态发展趋势，故考生应密切关注坐标线上的刻度单位及图表旁边的提示说明与文字。

- 饼状图题型旨在要求考生准确理解并阐述一个被分割成大小不等切块的圆形图所传达的信息。考生应清楚掌握部分与整体、部分与部分之间的相互关系，这种关系通常是以百分比的数字形式给出的。

- 列出各段的主题句。考生可以根据所给提纲或已知信息列出每段的主题句，为全文的展开铺平道路，严格围绕主题句展开段落。

- 检查与修改。图表作文的检查与修改应着重检查文章中所列举的信息是否与图表所显示的信息一致。

（二）图表类型

1　表格图：table

1）特点：
数据多，点到为止，use as few figures as possible

2）策略：
首尾呼应法。只看第一点和最后一点数据，只点首尾，说清即可。中间的非典型性数据不用提及。

2　饼状图：pie chart

所有图表中最简单的一种，只需掌握两个词组：

1）由……组成：
consist of，be made up of，be composed of

2）占多大比例：
account for，make／take up

3　柱状图：bar chart ／column chart

纵横推论：
纵坐标一般为数据，横坐标一般是年代，抓住首尾两端数据，中间年代点到为止。

4　曲线图：line graph／line chart

考查图表数据及术语是否表达到位。

（三）经典图表术语

1　增加／上升／提高

1）动词：
increase，grow，rise，climb，expand，jump，leap，ascend，skyrocket，accumulate，surge，soar，swell

2）词组：
go/push up，post/register/manage a moderate/small gain，gain a momentum，continue its upward trend，on the rise/increase/ascendance

3）名词：
increase，rise，growth，expansion，pickup，gain，accumulation，ascendance，leap，jump，climb

2　减少／下降

1）动词：
decrease，decline，fall，drop，reduce，descend，diminish，dwindle，plunge，plummet，drop，dip，slump，slide，shrink，collapse

2）词组：
go down，drop／fall off，take a dip，continue its downward trend，on the decline

3）名词：
decrease，decline，diminishment，slowdown，crawl，slump，shrinkage，dip，drop，fall

3　剧烈／显著／明显

1）副词：
dramatically，sharply，considerably，rapidly，suddenly，greatly，alarmingly，significantly，enormously，steeply，massively，incredibly，hugely，amazingly，substantially

2）词组：
at an alarming rate，by leaps and bounds，in big leaps，by a massive leap，by a wide margin

4　缓慢／逐渐

1）副词：
gradually，steadily，slightly，gently，marginally，slowly，moderately

2）词组：
in a moderate way，by the least amount

5　保持平稳／不变

remain stable/steady/unchanged

6　起伏／波动

rise and fall，fluctuate slightly/dramatically，fluctuate between…and…，a minor fluctuation，small rises and falls／fluctuations

二、图表作文详解

在过去的八年中（2010年～2017年），考研英语（二）论说文都是写Essay，Essay在考研作文当中并非散文或随笔，而是短的论说文，四六级、考研等国内考试应严格写成三段。英语（二）论说文一般有2～3点提纲，每点提纲写成一段，顺序不要打乱。如果只有两点提纲，也应写成三段。字数是150～250词，只需写10句左右即可，第一段3句，第二段5句，第三段2句。文中应使用5～7个关联词，5～7个从句，适可而止，过犹不及。

根据最新考研大纲，图表作文第一段一般是图表描述段，属于描述，不能发表太多议论，在最近几年中，第一段考的都是图表描述；第二段一般是原因列举段，分析图表数据的内在变化原因；第三段一般是归纳结论段，对图表所反映的问题发表自己的议论或看法。

根据多年的考研命题规律，今年考研英语（二）大作文70％的可能性还是考图表作文，30％考图画、提纲或情景作文。

框架结构

（一）Introduction：引言/起始段，图表描述段，3句。

●General description：总体描述，1句。

●Details 1、2、3：挖掘细节词、联结成句，2句。

（二）Body：主体/拓展段，原因列举段，5句。

●Topic sentence：主题句，1句。

●Argument：因果论证，3句。

1）原因一

2）原因二

3）原因三

●小结：概括论证，总结本段，1句，可不写。

（三）Conclusion：结论段，归纳结论段，2句。

●Concluding sentence：结论句，1句。

●包装结尾，展望未来：1句。

框架详解

（一）Introduction：引言/起始段，图表描述段，3句。

●General description：总体描述，1句，
第一段主题句。图表作文第一段一般是图表描述，不应发表太多议论。第一段发表议论属于跑题，没有按照提纲写作，请牢记考研是提纲作文。

下面以考过的图表作文为例：

1）2010英语（二）：

As is shown in the chart
，mobile phone subscriptions grow rapidly from
2000 to
2008.（14分作文，满分15分）如图表所示，从2000年到2008年，手机入网数急剧增长。

2）2011英语（二）：

The chart above demonstrates clearly that some changes have taken place in terms of
the car market of China.（14分作文，满分15分）上述图表清晰显示了在中国汽车市场上发生的一些变化。

3）2012英语（二）：

The table clearly reflects the statistics of
staff's job satisfaction in a certain company．这张表格清楚地反映了某公司员工工作满意度的数据。

4）2013英语（二）：

The column chart clearly reveals the statistics of
students taking part-time jobs in a certain
university.这幅柱状图清楚地反映了某高校学生兼职情况的数据。

5）2014英语（二）：

The column chart above clearly reflects the changes in the statistics of
the urban and
rural populations in China during the past
two decades.上述柱状图清楚地揭示了过去二十年之间中国城镇和乡村人口数据发生的变化。

6）2015英语（二）：

The pie chart above clearly illustrates the percentage of
the residents' spending in a certain city of China
during the Spring Festival Vacation.上述饼状图清楚地揭示了中国某市居民春节假期的花销比例。

7）2016英语（二）：

This pie chart clearly illustrates
the purposes of touring for students in a certain university．这幅饼状图清楚地揭示了某高校大学生的旅游目的。

8）2017英语（二）：

The line graph clearly illustrates that the number of museums in China and their number of visitors both increased markedly between 2013 and 2015
．这幅线状图清晰地显示，从2013年到2015年，中国博物馆的数量和参观人数均急剧上升。

●Details 1、2、3：挖掘细节词，联结成句，2句。

1）2010英语（二）：

We can also find out that
developing countries are the driving force for such a rapid growth．According to the chart
，mobile-phone subscription number increased
to 8 times from
2000 to
2008，that is from around
0.5 billion to
4 billion，while that of
developed countries only increased
twice from around 0.5 billion to 1 billion.（14分作文，满分15分）我们也能看出发展中国家是这一急剧增长的驱动力。按照图表所示，从2000年到2008年，手机入网量增长了七倍，从大约五亿增长到四十亿，而发达国家的手机入网量只增长了一倍，从大约五亿增长到十亿。

2）2011英语（二）：

Based upon the data of the chart，one can see that
the percentage of domestic cars has been on a rise，while
the sales percentage of cars made in Japan has witnessed been on a decline．In the year of
2008，the percentage of cars made in China was nearly
25％，while within no more than
a year，it went up to nearly
33％．The percentage of
cars made in Japan was
35％，while it went down to
25％ in
2009.（14分作文，满分15分）根据图表中的数据，我们可以看到，国产汽车所占的百分比持续上升，而日系汽车的销售百分比持续下降。在2008年，国产汽车所占百分比接近25％，而在不到一年的时间内，上升到了接近33％。日系汽车所占百分比是35％，而在2009年下降到25％。

3）2012英语（二）：

According to the data given above，we can conclude that the percentage of
people satisfied with their jobs is highest among those
over 50 years old，at about 40％．In contrast，the percentage of
the staff not satisfied with their jobs is about
64％ among those in their forties，the highest among all the three age groups
．根据给出的数据，我们可以看出50岁以上的人工作满意度最高，约为40％。相反，41至50岁之间的人在三个群体中不满意度最高，约为64％。

4）2013英语（二）：

According to the survey，there has been a steady increase from
67.77％ to
71.93％ for students holding temporary jobs from freshmen to juniors，while the percentage of
seniors working part-time jumps markedly to
88.24％.调查显示，从大一到大三，兼职学生的比率从67.77％稳步上升到71.93％，而大四兼职学生的百分比则急剧上升到88.24％。

5）2014英语（二）：

For urban dwellers，there was a noticeable jump of
360 million from
300million to
660 million between
1990 and
2010．By contrast，a remarkable decline occurred in the
rural population by
150 million from
820 million to
670 million during the same period.
自1990到2010年，城镇人口从3亿急剧上升到6.6亿，增加了3.6亿。相反，在同一时期，乡村人口的数量发生了急剧下降，从8.2亿减少到6.7亿，减少了1.5亿。

6）2015英语（二）：

From the statistics given，we may draw the conclusion that the spending on
New Year presents is highest among all the four categories，at approximately
40％，whereas the amount spent on
transport，gathering and dining，and miscellaneous others accounts for about 20％ each.
根据给出的数据，我们可以得出结论：新年礼物开支所占百分比在四种类别中最高，大约为40％；而交通、聚会吃饭和其他的开支比例各占20％。

7）2016英语（二）：

As is reflected by the diagram
，37 percent of college students travel in a bid to
appreciating the scenery，next comes
the aim of relieving pressure，accounting for
33％ percent．By contrast，the percentage of
students travelling aiming at others，making friends and cultivating independence account for
15％，9％ and 6％ each
．如图表所示，37％的大学生为了欣赏风景而旅游，接下来是为了缓解压力的目的，占了33％。相反，为了其他、广交朋友、培养独立能力旅游的大学生百分比分别各占15％、9％和6％。

8）2017英语（二）：

Based upon the data given above，we can see that the number of
museums has risen dramatically from
4,165 to 4,692 during the
three years，while the amount of
visitors jumped from
637 million to
781 million in the same time
．根据上述数据，我们可以看出在这三年中，博物馆的数量从4165所迅猛增加至4692所，而与此同时，参观人数的数据从6.37亿急剧上升至7.81亿。

（二）Body：主体/拓展段，原因列举段，5句。

●Topic sentence：主题句，1句。

1）2010英语（二）：

I think there are two main reasons for such a great contrast.
（14分作文，满分15分）我认为造成这种巨大的对比有两个主要原因。

2）2011英语（二）：

It's not difficult for us to come up with some possible reasons accounting for this trend.
（14分作文，满分15分）我们不难发现导致这种趋势的一些可能原因。

3）2012英语（二）：

The major determinant lies in people's
attitudes．主要的决定因素是人们的态度。

4）2013英语（二）：

While
part-time work does have the potential to negatively affect
a college student's studies，it can also be good for their
future careers．尽管兼职可能会对大学生的学习有些负面影响，但却对他们未来的工作有益。

5）2014英语（二）：

At least three primary contributors account for such changes.
至少三个主要原因造成了上述变化。

6）2015英语（二）：

The fundamental factors that contribute to the aforementioned tendency
may be summarized as follows．造成上述现象的主要原因可以概括如下。

7）2016英语（二）：

Several primary factors could contribute to
this phenomenon．一些主要原因可以解释这种现象。

8）2017英语（二）：

Museums hold an attraction and fascination for most people of all ages，from young children to the elderly，for at least two fundamental reasons.
博物馆吸引着大多数人，从孩子到老人，各个年龄层的人无不为博物馆着迷，至少有两个根本原因。

●Argument：论证，3句，原因列举。

1）2010英语（二）：

First of all，
developing countries have much larger population than developed countries．For example，
China and India nearly have half of the total population of the world．China has the most mobile-phone users right now，which increased greatly from
2000 to
2008．It is the same in India and other developing countries．Secondly
，developing countries have been enjoying strong economic growth in recent years．As a result，
people in most developing countries are richer and richer，especially in China．So they can afford to buy such necessities，including mobile-phone，as the prices continued to drop greatly in the past years．首先，发展中国家比发达国家拥有更为庞大的人口。例如，中国和印度几乎拥有世界总人口的一半。中国目前拥有最多的手机用户，从2000年到2008年增长迅猛。印度和其他发展中国家也是如此。其次，发展中国家近年来经历了强劲的经济增长。因此，大多数发展中国家的人们越来越富裕，尤其在中国。由于在过去几年中价格持续大幅下跌，他们可以买得起包括手机在内的这些必需品了。

2）2011英语（二）：

At the top of the list，with the rapid development of our economy and society，more and more people prefer
civil products to foreign ones．It's reported that，approximately
55％ of families in Chinese big cities are fond of cars made in China．In addition，we must admit that the government appeals to us to
support our native industries．Last but not least，the fact cannot be ignored that
，the cars made in China are increasingly qualified.
（14分作文，满分15分）首先，随着我国经济和社会的迅速发展，相比外国产品，越来越多的人更喜欢国产品牌。据报道，大约55％的中国大城市家庭喜欢国产汽车。此外，我们必须承认，政府也呼吁我们支持本国企业。最后，不容忽视的是，国产汽车的质量越来越好。

3）2012英语（二）：

On the one hand，
the staff members in their forties usually have to undertake a lot of responsibilities from both their families and their career．Sometimes they are even under pressure to pursue money，power，high social status，and so on，which are all symbols of success.
So，they have the least satisfaction in their job．On the other hand
，people over 50 generally have shifted their life goals from achieving the ultimate success to a relatively easy and comfortable life，and therefore
are inclined to be much more satisfied with their jobs．一方面，41至50岁之间的员工通常不得不承担来自于家庭和事业的双重责任。有时他们甚至承受着获取金钱、权力、较高的社会地位等压力，而这些都象征着成功。因此，他们对工作的满意度最低。另一方面，50岁以上的人通常已经将人生目标从最终的成功转变为一种相对轻松、舒适的生活，因而更容易对工作感到满意。

4）2013英语（二）：

Firstly，according to the above chart，more than
half of the undergraduates take part-time jobs．For some
undergraduates，working part-time helps
cover their tuition fees and other expenses．For others
，part-time position helps them accumulate some working experience and develop a sense of
independence．Secondly，a
16.31 percentage increase in
the final year is mainly attributed to two factors：Companies prefer graduates with some hands-on experience，and undergraduates could better know what they want and which job suits them by
holding temporary jobs.（高分作文）首先，根据上图可知，有超过一半的本科生会做兼职。对一些本科生来说，做兼职有助于补贴他们的学费和其他开销。对另一些本科生来说，做兼职可以帮助他们积累一些工作经验并培养一种独立意识。其次，到了临毕业的那一年，学生兼职的人数增长了16.31％，这主要归因于两方面的因素：公司想要有一定实际工作经验的毕业生；本科生通过做兼职可以更好地了解自己想要什么样的工作以及哪种工作适合自己。

5）2014英语（二）：

First and foremost，there is
a much nicer choice of options available in cities and towns，across the board．There are
more jobs to choose from，and more different kinds of companies and types of work．In addition，
big cities offer much more excitement and stimulation，partly as a result of all the various options available
in many areas．Most importantly，people prefer to
live in cities and towns for the convenience of the transportation systems．They usually have a well developed bus，subway，highway and airport transportation networks．首先且最重要的是，几乎在所有的城镇，都有许多更好的选择。有更多可供选择的工作，以及更多不同的公司和工种。其次，大城市可以提供更多令人感到兴奋、刺激的事物，部分原因就是由于在这些地方有各种各样的选择。最为重要的是，由于交通系统的便捷性，人们更喜欢住在城镇。城镇通常有更为发达的公交、地铁、高速、机场等交通网络。

6）2015英语（二）：

To start with
，a New Year gift might be memorable because of
the special occasion when it is given．If the present is something that only your best friend knew you had wanted，you will never forget it，since it shows the closeness of your relationship with that friend．In addition
，festival presents might be unforgettable since they are related to significant events in your life．For instance，I still remember
the first New Year gift my best friend，Leo，gave me．首先，一份春节礼物之所以令人难忘，是因为送礼物的时机本身很特别。如果只有最好的朋友才知道你想要那份礼物，并把它送给了你，你一辈子都不会忘记，因为这份礼物代表着你们两人深厚的友谊。其次，春节礼物之所以令人难忘，是因为这些礼物与生命中的重大事件相关。比如，我还记得我最好的朋友列奥送给我的第一份新年礼物。

7）2016英语（二）：

In the first place
，travel can offer us a wide range of experiences.
In travelling，we may join tourists marveling at the incredible power of Niagara Falls，mingle with the happy throngs strolling in the Paris boulevards and experience the bitterness and joy of people on different lands and in different times．In the second place，college students
，who have to juggle academic work，romantic relationships and a busy social calendar，are particularly susceptible to
pressure．By touring，they can successfully manage and reduce stress．一方面，旅游能够充实我们的人生经历。在旅行中，我们可以和游客一起，赞叹尼亚加拉瀑布那雷霆万钧之势，和喜洋洋的人群一起穿过巴黎的林荫大道，还可以体验不同时代、不同国土上人们的酸甜苦辣。另一方面，大学生不得不应对学习、恋爱和繁忙的社交日程，很容易感受到压力。通过旅游，他们可以成功地应对并缓解压力。

8）2017英语（二）：

The first reason many people are interested in
visiting a museum is to learn about the history and culture of a place. A country's capital city，like Beijing，London or Paris is a
veritable museum lover's paradise，where one could literally spend days visiting
dozens of museums．Another reason why people
visit museums is that they are not only for adults，but for the whole family—a wonderful activity enjoyed by children as well as grandparents．It gives the whole family something they can spend several hours together doing，and for free or at a reasonable cost
．第一个原因，许多游客对参观博物馆感兴趣是为了了解当地的历史和文化。一国的首都，如北京、伦敦或巴黎，简直就是博物馆爱好者的天堂，一个人可以花数天时间参观许多博物馆。另一个原因，参观博物馆不仅是成年人的消遣，还是全家人的极好的活动，老人和小孩都喜欢。不管是免费还是得花合理的费用，参观博物馆给一家人提供了好几个小时待在一起的机会。

●Summary：小结，1句，
将论证的三句话进行总结，与本段主题句首尾呼应。可不写。

（三）Conclusion：结论段，归纳结论段，2句。

●Concluding sentence：结论句，1句。

1）2010英语（二）：

Thus，we can conclude that as economy grows strongly in
developing countries，people in these countries can buy more products.（14分作文，满分15分）因此，我们可以得出结论：随着发展中国家经济的强劲增长，这些国家的人们能购买更多的产品。

2）2011英语（二）：

Taking into account what has been argued，we can come to the conclusion that this established trend is positive and therefore acceptable.
（14分作文，满分15分）考虑到上述观点，我们能够得出结论：这一既定的趋势是积极的，因此可以接受。

3）2012英语（二）：

In view of the above reasoning，I am convinced that it is difficult for everyone to
be content with their jobs．鉴于上述论证，我认为很难做到每个人都对工作满意。

4）2013英语（二）：

In the end，the impact of
part-time work on students' academic performance depends on
their ability to maintain a balance between
their studies and the part-time job．总之，兼职对大学生学业的影响取决于他们是否能够平衡花在学习和兼职上的精力。

5）2014英语（二）：

Generally speaking，people in expanding numbers would prefer to
live in cities and towns which offer a rich variety of many options，whether it is for
jobs，leisure，cultural or
intellectual activities．总之，越来越多的人更愿意选择居住在城镇。城镇可以提供丰富的选择机会，无论是工作、娱乐、文化还是智力活动方面。

6）2015英语（二）：

In summary
，people spend a lot on Spring Festival presents for a large number of reasons.
总之，人们在新年礼物上花销巨大是出于多种原因。

7）2017英语（二）：

In summary，people enjoy
visiting museums because doing so helps them to understand the history and culture of the place，be it at a local，regional，country or international level.
总之，人们喜欢参观博物馆——无论是当地、地区级、国家级还是世界级的博物馆——是因为它能帮助他们了解当地的历史和文化。

●包装结尾，展望未来：1句。

1）2010英语（二）：

If people could imbue themselves with intelligence，prudence and discretion，I am sure that most of them would be able to sidestep the potential drawbacks of
mobile phones while taking advantage of all the merits.
假如人们多动脑、谨慎些、具有判断力，我确信大多数人都能克服手机的弊端，并且利用其优势。

2）2011英语（二）：

Obviously，if Chinese automobile industry wants to make continuous profits，what it needs is to try promotions that will reinforce Chinese brands' image．显而易见，如果中国的轿车产业想要继续赢利，需要尝试提升国产品牌形象的促销方式。

3）2012英语（二）：

And it is advisable that people should adjust
their expectations for work，and that companies should pay more attention to the welfare of their staff．建议人们调整对工作的期望，而企业也应对员工的幸福多加重视。

4）2013英语（二）：

If
students are able to manage their time effectively and secure
a part-time position in a field related to their studies or interests，the job is certain to yield a positive impact.
假如他们能有效管理自己的时间，找到符合自己所学或兴趣的兼职岗位，那么兼职必定会对他们产生积极的影响。

5）2014英语（二）：

At the same time，people like
the energy and stimulation of a big city environment and the convenience of a well-developed transportation system．同时，人们喜欢大城市的能量和刺激，以及高度发达的交通系统所带来的便利。

6）2015英语（二）：

Most of all，it is easy to remember
special presents as they give you a significant sense of personal worth．最重要的原因是特别的礼物会带给你无比的自尊。

7）2016英语（二）：

Taking all these factors into consideration，we may predict that with the quickening pace and ever-increasing pressure of campus life，the number of
university students touring will keep growing in the forthcoming decade.
考虑到所有这些因素，我们可以预计：随着校园生活节奏的加快和日益增大的压力，旅游的大学生数量在未来几年将持续增加。

8）2017英语（二）：

Meanwhile，it is an educational and cultural experience that can be enjoyed by the whole family.
同时，全家人去逛博物馆也是一件乐事，能从中学到知识，感受文化。

第二节　历年真题详解

一、2010年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

In this section，you are asked to write an essay based on the following table，in which you should

1）interpret the chart and

2）give your comments.

You should write at least 150 English words.

Write your essay neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

Mobile-phone Subscriptions（billion/year）

命题解析

2010年考研英语（二）写作B节采用了图表作文这一题型，与2009年教育部公布的大纲样题（即2007年MBA写作真题）题型一致。图表作文这一题型在考研写作历史上曾经考查过四次，分别是1997年考研写作的柱状与饼状图、1999年考研写作的曲线图、2006年MBA写作的柱状图以及2007年MBA写作的表格图。2010年已是考研写作历史上第三次考查柱状图。图表作文这一题型应引起英语（二）考生的高度重视，希望考生对于曲线、表格、饼状及柱状四大图表全面复习，勿抱侥幸押题心理。

目前的考研英语（二）写作命题借鉴了近年MBA写作命题，2010年考查话题再次延续了2009年MBA写作话题：手机。2009年考查了关于手机短信的情景作文，2010年则考查关于手机入网的图表作文，二者同为流行文化这一主题，反映了考研命题组对于社会热点问题的关注。

至于提纲形式，则传承了 MBA图表作文的两点提纲。2006年MBA提纲为：描述图表并分析可能的原因；2007年MBA图表作文提纲为：描述图表并说明原因；而2010年英语（二）提纲为：描述图表并给出你的评论。

针对两点提纲，有两种写法。第一种写法是第一点提纲写成第一段图表描述，第二点提纲分两段来写：原因列举＋归纳结论或建议措施。第二种写法是第一点提纲分为两段：总体描述＋细节描述；第二点提纲写为第三段：归纳结论或建议措施。上述两种写法均可，建议基础一般的同学采用第一种写法，基础较好的同学采用第二种写法。只要语言精彩、结构严谨、论证充分，均可取得高分。

本文首先应总体描述图表，并指出发达国家手机入网的数据保持平稳，而发展中国家则急剧增加，然后具体描述数据细节：开头、结尾数据及最高、最低数据。论证部分最好分析数据变化的深层原因：发达国家趋于饱和，而发展中国家前途无量。最后可预测发展趋势或归纳结论。

经典范文101

From the information given in the above
column chart，we can see a striking contrast between
developing and developed countries in
mobile-phone subscriptions from
2000 to
2008．During this period，there has been a dramatic increase from
0.4 to
4 billion mobile phone subscriptions in developing countries，while that of
developed countries remained steady
at just under 1 billion.

At least two fundamental factors could have contributed to this phenomenon．On the one hand，with the rapid increase in economic development happening in
developing countries，the telecommunication industry in those countries expanded greatly to meet the demand of
globalization．As a result，
the user base of mobile phones which can narrow the distance between people and link the whole world together，grew at an incredible speed．On the other hand，
the extremely advanced civilization of developed countries means less potential in many aspects including in the area of private telecommunication tools and their demand for further enlargement of such tools tends to saturate.

In conclusion，while
mobile-phone subscriptions，if used carelessly or without restraint，could prove to be a double-edged sword，the fact remains that such phones are already extremely prevalent in
both developing and developed countries，and even today continue to rise in popularity．If people could imbue themselves with intelligence，prudence and discretion，I am sure that most of them would be able to sidestep the potential drawbacks of
mobile phones while taking advantage of all the merits.

参考译文

根据以上柱状图提供的信息，我们可以看出，从2000年到2008年，发展中国家和发达国家在手机入网方面存在着惊人的对比。在此期间，发展中国家手机入网数从4亿急速增长到40亿，而发达国家的相关数据在10亿之下保持平稳。

至少有两点主要原因造成了这种现象。一方面，随着在发展中国家发生的快速经济增长，这些国家的电信产业必然会适应全球化的需求。因此，使用手机缩短人们之间的距离并与全世界联系的人数以惊人的速度增长。另一方面，发达国家极端先进的文明在私人电信工具等诸多领域意味着更少的发展潜力，他们对进一步开发此类工具的需求趋于饱和。

因此，如果不小心或没有节制，手机入网就是一把双刃剑。但事实上，手机入网在发展中国家和发达国家中均十分流行，这种趋势甚至今天还在继续扩大。假如人们多动脑、谨慎些、具有判断力，我确信大多数人都能克服手机的弊端，并且利用其优势。

二、2011年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart and

2）give your comments.

You should write at least 150 words.

Write your essay on the ANSWER SHEET.

2008、2009年国内轿车市场部分品牌市场份额示意图

（从左至右：国产品牌、日系品牌、美系品牌）

命题解析

继2010年考查关于“手机入网”的图表作文之后，2011年考研英语（二）连续第二年考查图表作文。巧合的是，本题与英语（二）大纲样题同为关于汽车或交通问题的图表作文，有些表达可以借鉴。

2010年1月，日本丰田汽车召回事件举世关注，日系轿车形象一落千丈，销量骤减。3月，中国吉利汽车集团收购沃尔沃再次震惊世界，中国国产品牌众人瞩目，销量日增。本题即考查“汽车”这一2010年热门话题。

本章在讲解历年图表作文真题之后还提供了十大必背范文和十大重点范文，其中有很多描述图表、分析原因、归纳结论的表达可借鉴。

本题为两点提纲，第一点提纲应写成第一段图表描述，无需发表太多议论，就图论图进行描述即可。首句可进行总体描述，点出主题（国内轿车市场部分品牌份额）＋对象（国产、日系、美系品牌）＋时间（2008～2009年）。第二至三句进行细节描述，应该点出国产品牌份额急剧上升、日系品牌份额急剧下降、美系品牌份额保持平稳，并指出具体数据。

第二段可以分析原因并列举，最好从正反两个方面分析国产汽车份额上升、日系汽车份额下降的具体原因。一方面，由于国产轿车科技进步、价格上进行促销，从而销量大涨；另一方面，由于日系轿车深陷丑闻、涉嫌行业欺诈，从而丧失优势。

第三段可归纳结论或针对国产轿车品牌如何保持并继续扩大市场份额提出具体的建议和措施。

经典范文102

What is shown in the column chart above indicates that dramatic changes have taken place in
the market shares of certain brands in
the domestic car market from
2008 to
2009．During that period，there was a marked jump of
8％ from
25％ to
33％ in
the market shares of Chinese brands，while that of
Japanese brands declined significantly，by
10％ from
35％ to
25％．At the same time，the percentage of
American brands remained steady
．

There are at least two fundamental causes accounting for these changes．On the one hand，
advancements in science and technology have offered a technical foundation for the rapid development of the Chinese automobile industry by providing a material basis and technical means．Meanwhile，it's not difficult to notice that these days national
automobile companies in mounting numbers have turned to
price promotions to boost sales．On the other hand
，the dishonest words and behaviors of Japanese automobile corporations such as Toyota in recent years have cheapened their image and finally ruined their reputation.

To sum up
，brands are intangible treasure.
They amount to a product's or a company's reputation．Obviously，if the Chinese automobile industry wants to make continuous profits，what it needs is to try promotions that will reinforce Chinese brands' images.

参考译文

上述柱状图中显示的数据表明，从2008年到2009年，国内轿车市场部分品牌市场份额发生了很大变化。在此期间，国产品牌的市场份额从25％急剧上升到33％，上升了8个百分点；而日系品牌的市场份额则从35％急剧下降到25％，下降了10个百分点。与此同时，美系品牌所占的百分比保持平稳。

至少两点主要原因造成了上述变化。一方面，科技进步通过提供物质基础和技术手段，为中国汽车产业的迅猛发展提供了技术基础。同时，不难发现，近年来越来越多的国产轿车公司大搞价格促销来提升销量。另一方面，近年来丰田等日系轿车公司的欺诈言行损害了其形象，并最终毁坏了其声誉。

总之，品牌是无形的财富。它们与一种产品或一家公司的声誉密不可分。显而易见，如果中国轿车产业想要继续赢利，需要尝试提升国产品牌形象的促销方式。

三、2012年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following table．In your writing you should

1）describe the table，and

2）give your comments.

You should write at least 150 words.

某公司员工工作满意度调查

年龄/满意度

满意

不清楚

不满意

小于等于40岁

16.7％

50.0％

33.3％

41-50岁

0.0％

36.0％

64.0％

大于50岁

40.0％

50.0％

10.0％

命题解析

2012年考研英语（二）再次考查了从2010年至2011年已经连续考查过两次的图表作文。同时，与往年一样，2012年并未考查“动车追尾”、“老人摔倒”、“食品安全”、“醉驾入刑”、“建设文化强国”等2011年国内热点话题，而是再次考查了一个中性话题：“工作满意度”。本题图表描述及原因分析稍有难度，很多考生发现无从下手。

本章第一节详细讲解了图表作文的写作攻略和写作框架；第三节、第四节共提供了20篇图表作文的经典范文及参考译文；第五节提供了图表作文十大万能框架。考生如果认真学习这些材料，一定不再对真题感到无从下笔。

值得注意的是，本文第一段应重点描述图表，首句总体描述：主题（工作满意度）＋对象（某公司员工），第二至三句进行细节描述。次段应重点进行原因分析，首句使用过渡句，中间给出二至三点具体原因，重点分析为何40-50岁的人满意度最低、大于50岁的人满意度最高，可从工作压力、家庭负担、职业倦怠、工作态度、职业规划等各方面进行分析。尾句可进行总结，归纳结论或提出建议措施均可，如公司需提高福利待遇并提供更多关怀、员工要端正工作态度等。

经典范文103

The table clearly reflects the statistics of
staff's job satisfaction in a certain company．According to the data given above，we can conclude that the percentage of
people satisfied with their jobs is highest among those
over 50 years old，at about 40％．In contrast，the percentage of
the staff not satisfied with their jobs is about
64％ among those in their forties，the highest among all the three age groups.

The major determinant of satisfaction lies in
people's attitudes．On the one hand
，staff members in their forties usually have to undertake a lot of responsibilities from both their families and their career．Sometimes they are even under pressure to pursue money，power，high social status，and so on，which are all symbols of success.
So，they have the least satisfaction in their job．On the other hand
，people over 50 generally have shifted their life goals from achieving the ultimate success to a relatively easy and comfortable life，and therefore
are inclined to be much more satisfied with their jobs.

In view of the above reasoning，I am convinced that it is difficult for everyone to
be content with their jobs．And it is advisable that people should adjust
their expectations for work，and that companies should pay more attention to the welfare of their staff.

参考译文

这张表格清楚地反映了某公司员工工作满意度的统计数据。根据给出的数据，我们可以看出50岁以上的人工作满意度最高，约为40％。相反，41至50岁之间的人在三个群体中不满意度最高，约为64％。

主要的决定因素是人们的态度。一方面，41至50岁之间的员工通常不得不承担来自于家庭和事业的双重责任。有时他们甚至承受着获取金钱、权力、较高的社会地位等压力，而这些都象征着成功。因此，他们对工作的满意度最低。另一方面，50岁以上的人通常已经将人生目标从实现最终的成功转变为一种相对轻松、舒适的生活，因而更容易对工作感到满意。

鉴于上述论证，我认为很难做到每个人都对工作满意。建议人们调整对工作的期望，而企业也应对员工的幸福多加重视。

四、2013年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments

You should write about 150 words.

某高校学生兼职情况

命题解析

2013年为考研英语（二）大作文第四次考查图表作文，题目偏易。在2010/2011年考查“经济类”话题、2012年考查“管理类”话题之后，2013年考查了考研写作四大必考话题之“教育文化类”话题，主题是“某高校学生兼职情况”。

本章第三节“十大必背范文”和第四节“十大重点范文”中包含多篇“教育文化类”图表作文。考生如认真研读本篇真题范文及上述范文，就会发现关于这一话题的图表作文并不难写，很多表达均可套用。

本文首段应描述图表：首句进行总体描述，点出“主题”（兼职情况）及“对象”（某高校学生）；其次应进行细节描述：大一至大三缓慢增加、大四急剧增长，并说明具体数据；首段无需发表议论。次段应进行利弊说明，详细阐明大学生兼职的利与弊，并给出充分的证据来支持论点，也可使用举例、正反论证等多种论证手段。尾段应进行归纳总结或提出建议：只要大学生扬长避短、趋利避害，兼职将利大于弊。

鉴于考研写作“语言第一位、结构第二位、内容第三位”的评判标准，阅卷教师最重视的还是考生的真实语言水平。本文观点可为大学生兼职利大于弊、弊大于利，也可支持各有利弊，只要能够自圆其说即可。只要语言地道、结构清晰、内容切题，就可取得理想的成绩。

之所以反复强调考研考生需“背诵、默写、仿写”考研经典范文，目的就是帮助考生扎扎实实提高英语实力和写作水平，只有这样，在考场上才能融会贯通，以不变应万变。无论命题如何变化，扎实的语言功底永远是取得写作高分的关键。即使有的考生侥幸押题成功，但如果套用相同范文或现场发挥时错误百出，仍然会得低分。

鉴于网上答案错误百出，考生的估分未必准确。因此希望考生在英语成绩下来后向报考院校研究生院或研招办咨询查分，了解自己的写作及各单项的具体成绩。谨记成绩才是检验写作水平高低的最好标准！

经典范文104

The column chart clearly reveals the statistics of
students taking part-time jobs in a certain
university．According to the survey，there has been a steady increase from
67.77％ to
71.93％ of students from freshmen to juniors holding temporary jobs，while the percentage of
seniors working part-time has jumped markedly to
88.24％.

While
part-time work does have the potential to negatively affect
college students' studies，it can also be good for their
future careers．It's obvious that
doing a part-time job can adversely affect
students' studies because it drains their energy.
Part-time employment can also be detrimental to
students by damaging their incentive to
study．Despite the above disadvantages，
working part-time on campus also offers several potential benefits．For one，it can help
students better understand their preferences or to test out a possible career direction．Additionally，companies seeking to recruit fresh graduates will give preference to those with part-time experience.

In the end，the impact of
part-time work on students' academic performance depends on
their ability to maintain a balance between their studies and the part-time job．If
students are able to manage their time effectively and secure
a part-time position in a field related to their studies or interests，the job is certain to yield a positive impact.

参考译文

这幅柱状图清晰地反映了某高校学生兼职情况的数据。调查显示，从大一到大三，兼职学生的比率从67.77％稳步上升到71.93％，而大四兼职学生的百分比则急剧上升到88.24％。

尽管兼职可能会对大学生的学习有些负面影响，但也对他们未来的工作有益。很明显，兼职会影响学生学业，因为兼职会消耗学生的精力。兼职对学生不利的另一方面是，它会破坏学生的学习动力。尽管有以上弊端，但在大学阶段做兼职还是有很多好处的。首先，兼职能帮助学生更好地了解自己的喜好或检验一种可能的职业方向。其次，那些招聘应届毕业生的公司会优先选择有兼职经验的大学生。

总之，兼职对大学生学业的影响取决于他们是否能够平衡花在学习和兼职上的精力。假如他们能有效管理自己的时间，找到符合自己所学或兴趣的兼职岗位，那么兼职必定会对他们产生积极的影响。

五、2014年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

20年间中国城镇人口、乡村人口变化图

命题解析

2014年英语（二）大作文再次考查图表作文这一题型，这也是自2010年开考以来，英语（二）大作文连续第五次考查图表作文，说明对于英语（二）考生而言，图表作文依然是大作文备考的重点。同时，本题也是英语（二）开考五年来，第四次考查柱状图，这也说明柱状图仍然是英语（二）大作文最常考查的形式。今年并未考查很多考生预测的网上购物、电子商务、老龄化等几大热门话题，而是考查了城乡差别这一次热门话题。又一次体现了考研写作的反押题倾向！

这也是继1991年考研写作考查“住在哪里——住在城里还是住在乡下”以来，23年后考研写作再次考查城乡差别这一话题。本题也是考研写作自1999年考查图表作文“美国人口增长”之后，15年后再次考查人口这一话题。充分证明无论对于英语（一）还是（二）的考生，考研写作历年真题都是备考的重中之重，务必引起高度重视！考生如果之前研究过1991年或1999年的真题，很多表达均可使用。

本书附赠的PDF文档中含有1991年及1999年考研真题的经典范文、参考译文及范文详解。考生如果认真研读背诵过上述范文，完成此篇作文轻而易举。

同时，人口发展与经济问题密切相关，考生也可作为经济话题来写。2010年、2011年英语（二）大作文连续两年考查手机、汽车两大经济问题，这两篇文章第二、三两段的分析方法对本题同样适用。城镇人口增长最主要的原因就是经济发展，乡村人口减少的最主要原因就是科技进步，政府扶持也是其中的重要原因，这都是经济问题常见的一些万能原因，笔者曾多次讲到。同时，在北京新东方学校面授班及各类书籍中，笔者均提供了大量的经济问题图表范文，诸多表达均可使用。

本题虽然只有两点提纲，但最好写成三段，首段为图表描述，次段为原因列举，尾段归纳结论或建议措施。首段一般写三句左右，首句进行总体描述，点出图表的主题（城镇人口和乡村人口变化）＋对象（中国）＋时间（1990～2010），注意先后顺序不要写错。其次进行细节描述，每个对象各写一句，描述图表有三大要素：时间＋数据＋变化。抓住最有特点的时间和数据：从1990到2010年，中国城镇人口从3亿急剧上升至6.6亿；相反，乡村人口从8.2亿急剧下降到6.7亿。首段应以描述为主，最好不要发表任何议论。

次段一般为原因列举段，最好列举两至三点原因。考生切记：考研图表作文与雅思图表作文迥然不同：雅思图表作文只需描述图表，无需发表议论；而考研图表作文重在发表议论，切勿描述太多！很多考生只知描述，议论太少，只能导致写作低分。第二段是考研图表作文的重点所在，也是难点所在，很多考生完全依赖所谓空洞的万能模板，原因极不切题，也会导致低分。第二段一般写五句左右即可，首句是主题句，可使用图表作文常用句型：“这个问题有如下几点原因”。其次进行因果论证，最好写出两至三点城镇人口增长或乡村人口减少的具体原因。尾句可以进行小结，概括论证，总结本段。

第三段一般为建议措施或归纳结论段，写2-4句即可，首句为结论句，亦即第三段的主题句。其次发表两句评论或提出两点建议：本图为正面现象，但有利有弊，这种趋势将得以继续。最后进行小结。最好避免使用过于模板化的表达，政府制定法律、人民提高意识等万能建议对于本题并不适用。最好是写一些和题目较为契合的句子，使阅卷教师有眼前一亮的感觉，这样才容易斩获高分。

很多考生未能写对关键词，或略有跑题，也无需过于担心。只要语言基本正确、结构比较清晰、内容没有太偏、书写较为整洁，均可取得较为理想的成绩。但如果只是考前突击使用万能模板，主题词根本无法写出，原因列举一塌糊涂，低级错误层出不穷，一般会取得低分。

强烈建议考生成绩下来之后，务必咨询报考院校研招办，查询英语单项成绩，可知自己完形、阅读A、B、C三节以及大、小作文各项成绩。以便确切了解自己的薄弱环节，万一考不上，以后好有针对性地进行复习。另外，如果总分错误，查分可以查出。牢记：成绩是检验考研写作学习的最好标准！切勿陷入令人眼花缭乱的写作学习的各种误区中不能自拔！

值得注意的是，考研写作原则为：简洁、地道、舒服！最新大纲对满分作文的要求为：自然流畅！盲目堆砌很多蹩脚的难词长句只会适得其反，导致低分！

经典范文105

The column chart above clearly reflects the changes in the statistics of
the urban and
rural populations in China during the past
two decades．For urban dwellers，there was a noticeable jump of
360 million—from
300million to
660 million—between
1990 and
2010．By contrast，a remarkable decline occurred in the
rural population—by
150 million，from
820 million to
670 million—during the same period.

At least three primary contributing factors account for these changes．First and foremost，there is
a much nicer choice of options available in cities and towns，across the board．There are
more jobs to choose from，and more different kinds of companies and types of work．In addition
，big cities offer much more excitement and stimulation，partly as a result of all the various options available
in many areas．Most importantly，people prefer to
live in cities and towns for the convenience of the transportation systems．They usually have well developed bus，subway，highway and airport transportation networks.

Generally speaking，people in expanding numbers would prefer to
live in cities and towns which offer a rich variety of many options，whether it is for
jobs，leisure，cultural or
intellectual activities．At the same time，people like
the energy and stimulation of a big city environment and the convenience of a well-developed transportation system.

参考译文

上述柱状图清晰地揭示了过去二十年之间中国城镇和乡村人口数据发生的变化。自1990到2010年，城镇人口从3亿急剧上升到6.6亿，增加了3.6亿。相反，在同一时期，乡村人口的数量发生了急剧下降，从8.2亿减少到6.7亿，减少了1.5亿。

至少三个主要原因造成了上述变化。首先且最重要的是，几乎在所有的城镇，都有许多更好的选择。有更多可供选择的工作，以及更多不同的公司和工种。其次，大城市可以提供更多令人感到兴奋、刺激的事物，部分原因就是由于在这些地方有各种各样的选择。最为重要的是，由于交通系统的便捷性，人们更喜欢住在城镇。城镇通常有更为发达的公交、地铁、高速、机场等交通网络。

总之，越来越多的人更愿意选择居住在城镇。城镇可以提供丰富的选择机会，无论是工作、娱乐、文化还是智力活动方面。同时，人们喜欢大城市的能量和刺激，以及高度发达的交通系统所带来的便利。

六、2015年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

我国某市居民春节假期花销比例

命题解析

1．真题渊源

继2010年考查电信产业、2011年考查汽车产业、2014年考查城乡人口之后，2015年考研英语（二）大作文第四次考查了经济这一话题，涉及居民消费。这也表明经济这一话题仍是英语（二）考生最应该关注的话题。

2．范文使用

在2014年北京新东方面授基础班、强化班、冲刺班、集训营、新东方集团考前画龙点睛大课堂，以及新东方在线强化班、终极预测班及考前三小时点睛班中，笔者均提供了大量关于经济类的范文、万能框架，诸多表达均可使用。

同时，本书中提供了关于经济类的万能框架，诸多表达均可使用。此外，《考研英语高分写作素材大全》中关于购物的素材几乎全文可用。

3．写作方法

从2010年开始，英语（二）大作文只有两点提纲，但最好写成三段，首段描述图表，首句应为总体描述：主题（春节假期花销比例）＋对象（我国某市居民）。次句应为细节描述，分别描述占比最高的新年礼物和其次的交通、聚会吃饭与其他。第二段最好写成原因列举，首句可为主题句，承上启下进行过渡。其次具体说明二至三点原因，可写为何新年礼物花销最大或交通、聚会吃饭也占据一些比例。第三段可预测图表发展趋势、归纳结论或提出建议措施。

经典范文106

The pie chart above clearly illustrates the percentage of
the residents' spending in a certain city of China
during the Spring Festival Vacation．From the statistics given，we may draw the conclusion that the spending on
New Year presents is highest among all the four categories，at approximately
40％，whereas the amount spent on
transport，gathering and dining，and miscellaneous accounts for about 20％ each.

The fundamental factors that contribute to the aforementioned comparison may be summarized as follows．To start with，
a New Year gift might be memorable because of
the special occasion when it is given．If the present is something that only your best friend knew you had wanted，you will never forget it，since it shows the closeness of your relationship with that friend．In addition
，festival presents might be unforgettable since they are related to significant events in your life．For instance，I still remember
the first New Year gift my best friend，Leo，gave me.

In summary
，people spend a lot on Spring Festival presents for a large number of reasons.
Some gifts might be memorable owing to the special person who gave the gift．Others are unforgettable due to the significance of the event．Most of all，it is easy to remember
special presents as they give you a significant sense of personal worth.

参考译文

上述饼状图清楚地揭示了中国某市居民春节假期的花销比例。根据给出的数据，我们可以得出结论：新年礼物所占的开支在四种类别中最高，大约为40％；而交通、聚会吃饭和其他的开支比例各占20％。

造成上述对比的主要原因可以概括如下：首先，一份春节礼物之所以令人难忘，是因为送礼物的时机本身很特别。如果只有最好的朋友才知道你想要那份礼物，并把它送给了你，你一辈子都不会忘记，因为这份礼物代表着你们两人深厚的友谊。其次，春节礼物之所以令人难忘，是因为这些礼物与生命中的重大事件相关。比如，我还记得我最好的朋友列奥送给我的第一份新年礼物。

总之，人们在新年礼物上花销巨大是出于多种原因。有些礼物之所以令人难忘，是因为送礼物的人本身很特别；有些礼物则是因为与重大事件有关。而最重要的原因是特别的礼物会带给你无比的自尊。

七、2016年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

某高校学生旅游目的调查

命题解析

1．真题渊源

2016年英语（二）大作文继2015年之后连续第二年考查饼状图，同时，避开当年传统文化、网上购物、环境保护等大热门话题，继2005年MBA写作“十一黄金周”、2011年英语（一）“旅程之‘余’”之后，第三次考查“旅游”这一次热门话题。体现了考研写作命题明显的反押题倾向，也表明了真题在考研写作命题中至高无上的地位！

2．范文使用

在北京新东方面授、新东方在线网课及《考研英语高分写作》等各类书籍中，笔者均反复讲解了旅游类作文的写作方法，并提供了大量真题及预测范文。考生如果认真学习过，应该感觉并不难写。

《考研英语高分写作》含有旅游类真题讲解，并提供了旅游类预测图表作文。值得一提的是，本书分别提供了关于读书和压力的两篇预测范文，正好可以写成本文中的两点重要原因：欣赏美景和缓解压力，本文中第二段即来自于上述两篇范文。《（2016）考研英语（二）高分写作终极预测20篇》大作文十大预测范文第五篇即关于旅游的图表作文。《考研英语高分写作素材大全》提供了海量旅游类素材。诸多表达均可使用。

3．写作方法

本文首段应该简要描述图表，首句进行总体描述：主题（旅游目的）＋对象（某高校学生），接着进行细节描述，主要描述占比最大的两个目的（欣赏风景和缓解压力）。第二段进行因果论证，重点阐释两点原因：欣赏美景与缓解压力。尾段可进行预测趋势、归纳结论或提出建议措施。

4．注意事项

本题提醒广大考生：切勿寄希望于考前所谓的“绝密押题”或“万能模板”，扎扎实实背诵默写、提高写作实力，才是取得高分的关键！

经典范文107

This pie chart clearly illustrates
the purposes of touring for students in a certain university．As is reflected by the diagram
，37 percent of college students travel in order to
appreciate the scenery．Next comes
the aim of relieving pressure，accounting for
33％ percent．By contrast，the percentage of
students travelling aiming at other goals，making friends and cultivating independence account for
15％，9％ and 6％ respectively
．

Several primary factors could contribute to this phenomenon．In the first place
，travel can offer us a wide range of experiences.
In travelling，we may join tourists marveling at the incredible power of Niagara Falls，mingle with the happy throngs strolling in the Paris boulevards and experience the bitterness and joy of people on different lands and in different times．In the second place，college students
，who have to juggle academic work，romantic relationships and a busy social calendar，are particularly susceptible to
pressure．By touring，they can successfully manage and reduce stress.

Taking all these factors into consideration，we may predict that with the quickening pace and ever-increasing pressure of campus life，the number of
university students touring will keep growing in the forthcoming decade.

参考译文

这幅饼状图清楚地揭示了某高校大学生的旅游目的。如图表所示，37％的大学生为了欣赏风景而旅游，接下来是为了缓解压力的目的，占了33％。相反，为了其他、广交朋友、培养独立能力旅游的大学生百分比分别各占15％、9％和6％。

一些主要原因可以解释这种现象。一方面，旅游能够充实我们的人生经历。在旅行中，我们可以和游客一起，赞叹尼亚加拉瀑布那雷霆万钧之势，和喜洋洋的人群一起穿过巴黎的林荫大道，还可以体验不同时代、不同国土上人们的酸甜苦辣。另一方面，大学生不得不应对学习、恋爱和繁忙的社交日程，很容易感受到压力。通过旅游，他们可以成功地应对并缓解压力。

考虑到所有这些因素，我们可以预计：随着校园生活节奏的加快和日益增大的压力，旅游的大学生数量在未来几年将持续增加。

八、2017年英语（二）写作真题详解

Directions：

Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

2013-2015年我国博物馆数量和参观人数

命题解析

2017年英语（二）连续第八年考查图表作文：关于博物馆。博物馆属于广义的旅游话题，这也是考研写作继2005年MBA“十一黄金周”、2011年英语（一）“旅程之余”、2016年英语（二）“某高校学生旅游目的调查”之后，第四次考查“旅游”这一话题。同时，该题也是继1999年之后，时隔18年，考研写作再次考查曲线图。这都体现了目前考研写作命题明显的反押题倾向。

《2017考研英语高分写作》第231、240页分别提供了关于“旅游”的真题和预测范文；《王江涛考研英语满分范文背诵》第252页和98页分别提供了关于旅游的真题和预测范文。《2017王江涛考研英语作文考前预测狂背30篇》第72页提供了关于旅游的预测范文。考生如果做了认真准备，并不难写。

本文第一段应进行图表描述，首句为总体描述，说明主题（博物馆及参观人数）＋时间（2013-2015）。第二、三两句进行细节描述，博物馆数量和参观人数各写一句，与英语（二）写作考查次数最多的柱状图写法相同：时间（2013-2015）＋主题（博物馆数量和参观人数）＋数据（最小及最大数据）＋变化（急剧上升）。

第二段可以进行原因列举，说明数据变化原因，有两种写法：一是每个对象写一点原因，博物馆数量和参观人数增加分别写一点原因；二是主要对象写两到三点原因，写博物馆数量或参观人数增加其中之一均可。

第三段有三种写法：一是预测趋势，正面继续，负面变化，本图是正面现象，博物馆数量和参观人数仍将继续猛增；二是归纳结论；三是建议措施，呼吁政府多建博物馆，人们多参观博物馆。

经典范文108

The line graph clearly illustrates that the number of
museums in China and their number of visitors both increased markedly between
2013 and
2015．Based upon the data given above，we can see that the number of
museums has risen dramatically from
4,165 to
4,692 during the
three years，while the amount of
visitors jumped from
637 million to
781 million in the same time.

Museums hold an attraction and fascination for most people，of all ages，from young children to the elderly，for at least two fundamental reasons．The first reason many people are interested in
visiting a museum is to learn about the history and culture of a place．A country's capital city，like Beijing，London or Paris，is a
veritable museum lover's paradise，where one could literally spend days visiting
dozens of museums．Another reason why people
visit museums is that they are not only for adults，but for the whole family—a wonderful activity enjoyed by children as well as grandparents．It gives the whole family something they can spend several hours together doing，and for free or at a reasonable cost.

In summary，people enjoy
visiting museums because doing so helps them to understand the history and culture of the place，be it at a local，regional，national or international level．Meanwhile，it is an educational and cultural experience that can be enjoyed by the whole family.

参考译文

这幅线状图清晰地显示，从2013年到2015年，中国博物馆的数量和参观人数均急剧上升。根据上述数据，我们可以看出在这三年中，博物馆的数量从4165所迅猛增加至4692所，而与此同时，参观人数的数据从6.37亿急剧上升至7.81亿。

博物馆吸引着大多数人，从小孩到老人，各个年龄层的人无不为博物馆着迷，至少有两个根本原因。第一个原因，许多游客对参观博物馆感兴趣是为了了解当地的历史和文化。一国的首都，如北京、伦敦或巴黎，简直就是博物馆爱好者的天堂，一个人可以花数天时间参观许多博物馆。另一个原因，参观博物馆不仅是成年人的消遣，还是全家人的极好的活动，老人和小孩都喜欢。不管是免费还是得花合理的费用，参观博物馆给一家人提供了好几个小时待在一起的机会。

总之，人们喜欢参观博物馆——无论是当地、地区级、国家级还是世界级的博物馆——是因为它能帮助他们了解当地的历史和文化。同时，全家人去逛博物馆也是一件乐事，能从中学到知识，感受文化。

第三节　十大必背范文

一、社会热点类：健康

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

2014-2016某市体育馆数量及锻炼人数

经典范文109

The line chart above illustrates clearly the amount of
gymnasiums and people doing exercises in a certain city between
2014 and
2016．As is revealed in the graph，the statistics of
people doing exercises has been on a steady rise，from
one million to
nearly two million，while the number of
gyms has increased considerably from
600to
about 860，a rise of
about 260.

Several factors could contribute to this tendency．In the first place，with the quickening pace and ever-increasing pressure of urban life，people in growing numbers are suffering either
physical or
mental problems．Thus，gymnasiums in mounting numbers have been built by concerned departments．In the second place，the desire for health is universal．Accordingly，people variously choose
jogging，playing basketball，swimming，skating，climbing or riding as their regular exercise because
exercise never fails to make them stronger and more energetic.

As far as I am concerned，I have a peculiar interest in
yoga as a form of exercise．An hour's exercise every day usually makes me feel healthier and more vigorous．Besides
，I never touch cigarettes or wine，nor do I stay up late．Instead
，I keep a balanced diet and go to bed before 11 o'clock at night，because I believe
burning the midnight oil is harmful to health．More importantly，an optimistic attitude toward life makes me confident and persistent．To sum up，all these practices guarantee a healthy body and a happy life.

参考译文

上述线状图清晰地显示了某市2014年至2016年体育馆的数量和锻炼人数。如该图所示，锻炼人数从一百万人稳步增加到近两百万人，同时，体育馆数量从600座急剧增加到约860座，增长了约260座。

几个因素促成了这一趋势。首先，随着都市生活节奏的加快和压力的不断增加，越来越多的人开始面临生理或心理问题。因此，相关部门建造了越来越多的体育馆。其次，对于健康的渴望很普遍。因此，人们各自选择慢跑、打篮球、游泳、滑冰、爬山或骑车作为日常锻炼方式，因为这些运动总是使他们更强壮和更加精力充沛。

就我而言，我对瑜伽这种锻炼形式有特殊的兴趣。每天一小时的锻炼通常使我感到更健康而且更有活力。此外，我从不吸烟喝酒，也不熬夜。相反，我保持均衡饮食，而且晚上11点之前上床睡觉，因为我相信熬夜对健康有害。更为重要的是，对生活乐观的态度使我充满自信而且坚持不懈。总之，所有这些锻炼可以保证我有健康的体魄和快乐的生活。

二、社会热点类：人口老龄化

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

2000-2050年中国60岁以上的人口

人口（每千人计）

经典范文110

As can be seen from the mixed chart above，
the population over 60 years old in China has increased markedly from
2000and will continue to grow in the coming decades．From the statistics given in the diagram，we can estimate that there were
120 million aged people in 2000，accounting for about
10％ of the total population，while the number will shoot up to
450 million in 2050，approximately
35％ of
the total.

From my point of view，the government，society and
the children of the old should all care for the old together．Only one or two parties' involvement will not be enough．How well we handle this social issue reflects the degree of civilization of our country．To begin with，all citizens
with income pay taxes to the government，so the authority is obliged to
ensure a stable and happy life for its people．In addition，society，including companies，associations and organizations，should play a positive role in
helping the aged people，both financially and spiritually．Last but not least
，the children of the elderly should be responsible for
their parents，because their parents have not only brought them into the world，but also raised them to be useful citizens.

In conclusion，I suggest that the entire society should create an environment conducive to
the happy life of the elderly．No one can escape the obligation.

参考译文

如上述混合图表所示，中国60岁以上的人口从2000年起已经显著增多，在未来几十年内仍将呈上升趋势。根据图表中给出的数据我们可以估计，2000年，60岁以上的人口是1.2亿，约占总人口的10％，而到2050年，老年人的数量将猛增到4.5亿，约占总人口的35％。

在我看来，政府、社会和子女应该共同照顾老年人，只有一方或两方的参与是不够的。我们如何处理这一社会问题反映了我们国家的文明程度。首先，所有有收入的市民都给政府交税，因此政府必须确保其人民拥有稳定幸福的生活。其次，包括各个公司、协会、组织在内的整个社会都应该从物质和精神上在帮助老年人方面发挥积极作用。最后但同样重要的是，由于父母不仅把子女带到这个世界，还把他们培养成有用的公民，因此老人的子女应该对其父母负责。

总之，我认为整个社会应该为老年人的幸福生活创造一个有益的环境。没有人能够逃避责任。

三、社会热点类：旅游

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

经典范文111

It is apparent from the diagram above that
the total income of the tourist industry has reached
2,500 billion RMB by the year
2015，at a growth rate of
10％ per year．From the statistics given in the table，we can see that
the value added in tourism has accounted for
4.5％ of national GDP and 12％ of the value added in the service business.

Different countries are striving to develop
their national tourism because
tourism really has a lot of advantages．First and foremost
，beautiful scenery，attractive tourist spots and splendid culture attract tourists from various parts of the world，which provides many opportunities to promote exchanges among people
from diverse backgrounds．For instance，since the reform and opening-up era，China，a country which has
rich tourist resources，has received millions of foreign tourists every year．Moreover
，travel enriches one's knowledge，widens one's vision and enhances mutual understanding．Through
travelling，we Chinese have expanded our scope of knowledge，and we have come to know the world better and have been learning how to develop our country better．Finally
，tourism boosts local economies and promotes commercial exchanges.

In my opinion，it is crucial for a country to develop
its tourism to upgrade its international position and at the same time
promote global understanding to remove prejudice and bias．We should make good use of
our rich tourist resources to make our motherland more beautiful.

参考译文

由上述图表不难得知，2015年旅游业总收入已达到2.5万亿元，年均增长率10％。从图表中给出的数据我们可以看出，旅游业增加值占全国 GDP的比重为4.5％，占服务业增加值的比重为12％。

由于旅游业确实有很多优点，各个国家都在努力发展本国旅游业。首先，美景、迷人的景点以及辉煌的文化吸引了世界各地的游客，为促进不同文化背景之间人们的相互交流提供了大量的机会。例如，改革开放以来，中国作为一个拥有丰富旅游资源的国家每年都吸引数以百万计的外国游客。此外，旅游可以丰富人们的知识，开阔人们的视野并且增进相互间的理解。通过旅游，我们中国人扩大了我们的认知范围，我们更多地了解了世界，并一直在学习如何更好地发展我们的国家。最后，旅游业发展了地方经济并促进了商业交流。

在我看来，一个国家很有必要通过发展旅游业来提升国际地位，同时促进国际理解以消除偏见。我们应该充分利用我们丰富的旅游资源来使我们的祖国变得更加美好。

四、社会热点类：私家车

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

中国每千户家庭拥有汽车数量

经典范文112

The figures in the above column chart display the stable increase of
private cars from
1980 to
2010．As is shown in the chart，there were
five private cars for every thousand
families in 1980．During the next
thirty years，the number rose steadily．It went up to
40 in
2000，and in
2010，there were
70 private cars in every thousand
families.

There are a good many factors for the increase．The main reasons are as follows．To begin with，with the speedy development of the economy and the increase in people's income，a large number of families could now afford
a car．In addition，a great many Chinese cities such as Beijing and Shanghai are being extended with highways
and many people's houses are far away from their work places．For these people，owning a
private car can save them time and bring a lot of conveniences．Finally，with the development of highways，transportation is greatly improved，which means better conditions for
drivers，encouraging a lot of people to buy
a car of their own.

From the discussion above，we can conclude that
families in mounting numbers will own
private cars，and
private cars will become a common household
transportation tool，just like the bicycle today.

参考译文

上述柱状图中的数字显示了从1980年到2010年私家车的稳步增长情况。如图所示，在1980年，每一千个家庭拥有5辆私家车。在接下来的30年中，这个数字一直在平稳增长，2000年达到40辆，而到2010年每千户家庭拥有70辆私家车。

私家车的增长是由很多因素造成的，主要原因如下：首先，随着经济的迅猛发展和人们收入的增加，很多家庭有能力购买私家车。其次，中国有很多像北京、上海这样的城市因高速公路的建成而大大扩展，很多人的住所离工作地点很远，对于他们来说拥有私家车既可以节省时间，还能带来诸多方便。最后，随着高速公路的发展，交通状况大为改善，这意味着司机们拥有了更好的行车条件，也鼓励着更多人购买属于自己的车。

从上面的讨论中，我们可以得出如下结论：越来越多的家庭将拥有私家车，而私家车将成为一种普通的家庭交通工具，就像今天的自行车一样。

五、社会热点类：电子商务

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

全球电子商务成交额统计

经典范文113

As can be seen from the above bar chart
，the volume of global electronic commerce transactions has increased markedly during the past
15 years．In
1997，it was almost
2 billion dollars，while the number reached
90 billion in
2005．By
2011，the number jumped dramatically to
300billion dollars，150 times more than that of
1997.

Why is
electronic commerce booming nowadays？Several causes contribute to this phenomenon．Above all，the availability of computers is foremost contributor．The rapid development of information technology has enabled nearly everybody to have access to computers and the Internet．Nowadays，common people are no longer a stranger to the Internet．What is more，Internet technology is becoming increasingly mature．People who at first do not trust
business transactions online have now become convinced that
electronic commerce is extremely convenient and efficient．Last but not least，electronic commerce is the fastest way so far to make transactions across long distances．It makes it possible to do business at home and it saves time and unnecessary formalities as well．That is why it is preferable to traditional commerce.

Booming
electronic commerce undoubtedly contributes to the prosperity of the world economy．It has also given birth to
SOHO，a special group of people working at home．The trend towards a promising e-commerce future is inevitable．Accordingly，let's get prepared to embrace this irreversible tendency.

参考译文

由以上柱状图可以看出，在过去十五年中，全球电子商务年成交额显著增长。1997年，全球电子商务成交额约为20亿美元，而2005年这一数据增长到900亿美元。2011年这一数字飞涨到3000亿美元，是1997年的150倍。

为什么当今的电子商务发展如此之快呢？这一现象产生的原因有以下几个：首先，电脑的普及是最主要的原因，信息技术的迅猛发展几乎使每个人都用上了电脑和互联网。现在，对普通人来说，互联网已不再陌生。其次，互联网技术正日趋成熟。起初对网上商业交易不信任的人，现在已开始相信电子商务既方便又高效。最后但同样重要的是，电子商务是目前远距离交易最快的方式。电子商务使在家做生意成为可能，还节省了时间和不必要的手续。这就是与传统交易方式相比，电子商务更受青睐的原因。

快速发展的电子商务无疑有助于世界经济的繁荣，而且它催生了在家上班族（SOHO）。电子商务大有前途。因此，让我们准备好迎接这一不可逆转的趋势吧。

六、教育文化类：文化交流

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

2010-2016中国艺术团体赴美演出及国内上映的美国电影数量

经典范文114

It is apparent from the line graph that the number of
Chinese art groups performing in the U.S．and American movies shown in China both increased between
2010 and
2016．During the six years，the amount of
Chinese art groups performing in the United States jumped from
100to
460，whereas the number of
American films shown in our country has been on a steady rise from
50 to
about 180，a rise of
about 130.

Firstly，the fact that people from different countries are attracted to the mysterious Chinese culture indicates that to some extent a culture can be accepted，respected，appreciated and shared internationally．Secondly，a nation's unique culture can become international through worldwide economic and cultural exchanges．Since the trend of globalization has become irresistible，increasing cultural exchanges can effectively improve mutual understanding and friendship.

It is my view that national culture should be preserved and cherished as a priceless spiritual treasure．Meanwhile，there are good reasons to advocate for internationalized culture for those ideas from the other cultures，controversial or even absurd at first sight，can in the long run provide a different perspective for us to observe the world．Nevertheless，when we are confronted with a different culture，we should be sensible enough to absorb its virtues and to resist its dark side．Only in this way can we promote national cultural development positively and make our world multidimensional，colorful and vigorous.

参考译文

在线状图中显而易见的是，中国艺术团体赴美演出的次数和国内上映的美国电影数量从2010年至2016年均在增长。在这六年中，中国艺术团体赴美演出的场次从100场猛增到460场，而国内上映的美国电影数量从50部稳步增长到约180部，增长了约130部。

首先，神秘的中国文化吸引了各国人民这一事实表明，在某种程度上一种文化可以在国际范围内被接受、尊重、欣赏和分享。其次，一个民族独特的文化可以通过全球性的经济和文化交流走向世界。由于全球化潮流不可阻挡，所以日益频繁的文化交流可以有效增进相互间的理解和友谊。

在我看来，我们应该保护和珍惜作为无价精神财富的民族文化。同时，我们有充足的理由提倡世界文化，因为来自其他文化的那些观点，即使乍看起来有争议甚至很荒谬，但从长远看来却可以为我们观察这个世界提供一种不同的视角。尽管如此，在面对不同文化时，我们应该充满理智地取其精华、去其糟粕。只有这样我们才能积极发展民族文化，并使我们的世界丰富多元、多姿多彩、充满活力。

七、教育文化类：读书

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.（15 points）

2013年世界各国人均阅读量统计图

经典范文115

The column chart above reveals clearly the statistics of
reading quantity per person in seven countries in 2013．Based upon the data，
the reading volumes in the U.S.，Israel and Russia are highest among the seven nations，accounting for
56，44 and 42 books per person respectively．On the contrary，those
in Korea and China are lowest，taking up merely
11 and 4 books.

This tendency is rather disturbing，for
reading extensively is no less necessary to one's mental life than fresh air is to one's physical life．From
reading extensively，we can derive companionship，experience and instruction．First and foremost
，a good book is our faithful friend．It can increase our contentment when we are cheerful and happy，and lessen our pain when we are sad or lonely．Furthermore
，reading extensively can also offer us a wide range of experiences．Few of us can travel far from home or live long over one hundred，but all of us can live many different lives through
the pages of books．Last but not least
，reading extensively can increase our intellectual ability，broaden our minds and make us wise.

Though with the advent of TV，cellphone and the Internet
，books are no longer
read as extensively as they once were，nothing can replace the role that
reading extensively plays in our lives
．

参考译文

上述柱状图清晰地揭示了2013年七个国家人均阅读量的统计结果。根据这一统计数据，美国、以色列和俄罗斯的阅读量在七个国家中最高，分别为56本，44本和42本。相反，韩国和中国的阅读量最低，只有11本和4本。

这种倾向相当令人担忧，因为我们应该知道，多读书对人的精神生活而言，犹如新鲜空气对人的身体，同样是十分必需的。从读书中我们可以收获友谊，获得经验，受到教益。首要的是，一本好书就是我们忠实的朋友。当我们开心和快乐时，书能增加我们的满足感；当我们伤心或孤独时，书能减轻我们的痛苦。而且，读书还能为我们提供各种经历。我们中很少有人能到离家很远的地方去旅行，或者活过一百岁，但是通过读书我们都能经历很多种不同的生活。最后但同样重要的是，读书能增加我们的知识技能，开阔我们的眼界，使我们变得有智慧。

虽然随着电视、手机和网络的出现，读书的人没有以前多了，但没有什么东西可以取代读书在我们生活中的作用。

八、教育文化类：大学扩招

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

1998-2004年全国工程硕士招生录取人数

注：工程硕士：Master of Engineering

经典范文116

The diagram above clearly illustrates that a dramatic increase has occurred in the
recruitment of Masters of Engineering（ME）in China during the past seven years．According to the statistics given above，we may conclude that the
recruitment of MEs was on a steady rise from 1998 to 2004．In 1998，the number was at a low of only about 2,500．Surprisingly，it reached more than 35,000in 2004，within no more than seven years.

Some driving factors that contribute to the above-mentioned change may be summarized as follows．First and foremost，China has become particularly active in
manufacturing，which has led to an increased demand for qualified
engineers．In addition，the development of the job market on the whole cannot keep pace with the expansion of college graduates，which has obliged a large number of students to stay on campus for another three years to get better prepared for their careers．Last but not least，working pressure is another reason．Taking all these factors into account，we may predict that with the speedy development of our society，the
recruitment of MEs will keep growing in the forthcoming decade.

On the other side of the coin，however，this tendency may bring about a good many problems，such as
the waste of talent．It is necessary for us to take effective measures to ensure this situation doesn't get out of hand，and encourage students to
choose majors for which both theoretical knowledge and practical skills will be demanded in the job market.

参考译文

上述图表清楚地揭示了过去七年中国的工程硕士招生录取人数急剧增长。根据上面给出的数据，我们可以得出结论：从1998到2004年，工程硕士招生录取人数稳步增长。1998年，招生人数较少，只有大约2500人。令人惊讶的是，到2004年招生人数在不到七年的时间里达到3.5万人以上。

促成上述变化的一些主要原因可以概括如下。首先，中国在制造业方面变得异常活跃，这使得对高素质工程师的需求增长。此外，就业市场的总体发展无法跟上大学毕业生人数的增加，这促使很多学生在校园里再待三年时间，为就业做更好的准备。最后，工作压力是另外一个原因。考虑到所有这些因素，我们可以预计，随着社会的迅速发展，工程硕士的招生人数在未来十年将会继续增加。

然而，问题的另一方面，这种趋势可能带来很多问题，例如人才的浪费。我们必须采取有效措施确保这一状况不会失控，同时鼓励学生选择那些就业市场上需要的既有理论知识又有实践技能的专业。

九、教育文化类：出国留学

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.（15 points）

2005-2015中国出国留学人数及增速

经典范文117

The chart above clearly reflects the amount of people
studying abroad and the growth rate between
2005 and
2015 in China．According to the survey，the number of people
studying overseas has been on a steady rise from
118,000 to
523,000．However，its growth rate fluctuated dramatically between approximately
5％ and nearly
30％.

Several major factors contribute to the aforementioned changes．On the one hand，for the majority of people
，living and studying in a foreign country provides an excellent opportunity to expand their knowledge．In order to become truly proficient in a foreign language，it is vital to learn its culture—including social interaction，customs and conventions，and so on．On the other hand
，overseas studies also provide us with a valuable chance to learn how to be more open-minded and independent．It takes a person with strong willpower and an independent spirit to live alone and fully adapt to the culture of a foreign land.

To sum up，by
studying abroad，people are able to augment their linguistic knowledge and deepen their cultural understanding，to the benefit of their future careers．In the meanwhile，those equipped with the qualities of open-mindedness and independence will be able to contribute more effectively to，and be more competitive in，the modern-day workplace.

参考译文

上述图表清晰地反映了从2005年到2015年中国出国留学人数及其增长率的数据。根据调查，出国留学人数从11.8万稳步增长到了52.3万。然而，其增长率在大约5％至将近30％之间急剧波动。

几个主要的因素造成了上述变化。一方面，对大多数人来说，能在外国生活和学习，将会给他们提供一个扩大知识面的绝佳机会。要想真正精通一门外语，了解这个国家的文化极其重要，包括其社会交往、风俗习惯等等。另一方面，海外留学也会给人们提供一次宝贵的机会，来学习如何让自己心胸更加开阔，个性更加独立。这需要一个人凭借顽强的毅力和独立的精神独自生活并且充分适应异国文化。

总之，在国外留学，人们可以充实自己的语言知识，加深对文化的理解，从而对以后的职业生涯大有裨益。同时，那些心胸开阔、个性独立的人能更有效、更有竞争力地参与到当今的工作中来。

十、教育文化类：创业

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart，in which you should

1）describe the chart briefly，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

某高校学生创业原因调查

经典范文118

Increasingly，it has become common for university students to
take on part-time jobs or even start their own businesses prior to graduation．From the information given in the pie chart
，we can see a survey on
the reasons for starting one's own business among college students at a certain university．Those
whose goal is to become entrepreneurs account for
44％ of the total，the biggest among all the five categories，while those
who could not find suitable jobs account for
15％.

As long as students are cautious，real-world entrepreneurial experience can greatly benefit
their future careers．Above all，students who
launch their own business can gain valuable insight into
their future career paths．Some students may even
choose to switch majors as a result of insight gained from
work experience or entrepreneurial activities．In addition，regardless of whether
a student succeeds or fails in a business venture，the mere fact of
having work experience will come in handy when
seeking a full-time job after graduation．Employers will regard students with such experience as more ambitious，hard-working and mature than graduates who lack it．However，despite the benefits to
students of “getting their feet wet” in the business world，it is crucial that they maintain
academic studies as a top priority
．

Ultimately，every student must
decide how best to allocate his or her time outside of class．Indeed
，many college-goers are wary of venturing into the real world until absolutely necessary．However，for those with
a manageable schedule，exploratory mind and entrepreneurial spirit，work experience prior to graduation can offer important career benefits—not to mention
a paycheck.

参考译文

大学生兼职或在毕业前就开始创业的现象日益普及。从上述饼状图中，我们可以看到对某高校学生创业原因的调查。那些目标就是创业者的学生占44％，在五种原因中比例最大，而那些未找到合适工作的学生占15％。

只要学生们能谨慎行事，现实社会的创业经历对他们将来的职业是非常有益的。首先，创业的学生对自己未来的职业道路能有清晰的认识。一些学生在兼职或创业的过程中，能对他们的专业有更深入的了解，有些甚至会选择调换专业。其次，且不管学生在创业中成败与否，只要学生拥有一份工作经验，那就能在毕业找工作时派上用场。雇主会认为，与那些缺乏工作经验的学生相比，他们有更强烈的上进心，工作更努力，而且更为成熟。然而，尽管学生能在涉足商界的经历中获益匪浅，但将学习放在首位仍然非常关键。

最终，每个学生都得知道如何才能最好地分配课余时间。的确，有很多学生只有在迫不得已时，才会跨入现实社会中。但是对于那些能合理安排时间，有探索精神和创业理想的同学而言，毕业前的工作经验会使他们在未来的职场中受益匪浅，更别提他们已得到的那份收入了。

第四节　十大重点范文

一、社会热点类：网上购物

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

经典范文119

The column chart above illustrates
the turnover in online shopping and its growth rate in China from 2001 to 2008．During this period，there was a dramatic increase from 0.6 billion in 2001 to 125 billion in 2008 in turnover．Meanwhile
，the growth rate decreased from 200％ to 110.4％，a decline of about 90 percentage points.

While
online shopping is not without its risks，it offers people an excellent alternative to
the traditional way of shopping．The first reason that
e-shopping is so appealing is its relative ease and convenience．For
conscientious students with hectic schedules，purchasing items on eBay or Taobao.com，among other websites，is an excellent way to free up valuable time for their studies．The second advantage of
online shopping is that it is available 24/7．Being able to shop at any and all hours of the day is conducive to
the late nights associated with the modern lifestyle；at the same time，it means that people no longer have to
plan their activities around stores' opening hours.

Despite the advantages to people
of making purchases online，there are also a few caveats that young people should bear in mind．Firstly
，the speediness and convenience of e-shopping may encourage frivolous or unnecessary spending by inducing people to buy more than they had initially intended．Secondly，there is a chance that those people who are
already introverted may become even more alienated from the outside world.

参考译文

上述柱状图揭示了2001至2008年间中国网上购物的交易额及其增长率。在这段时期，网购交易额从2001年的6亿元急剧增长到2008年的1250亿元。同时，增长率从200％下降到110.4％，大约下降了90个百分点。

尽管网上购物并非零风险，但相对于传统的购物方式，它为人们提供了一个极好的选择。网上购物如此吸引人们的第一个原因就是，它相对来说比较容易和方便。学习比较认真的同学们都有着繁忙的时间表，在易趣、淘宝等网站上购物是一个非常好的方式，可以省出宝贵的学习时间。网购的第二个好处就是购物没有任何时间限制。人们在一天中的任何时候都可以买东西，这与现代生活方式中习惯晚睡的作息时间相符，与此同时这也意味着人们不再必须按照商店的营业时间来计划自己的活动了。

尽管在网上购物有很多好处，但年轻人也应该记住几点忠告。首先，网购的快速和便捷可能会诱导人们很轻率地购买比最初预想多得多的、原本不需要的东西。其次，那些本来就内向的人们可能会变得与外面的世界更加疏远。

二、社会热点类：社会公德

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

经典范文120

In the picture above is
the symbol of volunteering with the image of a red heart and a peace dove．According to the diagram above，the number of
registered volunteers in China has reached
25.11 million．There are already
268 million young people and public citizens who
have provided more than 6.1 billion hours of volunteering service.

There are at least three benefits to
volunteering．To begin with，participating in
volunteer work can boost people's development of interpersonal relationships．Awareness of cooperation，dependability，responsibility and punctuality are cultivated and fostered as each
volunteer interacts with other members of their group．In addition
，volunteering enables students to develop a balance between academic accomplishments and social development．This necessary balance will greatly assist each person in more successfully encountering the challenges of our contemporary society．Last but not least，participation in
volunteer work can provide people with real-life experience in problem-solving and decision-making，through which specific knowledge or skills can be acquired．A case in point is the development of leadership skills，which occurs as people assume responsibility for the success of their organization．Such leadership experience will help people learn more about themselves and point the way to their future career.

Generally speaking
，volunteering is vital in that it can help people fit them in with others，teach them to manage their time and know their limits，and allow them to explore their unique interests and talents.

参考译文

在上图中，有一枚志愿者活动的标志，有一颗红心和一只和平鸽。根据上述图表，中国注册志愿者人数已经达到2511万名。中国累计已有2.68亿多人次的青年和社会公众为社会提供了超过61亿小时的志愿服务。

志愿者活动至少有三个好处。首先，参加志愿者活动能够帮助人们发展人际关系。由于每位志愿者与团队中的其他成员相互影响，因此可以培养和形成合作、信赖、责任与准时的意识。其次，志愿者活动使学生们能够保持学习成绩与社交发展之间的平衡。这种必要的平衡会极大地帮助每个人更加成功地面对当代社会中的挑战。最后但同样重要的一点是，参加志愿者活动能够给人们提供解决问题与制定决策方面的真实经验。通过这些经验，他们可以获得一些具体的知识或技能。一个恰当的例子就是，由于人们需要为组织的成功担负责任，因此可以提高领导能力。这种经验将帮助他们更多地了解自己并为其未来职业指明方向。

总而言之，由于志愿者活动能够帮助人们与他人相处，教会他们如何管理时间并且了解自身的局限，同时可以开发他们独特的兴趣和才能，因此志愿者活动至关重要。

三、社会热点类：健康问题

Directions：
Widespread tobacco consumption has led to grave consequences，yet the tobacco companies still claim that they make a valuable contribution to the world economy.

There is a discussion in a newspaper on the above two viewpoints.

Write an essay to the newspaper

1）criticizing their view，and

2）justify your stand.

In your essay，make full use of the information provided in the pictures printed below.

You should write about 200words on the ANSWER SHEET.

经典范文121

The majority of people would agree that
smoking cigarettes has caused serious problems．But
the tobacco companies insist that
they contribute greatly to the world economy by paying taxes to the government and employing hundreds of workers.

Personally，I believe that
cigarette production and consumption does more harm than good．Firstly
，smoking is responsible for
many fatal diseases such as lung cancer，heart diseases and so on．According to the survey
，tobacco consumers account for
about 20％ of the world population，and among them
，three million people die from smoking-related diseases every year．The fact that
the output of tobacco production declined from 14.364 billion pounds in 1994 to 14.2 billion pounds in 1995 suggests that people have come to realize the negative effects of
smoking．Secondly
，tobacco consumption is extremely wasteful of
money．As is indicated in the pictures
，200billion US dollars is lost due to
smoking each year．Obviously，the total loss of
money around the globe substantially exceeds the gain in the
industry.

In conclusion
，as economic development aims at making our lives better，we cannot sacrifice
our health for short-term financial benefits．If
we have to spend more and more money providing medical services for those who suffer from smoking-related illnesses，the notion of promoting the economy via tobacco production becomes unjustifiable．It is high time that
we fought for a total tobacco ban.

参考译文

大多数人认为吸烟已经导致了严重的问题。然而，烟草公司声称他们通过给政府纳税和雇用成百上千的工人，为世界经济做出了巨大的贡献。

个人而言，我认为烟草的生产和消费弊大于利。首先，吸烟是导致诸如肺癌、心脏病等很多致命疾病的原因。根据调查，烟民大约占世界人口的20％，而在他们中间，每年有300万人死于与吸烟相关的疾病。世界烟草总产量从1994年的143.64亿磅下降到1995年的142亿磅的事实，也证明了人们已经逐渐意识到了吸烟的负面影响。其次，烟草消费非常浪费金钱。如图所示，每年由于吸烟损失2000亿美元。显而易见，全球在金钱上的总损失明显超过了烟草业的收益。

总而言之，由于经济发展旨在改善人民生活，我们不能为了短期经济利益而牺牲健康。如果我们不得不花费越来越多的钱为那些受吸烟相关疾病所困扰的人群提供医疗服务的话，那么通过烟草生产来发展经济的观念就站不住脚了。我们早就该进行一场全面禁烟的战役了。

四、教育文化类：电影

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.（15 points）

2012-2015中国电影票房及观影人数

经典范文122

The chart above clearly illustrates the data of
Chinese movie box office income and film-goers between
2012 and
2015．As is shown in the chart，the number of
film-goers increased dramatically，from
460 million to
1.1 billion，during the four years，while the amount of
box office income has been on a steady rise，from
16.5 billion yuan to
40 billion yuan，in the same period.

In my opinion，the three primary reasons are
stories，special effects and movie stars．First and foremost
，a movie is，essentially，technology's answer to the traditional storybook．We all hunger for a life full of passion，excitement and love．If we don't have these things in our own lives，we try to experience them through
stories．In addition
，special effects are another crowd-puller．This type of
movie magic amazes the audience and keeps them coming back for more．Last but not least
，movies have become so popular due to movie stars．The majority of people find
movie stars very attractive，if not for their looks，then for their personalities．Many people have a favorite
actor or actress whom they idolize and would love to see
in more movies.

In summary
，movies are so prevalent because of
the attraction of stories，special effects and movie stars．They are still the quickest and cheapest way to temporarily leave your ordinary life and experience passion and excitement.

参考译文

上述图表清晰地揭示了2012年至2015年间中国电影票房和观影人数的数据。如图所示，观影人数在这四年中从4.6亿急剧增长到11亿，而电影票房在同期的数据从165亿元稳步增长到400亿元。

在我看来，主要原因有三个：故事情节、特效和电影明星。首先且最重要的是，从本质上来说，电影是科技对传统故事书的一种解答。每个人都渴望充满激情、刺激和爱的生活。如果在自己的生活中无法经历这些，我们就会尝试通过各种故事去体验。其次，特效是吸引观众的另一个原因。观众在惊讶于这类电影特效的同时，又总想看到更多的特效。最后但同样重要的是，电影如此受欢迎也归因于电影明星。在多数人眼中，电影明星十分迷人，不是长得美，就是有性格。许多人都有自己最喜爱的电影演员，并希望自己的偶像能拍摄更多的电影。

总之，电影之所以如此流行，原因包括故事情节、特效和电影明星三个方面。而且它还是人们暂时脱离日常生活，去体验激情与刺激的最快、最经济的方式。

五、教育文化类：教育回报

Directions：
Write an essay entitled “Education Pays” based on the statistics provided in the chart below（Weekly earnings in 2010）.

You should give a brief description of the chart first and then make comments on it.

Source：US Bureau of Labor Statistics

经典范文123

The column chart above clearly illustrates
the weekly earnings of people with different educational backgrounds in the United States in 2010．According to the data from
the US Bureau of Labor Statistics，there was a steady increase in average earnings with educational level，ranging from
$444 for people with less than a high school diploma to $1670 for those with doctoral degrees.

The reasons for this trend are as follows．In the first place，it has long been an accepted fact that
a higher degree is a pre-requisite for
finding a good job or a promising career．Having a career implies a progression in
one's work life，whereby one can progress into increasingly responsible positions with a commensurate increase in pay．In the second place，in our highly competitive society，whether in China or the US，it can be said that it is hardly possible for a person to find a good job with a promising future without
at least a college degree．Even a bachelor's degree is not always enough，and increasingly more and more young people are continuing on
for their master's or doctoral degrees.

From the analysis given above，we may predict that in order to remain competitive in the workplace，people in mounting numbers will
return to school to continue their educations，even though they already have their college or university degree.

参考译文

上述柱状图清晰显示了2010年美国不同教育背景人群的周薪数据。根据美国劳工统计局的数据，根据受教水平不同，平均周薪从高中以下文化程度人群的444美元稳步上升到博士学位拥有者的1670美元。

存在这一趋势的原因如下：首先，拥有更高的学位是找份好工作或拥有光明职业前景的前提条件，这是大家长期以来公认的事实。拥有一份职业意味着职业生涯上的一大进步，之后才可以担任更高的职务，薪水也会相应地增加。其次，无论是在中国还是美国，在当今竞争愈发激烈的社会，一个人如果连大学文凭都没有，那么就可以说他几乎不可能找到一份前途光明的好工作。甚至大学文凭也还不够，越来越多的年轻人正在继续深造，攻读硕士或博士学位。

根据以上分析，我们可以预测：为了保持在职场上的竞争力，越来越多的人即使拥有了大学文凭，也会回到学校继续深造。

六、教育文化类：职业选择

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart，in which you should

1）describe the chart briefly，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

您毕业后的打算是什么？

经典范文124

The column chart above reflects
what college graduates plan to do after graduation．As can be seen from the diagram
，35.20％ of undergraduates plan to take the civil servants examination，and 31.90％ of them plan to take the test for graduate students，each accounting for approximately a third of the total.

When making this decision，students should consider a variety of factors，including
their career plans，financial status and personal preferences．The first factor that undergraduate students should consider when
deciding between postgraduate studies and work is their intended career．Students should do the necessary research to find out whether，and to what extent
，job prospects for their intended line of work would improve with a postgraduate education．The second factor that students
deciding between postgraduate education and employment should take into account is
their financial situation．Scholarships，bursaries and loans may be available to some students，and these should also be taken into consideration when
assessing whether one has ability to bear the costs of graduate studies．The final factor that undergraduate students should consider when deliberating
between work and further education is their own personal preferences．These individual preferences should be given due consideration as
students approach the end of their undergraduate education.

Generally speaking，by taking
career goals，financial status and personal preferences into consideration，students can improve their chances of making an optimal choice.

参考译文

上述柱状图揭示了大学毕业生毕业之后打算做什么。如图表所示，35.20％的大学生计划考公务员，31.90％的大学生计划考研或考博，各占总数的大约三分之一。

在做决定的时候，学生应该考虑很多因素，包括职业规划、经济状况以及个人偏好。大学生在决定读研还是工作时，第一个应该考虑的因素就是自己期望的职业。大学生应该详细调查一下研究生学历能否及能在多大程度上有助于自己预期行业的职业发展。大学生在决定要读研还是工作时，第二个要考虑的因素就是自己的经济条件。有些学生可以申请奖学金、助学金以及贷款，在衡量自己是否有能力支付学费时，这些也可以考虑进去。大学生在读研还是工作两者之间权衡所需要考虑的最后一个因素就是自己的个人偏好。大学生们在毕业之际要适当考虑个人的喜好。

总而言之，通过综合考虑职业目标、经济状况及个人的偏好，大学生就更有可能在就业和继续深造之间做出最优选择。

七、教育文化类：就业

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your essay，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

用人单位认为的大学生就业难的原因

经典范文125

The bar chart above illustrates
the various reasons that college students find getting jobs increasingly difficult．From the perspective of
employers，lack of practical experience，overly high expectations and financial crisis are in the front ranks，accounting for
57.1％，42.3％ and 36.9％ respectively
．

For college graduates，the situation of the job market is increasingly grim．To begin with，with social competition becoming keener，college graduates should be well-equipped with
practical experience which suits the demands of society．Otherwise，they will find no foothold for themselves．Unfortunately，the majority of the new graduates lack adequate
practical ability and operational skills．Meanwhile，another reason lies in graduates
' attitude towards employment．A large number of graduates
put earnings above anything else．They aim at
well-paid positions in foreign corporations or big banks and have a salary expectation of more than 5,000 RMB per month．Since they won't accept any job below that standard，many opportunities have been missed．Obviously，if they had realistic expectations of
how much they should earn at the beginning of their careers，it wouldn't be difficult for them to get a job.

With expanded enrollment in universities，seeking a job for graduates will become more and more difficult．Among many solutions
，having a correct attitude toward job-seeking is an extremely crucial one.

参考译文

上述柱状图揭示了大学生就业越来越难的各种原因。在用人单位看来，缺乏实践经验、期望值过高和金融危机排在前列，分别占57.1％、42.3％和36.9％。

对大学毕业生而言，就业市场的形势正日益变得严峻。首先，随着现代社会的竞争变得日益激烈，大学毕业生应该掌握更多的实践经验以适应社会的需要，否则他们将无法立足。不幸的是，大多数刚毕业的学生的实际操作和专业技能较差。同时，另一个原因与他们对工作的态度有关。很多毕业生把收入放在首位。他们瞄准一些外企或大银行的高薪职位，期望的薪酬超过每月5000元。由于他们不接受任何工资低于这一标准的工作，很多机会都被错失了。显而易见，如果他们对于就业之初的工资有一个合理的期望的话，他们将不难找到工作。

随着高校扩招，大学毕业生的就业将变得越来越困难。在诸多解决方案中，对求职拥有一个正确的态度是至关重要的。

八、教育文化类：网络游戏

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart，in which you should

1）describe the chart briefly，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.

2010年第一季度-2011年第二季度中国网页游戏市场规模
单位：亿元

经典范文126

The column chart reveals
the market growth of web games in China from the first quarter of 2010 to the second quarter of 2011．During this period of
one and a half years，there has been a sudden jump in
market size from
RMB 520 million to
820 million，a rise of
300million，at a year-on-year growth rate of more than 50％.

When
computers' entertaining function is highly spoken of，such a problem does deserve our serious concern．First and foremost，the most serious harm of
Internet games comes from their contents，which can affect children's mental fitness.
The majority of games involve violence，such as fighting and killing．To win or to kill their opponents，children are permitted to use various means including guns，knives and bombs．When they enjoy the pleasure of success，a violent turn of mind，which may induce future violent behavior in their real lives，is developed and rooted in them．What is more
，indulging in Internet games also does harm to children's physical health.
The radiation from the computer can arouse many uncomfortable feelings，like headaches，poor eyesight and even losing hair．Being lack of sleep and always forgetting to have dinner，such children are more inclined to get irritable and suffer from severe malnutrition.

Of course，this is not the end of the story.
Indulging in Internet games also affects children's studying，and their communication with others．All these facts indicate that it is time for us to manage
Internet games as a whole society
．

参考译文

上述柱状图揭示了2010年第一季度至2011年第二季度中国网页游戏的市场规模。在这一年半之中，市场规模有了急剧的增长，从5.2亿元急剧上升到8.2亿元，增长了3亿元，同比增长率超出50％。

当大家都盛赞电脑的娱乐功能时，这个问题确实值得我们认真关注。首先，网络游戏最严重的危害来自于其内容，它们影响了孩子们的心理健康。大多数游戏涉及暴力，例如打斗和杀人。为了获胜或杀死对手，孩子们允许使用枪、刀、炸弹等各种手段。当他们享受胜利的快乐之时，心中萌生了暴力思想且该思想变得根深蒂固，这可能会引发他们在未来现实生活中的暴力行为。此外，沉迷于网络游戏也会损害孩子们的生理健康。电脑辐射能够引起很多不适反应，例如头疼、视力不佳甚至脱发。这样的孩子更容易废寝忘食，脾气暴躁易怒并饱受严重的营养不良的折磨。

当然，事情不止如此。沉迷于网络游戏也会影响孩子们的学习以及与他人的沟通。所有这些事实都表明我们整个社会应该对网络游戏加强管理。

九、教育文化类：图书馆

Directions：
Write an essay based on the following chart．In your writing，you should

1）interpret the chart，and

2）give your comments.

You should write about 150 words on the ANSWER SHEET.（15 points）

2000-2016某市图书馆数量及常去图书馆人数

经典范文127

There have been significant changes in the number of
libraries，as well as
the number of frequent library-goers，in a certain city between
2000 and
2016．As the line graph shows，the amount of
libraries increased steadily from
200to
330 during this period，while
people habitually going to libraries rose sharply from
350,000 to
700,000，a jump of
350 thousand during the
16 years
．

The primary causes for this growth can be summarized as follows．For one thing，it can be said that the quality of
the libraries in a country is second only in significance to
the quality of teachers．Libraries are where pupils，university students and citizens spend many hours in
doing homework and research for their book reports and term papers．For another，not only do libraries contain historical references and information on various subjects，they have also all the latest reference materials and information available as well．Meanwhile，the Internet has become such a rich resource of information that all
libraries have plenty of computers available for readers' use.

As a consequence，I hold the opinion that a thirst for knowledge cannot be quenched without
a fully equipped library that contains several sets of reference books，treatises and periodicals．At the same time，it is crucial for every city to have
large，comfortable，fully equipped and user-friendly libraries.

参考译文

2000年至2016年间，某市图书馆的数量以及常去图书馆的人数均出现了显著的变化。如曲线图所示，同期图书馆的数量从200所稳步增长到330所，而在这16年当中，常去图书馆的人数从35万人急剧增加到70万人，增长了35万人。

主要原因可以概括如下。首先，一个国家中图书馆质量的重要性可以说仅次于教师的素质。小学生、大学生和市民们会花很多时间在这里写作业、查有关读书报告和期末论文的资料。其次，图书馆里不仅有关于各门学科的历史资料和信息，还有可以获得的全部最新的参考资料和信息。同时，如今互联网能为人们提供非常丰富的信息，因而各图书馆均配备很多台计算机，供读者使用。

因此，我认为只有修建了收藏多套参考书、大量专著和期刊的设备齐全的图书馆，才能满足人们对知识的渴求。同时，修建宽敞舒适、藏书齐全且使用方便的图书馆，对于每一座城市而言都至关重要。

十、环境保护类：保护野生物种

Directions：

A．Study the following graphs carefully and write an essay in at least 150 words.

B．Your essay must be written neatly on the ANSWER SHEET.

C．Your essay should cover these three points：

1．Effect of the country's growing human population on its wildlife.

2．Possible reason for the effect.

3．Your suggestion for wild life protection.

经典范文128

Currently，there is widespread concern regarding the previously neglected connection between growing
human populations and decreasing
wild species．As the two graphs clearly portray
，the American population in 1980 was 250 times than that of 1800，a trend accompanied by
the extinction of nearly 70 kinds of wildlife in the past 300years．A clear correlation is suggested：that mankind has exerted a tremendously negative influence on natural resources.

There are a great many causes responsible for the aforementioned correlation．To begin with，to satisfy the space demands of a booming population，the only available solution
for Americans was to inhabit forests and grasslands that used to be the habitats of wild animals and plants．In addition，the process of industrialization and urbanization has generated severe pollution that essentially destroys environments and ecosystems.

From my point of view，the dearth of
wild species today forecasts an unpromising future for humans tomorrow．In order to eliminate
species extinction，relevant laws and regulations must be established and enforced to maintain
large unspoiled areas．Drastic measures should also be applied to ensure that the impact of pollution is removed.

参考译文

近年来人们开始普遍关注以前被忽略的人口增长和自然物种减少之间的关系。正如两幅图表显示，1980年的美国人口是1800年的250倍，同时在过去的300年间大约有70种野生生物在美国灭绝。这清楚地表明人类给自然物种带来了巨大的负面影响。

以上提到的这种关联是由诸多原因造成的。首先，为了满足迅速增长的人口对于空间的需求，对于美国人来说唯一有效的解决办法就是占据森林和草原，而这些地方曾是野生动植物的栖息地。此外，工业化和城市化的进程造成了严重的污染，在根本上摧毁了环境和生态系统。

我认为，今天野生动物种类的灭绝和数量的减少预示着将来人类并不明朗的前景。为了减少物种灭绝，我们应该制定并执行相关的法律法规来保留大部分的原始生态区。同时，我们也应该采取有效的措施来确保消除污染的影响。

第五节　十大万能框架

特别提示

仅供参考，切勿照搬原文，如采用也需稍加改动，避免留下背模板的痕迹。要想取得考研写作高分，考生还需扎扎实实提高实力，背诵、默写、互译、模仿经典范文和句型，多读、多背、多写、多改！

一、经济管理类

As is illustrated in the chart/diagram/graph/table，the number of ______ is roughly/approximately ______ in ______．Obviously/Apparently，the number of ______ has been on a dramatic rise/decrease over the past few years.

What accounts for the change/difference？From my perspective，at least three factors contribute to it．To begin with，the change is closely related to the rising income of Chinese people．More importantly，the change has a lot to do with the turning of people's attitude towards and outlook on life．Last but not least，the change is enhanced and promoted by the government's better policies as well as the more convenient channels in the ______ field.

As the society further develops，the rising/declining trend is bound to continue for a couple of years in the near/forthcoming future．As far as I am concerned，it is a positive/negative trend and should be stimulated/controlled，since it is beneficial not merely to individuals but to the whole society.

参考译文

如图表所示，______的数据在______年大约是______。显而易见，______的数据在过去几年内急剧上升/下降。

是什么原因造成了这种变化/差异呢？我认为至少有三个原因。首先，这种变化与中国人民日益增长的收入密切相关。其次，这种变化与人们的生活态度与人生观的转变关系密切。最后但同样重要的是，政府更有利的政策与______领域便利的渠道增强并推进了这种变化。

随着社会的进一步发展，这种上升/下降的趋势在未来几年中将持续存在。在我看来，这是一种积极/消极的趋势，应该被鼓励/控制，这样不仅对个人，对整个社会都将是有益的。

二、经济管理类

The chart above demonstrates clearly that some changes have taken place in terms of ______．Based upon the data of the chart，one can see that ______ has been on a rise，while ______ has been on a decline．In the year of ______，the data/percentage of ______ was nearly ______，while within no more than ______ year，it went up to nearly ______．The statistics/percentage of ______ was ______ in ______，while it went down to ______ in ______.

It is not difficult for us to come up with some possible factors to account for this trend．At the top of the list，with the rapid development of China's economy and society，more and more people prefer ______ to ______．It is reported that，approximately ______ of the families in China's big cities are fond of ______．In addition，we must admit that the government appeals to us to ______．Last but not least，______ is becoming increasingly ______，that's a fact that cannot be ignored.

Taking into account what has been argued，we can come to the conclusion that this established trend is positive/negative and therefore acceptable/unacceptable．And I am firmly certain that this trend will continue/change in the years to come.

参考译文

上述图表清晰显示了在______方面已经发生了一些变化。根据图表中的数据，我们可以看出______持续上升，而______持续下降。在______年，______的数据/百分比接近______，而在不到______年的时间内，这一数值上升到了接近______。而______的数据/百分比是______，在______年这一数值下降到______。

我们不难发现导致这种趋势的一些可能的原因。首先，随着中国经济和社会的迅速发展，与______相比，越来越多的人更喜欢______。据报道，大约______生活在中国大城市的家庭喜欢______。此外，我们必须承认政府呼吁我们______。最后但同样重要的是，______正在变得越来越______，这是一个不容忽视的事实。

考虑到上述内容，我们能够得出结论：这一既有的趋势是积极/消极的，因此是可被接受/无法接受的。我坚信这一趋势在未来几年将持续存在/得到改变。

三、教育文化类

As is illustrated in the chart，______．Unfortunately，______．Undoubtedly，______.

The impressive chart has revealed the duality of the relationship between man and ______．On the one hand，there is no denying that ______ is currently one of the most prevalent ______．As a college student，I ______．But on the other hand，a good many people admit that they are too addicted to ______ to maintain a regular and wholesome lifestyle．Once indulging in the fictitious world，people feel reluctant to approach others or to concentrate on real life．That's why some people have lost the skill of direct contact and get alienated from others.

Therefore，it is necessary for us to ______ in a reasonable way and restrain from overindulgence．After all，______ was invented to connect us，and to bring conveniences to our life rather than setting barriers to keep people beyond reach.

参考译文

这幅图表揭示了______。不幸的是，______。毫无疑问，______。

这幅使人印象深刻的图表揭示了人与______之间的双重关系。一方面，不可否认______是目前最流行的______之一。作为一名大学生，我______。但另一方面，很多人承认他们太依赖______来维持良好、规律的生活。一旦沉迷于这种虚幻的世界，人们会变得不愿接近他人或者不愿关注现实生活。这就是一些人失去了直接沟通的技能，与他人渐渐疏远的原因。

因此，我们很有必要以一种合理的方式______，避免过度沉迷。毕竟，人们发明______是为了连接你我，给我们的生活带来便利，而非设置障碍，使人们彼此疏远。

四、教育文化类

The diagram above clearly illustrates that dramatic elevation has occurred in the ______ field in the past ______ years．According to the statistics given above，we may conclude that the ______ was on a steady rise from ______ to ______．In ______，the number was at a low level，only about ______．Surprisingly，it reached to ______ in ______ within no more than ______ years.

The reasons for this trend are as follows．In the first place，it has long been an accepted fact that a higher degree is a pre-requisite for finding a good job or a promising career．Having a career implies a progression in one's work life，whereby one can progress into increasingly responsible positions with a commensurate increase in pay．In the second place，in our highly competitive society，whether one is in China or the US，it can be said that it is impossible for a person to find a good job with a promising future without at least a college degree．Even this is not always enough，and increasingly more and more young people are continuing on for their master's or doctoral degrees.

From the analysis given above，we may predict that in order to remain competitive in the workplace as well as in salary，people in mounting numbers will go back to school to further their education，even though they have already had their college or university degree.

参考译文

上述图表清楚地揭示了过去的______年在______领域出现了急剧增长。根据上面给出的数据，我们可以得出结论：从______到______年，______稳步增长。在______年，______的数量较少，只有大约______。令人惊讶的是，仅仅______年间，______的数量已达到______。

形成上述趋势的原因如下。首先，只有拥有更高的学位，才能找到一份好工作并拥有光明的职业前景，这是大家公认的事实。一个人拥有一份职业，标志着其职业生涯的一大进展，之后他的职位可以越坐越高，薪水相应地也越赚越多。其次，无论中国、美国，在当今社会，竞争极其激烈，一个人如果连大学文凭都没有，可以说就找不到前景光明的好工作。光有大学文凭甚至还不够，越来越多的年轻人都在继续深造，攻读硕士或博士学位。

根据上述分析我们可以预计：为了保持在工作单位和薪水方面的竞争力，许多人即使已经取得了大学文凭，仍将回到大学继续深造。

五、教育文化类

As is shown in the above diagram，the number of ______ fluctuated significantly/slightly during the ______ year period．According to the graph，the data in ______ was ______，more/less than half/a third/quarter of the total in ______.

The data reflects that due attention has to be paid to ______．There are many/different/several main/primary/fundamental reasons/causes/factors for this significant/vital/crucial issue．Among the most convincing causes identified by people，one should be stressed，that is ______．What's more，______ is gaining its influence．To sum up，it is apparent that the diagram has reminded us of the significance of ______ in our society.

Education is becoming a lifetime practice，just as the old saying goes，“Live and learn.” After all，there is no denying the fact that education is of benefit to both personal growth and economic prosperity．And this is also the exact reason why I have determined to ______.

参考译文

如上述图表所示，______的数量在______年的时间内急剧/缓慢波动。根据图表，______年的数据是______，多/少于______年总数的一半/三分之一/四分之一。

数据反映出我们必须充分重视______。形成这一重要问题有许多/不同/几个主要原因。在人们所认定的一些最有说服力的原因中，有一点原因应该得到重视，那就是______。此外，______的影响也日益深入。简言之，很显然这幅图表提醒了我们______在这个社会中的意义。

教育正在变为一种终身的实践。正如那句老话所说：“活到老，学到老。”毕竟，我们不能否认这个事实：教育对于个人发展和经济繁荣均有益处。这也正是我决定______的原因。

六、环境保护类

From the information given in the graph，we can conclude that the figure of ______ remained stable from ______ to ______．There was a ______ percent increase/fall in the year ______，a rise/decrease of ______ than that of ______.

It is no simple job to give the reason for this deep-seated tendency which involves several causes．For one thing，the past several decades have witnessed a thought-provoking social phenomenon that ______ has been arising from all over the world．For another，______ is of the utmost importance to both our society and ourselves．Given all the above arguments，we can draw the conclusion that we should attach great significance to the issue of ______.

To crack this hard nut，it is crucial for us to take effective actions．Above all，relevant laws and regulations should be made to severely punish those who ______．Furthermore，we should enhance people's awareness that ______ is of great significance to us．Only in this way can we curb the current ______ phenomenon revealed in the graph.

参考译文

从图表中给出的信息我们可以得出结论：从______年到______年，______的数据保持平稳。在______年，这一数值上升/下降了百分之______，与______年相比上升/下降了______。

这一深层次的趋势涉及诸多因素，找到个中原因并非易事。一方面，过去几十年见证了一个发人深思的社会现象：______在世界各地出现。另一方面，______对我们的社会和我们自己都意义重大。综合上述所有论证，我们可以得出结论：我们应该高度重视______的问题。

为了解决这一难题，我们必须采取有效措施。首先，我们必须制定相关的法律法规来严惩那些______的人。其次，我们应该提高人们的意识：______对我们来说非常重要。只有这样我们才能制止图表中所揭示的______现象。

七、环境保护类

It is clear from the statistics that there has been considerable/gradual rise from ______ to ______ in ______．The percentage/figure reached a peak/bottom in the year ______．Since the year ______，there has been a marked/slight increase/shrinkage in ______.

The diagram shows us that ______ is of great significance，yet the thought-provoking implications conveyed should be taken more carefully．In the first place，______ enjoys a striking popularity around the globe．In the second place，______ is essential to the development of our society．With due consideration of the analysis above，we may draw a conclusion that ______ really counts in this society.

In my point of view，the elevation/dearth of ______ today forecasts an unpromising future for humans tomorrow．In order to eliminate ______，relevant laws and regulations must be established and enforced to ______．Drastic measures should also be applied to ensure that the impact of ______ be removed.

参考译文

从数据中我们可以看到，从______年到______年，______在急剧/缓慢增长。百分比/数据在______年达到顶峰/谷底。从______年开始，______方面的数据开始急剧/缓慢地增长/减少。

这一图表表明______非常重要，因而我们应该认真对待它所传达的发人深思的含义。一方面，______在全球非常流行。另一方面，______对我们社会的发展至关重要。充分考虑到上述分析，我们可以得出结论：______在社会中确实很重要。

我认为，今天______的增加/减少预示着人类未来并不明朗的前景。为了消除______现象，我们应该制定并执行相关的法律法规来______。同时，我们也应该采取有效的措施来确保消除______的影响。

八、社会热点类

As is depicted in the diagram，______．Obviously，it is ______ that makes it possible for them to achieve success.

Simple as it is，what the diagram conveys to us is thought-provoking．With the development of economy and society，competition becomes increasingly fierce．It is impossible for anyone to achieve success without ______．Hence，people in mounting numbers put great emphasis on ______．In fact，it has been universally acknowledged that the ability of ______ is the most essential qualification that anyone who wants to achieve success should possess.

Accordingly，it is imperative for us to take some measures to enhance the sense of ______ in our society．We should bear in mind that ______ is of great significance to both our society and ourselves．Everyone should have the ability of ______．Only in this way can we achieve success and only in this way can our society become more harmonious to live in.

参考译文

如图表中所示，______。显而易见，正是______使得他们有可能获得成功。

尽管这幅图表很简单，但它向我们传达了发人深思的含义。随着经济和社会的发展，竞争日渐激烈。如果没有______，任何人都无法取得成功。因此，越来越多的人开始重视______。事实上，人们普遍认为______的能力是追求成功者都应具备的最重要的素质。

因此，我们迫切需要采取措施来提高我们整个社会的______意识。我们应该牢记______对于社会和我们自身而言都非常重要。每个人都应该拥有______的能力。只有这样我们才能获得成功，而且只有这样社会才能变得更加和谐。

九、社会热点类

The chart clearly reveals the statistics of ______．According to the survey，there has been a steady increase from ______ to ______ for ______，while the data of ______ jumped markedly to ______.

The chart conveys such a message：the utmost importance should be attached to ______．Some driving factors that contribute to the results may be summarized as follows．To begin with，a clear correlation is suggested that ______ has exerted tremendously profound influence on the development of our society．In addition，it is imperative for us to cultivate public's awareness that ______．From what has been discussed so far，it is obvious that ______ is of great concern in our life.

Truly，apart from those benefits，______ might have its drawbacks．But in my eyes，its negative impacts depend，to a large extent，on how it is used．As a consequence，if we make proper use of it，______ will never do us more harm than good.

参考译文

这幅图表清晰地显示了______的数据。调查显示，______从______稳步增长到______，而______的数据则急剧上升到______。

图表传达了这样一个信息：我们应该充分重视______。造成上述结果的主要原因可以概括如下：首先，我们可以清楚地看出______对我们社会的发展已经产生了非常深远的影响。其次，我们急需培养公众的______意识。根据上述讨论，显而易见______在我们的生活中值得引起充分关注。

除了这些优点，______确实也有缺点。但在我看来，它的负面影响在很大程度上取决于人们如何使用它。因此，如果我们适当使用，______绝不会对我们弊大于利。

十、社会热点类

Currently，there is a widespread concern regarding the previously neglected connection between growing ______ and decreasing ______．As the diagram obviously portrays，the data in ______ was ______ times than that of ______，a trend accompanied by ______ in the past ______ years．A clear correlation is suggested：that ______ has exerted a tremendously negative influence on mankind.

There are a great many primary reasons responsible for the aforementioned correlation．Above all，we may look into every possible reason except the leading cause，which is ______．Furthermore，some find it quite understandable when considering the fact that importance should be attached to ______.

In conclusion，______，if used carelessly or without restraint，could prove to be a double-edged sword．The fact remains that it is already extremely prevalent and will continue to rise in popularity，but I am sure with enough prudence and discretion，people can sidestep most of its potential drawbacks，while taking advantage of all its merits.

参考译文

近年来人们开始普遍关注以往被忽略的______增长和______减少之间的关系。正如图表显示，______年的数据是______年的______倍，同时在过去的______年间还存在______的趋势。这清楚地表明______已经给人类带来了巨大的负面影响。

造成上述关联的主要原因有很多。首先，我们可以研究每一种可能的原因，但最主要的原因就是______。其次，有些人认为应该重视______这一事实是十分合理的。

因此，如果人们不够小心或没有节制，______就会成为一柄双刃剑。事实上，______已经变得很受欢迎，而且将继续流行，但我相信如果人们谨慎一些并具有判断力的话，就能在利用其优势的同时，克服其大部分潜在弊端。

考研心得4　一个三本姑娘二战中国社会科学院的成功之路

身为一枚专一的新东方纯粉儿，我在考研结束后的这半年时间里来到了新东方做助教，一是为了挣点研究生期间的生活费，二是感谢这个对我意义重大的地方。昨晚在新东方妙峰住宿部的食堂里，遇见了王江涛老师，拍了照，发了博，激动无比。更让我吃惊的是道长建议我可以写写我的学习方法和大家分享，方法可能谈不上，个人的经验和心得倒还是蛮多的，遂写下了这一篇，希望里面的只言片语能够对你有用，回报老师，回报新东方。

2010年的高考败北，亦不愿复读的我，报了省内的一所民办三本。大学四年里该学学该玩玩，直到2013年的一战考研失败，三年校园恋情的无疾而终。那一年的冬天似乎格外的冷，由此带来的打击也让我开始重新审视自己，一无所有。2014年大学毕业，我在北京找了工作，解决了温饱，在这个城市地表以上轻轻地生存着，然而一个小小的念头却在茁壮成长——辞职二战。当这个小小的念头由小树苗长成参天大树的时候已经是10月中旬，是在考研报名开始之后决定的，距离考试仅仅两个月不足70天的时间里，我退了房，搬到了社科院的宿舍，由于公司制度的原因没能辞职，也因此开始了我每周只能学五天工作两天的备战时光。

永远不要给自己留后路

不想提首战的失败不是因为害怕丢脸，那我大可不提，而是觉得考研失败的原因无非不够努力，不够坚定。失败的经验没人想听，亦不想传播，而成功的经验却是可以借鉴或者复制的。不要给自己留后路，一是自己处于半辞职状态，工作基本没了，所以就不会想着“大不了再回去上班”；二是除了在社科院每天从早到晚的学习我没得选择，小小的研院不认识一个人，我一个人看书一个人吃饭。两个月的时间根本不允许我做除了看书之外的事情，研院的图书馆中午是闭馆的，我一早就把买好的面包藏在包里带进去，中午闭馆我就躲在书架子里不出来，这样就可以如愿被锁在里面，困了就趴桌子上眯会儿，醒了继续看书。也忽然发现iPhone输错密码锁手机几分钟竟是那么可爱，故意连续输错密码，手机一锁就是一整天，没时间刷朋友圈、刷微博、点个赞或者抢红包。突然发现原来没有手机也真的没人会联系你，没有任何损失，学习效率却是非常的高。人总是要逼自己一把，一辈子能为了一个目标对自己狠一次的机会实属难得，现在回忆起来也还是很兴奋。

花时间做一件能感动自己的事

每个人都有学习学累了的时候，也真曾想过“把书扔了回老家，老娘不考了”。回宿舍闷头大哭，哭完就好。背书做题到心烦，每个人都会有，给自己半天时间，放空或者抽离。因为备考的生活太单一了，因此任何一点能激起涟漪的东西都会给我们带来不可估量的影响。调整好心态，既然决定了就要坚定，如果犹豫不决，建议打消考研的念头，不要浪费时间。同学之间常说，考研是一条不归路，只要踏进去就不能折返，我是觉得，其间有过想要放弃实属正常。要正视备考中遇到的挫折，想办法去面对、解决而不是逃避、后退，自己处理事情，自己辨识对错，好好成长。没人会在乎你怎样在深夜痛哭，也没人在乎你辗转反侧地熬过多少个深夜，外人只看结果，自己独撑过程，等我们都明白了这个道理，便不会再在人前矫情，四处诉说以求安慰。我记得自己把脚跷在前桌的凳子上叽里呱啦背政治的情景，也小心翼翼地将备考过程中的每一个包含酸甜苦辣的小故事深深埋藏在心底，考研这个事，你早起晚睡咖啡面包，有那么一刹那，你真的会被自己感动到。

事情都是有可能发生的——奇迹或恶果

每个人都小心翼翼地将梦想收藏在心底，用各自的方法尽可能地努力着，也同时在题海战术中变得异常麻木，刀枪不入，在一次次阅读理解全错的打击中“再从头收拾旧山河”，同样，也变得越来越沉稳，越来越坚强。有很多同学会问：“现在都已经七月底了，我还没开始复习，晚不晚啊？”“我的政治刚过完一遍知识点，这样来得及吗？”如果不开始，那就永远都不要开始好了。不要觉得等你把所有的疑虑都打消，再开始好好学习会事半功倍，备考路上你的疑问会越来越多，并且伴随到你复试结束，没有发生就不会有答案的事情为什么要花时间纠结，事情都是有可能发生的——奇迹或恶果。

说说考研英语

我考的是英语（二），由于时间太紧张，所以我没尝试着做过英语（一）的真题，也没有研究过。因此不敢给大家分析二者有何不同，所以简单地跟大家分享下我备考英语（二）的心得吧。

英语二的题型分为：完形填空、阅读理解（阅读理解、新题型、翻译）和大小作文。

【完形填空】考研英语的完形填空共20个空，每空0.5分，共10分

说句实话，完形填空是整张卷子中最不值钱的一道题，而我在备考中也是将其放在了次重点的地位，考的也无非是词义辨析、动词逻辑顺序、介词搭配等等最基本的英文功底，大部分还都算简单，只一两道是为了拔高而设。在做完形填空这部分题目的时候，遇到选不出来或者犹豫的，当机立断先放一放，因为完形填空最容易出现前后文照应，不要为了死磕一个空而耽误时间。20道题目中，一定会有几个空是最基本并且你可以拿得到分数的，而需要推理或者进行词义辨析的就需要平时多积累和总结，所以，在这里单词的英文解释就显得尤为重要。做这部分题，可以把时间控制在15分钟之内，我通常都在做完其他题目之后最后做完形填空。

【阅读理解】共65分，分为3节

A节：四篇阅读理解，每篇后面有5个问题，每题2分，共40分。

得阅读者得天下，阅读理解部分也应该算是整个英语备考阶段的核心了。

经常有人问：“13亿人口里为什么就找不到最适合我的另一半呢？”那阅读理解只有四个选项为什么还不能选出正确的那一个呢？道理是一样的，都是被错误的选择迷了眼。你需要做的就是通过阅读文章，找出作者认为对的那个答案，而不是你认为对的答案。英语（二）的阅读理解大致可分为细节题、推断题、主旨题、猜词题、例证题和态度题。

建议大家将英语（二）所有真题里的题目归归类，听过老师讲的方法之后，自己总结每种类型的题应该怎么做，比如找到了关键句以后是该在此句之前还是之后找答案，都是有技巧的。多做题，多总结，尤其是真题。我当时买的是新东方的真题汇编，一本就够了，真题是最好的资源，也是复习的重中之重，真题就是需要被反反复复做几遍，趁还有时间，一定要多做真题。每一个单词，每一句话，你一定要尝试着把每篇阅读理解从头到尾全都搞明白，每道题目属于什么题型，每道题目的线索应该从哪里找，要多总结。记住，不要担心影响第二遍的答题正确率，没关系，即便你从第二遍开始每次刷真题都能全对也没关系，因为你每次分析都会有不一样的感受，更何况即便你做过一遍了，再做还是会错。相信我，我们要的是搞懂文章和设问方式，而不是追求正确率，在正式步入考场之前所有的正确或者错误都不是我们的最终目的。

平时可以买一本专门练阅读的辅导书，每天坚持做几篇练练手。再多说一句，平时练手用的阅读理解，不用担心错太多影响心情，我记得我当时刚接触考研英语的时候，每篇阅读都错三四个，有的时候错五个。因为市面上的辅导书质量也都参差不齐，跟考研真题还是有一定差距的，所以不必担心正确率，你只要保证每天都有练习，保持手感就好了。

再说说单词的问题，阅读理解中不乏我们没见过的单词，我本人的单词量还是可以的，所以没在单词上下很大功夫。如果你说你不想背单词书，觉得枯燥乏味，A都没背完就想把书撕了的话，那我建议你，把近些年来真题里不认识、不熟悉或者需要想一会儿才能反应出其汉语意思的单词全都拿彩色笔圈出来，然后花一上午的时间，用牛津词典查出它们的汉语意思。需要说明一点，顺带着要将英文解释看了，比从网络词典上直接查出几个汉语意思要深刻得多。最后花些时间将所有标注好的单词誊到笔记本上，做完这些工作你就会发现原来很多单词是来来回回考的，称之为高频单词，一天翻几遍，我个人认为，一些稍难的单词不用背拼写，只要见到能认识就够了。

以前也听老师或者学姐讲过要背诵真题里的阅读，我觉得能够做到全文背诵的毕竟是少数，但是我有自己的办法——熟读题干和正确选项的表达方式，你慢慢就会发现，正确的选项都有一个共性，就是它和原文中的原句是相当漂亮的同义替换，非常地道。慢慢你也就会发现，哪些表达是模糊选项，哪种表述容易是陷阱。

B节：新题型，5道题，每题2分，共10分。

第一种常考的新题型为多项对应，试题内容分成左右两栏，左栏为5道题目，右栏为7个选项。考生根据文章内容和左栏中提供的信息从右栏的7个选项中选出5项对应的信息。第二种为小标题对应，文章前有7个小标题。这些标题分别概括原文中的某一部分，要求考生根据文章内容和篇章结构从7个选项中选出最恰当的5个填入。

新题型的答题步骤可以是先审题，再看文章。但其选项往往都比较长，如何不浪费时间就能清楚地明了句子内容，一般要利用“复现词”以及中心句（一般是首句）来抓住核心含义。句中的关键词多为名词和动词，另外还要找到人名、地名、连接词、数字等敏感词。如果这些词是原文中的“复现词”，那么我们就能反推出文章里应该有的内容，那答案就一目了然。要想考高分，新题型是一定不能错的。而新题型也是通过多练必能看见效果的一类题，归根结底，做题方法只有四个字——抓关键词。

C节：翻译题（英译汉），共5题，每题3分，共15分。

本题需要阅读并理解长度为150个词左右的一个或几个英语段落，并将其全部译成汉语，此部分试题所占分值为15分。我觉得翻译题所强调的是“忠于原文”和“表达通顺”两个重点。忠于原文就是译文要准确表达原文内容，不能随意增加或减少原文内容，不能加入自己的立场和观点；表达通顺就是汉语译文要符合汉语表达习惯，力求明白易懂。在整理汉语译文时，在忠于原文的前提下可以不拘泥于原文句子的顺序，不拘泥于原文信息的顺序。

我自己做翻译题的一般顺序如下：

第一步：通读整篇文章，同时理解。具体就是抓主干，理顺各类从句。

第二步：直译所有主要次要意群，要求写下来。这一步可以不考虑一些拿不准词义的单词在翻译时的准确性，写下背单词时所记的常用意义即可，不必花费时间在挑选汉语词汇上。

第三步：根据对英语原句的理解，判断汉语的次要意群句和主句的关系，按照汉语的习惯进行语序调整和词汇润色。这一步主要是考查汉语的表达能力。

第四步：誊抄答案（非常重要，事先一定要在稿纸上写，经过自己汉语语序的加工整理，确保准确、完整、通顺，最后再誊写答案。）

【写作】小作文（10分）＋大作文（15分）

【小作文】市面上有很多的考研英语作文书，我选择了一本道长的作文，目的不是背模板，而是学表达，进行仿写。比如同样的表达感谢的信件，可以有几种表达方法，再比如建议信，表达建议的都有哪些单词，哪些地道的短语可以做替换，多背一些好的语句，背得多了自然可以造就属于你自己的独一无二的模板。

【大作文】我们看考研历年真题的题干，它都是将信息以图表的形式体现，一般要求完成三点任务：1．简要描述这个图表；2．分析原因或结果；3．给出自己的评论。根据这样三个要求，我们的分段也是如此。第一段就是满足题干中的第一个要求，简短地描述这个图表。第二段需要满足题干的第二个要求，揭示图表背后想传达怎样的信息，分析其原因和可能产生的一些后果。记得在罗列的时候，一定要在每一个分论点之前加上一个叙述标记词，比如“首先”“其次”“最后”。结尾段需要完成最后一个要求，给出自己的评论，根据你的观点提出一些口号式的东西，对之前所说的内容进行总结。

我们需要掌握一些“图表词汇”，也就是描述升降波平、表示变化的一些常用词，平时就要收集。因为当覆盖图表信息点的时候，你肯定得把变化的主体、主体的背景以及变化的趋势都要说明。还有就是时间区间这个问题，要会描述横坐标的一个时间分段。这些差不多就是我们要在第一段涵盖的信息了。第二个大家需要重点关注的就是图表一定是反映某种对比的，比如它有升有降，像历史上就考过城乡之间的对比、发展中国家和发达国家之间的对比、外国品牌和国产品牌汽车市场份额对比等等，在第一段或第二段中，要尽量突出这种对比关系。

还有一点就是，不要抱有侥幸心理。比如小作文对于信件考得多，那我对于通知、告示就不准备；柱状图考得多，那折线图和饼图就不准备，我们这届恰恰考了志愿者招募通知和饼图。所以我想说的是：不打无准备之仗。

后记：我自己备考研究生的故事终于讲完了，很长时间以来我都在想应该用一种怎样的文字准确地把我的感触生动地写出来，让它们作为一种纪念以文字的形式呈现。学习方法真的是一个因人而异的东西，但是这个我花了三节晚自习的时间写出来的心得希望能有一言半语对学弟学妹们有所助益。